ADVANCES IN IMMUNOLOGY

VOLUME 109



Advances in IMMUNOLOGY



This page intentionally left blank

Advances in IMMUNOLOGY

VOLUME 109

Edited by

FREDERICK W. ALT Howard Hughes Medical Institute, Boston, Massachusetts, USA

Associate Editors

K. FRANK AUSTEN Harvard Medical School, Boston, Massachusetts, USA

TASUKU HONJO Kyoto University, Kyoto, Japan

FRITZ MELCHERS University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

JONATHAN W. UHR University of Texas, Dallas, Texas, USA

EMIL R. UNANUE Washington University, St. Louis, Missouri, USA



AMSTERDAM • BOSTON • HEIDELBERG • LONDON NEW YORK • OXFORD • PARIS • SAN DIEGO SAN FRANCISCO • SINGAPORE • SYDNEY • TOKYO Academic Press is an imprint of Elsevier



Academic Press is an imprint of Elsevier 525 B Street, Suite 1900, San Diego, CA 92101-4495, USA 225 Wyman Street, Waltham, MA 02451, USA 32 Jamestown Road, London, NW1 7BY, UK Radarweg 29, PO Box 211, 1000 AE Amsterdam, The Netherlands

First edition 2011

Copyright © 2011 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved

No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise without the prior written permission of the publisher

Permissions may be sought directly from Elsevier's Science & Technology Rights Department in Oxford, UK: phone (+44) (0) 1865 843830; fax (+44) (0) 1865 853333; email: permissions@elsevier.com. Alternatively you can submit your request online by visiting the Elsevier web site at http://elsevier.com/locate/permissions, and selecting *Obtaining permission to use Elsevier material*

Notice

No responsibility is assumed by the publisher for any injury and/ or damage to persons or property as a matter of products liability, negligence or otherwise, or from any use or operation of any methods, products, instructions or ideas contained in the material herein. Because of rapid advances in the medical sciences, in particular, independent verification of diagnoses and drug dosages should be made

ISBN: 978-0-12-387664-5 ISSN: 0065-2776 (series)

For information on all Academic Press publications visit our website at elsevierdirect.com

Printed and bound in USA 11 12 13 14 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1



CONTENTS

Со	ntributors	vii
1.	Dynamic Palmitoylation and the Role of DHHC Proteins in T Cell Activation and Anergy	1
	Nadejda Ladygina, Brent R. Martin, and Amnon Altman	
	1. Introduction	2
	2. T Lymphocyte Activation and Anergy	4
	3. Protein Palmitoylation (S-acylation)	8
	4. Palmitoylation in T Lymphocytes	18
	5. Concluding Remarks and Perspective	30
	Acknowledgments	31
	References	32
2.	Transcriptional Control of Natural Killer Cell Development	
	and Function	45
	David G. T. Hesslein and Lewis. L. Lanier	
	1. Natural Killer Cells	46
	2. NK Cell Development	48
	3. Transacting Factors in NK Cell Development	51
	4. Transacting Factors in Mature NK Cell Function	66
	5. Conclusions	73
	Acknowledgments	73
	References	73
3.	The Control of Adaptive Immune Responses by the Innate	
	Immune System	87
	Dominik Schenten and Ruslan Medzhitov	
	1. Introduction	88
	2. Diverse Sets of PRRs	89
	3. Cell-Type-Specific PRR Distribution and the Interplay Between PRRs	
	in Adaptive Immunity	97
	4. Innate Control of CD4 ⁺ T Cell Responses	99
	5. B Cell-Intrinsic Control of Humoral Immune Responses by PRRs	106
	6. Pathological Consequences of Defective PRR Signaling in Humans	108

	7. Conclusions Acknowledgments	110 111
	References	112
4.	The Evolution of Adaptive Immunity in Vertebrates	125
	Masayuki Hirano, Sabyasachi Das, Peng Guo, and Max D. Cooper	
	1. Introduction	126
	 Immune Response Molecules in Invertebrates and Plants Emergence of Lymphocytes and Genes Connected with Mammalian 	127
	Immunity in Jawless Vertebrates	129
	4. AIS in Jawed Vertebrates	130
	5. VLR-based AIS in Jawless Vertebrates	138
	6. Conclusions	147
	Acknowledgments	150
	Kotoropcoc	1 - 1 1
	Kelelences	150
5.	T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines	150
5.	T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen	159
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 	150 159 160
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 	150 159 160 161
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 	150 159 160 161 162
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 4. Strength of Signaling 	150 159 160 161 162 171
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 4. Strength of Signaling 5. Environmental Factors 	150 159 160 161 162 171 179
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 4. Strength of Signaling 5. Environmental Factors 6. Conclusion 	150 159 160 161 162 171 179 182
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 4. Strength of Signaling 5. Environmental Factors 6. Conclusion Acknowledgments 	150 159 160 161 162 171 179 182 182
5.	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 4. Strength of Signaling 5. Environmental Factors 6. Conclusion Acknowledgments References 	150 160 161 162 171 179 182 182 182
5. Ind	 T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen 1. Introduction: T Helper Cells 2. T Helper Cell Subset Identities 3. The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation 4. Strength of Signaling 5. Environmental Factors 6. Conclusion Acknowledgments References 	150 160 161 162 171 179 182 182 182 182

CONTRIBUTORS

Numbers in parentheses indicate the pages on which the authors' contributions begin.

Amnon Altman

Division of Cell Biology, La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology, La Jolla, California, USA (1)

Max D. Cooper Emory Vaccine Center and Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia, USA (125)

Sabyasachi Das

Emory Vaccine Center and Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia, USA (125)

Peng Guo

Emory Vaccine Center and Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia, USA (125)

David G. T. Hesslein

Department of Microbiology and Immunology and The Cancer Research Institute, University of California, San Francisco, California, USA (45)

Masayuki Hirano

Emory Vaccine Center and Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia, USA (125)

Nadejda Ladygina Division of Cell Biology, La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology, La Jolla, California, USA (1)

Lewis. L. Lanier

Department of Microbiology and Immunology and The Cancer Research Institute, University of California, San Francisco, California, USA (45)

Brent R. Martin

Department of Chemical Physiology, The Scripps Research Institute, La Jolla, California, USA (1)

Ruslan Medzhitov

Howard Hughes Medical Institute and Department of Immunobiology, School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticut, USA (87)

Dominik Schenten

Howard Hughes Medical Institute and Department of Immunobiology, School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticut, USA (87)

Marc Veldhoen

Laboratory of Lymphocyte Signalling and Development, The Babraham Institute, Cambridge, United Kingdom (159)

Beata Zygmunt

Laboratory of Lymphocyte Signalling and Development, The Babraham Institute, Cambridge, United Kingdom (159)

CHAPTER

Dynamic Palmitoylation and the Role of DHHC Proteins in T Cell Activation and Anergy

Nadejda Ladygina,* Brent R. Martin,[†] and Amnon Altman*

~ · ·		2
Contents	I. Introduction	2
	T Lymphocyte Activation and Anergy	4
	2.1. Productive T cell activation and the	
	immunological synapse	4
	2.2. T cell anergy	7
	3. Protein Palmitovlation (S-acylation)	8
	3.1. Protein acylation	8
	3.2 Properties and functions of protein	
		9
	3.3 Palmitovlating enzymes: The DHHC family	10
	3.4. Dopalmitovlating onzymos	13
	3.4. Depairintoyiating enzymes	15
	5.5. Quantitative global analysis of protein	15
	palmitoylation	15
	Palmitoylation in T Lymphocytes	18
	4.1. Palmitoylated T Cell Proteins	18
	4.2. Alterations in T cell protein palmitoylation	and
	functional consequences	26
	4.3. Defective LAT palmitoylation in anergic T o	ells:
	A role for DHHC proteins?	28
	5. Concluding Remarks and Perspective	30
	Acknowledgments	31
	Potoroncoc	37
	NEIEIEIILES	JZ

* Division of Cell Biology, La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology, La Jolla, California, USA

* Department of Chemical Physiology, The Scripps Research Institute, La Jolla, California, USA

© 2011 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Advances in Immunology, Volume 109 ISSN 0065-2776, DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-387664-5.00001-7

Abstract Although protein S-palmitoylation was first characterized >30 years ago, and is implicated in the function, trafficking, and localization of many proteins, little is known about the regulation and physiological implications of this posttranslational modification. Palmitoylation of various signaling proteins required for TCRinduced T cell activation is also necessary for their proper function. Linker for activation of T cells (LAT) is an essential scaffolding protein involved in T cell development and activation, and we found that its palmitoylation is selectively impaired in anergic T cells. The recent discovery of the DHHC family of palmitoyl acyl transferases and the establishment of sensitive and quantitative proteomics-based methods for global analysis of the palmitoyl proteome led to significant progress in studying the biology and underlying mechanisms of cellular protein palmitoylation. We are using these approaches to explore the palmitoyl proteome in T lymphocytes and, specifically, the mechanistic basis for the impaired palmitoylation of LAT in anergic T cells. This chapter reviews the history of protein palmitoylation and its role in T cell activation, the DHHC family and new methodologies for global analysis of the palmitoyl proteome, and summarizes our recent work in this area. The new methodologies will accelerate the pace of research and provide a greatly improved mechanistic and molecular understanding of the complex process of protein palmitoylation and its regulation, and the substrate specificity of the novel DHHC family. Reversible protein palmitoylation will likely prove to be an important posttranslational mechanism that regulates cellular responses, similar to protein phosphorylation and ubiguitination.

1. INTRODUCTION

Protein palmitoylation is a reversible and dynamic posttranslational modification characterized by the covalent attachment of a fatty acid, palmitic acid, to proteins, most often to cysteine (Cys) residues (i.e., S-acylation), via a thioester linkage. Like other posttranslational modifications such as phosphorylation and ubiquitination, palmitoylation can regulate the stability, localization, and function of many receptors and intracellular proteins and hence, play an important role in determining the functional outcome of cellular triggering by multiple receptors that are engaged by their respective ligands (Greaves and Chamberlain, 2007; Iwanaga *et al.*, 2009; Linder and Deschenes, 2007; Mitchell *et al.*, 2006; Planey and Zacharias, 2009; Resh, 2006a). Protein palmitoylation also occurs in cells of the immune system, including in T lymphocytes where it has been extensively studied over the years. Palmitoylation of various T cell proteins, including receptors and intracellular proteins that participate in the complex process of signal transduction initiated by engagement of the antigen-specific T cell receptor (TCR), was found to be important for their proper localization and function (Bijlmakers, 2009; Resh, 2006a). The importance of this posttranslational modification in TCR signaling is also evident from the fact that pharmacological inhibition of protein palmitoylation, or mutation of palmitoylated Cys residues in proteins, can modulate (in most instances inhibit) the activation of T cells. Therefore, identification of palmitoylation substrates in T cells, and elucidation of how this process is regulated are important because they can potentially provide novel drug targets for intervention in immune system diseases and abnormalities, for example, autoimmune diseases.

Despite the fact that protein palmitoylation has been discovered > 30 years ago and its importance is well established, progress in this field has been hampered for two main reasons: First, until recently, measuring protein palmitoylation relied on insensitive and cumbersome radioactive assays tied to immunoprecipitation of specific targets, bypassing analysis of global changes in the palmitoyl proteome. Second, the enzymatic regulation of protein palmitoylation and more precisely the identity of the enzymes that palmitoylate or depalmitoylate proteins has remained elusive until recently. In fact, many proteins can acquire *S*-acyl linkage nonenzymatically by thioester exchange with acyl-CoA *in vitro*, so for a long time it was controversial whether palmitoylation was an enzymatic process in cells.

Two recent breakthroughs have recently reinvigorated the study of protein palmitoylation and greatly accelerated research in this area. First, beginning in 2002, several groups identified and molecularly cloned, first in yeast (Lobo et al., 2002; Roth et al., 2002) and later in mammals (Fukata et al., 2004), members of a novel family of palmitoyl acyl transferases (PATs) that specifically catalyze protein palmitoylation on Cys residues. Second, quantitative, highly sensitive, and nonradioactive methods for global identification and profiling of the palmitoyl proteome have recently been developed (Kang et al., 2008; Martin and Cravatt, 2009; Roth et al., 2006). As a result of these two major breakthroughs, it has become possible to analyze the process of protein palmitoylation and its enzymatic regulation at a level of sophistication not heretofore possible, resulting in key recent advances. Still, much of the research in this area is conducted in neuronal and, to a lesser extent, epithelial cells, and little is known about the function, regulation, and physiological substrates of specific PATs in cells of the immune system. The purpose of this chapter is to cover recent developments in the reemerging field of protein palmitoylation. Specifically, the role of protein palmitoylation in T lymphocyte responses that result in productive activation or, conversely, a clinically relevant state of unresponsiveness termed T cell anergy, will be discussed. We will also briefly review our recent studies that illuminated altered patterns of protein palmitoylation in anergic T cells. The functional relevance of protein palmitoylation in T cell activation (Bijlmakers, 2009; Resh, 2006a) and recent general advances in protein palmitoylation (Greaves and Chamberlain, 2007; Iwanaga *et al.*, 2009; Linder and Deschenes, 2004, 2007; Mitchell *et al.*, 2006; Planey and Zacharias, 2009) have been separately covered in recent reviews. This chapter is meant to bring these two areas together and, hence, provide directions for future studies aimed at analyzing the role of protein palmitoylation in immunity using novel, globally, and mechanistically based approaches.

2. T LYMPHOCYTE ACTIVATION AND ANERGY

Naïve, resting T lymphocytes are triggered to undergo a complex process of biochemical changes and differentiation when the TCR expressed on their surface is engaged by processed antigen bound to major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules on the surface of antigen-presenting cells (APCs). Depending on the developmental stage of the T cell, the antigen's concentration and avidity, the presence of costimulatory receptors, and the cytokine microenvironment, TCR engagement can result in several distinct functional outcomes such as productive T cell activation, anergy, or cell death. Mechanistic analysis of the differential molecular signaling pathways that lead to these distinct functional states has been a major area of research among T cell biologists since the early 1990s.

2.1. Productive T cell activation and the immunological synapse

The TCR is a complex of integral membrane proteins that participate in the activation of T cells in response to antigen presented by APCs. Clonally distributed subunits of this complex (α and β , or γ and δ) specifically recognize the antigen together with self MHC molecules, while other conserved subunits (CD3- γ , δ , ε , ζ , and/or η) serve to translate the recognition event into a complex series of intracellular signaling events. Productive activation leads to acquisition of defined effector functions such as target cell-killing by cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) or production of cytokines. Activation also requires engagement of T cell costimulatory receptors, which come in different flavors, by their cognate ligands on the surface of APCs. The major and most extensively studied costimulatory receptor on T cells is CD28, which is triggered by its ligands B7-1/CD80 or B7-2/CD86. TCR and costimulatory receptor engagement promotes stable contact between T cells and APCs, leading to rearrangement

of the T cell actin cytoskeleton and formation of a highly compartmentalized assembly of receptors and intracellular signaling proteins at the contact site, which has been termed the supramolecular activation cluster (SMAC; Monks *et al.*, 1998) or the immunological synapse (IS; Grakoui *et al.*, 1999), by analogy with neurological synapses (Shaw and Allen, 2001). The IS is highly regulated in time and in space, and it consists of several subregions arranged as concentric rings in the mature IS, each of which is characterized by the presence of defined proteins. At the center of the mature IS is the central cSMAC, where the TCR is localized, and surrounding it is the peripheral SMAC (pSMAC), where the integrin LFA-1 and the cytoskeletal protein talin are localized (Monks *et al.*, 1998). This scheme was later revised to include the outer periphery, ring-like structure of the distal SMAC (dSMAC), where the CD45 phosphotyrosine (pTyr) phosphatase and CD43 are localized (Delon *et al.*, 2001; Freiberg *et al.*, 2002).

Subsequent studies revealed for the first time that microclusters (MCs) or "protein islands" that contain the TCR, CD4, and other intracellular signaling enzymes and adaptors form all over the T cell-APC interface and move in a dynamic manner (Bunnell et al., 2001, 2002; Douglass and Vale, 2005; Krummel et al., 2000). The development of imaging techniques that allow visualization of the IS and early events of T cell activation in real time, such as total internal reflection fluorescence (TIRF) microscopy, and the use of a supported planar lipid bilayer system for presentation of antigen and costimulatory signals to T cells made it possible to analyze the formation and organization of the IS at a higher level of resolution (Bunnell, 2010; Campi et al., 2005; Yokosuka and Saito, 2010; Yokosuka et al., 2005). It is now established that immediately upon pMHC contact, mature antigen-specific T cells spread and MCs form all over the interface in a step that corresponds to the initiation of Ca^{2+} signaling. After \sim 1–2 min, these MCs start to translocate in a centripetal manner toward the center of the interface to form the cSMAC. These MCs represent regions of active signaling, and as they move to form the cSMAC, signaling molecules such as ZAP-70 and SLP-76 dissociate from the MCs, and tyrosine phosphorylation can no longer be detected in them. The TCRcontaining portion of the cSMAC is now considered to be the site where signaling complexes are proteolytically degraded and internalized (Lee et al., 2003; Vardhana et al., 2010; Varma et al., 2006), and more recent TIRF microscopy revealed that the cSMAC can be divided into two defined subregions, that is, a central, TCR-containing region, and a peripheral region characterized by the presence of CD28 and protein kinase C- θ (PKC θ), which most likely represents a site of sustained, active signaling (Yokosuka and Saito, 2009; Yokosuka et al., 2008). The IS is a dynamic entity where small signaling clusters consisting of the TCR, tyrosine kinases, and adaptor proteins are continuously being formed in the periphery, subsequently moving centripetally toward the cSMAC,

where active signaling is terminated. The organization of the IS likely contributes to the sequestration of signaling molecules into distinct compartments to promote functional interactions.

In addition to the IS, distinct membrane microdomains, that is, lipid rafts are also implicated in TCR signaling and in localization and function of proteins residing proximal to the receptor (He and Marguet, 2008; Jury et al., 2007; Kabouridis and Jury, 2008; Magee et al., 2002; Sedwick and Altman, 2002). Important signaling proteins such as CD4 and CD8 coreceptors, Src-family kinases, and the adaptor protein, LAT, are constitutively localized in lipid rafts due to their palmitoylation (see below), and others are recruited to rafts upon TCR triggering as a result of inducible protein-protein interactions (Bijlmakers, 2009). Lipid rafts have been postulated to function as important platforms to initiate signaling cascades in different cell types (Simons and Toomre, 2000). TCR stimulation induced microscopic lipid rafts to coalesce into large (~200 nm in diameter) rafts that cluster at the IS (Bi et al., 2001; Burack et al., 2002; Sedwick and Altman, 2002). Although the importance of lipid rafts in TCR signaling is somewhat controversial (Horejsi, 2002; Kenworthy, 2008; Pizzo et al., 2002), it is highly likely that they promote T cell signaling, especially under conditions of suboptimal TCR triggering.

TCR/CD28 signaling proceeds via a complex network of biochemical changes that are initiated by activation of Src-family tyrosine kinases (Lck and Fyn; Kane et al., 2000; Samelson, 2002). Active Lck/Fyn phosphorylates the signaling subunits of the TCR/CD3 complex on multiple cytoplasmic tyrosine residues found in conserved immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs), leading to recruitment and activation of the ZAP-70 tyrosine kinase via its tandem SH2 domains (Kane et al., 2000; Samelson, 2002). Activated ZAP-70 then phosphorylates a key membrane adaptor protein, linker for activation of T cells (LAT), which in turn serves as a scaffold to recruit and activate, directly or indirectly, many signaling molecules, including enzymes such as phospholipase C-y1 (PLCy1), phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3-K), Itk tyrosine kinase, and the Rho guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) Vav1, and adaptor proteins (e.g., Grb2, Gads, SLP-76; Kane et al., 2000; Samelson, 2002). Together, this TCR-coupled signaling complex activates a number of downstream signaling pathways, including Ca²⁺ mobilization, PKC, Ras, and other small GTPases, mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs), leading to activation of different transcription factors, primarily NFAT, NF-KB, and AP-1, and de novo expression of genes that characterize the productively activated T cells. Complete activation then results in T cell proliferation, production of interleukin-2 (IL-2) and other cytokines, and differentiation of distinct subsets of T helper (Th) cells, regulatory T (Treg) cells, or CTLs.

2.2. T cell anergy

The specificity of the T cell response is determined by nature of the antigen. Antigens recognized by the TCR are usually derived from pathogenic cells and organisms, but in some circumstances from the body's own organs and tissues. In healthy individuals, self-antigens fail to initiate a significant immune response because the immune system is tolerant to these antigens. This tolerance is maintained by several mechanisms that have evolved in order to dampen and prevent such self-reactivity. If these tolerance mechanisms are impaired, uncontrolled T cell activation and proliferation can ensue, resulting in harmful autoimmune diseases such as type I diabetes, multiple sclerosis, and rheumatoid arthritis (RA). During thymic development, self-reactive T cells are eliminated in a process of negative selection by activation-induced cell death, and in addition, natural Treg (nTreg) cells develop, which inhibit the activation of escaped self-reactive T cells. Natural regulatory T (nTreg) cells and antigen-induced Treg (iTreg) cells inhibit T cell activation in the periphery (Josefowicz and Rudensky, 2009; Sakaguchi et al., 2008, 2009), but T cell anergy represents another, extensively studied mechanism of peripheral tolerance. T cell anergy, first discovered in 1987 by TCR stimulation of an antigen-specific T cell clone in the absence of CD28 costimulation (Jenkins et al., 1987) is operationally defined as the intrinsic inability (or poor ability) of a previously responsive T cell to respond to TCR restimulation with proliferation and cytokine production, and it can be reversed by addition of exogenous IL-2. The common event in the various anergizing stimuli was proposed to be a lack of costimulatory signal through CD28 (Jenkins et al., 1987, 1990; Quill and Schwartz, 1987; Schwartz, 2003). It is now clear that anergy does not reflect a global failure of TCR signaling but, rather, a selective defect in the activation of a subset of signaling pathways normally induced by TCR and/or costimulatory agonists (Fathman and Lineberry, 2007; Schwartz, 2003). T cell anergy has important clinical and therapeutic implications because it can be associated with the failure to mount effective antitumor T cell responses, in which case strategies that inhibit (or prevent) T cell anergy would be desirable. Conversely, strategies to induce selective alloantigen-specific anergy could be beneficial in allogeneic solid organ and bone marrow transplantation.

Since anergy was first discovered, many groups have worked to elucidate the molecular and biochemical events that are required for the induction and maintenance of the anergic stage. These studies have led to discovery of defined TCR signaling defects in anergic T cells. Earlier studies demonstrated defects in the activation of Ras (Fields *et al.*, 1996), MAPKs (Li *et al.*, 1996), and the transcription factors NF- κ B (Sundstedt *et al.*, 1996) and AP-1 (Kang *et al.*, 1992; Sundstedt and Dohlsten, 1998; Sundstedt *et al.*, 1996) in mouse and human anergic T cells, while TCR-induced Ca²⁺ signaling remained relatively intact, the latter observation being consistent with an early report that treatment of primed T cells with a Ca²⁺ ionophore can, in fact, induce T cell anergy (Jenkins *et al.*, 1987). A molecular basis for this observation was later provided when it was found that activation of Ca²⁺/NFAT signaling alone in the absence of the NF- κ B and AP-1 signaling pathways normally triggered by TCR/CD28 costimulation induces a distinct gene program that leads to anergy induction (Macian *et al.*, 2002). This reflects the binding of anergy-inducing NFAT homodimers (instead of NFAT:AP-1 heterodimers that lead to productive T cell activation) to the promoters of target genes (Soto-Nieves *et al.*, 2009). Later studies demonstrated that genes encoding several E3 ubiquitin ligases are among the targets of anergy induction, and that upregulation of these E3 ligases and the resulting ubiquitination-mediated degradation of key signaling molecules underlies the hypore-sponsive state of anergic T cells (Heissmeyer *et al.*, 2004). More recently, we found that anergic T cells display impaired palmitoylation of LAT (Hundt *et al.*, 2006). These findings are discussed in more detail below.

3. PROTEIN PALMITOYLATION (S-ACYLATION)

3.1. Protein acylation

Protein acylation describes the covalent attachment of different fatty acyl chains (such as myristoyl or palmitoyl) to specific residues in proteins. Different lipid modifications provide distinct affinities for membrane association (Shahinian and Silvius, 1995). Fatty acid modification has a variety of effects on signaling, trafficking, protein stability, proteinprotein interactions, as well as partitioning to distinct membrane microdomains (Resh, 2006a,b; Smotrys and Linder, 2004). There are three general types of lipid modification: prenylation, N-myristoylation, and palmitoylation. Prenylation, which is found in many small GTPases (e.g., Ras) with a C-terminal CAAX motif, occurs posttranslationally, and consists of the enzymatic linkage of a 15-carbon (farnesyl) or 20carbon (geranylgeranyl) isoprenoid to one or more Cys residues near the C-terminus of proteins via a thioether bond. In N-myristoylation, proteins possessing the N-terminal consensus sequence Met-Gly are cotranslationally processed by N-myristoyltransferases to link the free N-terminal amine of glycine to myristic acid through an amide bond. Although N-myristoylation is irreversible, several N-myristoylated proteins exhibit a "myristoyl switch," where the myristate group is either exposed on the surface of the protein or sequestered into a hydrophobic pocket (Ames et al., 1996). These structural changes facilitate dynamic regulation of membrane association of N-myristoylated proteins without the removal of myristate group.

Palmitoylation refers to the posttranslational attachment of the saturated 16-carbon palmitate from its lipid donor, palmitoyl-coenzyme A ester, to Cys residues of proteins. Some secreted signaling proteins are modified at their N-terminal Cys residue by an amide-linked palmitate in a process termed N-palmitoylation. However, the much more common form of palmitoylation consists of thioester-linked covalent attachment of palmitate to internal Cys residues, termed S-acylation or thioacylation. In this chapter, we will only cover this latter form of palmitoylation, and the term palmitoylation will be used as a synonym with S-acylation. To date, no consensus motifs for protein palmitoylation have been found, although some patterns of S-acylation exist, for instance, N-terminal dual S-acylation and myristoylation (e.g., most Src-family tyrosine kinases), C-terminal dual S-acylation at Cys string motifs (Smotrys and Linder, 2004).

Protein palmitoylation was serendipitously discovered over 30 years ago in the experiments using metabolic [³H]palmitate labeling of virus particles and virus infected cells (Schmidt and Schlesinger, 1979; Schmidt et al., 1979). Originally thought to simply anchor proteins in the membrane, palmitovlation is now known to occur on a wide variety of proteins, including peripherally associated and integral membrane proteins (Smotrys and Linder, 2004), and it is being implicated in the process of protein trafficking between organelles and in the segregation or clustering of proteins in membrane compartments (Mor and Philips, 2006; Plowman and Hancock, 2005). In many cases, palmitoylation adds a hydrophobic membrane anchor directing membrane association (Shahinian and Silvius, 1995). A large number of integral transmembrane (TM) or peripheral membrane proteins are palmitoylated, including G-protein-coupled receptors, the T cell coreceptors CD4 and CD8, members of Ras and Src families, and endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS). Palmitate attachment often causes proteins to partition to submicroscopic membrane microdomains known as lipid rafts (Simons and Toomre, 2000), which are highly enriched with the multiply palmitoylated proteins caveolin and flotillin. Additionally, recent studies in Saccharomyces cerevisiae have demonstrated that palmitoylation protects proteins from degradation by preventing their ubiquitination (Valdez-Taubas and Pelham, 2005). It is known that synaptic activity (Kang et al., 2004, 2008) and T cell activation (Bijlmakers, 2009; see below) are both dependent on multiprotein membrane-bound complexes highly enriched in palmitovlated proteins. In each of these examples, palmitoylation is essential for the proper cellular assembly, distribution, and function of important cellular regulatory processes. Hence, changes in the palmitoylation status of proteins can affect their functions and signaling properties. In this chapter, the focus will be on palmitoylation in T cells.

In contrast to other acylation reactions, palmitoylation is a reversible process. The reversible nature of the thioester linkage lends itself to a variety of regulatory scenarios. The dynamic nature of this modification is evidenced by the fact that proteins undergo several palmitoylation/ depalmitoylation cycles during their lifetime. Ras proteins, which have been extensively studied in this regard, best exemplify this situation. Ras proteins were among the first proteins reported to undergo dynamic Sacylation (Magee et al., 1987). Lipid anchoring of oncogenic H-Ras is essential for its ability to induce cellular transformation. Deletion of the prenylation site or removal of a single palmitoylation site significantly reduces the protein's oncogenic potential (Willumsen et al., 1996). Oncogenic H-Ras mutants were determined to have shorter palmitate half-lives than the wild-type H-Ras, even though the intracellular levels of palmitoylation did not differ (Baker et al., 2003). Palmitoylation-deficient H-Ras localizes to the Golgi outer membrane, where it is presumably sequestered from growth factor-induced signaling. Further, the half-life of palmitate turnover on inactive GDP-bound H-Ras is decreased by more than 15-fold upon activation, from 150 min to only 10 min (Baker et al., 2003). GTP-bound, activated H-Ras diffuses out of lipid rafts and redistributes throughout the plasma membrane (PM) and cytosol, where it can then be recycled to the Golgi, repalmitoylated, and transported back to the PM and lipid rafts (Prior et al., 2001). Receptor activation of stimulatory G-protein α subunits (G α s) similarly speeds up palmitate turnover nearly 50-fold (Mumby et al., 1994; Wedegaertner and Bourne, 1994), from a half-life of 90 min to only 2 min. Another example is the neuronal scaffolding protein PSD-95, which is rapidly depalmitoylated and undergoes clustering at the neuronal synapse upon glutamate stimulation (El-Husseini and Bredt, 2002; El-Husseini et al., 2002). In summary, dynamic turnover of palmitoylation may be a common feature of signal transducers to regulate their trafficking between intracellular compartments and the PM, thereby influencing where and when signals are transmitted.

3.3. Palmitoylating enzymes: The DHHC family

Despite the widespread evidence accumulated during the past > 30 years that well characterized proteins are palmitoylated, it was only in the last \sim 9 years that the enzymes responsible for protein palmitoylation were identified. One reason for this delay was earlier suspicions that palmitoylation may be nonenzymatic, as evidenced by palmitoyl-CoA autopalmitoylation of G α s *in vitro* at the proper Cys residue (Duncan and Gilman, 1996). Years later, however, the mechanism that underlies the transfer of palmitate was uncovered through genetic screens in yeast, which led to the discovery of two related *S*-palmitoyltransferases, from here on referred to as PATs. Erf2 palmitoylates yeast Ras proteins (Lobo *et al.*,

2002), whereas Akr1 modifies the yeast casein kinase, Yck2 (Roth et al., 2002). These two PATs share homology of a Cys-rich domain (CRD) containing a conserved Asp-His-His-Cys (DHHC) motif. Because of the highly conserved DHHC sequence, PATs are also commonly referred to as DHHC proteins. Subsequent searches of genome databases for this DHHC-containing CRD revealed multiple putative PATs in other species. To date, 7, 22, and 23 PATs encoded by *zdhhc* genes have been identified in yeast (Roth et al., 2006), Drosophila (Bannan et al., 2008), and mammals (Fukata et al., 2004), respectively. The large number of PAT enzymes may explain why no palmitoylation consensus site has emerged, since each enzyme presumably has different substrates. Indeed, proteomics-based studies have estimated the sizes of the yeast (Roth et al., 2006) or mammalian (Kang et al., 2008; Martin and Cravatt, 2009) palmitoyl proteomes at \sim 50 and at least \sim 300 proteins, respectively, consistent with the idea that any given PAT may display preference for a subset of substrates. The DHHC motif is required for PAT activity, since mutation of the Cys residue in this motif abolishes substrate palmitoylation (Fukata et al., 2004, 2006; Lobo et al., 2002). All PATs contain two to six TM domains and are localized in diverse intracellular membrane compartments, including the ER, endosomes, Golgi apparatus, and the PM (Ohno et al., 2006). Further, PATs are expressed differentially across various cell types and tissues (Saitoh et al., 2004; Swarthout et al., 2005; Uemura et al., 2002). The fact that PATs can be found throughout the entire endomembrane system, indicates that different substrates can get modified at different stages of the intracellular life cycle, that is, upon biosynthesis or later in their life. Proteins containing multiple palmitoylation sites could, in fact, be modified by different PATs, possibly at different locations as suggested for the anthrax toxin receptor TEM8 (Abrami et al., 2006).

In the initial characterization of mammalian PATs, all 23 DHHC enzymes were cotransfected with the neuronal scaffold protein PSD-95, and transfected cells were metabolically labeled with [³H]palmitate to assay for enhanced PSD-95 palmitoylation (Fukata *et al.*, 2004). Four candidate PATs (DHHC2, DHHC3, DHHC7, and DHHC15) were capable of enhancing PSD-95 palmitoylation, suggesting that each may function *in vivo* as a PSD-95-specific PAT. This method has been used in numerous studies to identify PATs specific for eNOS (Fernandez-Hernando *et al.*, 2006), SNAP25 (Greaves *et al.*, 2009), G-proteins (Tsutsumi *et al.*, 2009), and many others proteins. However, since this method relies on PAT overexpression, it does not represent a foolproof approach to identify physiological PAT substrates. Indeed, more recent studies have relied on RNAi-mediated PAT knockdown in conjunction with functional signaling assays in order to establish physiological PAT–substrate relation-ships (Greaves *et al.*, 2010).

A number of studies reported relatively stable physical associations between PATs and potential substrates. In fact, yeast 2-hybrid screens of PAT-interacting proteins identified interactors that were later found to represent true substrates of the relevant DHHC proteins (Fernandez-Hernando et al., 2006; Keller et al., 2004; Li et al., 2010; Nadolski and Linder, 2009; Saitoh et al., 2004; Singaraja et al., 2002; Uemura et al., 2002). Although most enzyme-substrate interactions are transient, and association of PATs with a palmitoyl proteins does not necessarily establish an enzyme-substrate relationship, PAT-substrate interactions likely involve initial autopalmitoylation of the DHHC motif's conserved Cys residue, followed by PAT-substrate association and palmitate transfer from the PAT to its substrate (Hou et al., 2009; Iwanaga et al., 2009). All DHHC proteins autopalmitoylate (Fukata et al., 2004; Huang et al., 2004; Lobo et al., 2002; Mitchell et al., 2006; Roth et al., 2002; Smotrys et al., 2005; Swarthout et al., 2005), and autopalmitoylated PATs may represent covalent enzyme intermediates required for substrate palmitoylation (Hou et al., 2009). Interactions between other regions in PATs and substrates are also important for substrate recognition and palmitoylation (Greaves and Chamberlain, 2010). Some PATs have protein-protein interaction domains (Iwanaga et al., 2009; Mitchell et al., 2006), and regions in palmitoyl proteins distant from their palmitoylated Cys residues, which are required for substrate recognition and palmitoylation, have been identified; further, swapping of these recognition sequences between distinct palmitoyl proteins can confer new substrate specificity patterns (Greaves et al., 2009; Huang et al., 2009; Nadolski and Linder, 2009). Therefore, understanding the molecular basis for PAT-substrate recognition and specificity is of great importance.

There are ample examples that a given PAT can palmitoylate different substrates and, conversely, that a given protein can be palmitoylated by several PATs. This suggests a certain level of redundancy. However, it is becoming clear that natural mutations in, or experimental deletion of, individual DHHC proteins can lead to severe phenotypes or, at a minimum, be associated with human diseases. In fact, aberrant regulation of palmitoylation or depalmitoylation has been implicated in a number of cancer and human diseases. Many of the genes encoding human PATs are associated with cancer and other diseases: DHHC8 with schizophrenia (Mukai et al., 2004), DHHC5 with learning and memory deficits (Li et al., 2010), DHHC13 with osteoporosis, alopecia, and amyloidosis (Saleem et al., 2010), DHHC17/HIP14 with Huntington's disease (Yanai et al., 2006), DHHC15 and DHHC9 with X-linked mental retardation (Mansouri et al., 2005; Yanai et al., 2006), and DHHC2, DHHC9, DHHC17, and DHHC11 with cancer (Ducker et al., 2004; Mansilla et al., 2007; Oyama et al., 2000; Yamamoto et al., 2007). The majority of the demonstrated associations are with cancer, which serves to emphasize

the importance of PATs as potential therapeutic drug targets in human cancers (Karnoub and Weinberg, 2008). Clearly, identification of physiological PAT substrates will provide important information concerning the molecular mechanisms that underlie pathologies associated with PAT mutations. PATs also represent potential drug targets in certain viral infections. Thus, palmitoylation of certain viral proteins directs the association of viral particle with lipid rafts, which is required for the ability of some viruses to infect host cells (Grantham *et al.*, 2009; Higuchi *et al.*, 2001).

3.4. Depalmitoylating enzymes

Protein depalmitoylation appears to be, for the most part, an enzymatic process, but little progress has been made to identify and characterize the responsible thioesterases. Indeed, pervanadate treatment accelerates the depalmitoylation of Lck in Jurkat T cells, and this accelerated turnover is prevented by preincubation with the serine hydrolase inhibitor methyl arachidonyl fluorophosphonate, but not phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (Zhang *et al.*, 2010). While the *zdhhc* gene family is relatively large, only two protein palmitoyl thioesterases (PPTs) have been described to be capable of catalyzing the removal of fatty acids from proteins, that is, acyl protein thioesterase 1 (APT1) and palmitoyl protein thioesterase 1 (PPT1; Zeidman *et al.*, 2009), both members of the serine hydrolase enzyme family.

3.4.1. Acyl protein thioesterase 1

APT1 is a ubiquitous cytosolic serine hydrolase (Duncan and Gilman, 1998; Toyoda et al., 1999). This enzyme was initially characterized as lysophospholipase I (LYPLA1; Sugimoto et al., 1996; Wang et al., 1997), but was later shown to have several 100-fold higher activity as a PPT. It is not entirely clear how a cytosolic protein can hydrolyze palmitate from membrane-bound palmitoylated proteins. Some evidence exists that APT1 is itself palmitoylated (Yang et al., 2010), although we have not been able to confirm this result. APT1 depalmitoylates proteins by catalyzing cleavage of the thioester bond between the fatty acyl chain and the protein. Several proteins have been identified as substrates of APT1 in vitro, including Ras (Duncan and Gilman, 1998), various heterotrimeric Gas (Duncan and Gilman, 1996, 1998), eNOS (Yeh et al., 1999), RGS4 (Duncan and Gilman, 1998), SNAP-23 (Flaumenhaft et al., 2007), LAT (unpublished observations), and several viral proteins (Grantham et al., 2009; Higuchi et al., 2001; Schmidt, 1982; Schmidt and Schlesinger, 1979; Schmidt et al., 1979, 1988; Thorp et al., 2006; Yang et al., 1995). siRNA-mediated knockdown of APT1 was shown to decrease synaptic spine volume in cultured neurons (Siegel et al., 2009) and exhibits

activity-dependent local translation at synapses (Banerjee *et al.*, 2009), suggesting that APT1 is important for neuronal development and activity. However, there is still little direct evidence that APT1 is acting as a PPT *in vivo*.

Two APT1 homologues have been cloned: lysophospholipase II (LYPLA2, a.k.a. APT2) and lysophospholipase-like 1 (LYPLAL1). APT2 shares 64% identity with APT1 and has been shown to hydrolyze several lysophospholipid substrates with varying efficiencies. LYPLAL1 is 30% identical to APT1, and is yet to be characterized. There is no evidence that either APT2 or LYPLAL1 can depalmitoylate proteins. Recently, APT1 has been implicated as a PPT responsible for the depalmitoylation of H-Ras in cells (Dekker *et al.*, 2010). Several derivatives of the β-lactone drug tetrahydolipstatin (THL) were synthesized and screened for APT1 inhibition. Serine hydrolases (including APT1) covalently react with β-lactones leaving an esterified active site serine that is slowly hydrolyzed. The most promising β-lactone analog capable of inhibiting APT1, palmitostatin B, was shown to have an *in vitro* APT1 IC_{50} of 670 nM. Application of this inhibitor to cells slowed the subcellular redistribution of microinjected semisynthetic fluorescent Ras proteins in MDCK cells. Further, the subcellular redistribution of a transfected yellow fluorescent protein (YFP) H-Ras fusion was impeded following treatment with 1 µM palmitostatin B. Notably, siRNA-mediated knockdown of APT1 reduced APT1 levels by >80%, yet did not significantly change YFP-H-Ras distribution. Additionally, overnight incubation with 50 µM Palmitostatin B could induce phenotypic reversion of oncogenic H-Ras-transformed MDCK cells. Treatment of cells with such high concentrations of palmitostatin B (50 µM) likely leads to nonselective inhibition of other serine hydrolases. For example, treatment with similar concentrations of THL inhibits more than a dozen serine hydrolases (Hoover *et al.*, 2008).

3.4.2. PPT1 and PPT2

PPT1 was first isolated from soluble bovine brain fractions and found capable of depalmitoylating H-Ras (Camp and Hofmann, 1993). *In vitro*, PPT1 can depalmitoylate diverse palmitoylated proteins and hydrolyze acyl-coenzyme A. Further studies revealed that PPT1 is a lysosomal enzyme (Verkruyse and Hofmann, 1996), indicating it almost certainly cannot be responsible for dynamic deacylation of cytoplasmic proteins. Further, *PPT1* was genetically mapped as the causative gene responsible for infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis (INCL), a lysosomal storage disease that results in the accumulation of autofluorescent granules. [³⁵S] Cys-labeled lipid thioesters accumulate in immortalized lymphoblasts from patients with INCL, and this accumulation can be reversed by adding recombinant PPT1 to cells (Lu *et al.*, 1996), which is taken up and traffics to lysosomes (Hellsten *et al.*, 1996). PPT1-dependent

neurodegeneration appears to involve ER stress and apoptosis. Thus, current evidence suggests that PPT1 is mainly involved in lysosomal degradation of uncharacterized thioester-containing metabolites.

A homologue of PPT1, PPT2, has been identified. It is also a lysosomal thioesterase but, unlike PPT1, it has substrate specificity for palmitoyl-CoA but not for palmitoyl proteins (Soyombo and Hofmann, 1997). Similarly to PPT1, disruption of the PPT2 gene also causes a type of lysosomal storage disease, albeit with a slower onset and with a milder manifestation (Gupta et al., 2001). The degree of cross-reactivity between PPT1 and PPT2 is unclear. Importantly, however, mice lacking PPT1 or PPT2 display a similar lysosomal storage disease, but an apparently intact immune system (Gupta et al., 2001, 2003). The difference in severity might be explained by other unannotated substrates that are not detected by [³⁵S] Cys labeling. Further, the presence of central nervous system-specific aggregates found in PPT1-deficient Drosophila mutants cannot be reversed by expressing Drosophila PPT2 (Bannan et al., 2008) and endocytosed PPT2 does not reverse the effects of PPT1 deficiency in INCL fibroblasts (Soyombo and Hofmann, 1997). Taken together, it is unlikely that PPT1 or PPT2 functions as protein thioesterases involved in dynamic palmitoylation of cytosolic substrates.

To summarize, APT1 and PPT1 have been shown to deacylate cytoplasmic or lysosomal proteins, respectively, *in vitro*. These enzymes make up the majority of protein thioesterase activity in soluble cellular lysates, but the existence of other membrane-bound activities has been largely ignored. Given the substantial diversity of PATs, it is unlikely that APT1 is solely responsible for all protein depalmitoylation occurring in diverse subcellular compartments. Much more work is required to identify and functionally characterize putative PPTs that function physiologically to regulate the dynamics of palmitoyl proteins.

3.5. Quantitative global analysis of protein palmitoylation

Despite decades of research, the annotation of palmitoylated proteins remains incomplete. Until recently, validation of specific palmitoylated proteins required immunoprecipitation of [³H]palmitate-labeled cells, followed by long film exposures of weeks or months. Understanding the dynamics and regulation of protein palmitoylation requires nonradioactive global approaches to detect and quantify palmitoylation events across the entire proteome. The most established nonradioactive assay is based on the acyl–biotin exchange (ABE) reaction (Berzat *et al.*, 2005; Drisdel and Green, 2004; Schmidt *et al.*, 1988). In this approach, free Cys residues are first alkylated during protein extraction from cells or tissues. Next, thioesters are displaced by treatment with 1 M neutral hydroxyl-amine, which hydolyzes predominantly thioesters and other weak esters, exposing previously palmitoylated cysteinyl thiols for capture with a sulfhydryl-biotin. Biotin-linked proteins can then be affinity-purified using streptavidin-coupled beads and digested with trypsin into peptides, leaving the labeled peptides on the affinity beads. Multidimensional protein identification technology (MudPIT; Washburn et al., 2001) is then used to analyze the eluant. The ABE assay was first used globally in yeast, leading to the identification of 50 new palmitoyl proteins (Roth et al., 2006). More recently, the same approach was used in synaptosomes and primary cultured neurons to identify ~ 200 neuronal palmitoylation candidates, of which >60 were validated as novel palmitoyl proteins (Kang et al., 2008). While many palmitoylation substrates are identified using ABE-MudPIT, the high intrinsic background from the thiolexchange reaction complicates the identification of low abundance palmitoyl proteins, not to mention that ABE requires large amount of cell lysates and consists of multiple rounds of protein precipitation. Additionally, enzymes with thioester linkages to lipoic acid, phosphopantetheine, and ubiquitin are identified as false positives.

To circumvent the low-fidelity enrichment and slow validation, we sought to develop a nonradioactive palmitoylation probe based on incorporation of a bioorthogonal chemical handle. Notably, PATs show little discrimination among palmitoyl (C16:0), oleoyl (18:1), stearoyl (18:0), and palmitoleoyl (16:1) acyl chains (Lobo *et al.*, 2002), suggesting flexibility in the length of the transferred fatty acyl chain that can be accommodated by these enzymes. Based on this knowledge, we evaluated 17-octadecynoic acid (17-ODYA), a commercially available alkynyl fatty acid originally generated as a low affinity inhibitor of omega-hydroxylases, which are a class of cytochrome p450 enzymes involved in fatty acid metabolism (Shak and Goldstein, 1985; Shak *et al.*, 1985).

Cu(I)-catalyzed, Huisgen's concerted triazole synthesis, more popularly known as click chemistry, is a simple approach to couple alkynemodified proteins to azide-reporter tags in complex proteomes (Speers and Cravatt, 2004; Speers *et al.*, 2003). This technology allows for the metabolic incorporation of chemical probes within native cellular environments, thus preserving localization, posttranslational modifications, and protein–protein interactions that are essential for profiling endogenous protein states. Click chemistry is then applied to couple the *in vivo*-labeled proteins to azide-containing reporter molecules after cell lysis and homogenization. After incubation with 17-ODYA, cultured cells are lysed and membrane lysates are reacted with rhodamine-azide for fluorescence detection by SDS-PAGE. Dozens of prominent hydroxylamine-sensitive fluorescent bands are visible within a few hours, suggesting that the predominant form of probe incorporation is though S-palmitoylation (Martin and Cravatt, 2009).

In parallel, 17-ODYA-labeled lysates were reacted with biotin-azide for streptavidin enrichment, trypsin digestion, and liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) analysis. We identified nearly 300 specifically enriched palmitoylated proteins in Jurkat T cells based on spectral counting thresholds demanding reproducibility, significant average spectral counts, and high contrast over control samples (either incubation with palmitate or 17-ODYA-labeled and treated with hydroxylamine). This number has since been refined to nearly 500 palmitoylated proteins by more sophisticated analysis using newly updated search algorithms previously unavailable at the time of publication (Simon et al., 2009). Essentially all annotated T cell palmitoyl proteins were identified, including all known palmitoylated components of the T cell signaling pathway (CD3, CD4, Lck, LAT, PAG/Cbp, Ras, etc.), more than 10 trimeric G-proteins, more than a dozen small GTPases, and numerous receptors and metabolic enzymes. Hundreds of novel palmitoylated proteins are enriched in this dataset, and the majority of these identifications are for proteins with no annotated function. Many of the identified proteins overlap with identifications from the simultaneous publication of ABE neuronal palmitoylation proteomics from cultured neurons (Kang et al., 2008), further corroborating the accuracy of both approaches. Other groups have reported metabolic incorporation of azido-fatty acids for Staudinger ligation to phosphine-reporters (Hang et al., 2007; Heal et al., 2008; Kostiuk et al., 2008; Martin et al., 2008), but the low efficiency (Agard et al., 2006) and high background (Speers and Cravatt, 2004) has led to general adoption of our methods (Charron et al., 2009; Hannoush and Arenas-Ramirez, 2009; Yount et al., 2010).

False positive data are particularly problematic for interpretation of lower abundance signals from large proteomics datasets. Accordingly, we established a robust protocol to quickly validate proteins enriched in 17-ODYA-treated samples. This method takes advantage of the fact that 17-ODYA-labeled proteins can be visualized by one of multiple platforms, including gel-based readouts (by click chemistry conjugation to rhodamine-azide), which is much simpler and of higher-throughput than LC-MS. Eighteen putative palmitoyl protein cDNAs were subcloned, overexpressed in 293T cells, and labeled with 17-ODYA. Virtually all of the heterologously expressed proteins (16 of 18) were palmitoylated by the endogenous PATs present in 293T cells, allowing simple fluorescent gelbased validation without enrichment. Interestingly, several proteins subject to dual myristoylation and palmitoylation demonstrate some hydroxylamine-resistant labeling, suggesting that 17-ODYA (due to its in situ conversion to shorter fatty acyl chains by fatty oxidation pathways) can be used to simultaneously profile both palmitoylation (hydroxylaminesensitive) and myristoylation (hydroxylamine-resistant) modifications in cells. We believe that combination of modern technologies with functional genomics methods will allow investigators to identify physiological PAT substrates and exact sites of palmitoylation (Yang *et al.*, 2010). Global profiling approaches will accelerate our understanding of this complex posttranslational modification and unravel new targets and specific sites.

4. PALMITOYLATION IN T LYMPHOCYTES

Protein palmitoylation represents a common lipid modification of neuronal proteins, and it plays an important role in modulating neuronal protein trafficking and the function of neuronal synapses (Huang and El-Husseini, 2005). The neuronal PDZ domain-containing scaffolding protein postsynaptic density-95 (PSD-95) provides a notable example of palmitoyl regulation in neurons. Agonist-induced palmitoylation/depalmitoylation cycles of PSD-95 regulate its lipid raft localization and the clustering of coupled AMPA-type glutamate receptors at excitatory synapses (El-Husseini and Bredt, 2002; El-Husseini et al., 2002). By analogy with neuronal synapses, the term IS has been introduced to describe the contact region between antigen-specific T cells and APCs, where signaling complexes are organized in a spatially and temporally highly regulated manner and where directional cytokine secretion occurs (Grakoui et al., 1999; Monks et al., 1998). The similarity between neuronal synapses and the IS are more than just in name, as both synapses share a protein, agrin, that is important for both neuromuscular and IS formation (Khan et al., 2001). Similar to neuronal synapses, many proteins in the TCR signaling pathway are palmitoylated and accumulate in lipid rafts, which coalesce and cluster at the IS following T cell activation (Bi *et al.*, 2001; Burack et al., 2002).

4.1. Palmitoylated T Cell Proteins

Although it is clear that the palmitoylation status has a marked effect on lipid raft localization and function of T cell signaling molecules such as LAT, Src-family kinases (Lck and Fyn), and others, the importance of lipid raft localization is not fully understood. Similarly, very little is known about the dynamics of palmitate turnover in T cell signaling proteins, and whether this turnover is regulated by receptor signals. However, the recent identification and characterization of the DHHC family, and the establishment of proteomics-based global methods for analysis of the palmitoyl proteome, reviewed above, now provides us with tools to approach these fundamental questions in the context of T cell biology. We will first briefly review some of the important T cell palmitoyl proteins have also been reviewed recently (Bijlmakers, 2009; Resh, 2006a).

4.1.1. CD4/CD8

CD4 and CD8 are expressed on the surface of T cells and they serve as TCR coreceptors by virtue of two properties: First, the extracellular domains of these coreceptors bind MHC class II and I molecules, respectively, and, thus, participate in TCR recognition of MHC-bound peptide antigens by stabilizing T cell-APC interactions. Second, the cytoplasmic tails of both coreceptors associate with Lck tyrosine kinase and facilitate its activation and its functional coupling to the TCR signaling machinery. While CD4 is expressed as a monomer, in which the extracellular domain is composed of four immunoglobulin-like domains, CD8 is present on most T cells as a disulfide-linked heterodimer of CD8a and CD8b chains, each containing one extracellular immunoglobulin-like domain (Leahy, 1995). However, in NK cells and in some T and dendritic cells, CD8 is expressed as an aa homodimer (Cheroutre and Lambolez, 2008). CD4 is palmitoylated on two juxtamembrane Cys residues (Crise and Rose, 1992) and CD8^β (but not CD8^α) on a single cytoplasmic Cys residue (Arcaro *et al.*, 2000). As a result, both CD4 and CD8αβ localize in membrane lipid rafts. Although CD4 and CD8 $\alpha\beta$ palmitoylation is not required for their transport or cell surface expression, this localization enhances, in the case of CD4, raft aggregation, clustering of the TCR and PKC θ at the IS, and tyrosine phosphorylation of signaling proteins, primarily TCR- ζ and ZAP-70 kinase (Balamuth et al., 2004; Fragoso et al., 2003). However, the overall importance of CD4 palmitoylation for its raft localization and coreceptor function is controversial. Inconsistent findings in this regard may reflect the fact that even in the absence of CD4 palmitoylation, it still covalently associates with Lck kinase, which is itself palmitoylated (see below) and, thus, may facilitate the recruitment of CD4 into lipid rafts and TCR signaling complexes. CD4, which serves as an HIV entry coreceptor by virtue of its binding to the HIV surface glycoprotein gp120, and its palmitoylation have also been implicated in facilitating HIV entry, but CD4 palmitoylation is not required for this and, in a more general sense, the importance of lipid rafts for HIV entry is debatable (Bijlmakers, 2009). The CD8aß heterodimer also contributes to T cell activation and its palmitoylation seems to facilitate this function, at least in mice (Arcaro et al., 2001).

4.1.2. Src-family kinases

Two of the Src-family tyrosine kinases that are expressed in T cells, Lck, and Fyn, play important roles in T cell activation and/or development (Palacios and Weiss, 2004; Perlmutter, 1995). These kinases are composed of a unique N-terminal Src homology-4 (SH4) domain that contains myristoylation and palmitoylation sites, an SH3 domain that can bind specific proline-rich sequences, an SH2 domain that binds specific sites of tyrosine phosphorylation, an SH1 catalytic kinase domain, and a C-terminal

regulatory tail that contains an autoinhibitory tyrosine residue that, when phosphorylated, maintains the kinase in a resting (inactive) state due to its internal association with the kinase's SH2 domain (Paige et al., 1993; Thomas and Brugge, 1997). All members of this family are cotranslationally myristoylated at Gly-2 in a conserved Met-Gly-Cys motif following removal of the N-terminal Met residue. This myristoylation precedes, and is required for, double palmitoylation of most Src-family kinases, including Lck and Fyn, at Cys-3 and Cys-5 (Lck) or Cys-6 (Fyn; Shenoy-Scaria et al., 1993; Yasuda et al., 2000). This lipid modification is necessary to translocate these peripheral membrane kinases to the PM and into lipid rafts and Cys-3 appears to be more critical in this regard (Bijlmakers et al., 1997; Yurchak and Sefton, 1995). Surprisingly, however, despite being constitutively palmitoylated, Lck is not localized in lipid rafts in resting T cells. This may reflect a shift in the dynamics of palmitate cycling on Lck toward depalmitoylation in resting cells, which is reversed following T cell activation in favor of palmitoylation, thereby causing the majority of Lck to undergo lipid raft translocation. Two family members, Src and Blk, reside outside lipid rafts and, instead of being palmitoylated, utilize an Nterminal polybasic sequence to enhance membrane association. Removal of the palmitoylation site(s) in Src-family kinases prevents their membrane (and lipid raft) association and cellular functions, despite normal kinase activity in cell-free assays (Kabouridis et al., 1997; Kosugi et al., 2001).

Lck-deficient mice show dramatic thymic atrophy and a dramatic reduction in the early double-positive (CD4⁺CD8⁺) thymocyte subset; mature, single-positive thymocytes are undetectable and there are only very few peripheral T cells (Molina *et al.*, 1992). These results illustrate the crucial role of Lck in thymocyte development. Lck mutants with amino acid substitutions at the myristoylation or palmitoylation sites are unable to reconstitute TCR-mediated activation in Lck-deficient T cells. These acylation defective mutants do not interact with CD4, and fail to phosphorylate TCR- ζ and activate ZAP-70, thereby preventing propagation of multiple downstream signaling pathways (Kabouridis *et al.*, 1997; Kosugi *et al.*, 2001; Yasuda *et al.*, 2000; Yurchak and Sefton, 1995).

Unlike Lck, the deletion of Fyn has a less severe effect on T cell development. Fyn-deficient thymocytes display reduced TCR-induced Ca^{2+} fluxes and abrogated proliferation, but mature splenic T cells from these mice retain largely normal proliferation despite depressed Ca^{2+} mobilization and IL-2 production (Appleby *et al.*, 1992; Stein *et al.*, 1992). The Fyn tyrosine kinase can be palmitoylated on both Cys-3 and -6, but MS analysis showed that only a minor fraction of Fyn is dually S-palmitoylated, and that the majority is singly palmitoylated only on Cys-3 (Liang *et al.*, 2001). More recent studies revealed that the second palmitoylation site on Cys-6 directly targets newly synthesized Fyn to the PM

(Sato *et al.*, 2009), bypassing the Golgi system. Fyn palmitoylation is highly dynamic, and has a reported half-life of 1.5–2 h (Wolven *et al.*, 1997). Unlike Lck, Fyn is predominantly localized to lipid rafts in resting T cells. Lck was reported to have higher kinase activity outside of lipid rafts, but following activation it is transported to lipid rafts where it activates Fyn (Filipp *et al.*, 2003). These findings led to the suggestion that lipid rafts function to segregate Lck and Fyn in the absence of a T cell stimulatory signal, and allowing them to functionally interact in lipid rafts upon TCR stimulation (Filipp *et al.*, 2003). It appears that Lck and Fyn are at least partially redundant as both are capable of phosphorylating the ITAM motifs in the signaling subunits of the TCR–CD3 complex, but each of these related kinases may also have their unique substrates. The highly distinct effects of Lck *versus* Fyn deletion on T cell development are another indication of their nonredundant functions.

4.1.3. Ras proteins

Ras proteins represent a subgroup of the large family of small GTPases, which is membrane localized. Like other small GTPases, Ras proteins function as molecular switches that cycle between an inactive, GDPbound and an active, GTP-bound state to regulate cell proliferation, differentiation, migration, and apoptosis (Downward, 1997; Marshall, 1996; McCormick, 1995; Satoh et al., 1992). Activating mutations that generate aberrant, hyperactive (permanently locked in the GTP-bound state) Ras promote cancer and developmental defects. There are three major isoforms, H-, N-, and K-Ras that are ubiquitously expressed. All isoforms contain a C-terminal CAAX motif that targets them for farnesylation (Cadwallader et al., 1994). In addition, H- and N-Ras are reversibly palmitovlated on two or one C-terminal Cys residues, respectively (Magee et al., 1987). Whereas farnesylation targets Ras proteins to endomembranes, that is, the Golgi and endoplasmic reticulum (ER), subsequent palmitoylation (or a polybasic sequence in nonpalmitoylated K-Ras) targets them to the PM (Choy et al., 1999; Hancock et al., 1990). When activated by their respective guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs), Ras proteins act as adaptors that are recruited to the PM and facilitate activation of a wide variety of effectors. Palmitoylation mutants of Ras fail to traffic to the PM and are not associated with the TCR signaling machinery (Rubio et al., 2010). As reviewed earlier, rapid cycles of Ras palmitoylation and depalmitoylation impact its activity and translocation between the PM and the Golgi system (Willumsen et al., 1996), and the half-life of palmitate turnover on inactive GDP-bound H-Ras is accelerated more than 15 times upon activation (Baker et al., 2003). After depalmitoylation, H-Ras is recycled to the Golgi, where it is repalmitoylated and transported back to the PM. Contrary to earlier models, which invoked the PM as the only site from which Ras regulates signaling, later

reports demonstrated that active Ras also localizes in endomembranes, where it can induce downstream signaling (Bivona *et al.*, 2003; Chiu *et al.*, 2002), including in T cells stimulated with low concentrations of activating anti-CD3 antibodies (Bivona *et al.*, 2003; Perez de Castro *et al.*, 2004). Microinjection of semisynthetic fluorescent H-Ras proteins demonstrated that the palmitoylation machinery required for Ras palmitoylation and trafficking does not rely on a single PAT enzyme, and importantly the palmitoyl transferase activity does not distinguish between L- and D- amino acids at palmitoylation sites, questioning the concept of unique substrates for distinct PATs (Rocks *et al.*, 2010).

Following the initial demonstration of TCR-induced Ras activation (Downward et al., 1990), Ras proteins have been extensively shown to play important roles in T cell development and activation (Genot and Cantrell, 2000; Izquierdo et al., 1995). Dominant negative Ras mutants inhibit IL-2 promoter activity in T cell tumor lines (Rayter et al., 1992), and transgenic expression of dominant negative Ras causes a block in thymic development (Swan et al., 1995). Ras is also involved in the activation of the MAPKs Erk and Jnk (Fields et al., 1996; Li et al., 1996) as well as in the transactivation of the AP-1 transcription factor (Kang et al., 1992) in T cells. Recent genetic and biochemical studies have shown that the lipid second messenger diacylglycerol (DAG), liberated by TCR-activated PLCy1 stimulates Ras-GTP loading by activation of the Ras GEF, RasGRP1 (Dower et al., 2000; Ebinu et al., 2000; Roose et al., 2005; Roosild et al., 2005). Sos is another Ras-activating GEF in T cells, which is recruited to the TCR signaling complex via its constitutive association with the adaptor protein Grb2 and the TCR-induced recruitment of the Grb2-Sos complex to tyrosine-phosphorylated LAT (Koretzky, 1997; Roose et al., 2005; see below).

4.1.4. TM adaptor proteins

Adaptor proteins play important roles in transducing and converting immunoreceptor signals into the cellular responses of hematopoietic cells, for example, differentiation, proliferation, and cytokine expression. Among these adaptor proteins, TM adaptor proteins (TRAPs) represent a unique group of TM proteins that are differentially expressed in a variety of hematopoietic cells, and can influence immunoreceptor signaling either positively or negatively (Horejsi, 2004; Horejsi *et al.*, 2004). The structure of TRAPs is somewhat similar to the immunoreceptorassociated TCR- ζ and CD3- γ chains in that they contain a short extracellular domain and intracellular tyrosine residues (but not ITAMs) that become phosphorylated upon immunoreceptor ligation. This phosphorylation allows the TRAPs to recruit various SH2 domain-containing signaling proteins into proximal signaling complexes. However, unlike TCR- ζ and CD3- γ , TRAPs do not associate with the TCR–CD3 complex. Among the seven known TRAPs, four are palmitoylated on a cytoplasmic juxtamembrane Cys-X-Cys motif and, as a result, are found in membrane lipid rafts: PAG/Cbp, NTAL/LAB, LIME, and LAT. These adaptors also share a short (4- to 17-residue) N-terminal extracellular domain and up to 10 tyrosine residues in the cytoplasmic domain, which are potentially phosphorylated by Src- or Syk-family kinases. Three of these, with the exception of NTAL/LAB, are expressed in T cells. These adaptor proteins have been previously reviewed (Horejsi, 2004; Horejsi *et al.*, 2004) and, therefore, will only be briefly reviewed here, with the exception of LAT, which is discussed in more detail.

4.1.4.1. Linker for activation of T cells LAT was the first TRAP to be isolated based on earlier findings that a \sim 36-kDa pTyr-containing protein represented a predominant early phosphoprotein in TCR-stimulated T cells (Zhang et al., 1998a). LAT is primarily expressed in T cells, but also in mast and NK cells and in platelets. LAT is a TM protein composed of a short (nine-residue) extracellular domain, a TM domain, and an intracellular domain containing several tyrosine residues that are phosphorylated predominantly by ZAP-70 kinase upon TCR ligation and then bind a number of SH2-containing enzymes and adaptor proteins. Phospho-LAT directly recruits PLC_γ1 and the adaptors Gads and Grb2 and, indirectly, other important signaling molecules such as SLP-76, Vav1, Sos, the regulatory subunit (p85) of PI3-K, and Itk tyrosine kinase (Lin et al., 1999; Wange, 2000; Zhang et al., 1999a, 2000). Thus, activated LAT serves as an essential scaffold for the assembly of TCR-coupled signaling complexes that mediate productive T cell activation. However, it is not entirely clear how LAT is recruited to the vicinity of the TCR-CD3 complex and TCR-ζassociated ZAP-70. One possibility is that the reported association of LAT with CD8 and CD4 (Bosselut et al., 1999) provides a means for recruiting LAT to peptide/MHC-engaged TCRs.

Lat-deficient $(Lat^{-/-})$ mice show a complete block in $\alpha\beta$ T cell development at the immature, double-negative (DN) stage, indicating that LAT is essential for pre-TCR signaling (Shen *et al.*, 2009; Zhang *et al.*, 1999b). Analysis of Jurkat T cell lines lacking LAT has revealed its requirement for TCR-mediated Ca²⁺ mobilization, activation of PLC γ 1, Vav1, SLP-76, Ras, Erk, and NFAT, and CD69 upregulation (Finco *et al.*, 1998; Lin *et al.*, 1999; Samelson, 2002; Wange, 2000). Reintroduction of LAT into LAT-deficient Jurkat T cells rescued all these defects, indicating LAT is an indispensable adaptor protein that links the TCR and coreceptors to multiple intracellular signaling cascades to promote competent TCR complexation and allow T cell activation. High resolution TIRF microscopy demonstrated that upon TCR stimulation, the majority of LAT formed MCs at the IS (Bunnell *et al.*, 2001; Campi *et al.*, 2005; Seminario and Bunnell, 2008; Yokosuka and Saito, 2010; Yokosuka *et al.*, 2005) in a lipid

raft-independent manner (Douglass and Vale, 2005; Hashimoto-Tane *et al.*, 2010), yet a fraction of LAT resided in mobile, intracellular vesicles beneath the IS (Balagopalan *et al.*, 2009; Purbhoo *et al.*, 2010). These LAT-containing subsynaptic vesicles come in contact with SLP-76 MCs, coinciding with the phosphorylation of LAT on key tyrosines that mediate a new interaction with Gads. Together, LAT and SLP-76 bring PLC γ 1 to the PM, where it is phosphorylated and activated. Activation of PLC γ 1 elevates several second messengers, including intracellular Ca²⁺ mobilization, which activates NFAT and, consequently, various cytokines that contribute to T cell activation and inflammation.

LAT contains two cytoplasmic Cys residues adjacent to its TM domain, Cis-26 and -29, which are palmitoylated and, hence, target it to lipid rafts (Zhang et al., 1998b). Cys-26 is more critical for this targeting (Zhang et al., 1998b). Although it is clear that LAT palmitoylation is required for lipid raft localization (Lin et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 1998b), the role and importance of LAT palmitoylation in T cell development and activation has been a matter of some controversy. Early studies demonstrated that mutation of these two Cys residues abolished T cell activation (Lin et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 1998b). However, a later study showed that a chimeric protein consisting of the extracellular and TM domains of LAX, a nonpalmitoylated (non-raft-residing) LAT-related TRAP, fused to the cytoplasmic domain of LAT was expressed as a PM integral protein and restored T cell development and activation in $Lat^{-/-}$ mice (Zhu *et al.*, 2005), leading to the conclusion that the lipid raft localization of LAT is not essential for its function. The potential resolution of this apparent contradiction comes from studies demonstrating that the primary role of LAT palmitoylation is to induce its sorting from the Golgi compartment to the PM (Hundt et al., 2009; Tanimura et al., 2006). Once it translocates to the PM, its raft localization would be favored because of its palmitoylation. Indeed, recent studies demonstrated that T cells express two pools of LAT localized in the PM and the Golgi compartment and, further, that mutation of Cys-26 and -29 leads to exclusive intracellular (Golgi) localization of LAT (Bonello et al., 2004; Hundt et al., 2009; Tanimura et al., 2003, 2006). Thus, it appears that the TM domain of LAT does not contain sufficient PM-targeting signals. In contrast, the TM domain of nonpalmitoylated LAX apparently contains all the necessary information for PM sorting, which makes it possible for the LAX–LAT chimera to restore T cell development and activation. We extended this finding by demonstrating that even targeting of the LAT cytoplasmic domain to the PM as a peripheral protein by fusing it to the Nterminal membrane-targeting sequence of Src kinase (which is nonpalmitoylated) allowed it restore T cell development and activation on a $Lat^{-/-}$ background (Hundt et al., 2009). Therefore, targeting LAT to the PM is sufficient for its function, regardless of specific localization in lipid rafts and, in this context, palmitoylation is only responsible for PM sorting.

However, proper localization and function of LAT also depends on protein–protein interactions mediated by its phosphorylated cytoplasmic domain as evidenced by findings that LAT variants with a tyrosine-mutated cytoplasmic tail are not recruited into signaling clusters (Bonello *et al.*, 2004; Douglass and Vale, 2005).

4.1.4.2. PAG/Cbp, NTAL/LAB, and LIME Protein associated with GEMs (PAG; Brdicka et al., 2000), also known as C-terminal Src kinase-binding protein (Cbp; Kawabuchi et al., 2000) is ubiquitously expressed. It contains a juxtamembrane dicysteine motif, which is palmitoylated and leads to localization of the protein in membrane lipid rafts. PAG/Cbp is constitutively phosphorylated in resting T cells on tyrosine residues in its cytoplasmic domain. As a result, phospho-PAG/Cbp binds the C-terminal Src kinase kinase (Csk) and recruits it to lipid rafts, where it is found in the vicinity of Src-family kinases (Lck and Fyn) and keeps them at a relatively inactive basal state by phosphorylating the C-terminal autoinhibitory tyrosine residues of these kinases. Upon TCR stimulation, PAG/Cbp is rapidly dephosphorylated, causing it to be released from Csk and undergo cytoplasmic localization. Since PAG/Cbp can be phosphorylated by Fyn and, in turn, can negatively regulate Fyn via its association with Csk, this PAG/Cbp-Csk-Fyn system represents a model of negative feedback loop. In addition to this function of PAG/Cbp, it may also regulate crosstalk between lipid rafts and the actin cytoskeleton via binding of its C-terminus to the PDZ domain of the cytoplasmic adaptor protein, ezrin-radixinmoesin (ERM)-binding protein-50 (EBP50), which binds the actinassociated ERM proteins. A nonpalmitoylated PAG/Cbp mutant, which localized in the PM but not in lipid rafts, was still tyrosine phosphorylated and associated with Csk, Fyn, and EBP50 but, nevertheless, unlike wild-type PAG, it did not block proximal TCR signaling (Posevitz-Fejfar et al., 2008).

Given that LAT is not expressed in B cells, a search for a LAT-like adaptor that may couple the antigen-specific B cell receptor (BCR) to downstream signaling pathways led to the discovery of non-T cell activation linker (NTAL; Brdicka *et al.*, 2002), also known as linker for activation of B cells (LAB; Janssen *et al.*, 2003), which, as implied by its name, is mainly expressed in non-T hematopoietic cells. Similar to LAT, NTAL/LAB is palmitoylated on a juxtamembrane dicysteine motif and is phosphorylated on tyrosine in response to BCR or Fc receptor ligation. Although NTAL/LAB can partially reconstitute some missing TCR signaling functions in *Lat*-deficient T cells, it is most likely not the functional equivalent of LAT in B cells since, unlike LAT, tyrosine-phosphorylated NTAL/LAB does not recruit PLC γ 1 and, therefore, is not coupled to the Ca²⁺ signaling pathway.

Lck-interacting membrane protein (LIME; Brdickova *et al.*, 2003; Hur *et al.*, 2003) is expressed in T cells, but unlike other TRAPs that are

phosphorylated on tyrosine by immunoreceptor stimulation, LIME is phosphorylated only after antibody-mediated ligation of the CD4 or CD8 coreceptors, or HIV gp120 binding to CD4. When phosphorylated by Src-family kinases, LIME binds Lck, Fyn, and Csk via their SH2 domains. However, relatively little is known about the biological significance of these associations and, more generally, about the physiological functions of this adaptor protein in T cells. One possibility is that phosphorylated LIME binds the SH2 domain of Src-family kinases, thereby preventing the intramolecular association between the SH2 domain and the Csk-phosphorylated autoinhibitory C-terminal tyrosine residue of these kinases. In this scenario, Src-family kinases will be retained in the "open" active conformation in the LIME-Lck-Csk complex, consistent with the finding that, paradoxically, the LIME-associated fraction of Lck is more active than the total Lck pool despite being phosphorylated on the C-terminal autoinhibitory tyrosine residue (Brdickova et al., 2003). A more recent study implicated LIME, which is also expressed in splenic B cells, as the functional LAT homologue in BCR signaling, based on findings that phosphorylated LIME recruited similar signaling proteins to those recruited by LAT in T cells, and that siRNA-mediated reduction of LIME expression inhibited BCR-mediated activation of MAPKs, Ca²⁺ flux, PI3-K, NFAT, and NF-KB (Ahn et al., 2006). The impact of mutating the palmitovlated Cys residues in LIME, as well as in NTAL/LAB, on their cellular localization and function has not been studied in detail.

4.2. Alterations in T cell protein palmitoylation and functional consequences

As reviewed elsewhere in this chapter, mutation of palmitoylated Cys residues has often been used to analyze the importance of protein palmitoylation in T (and other) cell signaling. However, pharmacological intervention with protein palmitoylation has also been employed in similar studies, and further, alterations in the palmitoylation of signaling proteins have been reported to occur in T cells from diseased individuals.

Webb *et al.* (2000) screened a number of palmitate analogs for their ability to inhibit the palmitoylation of Fyn, and identified 2-bromopalmitate (2BP) as a palmitoylation inhibitor. However, 2BP also inhibited the myristoylation of Fyn. In Jurkat T cells, 2BP blocked constitutive localization of the endogenous palmitoylated proteins Fyn, Lck, and LAT to isolated detergent-resistant membranes (DRMs), generally considered to represent the biochemical equivalent of lipid rafts. This resulted in impaired TCR signaling as evidenced by reductions in tyrosine phosphorylation, Ca²⁺ release, and activation of the MAPK, Erk1 (Webb *et al.*, 2000). Despite the long-held knowledge that 2BP nonspecifically alkyates numerous membrane proteins (Coleman, 1992), it has found widespread
use as a pan-PAT inhibitor in different cellular systems. Recent high throughput cell-based screening assays have identified new classes of PAT inhibitors (Ducker, 2006). Independent validation verified one of these compounds as a moderate affinity (IC₅₀ > 10 μ M) noncovalent inhibitor of multiple PAT enzymes (Jennings, 2009). Another palmitate analog, 13-oxypalmitic acid was also found to inhibit the palmitoylation of Lck and displace it from lipid rafts and from the GPI-anchored protein, CD48, in T cells without affecting its PM localization. These changes were associated with reduced TCR-induced tyrosine phosphorylation and MAPK activation (Hawash *et al.*, 2002).

Webb et al. also evaluated the ability of long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), that is, arachidonic and eicosapentanoic acids, to inhibit protein palmitoylation, and reported that these PUFAs displaced Fyn from DRMs in non-T cells by inhibiting its palmitoylation (Webb et al., 2000). Stulnig et al. (1998) later extended a similar analysis of the biological effects of PUFA treatment to T cells, based on the fact that PUFAs exert an immunosuppressive effect involving, among others, inhibition of T cell activation. They found that culturing Jurkat T cells in PUFA-supplemented medium led to the displacement of Lck and Fyn from the DRM fraction, which was associated with impaired anti-CD3induced Ca²⁺ mobilization. The same treatment also displaced LAT from T cell lipid rafts, resulting in impaired TCR-stimulated tyrosine phosphorylation of LAT and one of its effectors, PLC_γ1 (Zeyda *et al.*, 2002). The same group reported in a more recent study that PUFA treatment also inhibited the formation of a mature IS in human T cells stimulated with superantigen (Staphilococcal enterotoxin E)-pulsed APCs, as evidenced by impaired recruitment of some (F-actin, talin, LFA-1, and CD3) but not other (PKC0) proteins to the IS (Geveregger et al., 2005). This treatment also inhibited the SEE-stimulated tyrosine phosphorylation of Vav1 (a hematopoietic cell-specific GEF for Rho GTPases) and the upregulation of CD69 expression, a T cell activation marker. Glucocorticoids were also reported to displace two palmitoyl proteins, LAT and PAG/Cbp from T cell lipid rafts and to decrease the amount of palmitic acid and other saturated fatty acids in lipids isolated from the lipid raft fraction (Van Laethem et al., 2003), Hence, reduction in the palmitoylation of T cell signaling proteins may represent an additional mechanism underlying the well-established immunosuppressive effect of glucocorticoids on T cell activation and immune responses in general.

The T lymphocytes that reside in the synovium of the inflamed joints in patients with RA display severe hyporesponsiveness upon antigenic stimulation, which is probably due to their constant subjection to high levels of oxidative stress. Synovial fluid T lymphocytes from RA patients were found to display severely impaired phosphorylation of LAT, which was associated with its displacement from the PM (and, presumably,

from lipid rafts). The membrane anchorage of LAT, and consequently the phosphorylation of LAT and the TCR-induced activation of synovial fluid T lymphocytes, was restored after supplementation of the intracellular glutathione levels with the antioxidant, N-acetyl-cysteine (Gringhuis et al., 2000). Further, mechanistic and biochemical analysis of the effect of alterations in the T cell redox potential on LAT localization and function revealed that LAT is extremely sensitive to intracellular redox balance alterations, and that cellular glutathione depletion in vitro displaced LAT from the PM, altered its conformation, and inhibited T cell signaling (Gringhuis et al., 2002). Mutation of redox-sensitive Cys residues within LAT resulted in LAT mutants, which remained membrane-anchored and restored TCR-mediated signal transduction under conditions of chronic oxidative stress. The palmitoylation status of these LAT mutants and their lipid raft localization were not analyzed in this study, but it is tempting to speculate that oxidative stress may interfere with S-acylation, resulting in impaired signal transduction that depends on intact palmitoylation of various signaling proteins.

In summary, several experimental manipulations were found to displace palmitoylated T cell signaling proteins from lipid rafts and/or the PM, resulting in impaired T cell activation. In some, but not all, cases, these treatments reduced the palmitoylation of the signaling proteins, but it is clear that they also altered the overall lipid composition of the rafts. Hence, these experimental treatments are definitely not selective for S-acylation. These studies thus point out the limitations of 2BP and other nonspecific electrophiles as selective probes for inhibition of PAT activity and highlight the pressing need for more selective inhibitors of PAT enzymes.

4.3. Defective LAT palmitoylation in anergic T cells: A role for DHHC proteins?

In 2006, we discovered that anergic T cells display a selective defect in the palmitoylation of LAT (Hundt *et al.*, 2006). Specifically, TCR signaling events downstream of LAT, that is, PLC γ 1 phosphorylation and PI3-K recruitment to CD28, were impaired in anergic T cells, whereas upstream events (TCR- ζ and ZAP-70 phosphorylation) remained intact. LAT recruitment to the IS and its localization in the DRM (lipid raft) fraction were defective in anergic T cells (Hundt *et al.*, 2006), reflecting intracellular (Golgi) retention of LAT (Hundt *et al.*, 2009). These defects resulted from impaired palmitoylation of LAT, and were selective since the DRM localization and palmitoylation of another signaling protein, Fyn kinase, was intact. This LAT defect was independent of Cbl-b, which is known to be upregulated in anergic T cells and play an important role in anergy induction (Macian *et al.*, 2002), and did not reflect enhanced LAT

degradation. The impaired LAT phenotype fulfilled two conventional criteria of T cell anergy: first, it was reversed by addition of exogenous IL-2, and second, it was relatively stable in that it lasted for at least 48 h after removing the anergy-inducing stimulus. Importantly, the same LAT defects were observed in anergic T cells induced by two independent protocols, that is, intravenous injection of TCR-transgenic mice with a high dose of soluble antigenic peptide (Falb et al., 1996), or treatment of in vitro antigen- or anti-CD3/CD28-primed TCR-transgenic T cells with ionomycin (Jenkins et al., 1987; Macian et al., 2002). These results identify LAT as the most upstream target of anergy induction and, moreover, suggest that changes in the amount of LAT in the IS and DRMs determined by altered palmitoylation contribute to the induction of T cell anergy. Although we do not yet know whether the selective hypopalmitoylation of LAT is the *cause* of T cell anergy, this is an intriguing possibility given the fact that downstream signaling events known to be impaired in anergic T cells such as Ras (Fields et al., 1996), MAPK (Li et al., 1996), NF-κB (Sundstedt et al., 1996), and AP-1 (Kang et al., 1992; Sundstedt and Dohlsten, 1998; Sundstedt et al., 1996) activation (Fathman and Lineberry, 2007; Schwartz, 2003), are dependent on intact LAT function (Finco et al., 1998; Lin et al., 1999; Ouellet et al., 2003).

In seeking the mechanism that underlies LAT hypopalmitoylation in anergic T cells, we considered an imbalance in the dynamic and reversible process of LAT palmitoylation/depalmitoylation. Indeed, our preliminary pulse-chase analysis revealed that the half-life of palmitate on LAT was substantially shorter than the corresponding protein half-life. Impaired LAT palmitoylation in anergic T cells could potentially result from alterations in the expression and/or regulation of PATs that palmitoylate LAT, and/or thioesterases that depalmitoylate LAT. Given the selectivity of the LAT palmitoylation defect, the ability of APT1 to depalmitoylate nonselectively many different proteins in vitro, and the lysosomal localization of PPT1 (where it would not be able to access de novo palmitoylated LAT), we focused our attention on the novel PAT family of 23 mammalian DHHC proteins. Our current collaborative efforts focus on the use of the proteomics-based approaches described above to identify LAT-palmitoylating PATs, characterize their substrate specificity, and determine whether a defect in some LAT-palmitoylating enzymes plays a causative role in T cell anergy. In a broader context, we are using the same approaches to explore alterations in the T cell palmitoyl proteome under different conditions of T cell stimulation and differentiation. Our preliminary studies using an antigen-specific T cell hybridoma as a model for anergy induction confirmed recent studies that estimated the size of the mammalian palmitoyl proteome at >300 members (Kang *et al.*, 2008; Martin and Cravatt, 2009), revealed many of the "usual suspects" known to be palmitoylated in T cells (e.g., CD4/CD8, Lck, Fyn, LAT, PAG/Cbp, and several small GTPases), as well as a dozen DHHC proteins, and confirmed our earlier biochemical documentation (Hundt *et al.*, 2006) of defective LAT palmitoylation in anergic T cells (unpublished observations). Most of the candidate palmitoyl proteins revealed by our analysis to date are unvalidated and, therefore, must be viewed with caution. It is clear, however, that utilizing quantitative proteomics-based approaches provides an extremely sensitive and useful tool to explore the biology of protein palmitoylation and the DHHC family in T and other cells.

5. CONCLUDING REMARKS AND PERSPECTIVE

The dynamic process of protein palmitoylation (S-acylation) is now well established to play important roles in the function, trafficking, localization, and turnover of many proteins in different cell types. Recent studies have led to substantial progress in our understanding of the mechanisms of protein palmitoylation and, to a lesser extent, protein depalmitoylation. The recent development of sensitive and quantitative methods for the global analysis and profiling of the palmitoyl proteome and the discovery of the diverse DHHC protein family of palmitoylating enzymes open up new avenues of research, and the promise of rapid progress. Given the preponderance of palmitoyl proteins that reside in the neuronal synapse, it is not surprising that the majority of recent studies on the DHHC family and the palmitoyl proteome were conducted in neuronal cells. Nevertheless, it is clear that palmitoylation also plays a critical role in the functions of hematopoietic and immune system cells. Palmitoylation of receptors and intracellular signaling proteins, both enzymes and adaptors, is critical for proper TCR signaling, and alterations in protein palmitoylation have been associated with impaired T cell activation and, possibly, pathological T cell responses. However, the enzymatic regulation of reversible protein palmitoylation in signaling pathways initiated by the TCR and other immune recognition receptors remains essentially unexplored.

At the same time, important challenges remain in the general field of protein palmitoylation:

- (a) Recent global analysis of the palmitoyl proteome has revealed that it contains several hundred mammalian proteins, many of which are unannotated. It will be essential to validate putative novel palmitoyl proteins, annotate the exact sites of palmitoylation, and elucidate the functional relevance of newly identified palmitoylations.
- (b) The degree of redundancy versus substrate specificity among members of the DHHC family is not entirely resolved. Many additional studies are necessary in order to explore the molecular basis of PAT– substrate recognition and specificity. Proteomics as well as genetic (i.e., PAT knockdown or knockout), approaches will be extremely useful in this regard.

- (c) Mutations in *zdhhc* genes have been shown to be associated with human diseases, and in particular, the number of *PAT* genes that are associated with cancer is remarkably high. Elucidating the relevance of DHHC proteins to diseases and the underlying disregulated signaling pathways is extremely important since it may lead to the discovery of novel drug targets. The development of selective PAT (and perhaps PPT) inhibitors is an exciting future endeavor, given the widespread disease associations and the clear phenotypes that manifest upon mutation of individual members of the DHHC family.
- (d) Exploration and elucidation of extrinisic and intrinsic factors that regulate the localization and activity of PATs, and the palmitoylation cycle in general, is another important future task. In this regard, receptor signals have been shown to affect palmitate turnover on cellular proteins (El-Husseini and Bredt, 2002; El-Husseini *et al.*, 2002; Mumby *et al.*, 1994; Wedegaertner and Bourne, 1994), and adaptor proteins that associate with some PATs are required for their function (Swarthout *et al.*, 2005).
- (e) Additional studies are needed in order to determine how palmitoylation of proteins protects them from ubiquitination-dependent degradation (Valdez-Taubas and Pelham, 2005), and whether this is a more general mechanism that regulates protein stability.
- (f) Progress in identifying and characterizing PPTs has been slow relative to DHHC proteins. Although a few PPTs have been discovered, their substrate specificity, biological relevance, and whether they depalmitoylate proteins in cells are open questions. Additional PPTs likely remain to be discovered.

All of these open questions also apply to the cells of the immune system, including T lymphocytes. For example, it will be interesting to determine whether reversible protein palitoylation regulates the development of T cells, their differentiation into distinct functional subsets, and their effector activities. With the new tools available, we can now begin to analyze the palmitoyl proteome, its enzymatic regulation, and the substrate specificity of the DHHC family in T and other hematopoietic cells at a level of sophistication that until very recently was not possible. These new possibilities bring the promise of exciting and novel new discoveries in the basic scientific, and potentially clinical, arenas of studies on the immune system.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This chapter is manuscript number 1346 from the La Jolla Institute for Allergy and Immunology. Work by the authors was supported by AI081078, F32NS060559, K99CA151460, CA087660, and the Skaggs Institute for Chemical Biology. B. R. M thanks Benjamin Cravatt for mentoring, supervision, and helpful discussions.

REFERENCES

- Abrami, L., Leppla, S. H., and van der Goot, F. G. (2006). Receptor palmitoylation and ubiquitination regulate anthrax toxin endocytosis. *J. Cell Biol.* **172**, 309–320.
- Agard, N. J., Baskin, J. M., Prescher, J. A., Lo, A., and Bertozzi, C. R. (2006). A comparative study of bioorthogonal reactions with azides. ACS Chem. Biol. 1, 644–648.
- Ahn, E., Lee, H., and Yun, Y. (2006). LIME acts as a transmembrane adapter mediating BCRdependent B-cell activation. *Blood* 107, 1521–1527.
- Ames, J. B., Tanaka, T., Stryer, L., and Ikura, M. (1996). Portrait of a myristoyl switch protein. *Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol.* 6, 432–438.
- Appleby, M. W., Gross, J. A., Cooke, M. P., Levin, S. D., Qian, X., and Perlmutter, R. M. (1992). Defective T cell receptor signaling in mice lacking the thymic isoform of p59^{fyn}. *Cell* **70**, 751–763.
- Arcaro, A., Gregoire, C., Boucheron, N., Stotz, S., Palmer, E., Malissen, B., and Luescher, I. F. (2000). Essential role of CD8 palmitoylation in CD8 coreceptor function. *J. Immunol.* 165, 2068–2076.
- Arcaro, A., Gregoire, C., Bakker, T. R., Baldi, L., Jordan, M., Goffin, L., Boucheron, N., Wurm, F., van der Merwe, P. A., Malissen, B., and Luescher, I. F. (2001). CD8β endows CD8 with efficient coreceptor function by coupling T cell receptor/CD3 to raft-associated CD8/p56^{lck} complexes. J. Exp. Med. **194**, 1485–1495.
- Baker, T. L., Zheng, H., Walker, J., Coloff, J. L., and Buss, J. E. (2003). Distinct rates of palmitate turnover on membrane-bound cellular and oncogenic H-ras. *J. Biol. Chem.* 278, 19292–19300.
- Balagopalan, L., Barr, V. A., and Samelson, L. E. (2009). Endocytic events in TCR signaling: Focus on adapters in microclusters. *Immunol. Rev.* 232, 84–98.
- Balamuth, F., Brogdon, J. L., and Bottomly, K. (2004). CD4 raft association and signaling regulate molecular clustering at the immunological synapse site. J. Immunol. 172, 5887–5892.
- Banerjee, S., Neveu, P., and Kosik, K. S. (2009). A Coordinated local translational control point at the synapse involving relief from silencing and MOV10 degradation. *Neuron* 64, 871–884.
- Bannan, B. A., Van Etten, J., Kholer, J. A., Tsoi, Y., Hansen, N. M., Sigmon, S., Fowler, E., Buff, H., Williams, T. S., Ault, J. G., Glaser, R. L., and Korey, C. A. (2008). The *Drosophila* protein palmitoylome: Characterizing palmitoyl-thioesterases and DHHC palmitoyltransferases. *Fly (Austin)* 2, 198–214.
- Berzat, A. C., Buss, J. E., Chenette, E. J., Weinbaum, C. A., Shutes, A., Der, C. J., Minden, A., and Cox, A. D. (2005). Transforming activity of the Rho family GTPase, Wrch-1, a Wntregulated Cdc42 homolog, is dependent on a novel carboxyl-terminal palmitoylation motif. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 33055–33065.
- Bi, K., Tanaka, Y., Coudronniere, N., Hong, S., Sugie, K., van Stipdonk, M. J. B., and Altman, A. (2001). Antigen-induced translocation of PKC-θ to membrane rafts is required for T cell activation. *Nat. Immunol.* 2, 556–563.
- Bijlmakers, M. J. (2009). Protein acylation and localization in T cell signaling. *Mol. Membr. Biol.* 26, 93–103.
- Bijlmakers, M. J., Isobe-Nakamura, M., Ruddock, L. J., and Marsh, M. (1997). Intrinsic signals in the unique domain target p56^{1ck} to the plasma membrane independently of CD4. *J. Cell Biol.* 137, 1029–1040.
- Bivona, T. G., Perez De Castro, I., Ahearn, I. M., Grana, T. M., Chiu, V. K., Lockyer, P. J., Cullen, P. J., Pellicer, A., Cox, A. D., and Philips, M. R. (2003). Phospholipase Cγ activates Ras on the Golgi apparatus by means of RasGRP1. *Nature* **424**, 694–698.
- Bonello, G., Blanchard, N., Montoya, M. C., Aguado, E., Langlet, C., He, H. T., Nunez-Cruz, S., Malissen, M., Sanchez-Madrid, F., Olive, D., Hivroz, C., and Collette, Y.

(2004). Dynamic recruitment of the adaptor protein LAT: LAT exists in two distinct intracellular pools and controls its own recruitment. *J. Cell Sci.* **117**, 1009–1016.

- Bosselut, R., Zhang, W., Ashe, J. M., Kopacz, J. L., Samelson, L. E., and Singer, A. (1999). Association of the adaptor molecule LAT with CD4 and CD8 coreceptors identifies a new coreceptor function in T cell receptor signal transduction. J. Exp. Med. 190, 1517–1526.
- Brdicka, T., Pavlistova, D., Leo, A., Bruyns, E., Korinek, V., Angelisova, P., Scherer, J., Shevchenko, A., Hilgert, I., Cerny, J., Drbal, K., Kuramitsu, Y., *et al.* (2000). Phosphoprotein associated with glycosphingolipid-enriched microdomains (PAG), a novel ubiquitously expressed transmembrane adaptor protein, binds the protein tyrosine kinase csk and is involved in regulation of T cell activation. *J. Exp. Med.* **191**, 1591–1604.
- Brdicka, T., Imrich, M., Angelisova, P., Brdickova, N., Horvath, O., Spicka, J., Hilgert, I., Luskova, P., Draber, P., Novak, P., Engels, N., Wienands, J., et al. (2002). Non-T cell activation linker (NTAL): A transmembrane adaptor protein involved in immunoreceptor signaling. J. Exp. Med. 196, 1617–1626.
- Brdickova, N., Brdicka, T., Angelisova, P., Horvath, O., Spicka, J., Hilgert, I., Paces, J., Simeoni, L., Kliche, S., Merten, C., Schraven, B., and Horejsi, V. (2003). LIME: A new membrane Raft-associated adaptor protein involved in CD4 and CD8 coreceptor signaling. J. Exp. Med. 198, 1453–1462.
- Bunnell, S. C. (2010). Multiple microclusters: Diverse compartments within the immune synapse. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 340, 123–154.
- Bunnell, S. C., Kapoor, V., Trible, R. P., Zhang, W., and Samelson, L. E. (2001). Dynamic actin polymerization drives T cell receptor-induced spreading: A role for the signal transduction adaptor LAT. *Immunity* 14, 315–329.
- Bunnell, S. C., Hong, D. I., Kardon, J. R., Yamazaki, T., McGlade, C. J., Barr, V. A., and Samelson, L. E. (2002). T cell receptor ligation induces the formation of dynamically regulated signaling assemblies. J. Cell Biol. 158, 1263–1275.
- Burack, W. R., Lee, K. H., Holdorf, A. D., Dustin, M. L., and Shaw, A. S. (2002). Cutting edge: Quantitative imaging of raft accumulation in the immunological synapse. J. Immunol. 169, 2837–2841.
- Cadwallader, K. A., Paterson, H., Macdonald, S. G., and Hancock, J. F. (1994). N-terminally myristoylated Ras proteins require palmitoylation or a polybasic domain for plasma membrane localization. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 14, 4722–4730.
- Camp, L. A., and Hofmann, S. L. (1993). Purification and properties of a palmitoyl-protein thioesterase that cleaves palmitate from H-Ras. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 22566–22574.
- Campi, G., Varma, R., and Dustin, M. L. (2005). Actin and agonist MHC-peptide complexdependent T cell receptor microclusters as scaffolds for signaling. J. Exp. Med. 202, 1031–1036.
- Charron, G., Zhang, M. M., Yount, J. S., Wilson, J., Raghavan, A. S., Shamir, E., and Hang, H. C. (2009). Robust fluorescent detection of protein fatty-acylation with chemical reporters. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 131, 4967–4975.
- Cheroutre, H., and Lambolez, F. (2008). Doubting the TCR coreceptor function of CD8αα. *Immunity* 28, 149–159.
- Chiu, V. K., Bivona, T., Hach, A., Sajous, J. B., Silletti, J., Wiener, H., Johnson, R. L., 2nd, Cox, A. D., and Philips, M. R. (2002). Ras signalling on the endoplasmic reticulum and the Golgi. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 4, 343–350.
- Choy, E., Chiu, V. K., Silletti, J., Feoktistov, M., Morimoto, T., Michaelson, D., Ivanov, I. E., and Philips, M. R. (1999). Endomembrane trafficking of ras: The CAAX motif targets proteins to the ER and Golgi. *Cell* 98, 69–80.
- Coleman, R. A., Rao, P., Fogelsong, R. J., and Bardes, E. S. G. (1992). 2-Bromopalmitoyl-CoA and 2-bromopalmitate: Promiscuous inhibitors of membrane-bound enzymes. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1125, 203–209.
- Crise, B., and Rose, J. K. (1992). Identification of palmitoylation sites on CD4, the human immunodeficiency virus receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 13593–13597.

- Dekker, F. J., Rocks, O., Vartak, N., Menninger, S., Hedberg, C., Balamurugan, R., Wetzel, S., Renner, S., Gerauer, M., Scholermann, B., Rusch, M., Kramer, J. W., et al. (2010). Smallmolecule inhibition of APT1 affects Ras localization and signaling. Nat. Chem. Biol. 6, 449–456.
- Delon, J., Kaibuchi, K., and Germain, R. N. (2001). Exclusion of CD43 from the immunological synapse is mediated by phosphorylation-regulated relocation of the cytoskeletal adaptor moesin. *Immunity* 15, 691–701.
- Douglass, A. D., and Vale, R. D. (2005). Single-molecule microscopy reveals plasma membrane microdomains created by protein-protein networks that exclude or trap signaling molecules in T cells. *Cell* **121**, 937–950.
- Dower, N. A., Stang, S. L., Bottorff, D. A., Ebinu, J. O., Dickie, P., Ostergaard, H. L., and Stone, J. C. (2000). RasGRP is essential for mouse thymocyte differentiation and TCR signaling. *Nat. Immunol.* 1, 317–321.
- Downward, J. (1997). Cell cycle: Routine role for Ras. Curr. Biol. 7, R258-R260.
- Downward, J., Graves, J. D., Warne, P. H., Rayter, S., and Cantrell, D. (1990). Stimulation of p21^{ras} upon T-cell activation. *Nature* 346, 719–723.
- Drisdel, R. C., and Green, W. N. (2004). Labeling and quantifying sites of protein palmitoylation. *Biotechniques* 36, 276–285.
- Ducker, C. E., Stettler, E. M., French, K. J., Upson, J. J., and Smith, C. D. (2004). Huntingtin interacting protein 14 is an oncogenic human protein: Palmitoyl acyltransferase. *Oncogene* 23, 9230–9237.
- Ducker, C. E., Griffel, L. K., Smith, R. A., Keller, S. N., Zhuang, Y., Xia, Z., Diller, J. D., and Smith, C. D. (2006). Discovery and characterization of inhibitors of human palmitoyl acyltransferases. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* 5, 1647–1659.
- Duncan, J. A., and Gilman, A. G. (1996). Autoacylation of G protein α subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 23594–23600.
- Duncan, J. A., and Gilman, A. G. (1998). A cytoplasmic acyl-protein thioesterase that removes palmitate from G protein α subunits and p21^{RAS}. J. Biol. Chem. **273**, 15830–15837.
- Ebinu, J. O., Stang, S. L., Teixeira, C., Bottorff, D. A., Hooton, J., Blumberg, P. M., Barry, M., Bleakley, R. C., Ostergaard, H. L., and Stone, J. C. (2000). RasGRP links T-cell receptor signaling to Ras. *Blood* 95, 3199–3203.
- El-Husseini, A. D., and Bredt, D. S. (2002). Protein palmitoylation: A regulator of neuronal development and function. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 3, 791–802.
- El-Husseini, A. D., Schnell, E., Dakoji, S., Sweeney, N., Zhou, Q., Prange, O., Gauthier-Campbell, C., Aguilera-Moreno, A., Nicoll, R. A., and Bredt, D. S. (2002). Synaptic strength regulated by palmitate cycling on PSD-95. *Cell* **108**, 849–863.
- Falb, D., Briner, T. J., Sunshine, G. H., Bourque, C. R., Luqman, M., Gefter, M. L., and Kamradt, T. (1996). Peripheral tolerance in T cell receptor-transgenic mice: Evidence for T cell anergy. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 26, 130–135.
- Fathman, C. G., and Lineberry, N. B. (2007). Molecular mechanisms of CD4⁺ T-cell anergy. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 7, 599–609.
- Fernandez-Hernando, C., Fukata, M., Bernatchez, P. N., Fukata, Y., Lin, M. I., Bredt, D. S., and Sessa, W. C. (2006). Identification of Golgi-localized acyl transferases that palmitoylate and regulate endothelial nitric oxide synthase. J. Cell Biol. 174, 369–377.
- Fields, P. E., Gajewski, T. F., and Fitch, F. W. (1996). Blocked Ras activation in anergic CD4⁺ T cells. Science 271, 1276–1278.
- Filipp, D., Zhang, J., Leung, B. L., Shaw, A., Levin, S. D., Veillette, A., and Julius, M. (2003). Regulation of Fyn through translocation of activated Lck into lipid rafts. J. Exp. Med. 197, 1221–1227.
- Finco, T. S., Kadlecek, T., Zhang, W., Samelson, L. E., and Weiss, A. (1998). LAT is required for TCR-mediated activation of PLCγ1 and the Ras pathway. *Immunity* **9**, 617–626.

- Flaumenhaft, R., Rozenvayn, N., Feng, D., and Dvorak, A. M. (2007). SNAP-23 and syntaxin-2 localize to the extracellular surface of the platelet plasma membrane. *Blood* 110, 1492–1501.
- Fragoso, R., Ren, D., Zhang, X., Su, M. W., Burakoff, S. J., and Jin, Y. J. (2003). Lipid raft distribution of CD4 depends on its palmitoylation and association with Lck, and evidence for CD4-induced lipid raft aggregation as an additional mechanism to enhance CD3 signaling. J. Immunol. 170, 913–921.
- Freiberg, B. A., Kupfer, H., Maslanik, W., Delli, J., Kappler, J., Zaller, D. M., and Kupfer, A. (2002). Staging and resetting T cell activation in SMACs. *Nat. Immunol.* 3, 911–917.
- Fukata, M., Fukata, Y., Adesnik, H., Nicoll, R. A., and Bredt, D. S. (2004). Identification of PSD-95 palmitoylating enzymes. *Neuron* 44, 987–996.
- Fukata, Y., Iwanaga, T., and Fukata, M. (2006). Systematic screening for palmitoyl transferase activity of the DHHC protein family in mammalian cells. *Methods* 40, 177–182.
- Genot, E., and Cantrell, D. A. (2000). Ras regulation and function in lymphocytes. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **12**, 289–294.
- Geyeregger, R., Zeyda, M., Zlabinger, G. J., Waldhausl, W., and Stulnig, T. M. (2005). Polyunsaturated fatty acids interfere with formation of the immunological synapse. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **77**, 680–688.
- Grakoui, A., Bromley, S. K., Sumen, C., Davis, M. M., Shaw, A. S., Allen, P. M., and Dustin, M. L. (1999). The immunological synapse: A molecular machine controlling T cell activation. *Science* 285, 221–227.
- Grantham, M. L., Wu, W. H., Lalime, E. N., Lorenzo, M. E., Klein, S. L., and Pekosz, A. (2009). Palmitoylation of the influenza A virus M2 protein is not required for virus replication *in vitro* but contributes to virus virulence. *J. Virol.* 83, 8655–8661.
- Greaves, J., and Chamberlain, L. H. (2007). Palmitoylation-dependent protein sorting. J. Cell Biol. 176, 249–254.
- Greaves, J., and Chamberlain, L. H. (2010). S-acylation by the DHHC protein family. *Biochem.* Soc. Trans. **38**, 522–524.
- Greaves, J., Prescott, G. R., Fukata, Y., Fukata, M., Salaun, C., and Chamberlain, L. H. (2009). The hydrophobic cysteine-rich domain of SNAP25 couples with downstream residues to mediate membrane interactions and recognition by DHHC palmitoyl transferases. *Mol. Biol. Cell* **20**, 1845–1854.
- Greaves, J., Gorleku, O. A., Salaun, C., and Chamberlain, L. H. (2010). Palmitoylation of the SNAP25 protein family: Specificity and regulation by DHHC palmitoyl transferases. *J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 24629–24638.
- Gringhuis, S. I., Leow, A., Papendrecht-Van Der Voort, E. A., Remans, P. H., Breedveld, F. C., and Verweij, C. L. (2000). Displacement of linker for activation of T cells from the plasma membrane due to redox balance alterations results in hyporesponsiveness of synovial fluid T lymphocytes in rheumatoid arthritis. *J. Immunol.* **164**, 2170–2179.
- Gringhuis, S. I., Papendrecht-van der Voort, E. A., Leow, A., Nivine Levarht, E. W., Breedveld, F. C., and Verweij, C. L. (2002). Effect of redox balance alterations on cellular localization of LAT and downstream T-cell receptor signaling pathways. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 22, 400–411.
- Gupta, P., Soyombo, A. A., Atashband, A., Wisniewski, K. E., Shelton, J. M., Richardson, J. A., Hammer, R. E., and Hofmann, S. L. (2001). Disruption of PPT1 or PPT2 causes neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis in knockout mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98, 13566–13571.
- Gupta, P., Soyombo, A. A., Shelton, J. M., Wilkofsky, I. G., Wisniewski, K. E., Richardson, J. A., and Hofmann, S. L. (2003). Disruption of PPT2 in mice causes an unusual lysosomal storage disorder with neurovisceral features. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 100, 12325–12330.
- Hancock, J. F., Paterson, H., and Marshall, C. J. (1990). A polybasic domain or palmitoylation is required in addition to the CAAX motif to localize p21^{ras} to the plasma membrane. *Cell* 63, 133–139.

- Hang, H. C., Geutjes, E. J., Grotenbreg, G., Pollington, A. M., Bijlmakers, M. J., and Ploegh, H. L. (2007). Chemical probes for the rapid detection of fatty-acylated proteins in mammalian cells. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 129, 2744–2745.
- Hannoush, R. N., and Arenas-Ramirez, N. (2009). Imaging the Lipidome: ω-alkynyl fatty acids for detection and cellular visualization of lipid-modified proteins. ACS Chem. Biol. 4, 581–587.
- Hashimoto-Tane, A., Yokosuka, T., Ishihara, C., Sakuma, M., Kobayashi, W., and Saito, T. (2010). T-cell receptor microclusters critical for T-cell activation are formed independently of lipid raft clustering. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **30**, 3421–3429.
- Hawash, I. Y., Hu, X. E., Adal, A., Cassady, J. M., Geahlen, R. L., and Harrison, M. L. (2002). The oxygen-substituted palmitic acid analogue, 13-oxypalmitic acid, inhibits Lck localization to lipid rafts and T cell signaling. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1589**, 140–150.
- He, H. T., and Marguet, D. (2008). T-cell antigen receptor triggering and lipid rafts: A matter of space and time scales. Talking Point on the involvement of lipid rafts in T-cell activation. *EMBO J* 9, 525–530.
- Heal, W. P., Wickramasinghe, S. R., Leatherbarrow, R. J., and Tate, E. W. (2008). N-myristoyl transferase-mediated protein labelling *in vivo*. Org. Biomol. Chem. 6, 2308–2315.
- Heissmeyer, V., Macian, F., Im, S. H., Varma, R., Feske, S., Venuprasad, K., Gu, H., Liu, Y. C., Dustin, M. L., and Rao, A. (2004). Calcineurin imposes T cell unresponsiveness through targeted proteolysis of signaling proteins. *Nat. Immunol.* 5, 255–265.
- Hellsten, E., Vesa, J., Olkkonen, V. M., Jalanko, A., and Peltonen, L. (1996). Human palmitoyl protein thioesterase: Evidence for lysosomal targeting of the enzyme and disturbed cellular routing in infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis. *EMBO J.* **15**, 5240–5245.
- Higuchi, M., Izumi, K. M., and Kieff, E. (2001). Epstein-Barr virus latent-infection membrane proteins are palmitoylated and raft-associated: Protein 1 binds to the cytoskeleton through TNF receptor cytoplasmic factors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98, 4675–4680.
- Hoover, S. H., Blankman, J. L., Niessen, S., and Cravatt, B. F. (2008). Selectivity of inhibitors of endocannabinoid biosynthesis evaluated by activity-based protein profiling. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 18, 5838–5841.
- Horejsi, V. (2002). Membrane rafts in immunoreceptor signaling: New doubts, new proofs? *Trends Immunol.* 23, 562–564.
- Horejsi, V. (2004). Transmembrane adaptor proteins in membrane microdomains: Important regulators of immunoreceptor signaling. *Immunol. Lett.* **92**, 43–49.
- Horejsi, V., Zhang, W., and Schraven, B. (2004). Transmembrane adaptor proteins: Organizers of immunoreceptor signalling. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 4, 603–616.
- Hou, H., John Peter, A. T., Meiringer, C., Subramanian, K., and Ungermann, C. (2009). Analysis of DHHC acyltransferases implies overlapping substrate specificity and a two-step reaction mechanism. *Traffic* 10, 1061–1073.
- Huang, K., and El-Husseini, A. (2005). Modulation of neuronal protein trafficking and function by palmitoylation. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* **15**, 527–535.
- Huang, K., Yanai, A., Kang, R., Arstikaitis, P., Singaraja, R. R., Metzler, M., Mullard, A., Haigh, B., Gauthier-Campbell, C., Gutekunst, C. A., Hayden, M. R., and El-Husseini, A. (2004). Huntingtin-interacting protein HIP14 is a palmitoyl transferase involved in palmitoylation and trafficking of multiple neuronal proteins. *Neuron* 44, 977–986.
- Huang, K., Sanders, S., Singaraja, R., Orban, P., Cijsouw, T., Arstikaitis, P., Yanai, A., Hayden, M. R., and El-Husseini, A. (2009). Neuronal palmitoyl acyl transferases exhibit distinct substrate specificity. *FASEB J.* 23, 2605–2615.
- Hundt, M., Tabata, H., Jeon, M.-S., Hayashi, K., Tanaka, Y., Krishna, R., de Giorgio, L., Yun, C. L., Fukata, M., and Altman, A. (2006). Impaired activation and localization of LAT in anergic T cells as a consequence of a selective palmitoylation defect. *Immunity* 24, 513–522.

- Hundt, M., Harada, Y., De Giorgio, L., Tanimura, N., Zhang, W., and Altman, A. (2009). Palmitoylation-dependent plasma membrane transport but lipid raft-independent signaling by linker for activation of T cells. J. Immunol. 183, 1685–1694.
- Hur, E. M., Son, M., Lee, O. H., Choi, Y. B., Park, C., Lee, H., and Yun, Y. (2003). LIME, a novel transmembrane adaptor protein, associates with p56^{lck} and mediates T cell activation. *J. Exp. Med.* **198**, 1463–1473.
- Iwanaga, T., Tsutsumi, R., Noritake, J., Fukata, Y., and Fukata, M. (2009). Dynamic protein palmitoylation in cellular signaling. *Prog. Lipid Res.* 48, 117–127.
- Izquierdo, P. M., Reif, K., and Cantrell, D. (1995). The regulation and function of p21^{ras} during T-cell activation and growth. *Immunol. Today* 16, 159–164.
- Janssen, E., Zhu, M., Zhang, W., and Koonpaew, S. (2003). LAB: A new membrane-associated adaptor molecule in B cell activation. Nat. Immunol. 4, 117–123.
- Jenkins, M. K., Pardoll, D. M., Mizuguchi, J., Chused, T. M., and Schwartz, R. H. (1987). Molecular events in the induction of a nonresponsive state in interleukin 2-producing helper T-lymphocyte clones. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 84, 5409–5413.
- Jenkins, M. K., Chen, C. A., Jung, G., Mueller, D. L., and Schwartz, R. H. (1990). Inhibition of antigen-specific proliferation of type 1 murine T cell clones after stimulation with immobilized anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody. J. Immunol. 144, 16–22.
- Jennings, B. C., Nadolski, M. J., Ling, Y., Baker, M. B., Harrison, M. L., Deschenes, R. J., and Linder, M. E. (2009). 2-Bromopalmitate and 2-(2-hydroxy-5-nitro-benzylidene)-benzo[b] thiophen-3-one inhibit DHHC-mediated palmitoylation *in vitro*. J. Lipid Res. 50, 233–242.
- Josefowicz, S. Z., and Rudensky, A. (2009). Control of regulatory T cell lineage commitment and maintenance. *Immunity* **30**, 616–625.
- Jury, E. C., Flores-Borja, F., and Kabouridis, P. S. (2007). Lipid rafts in T cell signalling and disease. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 18, 608–615.
- Kabouridis, P. S., and Jury, E. C. (2008). Lipid rafts and T-lymphocyte function: Implications for autoimmunity. FEBS Lett. 582, 3711–3718.
- Kabouridis, P. S., Magee, A. I., and Ley, S. C. (1997). S-acylation of LCK protein tyrosine kinase is essential for its signalling function in T lymphocytes. *EMBO J.* 16, 4983–4998.
- Kane, L. P., Lin, J., and Weiss, A. (2000). Signal transduction by the TCR for antigen. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **12**, 242–249.
- Kang, S.-M., Beverly, B., Tran, A.-C., Brorson, K., Schwartz, R. H., and Lenardo, M. J. (1992). Transactivatiuon by AP-1 is a molecular target of T cell clonal anergy. *Science* 257, 1134–1138.
- Kang, R., Swayze, R., Lise, M. F., Gerrow, K., Mullard, A., Honer, W. G., and El-Husseini, A. (2004). Presynaptic trafficking of synaptotagmin I is regulated by protein palmitoylation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 279, 50524–50536.
- Kang, R., Wan, J., Arstikaitis, P., Takahashi, H., Huang, K., Bailey, A. O., Thompson, J. X., Roth, A. F., Drisdel, R. C., Mastro, R., Green, W. N., Yates, J. R., 3rd, et al. (2008). Neural palmitoyl-proteomics reveals dynamic synaptic palmitoylation. *Nature* 456, 904–909.
- Karnoub, A. E., and Weinberg, R. A. (2008). Ras oncogenes: Split personalities. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 7, 517–531.
- Kawabuchi, M., Satomi, Y., Takao, T., Shimonishi, Y., Nada, S., Nagai, K., Tarakhovsky, A., and Okada, M. (2000). Transmembrane phosphoprotein Cbp regulates the activities of Src-family tyrosine kinases. *Nature* **404**, 999–1003.
- Keller, C. A., Yuan, X., Panzanelli, P., Martin, M. L., Alldred, M., Sassoe-Pognetto, M., and Luscher, B. (2004). The γ subunit of GABA_A receptors is a substrate for palmitoylation by GODZ. J. Neurosci. 24, 5881–5891.
- Kenworthy, A. (2008). Have we become overly reliant on lipid rafts? Talking Point on the involvement of lipid rafts in T-cell activation. EMBO Rep. 9, 531–535.
- Khan, A. A., Bose, C., Yam, L. S., Soloski, M. J., and Rupp, F. (2001). Physiological regulation of the immunological synapse by agrin. *Science* 292, 1681–1686.

- Koretzky, G. A. (1997). The role of Grb2-associated proteins in T-cell activation. *Immunol. Today* 18, 401–406.
- Kostiuk, M. A., Corvi, M. M., Keller, B. O., Plummer, G., Prescher, J. A., Hangauer, M. J., Bertozzi, C. R., Rajaiah, G., Falck, J. R., and Berthiaume, L. G. (2008). Identification of palmitoylated mitochondrial proteins using a bio-orthogonal azido-palmitate analogue. *FASEB J.* 22, 721–732.
- Kosugi, A., Hayashi, F., Liddicoat, D. R., Yasuda, K., Saitoh, S., and Hamaoka, T. (2001). A pivotal role of cysteine 3 of Lck tyrosine kinase for localization to glycolipid-enriched microdomains and T cell activation. *Immunol. Lett.* **76**, 133–138.
- Krummel, M. F., Sjaastad, M. D., Wulfing, C., and Davis, M. M. (2000). Differential clustering of CD4 and CD3['] during T cell recognition. *Science* 289, 1349–1352.
- Leahy, D. J. (1995). A structural view of CD4 and CD8. FASEB J. 9, 17-25.
- Lee, K. H., Dinner, A. R., Tu, C., Campi, G., Raychaudhuri, S., Varma, R., Sims, T. N., Burack, W. R., Wu, H., Wang, J., Kanagawa, O., Markiewicz, M., et al. (2003). The immunological synapse balances T cell receptor signaling and degradation. *Science* 302, 1218–1222.
- Li, W., Whaley, C. D., Mondino, A., and Mueller, D. L. (1996). Blocked signal transduction to the ERK and JNK protein kinases in anergic CD4⁺ T cells. *Science* **271**, 1272–1276.
- Li, Y., Hu, J., Hofer, K., Wong, A. M., Cooper, J. D., Birnbaum, S. G., Hammer, R. E., and Hofmann, S. L. (2010). DHHC5 interacts with PDZ domain 3 of post-synaptic density-95 (PSD-95) protein and plays a role in learning and memory. J. Biol. Chem. 285, 13022–13031.
- Liang, X., Nazarian, A., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Bornmann, W., Tempst, P., and Resh, M. D. (2001). Heterogeneous fatty acylation of Src family kinases with polyunsaturated fatty acids regulates raft localization and signal transduction. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 30987–30994.
- Lin, J., Weiss, A., and Finco, T. S. (1999). Localization of LAT in glycolipid-enriched microdomains is required for T cell activation. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 28861–28864.
- Linder, M. E., and Deschenes, R. J. (2004). Model organisms lead the way to protein palmitoyltransferases. J. Cell Sci. 117, 521–526.
- Linder, M. E., and Deschenes, R. J. (2007). Palmitoylation: Policing protein stability and traffic. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 8, 74–84.
- Lobo, S., Greentree, W. K., Linder, M. E., and Deschenes, R. J. (2002). Identification of a Ras palmitoyltransferase in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 41268–41273.
- Lu, J. Y., Verkruyse, L. A., and Hofmann, S. L. (1996). Lipid thioesters derived from acylated proteins accumulate in infantile neuronal ceroid lipofuscinosis: Correction of the defect in lymphoblasts by recombinant palmitoyl-protein thioesterase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 93, 10046–10050.
- Macian, F., Garcia-Cozar, F., Im, S. H., Horton, H. F., Byrne, M. C., and Rao, A. (2002). Transcriptional mechanisms underlying lymphocyte tolerance. *Cell* **109**, 719–731.
- Magee, A. I., Gutierrez, L., McKay, I. A., Marshall, C. J., and Hall, A. (1987). Dynamic fatty acylation of p21N-ras. *EMBO J.* **6**, 3353–3356.
- Magee, T., Pirinen, N., Adler, J., Pagakis, S. N., and Parmryd, I. (2002). Lipid rafts: Cell surface platforms for T cell signaling. *Biol. Res.* 35, 127–131.
- Mansilla, F., Birkenkamp-Demtroder, K., Kruhøffer, M., Sørensen, F. B., Andersen, C. L., Laiho, P., Aaltonen, L. A., Verspaget, H. W., and Orntoft, T. F. (2007). Differential expression of DHHC9 in microsatellite stable and instable human colorectal cancer subgroups. *Br. J. Cancer* **96**, 181–195.
- Mansouri, M. R., Marklund, L., Gustavsson, P., Davey, E., Carlsson, B., Larsson, C., White, I., Gustavson, K. H., and Dahl, N. (2005). Loss of ZDHHC15 expression in a woman with a balanced translocation t(X;15)(q13.3;cen) and severe mental retardation. *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 13, 970–977.
- Marshall, C. J. (1996). Ras effectors. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 8, 197-204.

- Martin, B. R., and Cravatt, B. F. (2009). Large-scale profiling of protein palmitoylation in mammalian cells. *Nat. Methods* 6, 135–138.
- Martin, D. D., Vilas, G. L., Prescher, J. A., Rajaiah, G., Falck, J. R., Bertozzi, C. R., and Berthiaume, L. G. (2008). Rapid detection, discovery, and identification of post-translationally myristoylated proteins during apoptosis using a bio-orthogonal azidomyristate analog. *FASEB J.* 22, 797–806.
- McCormick, F. (1995). Ras-related proteins in signal transduction and growth control. *Mol. Reprod. Dev.* 42, 500–506.
- Mitchell, D. A., Vasudevan, A., Linder, M. E., and Deschenes, R. J. (2006). Protein pamitoylation by a family of DHHC protein S-acyltransferases. J. Lipid Res. 47, 1118–1127.
- Molina, T. J., Kishihara, K., Siderovski, D. P., van Ewijk, W., Narendran, A., Timms, E., Wakeham, A., Paige, C. J., Hartmann, K. U., Veillette, A., Davidson, D., and Mak, T. W. (1992). Profound block in thymocyte development in mice lacking p56^{lck}. *Nature* 357, 161–164.
- Monks, C. R., Freiberg, B. A., Kupfer, H., Sciaky, N., and Kupfer, A. (1998). Three-dimensional segregation of supramolecular clusters in T cells. *Nature* 395, 82–86.
- Mor, A., and Philips, M. R. (2006). Compartmentalized Ras/MAPK signaling. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 24, 771–800.
- Mukai, J., Liu, H., Burt, R. A., Swor, D. E., Lai, W. S., Karayiorgou, M., and Gogos, J. A. (2004). Evidence that the gene encoding ZDHHC8 contributes to the risk of schizophrenia. *Nat. Genet.* 36, 725–731.
- Mumby, S. M., Kleuss, C., and Gilman, A. G. (1994). Receptor regulation of G-protein palmitoylation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 91, 2800–2804.
- Nadolski, M. J., and Linder, M. E. (2009). Molecular recognition of the palmitoylation substrate Vac8 by its palmitoyltransferase Pfa3. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 17720–17730.
- Ohno, Y., Kihara, A., Sano, T., and Igarashi, Y. (2006). Intracellular localization and tissuespecific distribution of human and yeast DHHC cysteine-rich domain-containing proteins. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1761, 474–483.
- Ouellet, M., Roy, J., Barbeau, B., Geleziunas, R., and Tremblay, M. J. (2003). NF-κB induction by bisperoxovanadium compounds requires CD45, p36^{LAT}, PKC, and IKK activity and exhibits kinetics of activation comparable to those of TCR/CD28 coengagement. *Biochemistry* 42, 8260–8271.
- Oyama, T., Miyoshi, Y., Koyama, K., Nakagawa, H., Yamori, T., Ito, T., Matsuda, H., Arakawa, H., and Nakamura, Y. (2000). Isolation of a novel gene on 8p21.3-22 whose expression is reduced significantly in human colorectal cancers with liver metastasis. *Genes Chromosom. Cancer* **29**, 9–15.
- Paige, L. A., Nadler, M. J., Harrison, M. L., Cassady, J. M., and Geahlen, R. L. (1993). Reversible palmitoylation of the protein-tyrosine kinase p56^{lck}. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 8669–8674.
- Palacios, E. H., and Weiss, A. (2004). Function of the Src-family kinases, Lck and Fyn, in T-cell development and activation. *Oncogene* 23, 7990–8000.
- Perez de Castro, I., Bivona, T. G., Philips, M. R., and Pellicer, A. (2004). Ras activation in Jurkat T cells following low-grade stimulation of the T-cell receptor is specific to N-Ras and occurs only on the Golgi apparatus. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 24, 3485–3496.
- Perlmutter, R. M. (1995). Control of T cell development by non-receptor protein tyrosine kinases. *Cancer Surv.* 22, 85–95.
- Pizzo, P., Giurisato, E., Tassi, M., Benedetti, A., Pozzan, T., and Viola, A. (2002). Lipid rafts and T cell receptor signaling: A critical re-evaluation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 32, 3082–3091.
- Planey, S. L., and Zacharias, D. A. (2009). Palmitoyl acyltransferases, their substrates, and novel assays to connect them. *Mol. Membr. Biol.* 26, 14–31.
- Plowman, S. J., and Hancock, J. F. (2005). Ras signaling from plasma membrane and endomembrane microdomains. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1746, 274–283.

- Posevitz-Fejfar, A., Smida, M., Kliche, S., Hartig, R., Schraven, B., and Lindquist, J. A. (2008). A displaced PAG enhances proximal signaling and SDF-1-induced T cell migration. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **38**, 250–259.
- Prior, I. A., Harding, A., Yan, J., Sluimer, J., Parton, R. G., and Hancock, J. F. (2001). GTPdependent segregation of H-ras from lipid rafts is required for biological activity. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 3, 368–375.
- Purbhoo, M. A., Liu, H., Oddos, S., Owen, D. M., Neil, M. A., Pageon, S. V., French, P. M., Rudd, C. E., and Davis, D. M. (2010). Dynamics of subsynaptic vesicles and surface microclusters at the immunological synapse. *Sci. Signal.* 3, ra36.
- Quill, H., and Schwartz, R. H. (1987). Stimulation of normal inducer T cell clones with antigen presented by purified Ia molecules in planar lipid membranes: Specific induction of a long-lived state of proliferative nonresponsiveness. J. Immunol. 138, 3704–3712.
- Rayter, S. I., Woodrow, M., Lucas, S. C., Cantrell, D. A., and Downward, J. (1992). p21^{ras} mediates control of IL-2 gene promoter function in T cell activation. *EMBO J.* 11, 4549–4556.
- Resh, M. D. (2006a). Palmitoylation of ligands, receptors, and intracellular signaling molecules. *Sci STKE* 2006, re14.
- Resh, M. D. (2006b). Trafficking and signaling by fatty-acylated and prenylated proteins. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 2, 584–590.
- Rocks, O., Gerauer, M., Vartak, N., Koch, S., Huang, Z. P., Pechlivanis, M., Kuhlmann, J., Brunsveld, L., Chandra, A., Ellinger, B., Waldmann, H., and Bastiaens, P. I. (2010). The palmitoylation machinery is a spatially organizing system for peripheral membrane proteins. *Cell* 141, 458–471.
- Roose, J. P., Mollenauer, M., Gupta, V. A., Stone, J., and Weiss, A. (2005). A diacylglycerolprotein kinase C-RasGRP1 pathway directs Ras activation upon antigen receptor stimulation of T cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 25, 4426–4441.
- Roosild, T. P., Greenwald, J., Vega, M., Castronovo, S., Riek, R., and Choe, S. (2005). NMR structure of Mistic, a membrane-integrating protein for membrane protein expression. *Science* 307, 1317–1321.
- Roth, A. F., Feng, Y., Chen, L., and Davis, N. G. (2002). The yeast DHHC cysteine-rich domain protein Akr1p is a palmitoyl transferase. *J. Cell Biol.* **159**, 23–28.
- Roth, A. F., Wan, J., Bailey, A. O., Sun, B., Kuchar, J. A., Green, W. N., Phinney, B. S., Yates, J. R., 3rd, and Davis, N. G. (2006). Global analysis of protein palmitoylation in yeast. *Cell* 125, 1003–1013.
- Rubio, I., Grund, S., Song, S. P., Biskup, C., Bandemer, S., Fricke, M., Forster, M., Graziani, A., Wittig, U., and Kliche, S. (2010). TCR-induced activation of Ras proceeds at the plasma membrane and requires palmitoylation of N-Ras. J. Immunol. 185, 3536–3543.
- Saitoh, F., Tian, Q. B., Okano, A., Sakagami, H., Kondo, H., and Suzuki, T. (2004). NIDD, a novel DHHC-containing protein, targets neuronal nitric-oxide synthase (nNOS) to the synaptic membrane through a PDZ-dependent interaction and regulates nNOS activity. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 29461–29468.
- Sakaguchi, S., Yamaguchi, T., Nomura, T., and Ono, M. (2008). Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. Cell 133, 775–787.
- Sakaguchi, S., Wing, K., Onishi, Y., Prieto-Martin, P., and Yamaguchi, T. (2009). Regulatory T cells: How do they suppress immune responses? *Int. Immunol.* **21**, 1105–1111.
- Saleem, A. N., Chen, Y. H., Baek, H. J., Hsiao, Y. W., Huang, H. W., Kao, H. J., Liu, K. M., Shen, L. F., Song, I. W., Tu, C. P., Wu, J. Y., Kikuchi, T., et al. (2010). Mice with alopecia, osteoporosis, and systemic amyloidosis due to mutation in Zdhhc13, a gene coding for palmitoyl acyltransferase. PLoS Genet. 6, e1000985.
- Samelson, L. E. (2002). Signal transduction mediated by the T cell antigen receptor: The role of adapter proteins. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 20, 371–394.

- Sato, I., Obata, Y., Kasahara, K., Nakayama, Y., Fukumoto, Y., Yamasaki, T., Yokoyama, K. K., Saito, T., and Yamaguchi, N. (2009). Differential trafficking of Src, Lyn, Yes and Fyn is specified by the state of palmitoylation in the SH4 domain. J. Cell Sci. 122, 965–975.
- Satoh, T., Nakafuku, M., and Kaziro, Y. (1992). Function of Ras as a molecular switch in signal transduction. *J. Biol. Chem.* **267**, 24149–24152.
- Schmidt, M. F. (1982). Acylation of viral spike glycoproteins: A feature of enveloped RNA viruses. *Virology* **116**, 327–338.
- Schmidt, M. F., and Schlesinger, M. J. (1979). Fatty acid binding to vesicular stomatitis virus glycoprotein: A new type of post-translational modification of the viral glycoprotein. *Cell* 17, 813–819.
- Schmidt, M. F., Bracha, M., and Schlesinger, M. J. (1979). Evidence for covalent attachment of fatty acids to Sindbis virus glycoproteins. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 76, 1687–1691.
- Schmidt, M., Schmidt, M. F., and Rott, R. (1988). Chemical identification of cysteine as palmitoylation site in a transmembrane protein (Semliki Forest virus E1). J. Biol. Chem. 263, 18635–18639.
- Schwartz, R. H. (2003). T cell anergy. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 21, 305–334.
- Sedwick, C. E., and Altman, A. (2002). Ordered just so: Lipid rafts and lymphocyte function. *Sci. STKE* **2002**, re2.
- Seminario, M. C., and Bunnell, S. C. (2008). Signal initiation in T-cell receptor microclusters. *Immunol. Rev.* 221, 90–106.
- Shahinian, S., and Silvius, J. R. (1995). Doubly-lipid-modified protein sequence motifs exhibit long-lived anchorage to lipid bilayer membranes. *Biochemistry* **34**, 3813–3822.
- Shak, S., and Goldstein, I. M. (1985). Leukotriene B4 omega-hydroxylase in human polymorphonuclear leukocytes. Partial purification and identification as a cytochrome P-450. J. Clin. Invest. 76, 1218–1228.
- Shak, S., Reich, N., Goldstein, I., and Ortiz de Montellano, P. (1985). Leukotriene B4 omegahydroxylase in human polymorphonuclear leukocytes. Suicidal inactivation by acetylenic fatty acids. J. Biol. Chem. 260, 13023–13028.
- Shaw, A. S., and Allen, P. M. (2001). Kissing cousins: Immunological and neurological synapses. Nat. Immunol. 2, 575–576.
- Shen, S., Zhu, M., Lau, J., Chuck, M., and Zhang, W. (2009). The essential role of LAT in thymocyte development during transition from the double-positive to single-positive stage. J. Immunol. 182, 5596–5604.
- Shenoy-Scaria, A. M., Gauen, L. K., Kwong, J., Shaw, A. S., and Lublin, D. M. (1993). Palmitylation of an amino-terminal cysteine motif of protein tyrosine kinases p56^{lck} and p59^{fyn} mediates interaction with glycosyl-phosphatidylinositol-anchored proteins. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **13**, 6385–6392.
- Siegel, G., Obernosterer, G., Fiore, R., Oehmen, M., Bicker, S., Christensen, M., Khudayberdiev, S., Leuschner, P. F., Busch, C. J., Kane, C., Hubel, K., Dekker, F., et al. (2009). A functional screen implicates microRNA-138-dependent regulation of the depalmitoylation enzyme APT1 in dendritic spine morphogenesis. *Nat. Cell Biol.* **11**, 705–716.
- Simon, G. M., Dix, M. M., and Cravatt, B. F. (2009). Comparative assessment of large-scale proteomic studies of apoptotic proteolysis. ACS Chem. Biol. 4, 401–408.
- Simons, K., and Toomre, D. (2000). Lipid rafts and signal transduction. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **1**, 31–39.
- Singaraja, R. R., Hadano, S., Metzler, M., Givan, S., Wellington, C. L., Warby, S., Yanai, A., Gutekunst, C. A., Leavitt, B. R., Yi, H., Fichter, K., Gan, L., *et al.* (2002). HIP14, a novel ankyrin domain-containing protein, links huntingtin to intracellular trafficking and endocytosis. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* **11**, 2815–2828.
- Smotrys, J. E., and Linder, M. E. (2004). Palmitoylation of intracellular signaling proteins: Regulation and function. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 73, 559–587.
- Smotrys, J. E., Schoenfish, M. J., Stutz, M. A., and Linder, M. E. (2005). The vacuolar DHHC-CRD protein Pfa3p is a protein acyltransferase for Vac8p. J. Cell Biol. 170, 1091–1099.

- Soto-Nieves, N., Puga, I., Abe, B. T., Bandyopadhyay, S., Baine, I., Rao, A., and Macian, F. (2009). Transcriptional complexes formed by NFAT dimers regulate the induction of T cell tolerance. J. Exp. Med. 206, 867–876.
- Soyombo, A. A., and Hofmann, S. L. (1997). Molecular cloning and expression of palmitoylprotein thioesterase 2 (PPT2), a homolog of lysosomal palmitoyl-protein thioesterase with a distinct substrate specificity. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 27456–27463.
- Speers, A. E., and Cravatt, B. F. (2004). Profiling enzyme activities in vivo using click chemistry methods. *Chem. Biol.* 11, 535–546.
- Speers, A. E., Adam, G. C., and Cravatt, B. F. (2003). Activity-based protein profiling *in vivo* using a copper(i)-catalyzed azide-alkyne [3 + 2] cycloaddition. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 125, 4686–4687.
- Stein, P. L., Lee, H. M., Rich, S., and Soriano, P. (1992). pp 59fyn mutant mice display differential signaling in thymocytes and peripheral T cells. *Cell* 70, 741–750.
- Stulnig, T. M., Berger, M., Sigmund, T., Raederstorff, D., Stockinger, H., and Waldhausl, W. (1998). Polyunsaturated fatty acids inhibit T cell signal transduction by modification of detergent-insoluble membrane domains. J. Cell Biol. 143, 637–644.
- Sugimoto, H., Hayashi, H., and Yamashita, S. (1996). Purification, cDNA cloning, and regulation of lysophospholipase from rat liver. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 7705–7711.
- Sundstedt, A., and Dohlsten, M. (1998). *In vivo* anergized CD4⁺ T cells have defective expression and function of the activating protein-1 transcription factor. *J. Immunol.* **161**, 5930–5936.
- Sundstedt, A., Sigvardsson, M., Leanderson, T., Hedlund, G., Kalland, T., and Dohlsten, M. (1996). *In vivo* anergized CD4⁺ T cells express perturbed AP-1 and NF-kB transcription factors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **93**, 979–984.
- Swan, K. A., Alberola-Ila, J., Gross, J. A., Appleby, M. W., Forbush, K. A., Thomas, J. F., and Perlmutter, R. M. (1995). Involvement of p21^{ras} distinguishes positive and negative selection in thymocytes. *EMBO J.* 14, 276–285.
- Swarthout, J. T., Lobo, S., Farh, L., Croke, M. R., Greentree, W. K., Deschenes, R. J., and Linder, M. E. (2005). DHHC9 and GCP16 constitute a human protein fatty acyltransferase with specificity for H- and N-Ras. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 31141–31148.
- Tanimura, N., Nagafuku, M., Minaki, Y., Umeda, Y., Hayashi, F., Sakakura, J., Kato, A., Liddicoat, D. R., Ogata, M., Hamaoka, T., and Kosugi, A. (2003). Dynamic changes in the mobility of LAT in aggregated lipid rafts upon T cell activation. J. Cell Biol. 160, 125–135.
- Tanimura, N., Saitoh, S., Kawano, S., Kosugi, A., and Miyake, K. (2006). Palmitoylation of LAT contributes to its subcellular localization and stability. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 341, 1177–1183.
- Thomas, S. M., and Brugge, J. S. (1997). Cellular functions regulated by Src family kinases. *Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol.* **13**, 513–609.
- Thorp, E. B., Boscarino, J. A., Logan, H. L., Goletz, J. T., and Gallagher, T. M. (2006). Palmitoylations on murine coronavirus spike proteins are essential for virion assembly and infectivity. J. Virol. 80, 1280–1289.
- Toyoda, T., Sugimoto, H., and Yamashita, S. (1999). Sequence, expression in *Escherichia coli*, and characterization of lysophospholipase II. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1437, 182–193.
- Tsutsumi, R., Fukata, Y., Noritake, J., Iwanaga, T., Perez, F., and Fukata, M. (2009). Identification of G protein α subunit-palmitoylating enzyme. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **29**, 435–447.
- Uemura, T., Mori, H., and Mishina, M. (2002). Isolation and characterization of Golgi apparatus-specific GODZ with the DHHC zinc finger domain. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 296, 492–496.
- Valdez-Taubas, J., and Pelham, H. (2005). Swf1-dependent palmitoylation of the SNARE Tlg1 prevents its ubiquitination and degradation. EMBO J. 24, 2524–2532.
- Van Laethem, F., Liang, X., Andris, F., Urbain, J., Vandenbranden, M., Ruysschaert, J. M., Resh, M. D., Stulnig, T. M., and Leo, O. (2003). Glucocorticoids alter the lipid and protein composition of membrane rafts of a murine T cell hybridoma. J. Immunol. 170, 2932–2939.

- Vardhana, S., Choudhuri, K., Varma, R., and Dustin, M. L. (2010). Essential role of ubiquitin and TSG101 protein in formation and function of the central supramolecular activation cluster. *Immunity* 32, 531–540.
- Varma, R., Campi, G., Yokosuka, T., Saito, T., and Dustin, M. L. (2006). T cell receptorproximal signals are sustained in peripheral microclusters and terminated in the central supramolecular activation cluster. *Immunity* 25, 117–127.
- Verkruyse, L. A., and Hofmann, S. L. (1996). Lysosomal targeting of palmitoyl-protein thioesterase. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 15931–15936.
- Wang, A., Loo, R., Chen, Z., and Dennis, E. A. (1997). Regiospecificity and catalytic triad of lysophospholipase I. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 22030–22036.
- Wange, R. L. (2000). LAT, the linker for activation of T cells: A bridge between T cell-specific and general signaling pathways. Sci. STKE 2000, re1.
- Washburn, M. P., Wolters, D., and Yates, J. R., 3rd (2001). Large-scale analysis of the yeast proteome by multidimensional protein identification technology. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 19, 242–247.
- Webb, Y., Hermida-Matsumoto, L., and Resh, M. D. (2000). Inhibition of protein palmitoylation, raft localization, and T cell signaling by 2-bromopalmitate and polyunsaturated fatty acids. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 261–270.
- Wedegaertner, P. B., and Bourne, H. R. (1994). Activation and depalmitoylation of Gs α. *Cell* **77**, 1063–1070.
- Willumsen, B. M., Cox, A. D., Solski, P. A., Der, C. J., and Buss, J. E. (1996). Novel determinants of H-Ras plasma membrane localization and transformation. *Oncogene* 13, 1901–1909.
- Wolven, A., Okamura, H., Rosenblatt, Y., and Resh, M. D. (1997). Palmitoylation of p59^{lyn} is reversible and sufficient for plasma membrane association. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 8, 1159–1173.
- Yamamoto, Y., Chochi, Y., Matsuyama, H., Eguchi, S., Kawauchi, S., Furuya, T., Oga, A., Kang, J. J., Naito, K., and Sasaki, K. (2007). Gain of 5p15.33 is associated with progression of bladder cancer. *Oncology* 72, 132–138.
- Yanai, A., Huang, K., Kang, R., Singaraja, R. R., Arstikaitis, P., Gan, L., Orban, P. C., Mullard, A., Cowan, C. M., Raymond, L. A., Drisdel, R. C., Green, W. N., *et al.* (2006). Palmitoylation of huntingtin by HIP14 is essential for its trafficking and function. *Nat. Neurosci.* 9, 824–831.
- Yang, C., Spies, C. P., and Compans, R. W. (1995). The human and simian immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein transmembrane subunits are palmitoylated. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 92, 9871–9875.
- Yang, W., Di Vizio, D., Kirchner, M., Steen, H., and Freeman, M. R. (2010). Proteome scale characterization of human S-acylated proteins in lipid raft-enriched and non-raft membranes. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 9, 54–70.
- Yasuda, K., Kosugi, A., Hayashi, F., Saitoh, S., Nagafuku, M., Mori, Y., Ogata, M., and Hamaoka, T. (2000). Serine 6 of Lck tyrosine kinase: A critical site for Lck myristoylation, membrane localization, and function in T lymphocytes. J. Immunol. 165, 3226–3231.
- Yeh, D. C., Duncan, J. A., Yamashita, S., and Michel, T. (1999). Depalmitoylation of endothelial nitric-oxide synthase by acyl-protein thioesterase 1 is potentiated by Ca²⁺-calmodulin. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 33148–33154.
- Yokosuka, T., and Saito, T. (2009). Dynamic regulation of T-cell costimulation through TCR-CD28 microclusters. *Immunol. Rev.* 229, 27–40.
- Yokosuka, T., and Saito, T. (2010). The immunological synapse, TCR microclusters, and T cell activation. *Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol.* **340**, 81–107.
- Yokosuka, T., Sakata-Sogawa, K., Kobayashi, W., Hiroshima, M., Hashimoto-Tane, A., Tokunaga, M., Dustin, M. L., and Saito, T. (2005). Newly generated T cell receptor microclusters initiate and sustain T cell activation by recruitment of Zap70 and SLP-76. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 1253–1262.

- Yokosuka, T., Kobayashi, W., Sakata-Sogawa, K., Takamatsu, M., Hashimoto-Tane, A., Dustin, M. L., Tokunaga, M., and Saito, T. (2008). Spatiotemporal regulation of T cell costimulation by TCR-CD28 microclusters and protein kinase C θ translocation. *Immunity* **29**, 589–601.
- Yount, J. S., Moltedo, B., Yang, Y.-Y., Charron, G., Moran, T. M., López, C. B., and Hang, H. C. (2010). Palmitoylome profiling reveals S-palmitoylation–dependent antiviral activity of IFITM3. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 6, 610–614.
- Yurchak, L. K., and Sefton, B. M. (1995). Palmitoylation of either Cys-3 or Cys-5 is required for the biological activity of the Lck tyrosine protein kinase. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 15, 6914–6922.
- Zeidman, R., Jackson, C. S., and Magee, A. I. (2009). Protein acyl thioesterases. *Mol. Membr. Biol.* **26**, 32–41.
- Zeyda, M., Staffler, G., Horejsi, V., Waldhausl, W., and Stulnig, T. M. (2002). LAT displacement from lipid rafts as a molecular mechanism for the inhibition of T cell signaling by polyunsaturated fatty acids. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 28418–28423.
- Zhang, W., Sloan-Lancaster, J., Kitchen, J., Trible, R. P., and Samelson, L. E. (1998a). LAT: The ZAP-70 tyrosine kinase substrate that links T cell receptor to cellular activation. *Cell* **92**, 83–92.
- Zhang, W., Trible, R. P., and Samelson, L. E. (1998b). LAT palmitoylation: Its essential role in membrane microdomain targeting and tyrosine phosphorylation during T cell activation. *Immunity* 9, 239–246.
- Zhang, W., Irvin, B. J., Trible, R. P., Abraham, R. T., and Samelson, L. E. (1999a). Functional analysis of LAT in TCR-mediated signaling pathways using a LAT-deficient Jurkat cell line. *Int. Immunol.* **11**, 943–950.
- Zhang, W., Sommers, C. L., Burshtyn, D. N., Stebbins, C. C., DeJarnette, J. B., Trible, R. P., Grinberg, A., Tsay, H. C., Jacobs, H. M., Kessler, C. M., Long, E. O., Love, P. E., et al. (1999b). Essential role of LAT in T cell development. *Immunity* **10**, 323–332.
- Zhang, W., Trible, R. P., Zhu, M., Liu, S. K., McGlade, C. J., and Samelson, L. E. (2000). Association of Grb2, Gads, and phospholipase C-γ 1 with phosphorylated LAT tyrosine residues. Effect of LAT tyrosine mutations on T cell antigen receptor-mediated signaling. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275, 23355–23361.
- Zhang, M. M., Tsou, L. K., Charron, G., Raghavan, A. S., and Hang, H. C. (2010). Tandem fluorescence imaging of dynamic S-acylation and protein turnover. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 107, 8627–8632.
- Zhu, M., Shen, S., Liu, Y., Granillo, O., and Zhang, W. (2005). Cutting Edge: Localization of linker for activation of T cells to lipid rafts is not essential in T cell activation and development. J. Immunol. 174, 31–35.



Transcriptional Control of Natural Killer Cell **Development and Function**

David G. T. Hesslein and Lewis. L. Lanier

Contents	1.	Natural Killer Cells	46	
	2.	NK Cell Development	48	
	3.	Transacting Factors in NK Cell Development	51	
		3.1. Ikaros	51	
		3.2. Ets-family transcription factors:		
		Ets-1, PU.1, and Mef	52	
		3.3. E4bp4	56	
		3.4. Id proteins and repression of E-box proteins	57	
		3.5. T-bet and Eomes	60	
		3.6. Runx proteins	62	
		3.7. Gata-3	63	
		3.8. IRF-2	64	
		3.9. Indirect players: IRF-1, Bcl11b	65	
	4.	Transacting Factors in Mature NK Cell Function	66	
		4.1. Ets-family transcription factors: PU.1 and MEF	66	
		4.2. T-bet and Eomes	68	
		4.3. Runx proteins	69	
		4.4. Gata-3	70	
		4.5. CEBPγ	71	
		4.6. MITF	72	
	5.	Conclusions	73	
	Ac	knowledgments		
	Re	ferences	73	

Department of Microbiology and Immunology and The Cancer Research Institute, University of California, San Francisco, California, USA

Advances in Immunology, Volume 109 ISSN 0065-2776, DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-387664-5.00002-9

© 2011 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. Abstract Natural killer (NK) cells play an important role in host defense against tumors and viruses and other infectious diseases. NK cell development is regulated by mechanisms that are both shared with and separate from other hematopoietic cell lineages. Functionally, NK cells use activating and inhibitory receptors to recognize both healthy and altered cells such as transformed or infected cells. Upon activation, NK cells produce cytokines and cytotoxic granules using mechanisms similar to other hematopoietic cell lineages especially cytotoxic T cells. Here we review the transcription factors that control NK cell development and function. Although many of these transcription factors are shared with other hematopoietic cell lineages, they control unexpected and unique aspects of NK cell biology. We review the mechanisms and target genes by which these transcriptional regulators control NK cell development and functional activity.

1. NATURAL KILLER CELLS

Natural killer (NK) cells are lymphocytes that function within the innate immune system to provide host protection against infection diseases and cancer. Initially discovered for their ability to kill tumors, NK cells were soon appreciated for their ability to recognize and attack virus-infected cells. NK cells play important roles in antiviral immunity and have been shown to protect both mice and humans from herpesviruses, including cytomegaloviruses (CMV), zaricella zoster virus (VZV), Epstein-Barr virus (EBV), and herpes simplex virus (HSV). Additionally, NK cells have been implicating in protecting the host from poxviruses, influenza virus, hepatitis viruses, and HIV-1 (reviewed in Lanier, 2008a; Lee and Biron, 2010). In addition to their role in host defense, NK cells can reject allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplants and are involved in regulating pregnancy, autoimmunity, and inflammation, as well as shaping the nature of the adaptive immune response.

NK cells recognize pathogen-infected and transformed cells through a sophisticated array of activating and inhibitory receptors that regulate their functional responses (reviewed in Lanier, 2008b). The activating NK receptors can recognize ligands encoded by microbial pathogens, host-encoded ligands that are induced by cellular stress, or self-ligands that are constitutively expressed on normal, healthy cells. NK cells are restrained from attacking normal cells expressing these self-ligands by their inhibitory receptors, many of which bind to self-major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I proteins, but also other self-cell surface glycoproteins and extracellular matrix proteins (Kumar and McNerney, 2005). Thus, if MHC class I is absent on the host cells, as a consequence of infection or transformation, NK cells can respond due to interactions between the

unrestrained activating receptors productively signaling when binding to self-ligands on the MHC class I-deficient cell, a phenomenon referred to as "missing-self" recognition (Karre *et al.*, 1986).

Humans and mice have evolved numerous activating and inhibiting receptors that are shared between species, such as NKG2D (CD314), 2B4 (CD244), CD94, and CD16. A subset of these shared receptors is encoded by genes located within the natural killer complex (NKC) on chromosome 6 (Lanier, 2005). In rodents, a set of inhibitory and activating receptors known as the *Klra (Ly49)* gene family is located within the NKC. In primates, a structurally unrelated set of inhibitory and activating receptors known as the killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor (KIR) family is located not within the NKC but on chromosome 19 (Lanier, 2005). An indepth discussion of the *cis*-acting elements controlling NK cell receptor gene expression is beyond the scope of this review, and we direct the reader to the following reviews (Anderson, 2006; Veinotte *et al.*, 2003).

The *Klra* (*Ly49*) and *KIR* genes share an unusual expression pattern whereby an individual NK cell expresses a subset of possible receptors. Both *Klra* and *KIR* genes contain promoters that are bidirectional that have been proposed to be responsible for regulating this receptor expression pattern (Anderson, 2006; Davies *et al.*, 2007; Saleh *et al.*, 2004). The reverse promoter activity correlates with no gene expression, whereas the forward promoter activity correlates with receptor gene expression. Competition between different sites for transcription factor binding is thought to be responsible for initiating the pattern of receptor expression found on each individual NK cell (Anderson, 2006; Davies *et al.*, 2007; Saleh *et al.*, 2007; Saleh *et al.*, 2004).

The silencing of specific *KIR* genes is well correlated with methylation of CpG dinucleotides within their promoters (Chan *et al.*, 2003, 2005; Gomez-Lozano *et al.*, 2007; Santourlidis *et al.*, 2002; Trompeter *et al.*, 2005). Silenced *KIR* genes can be reactivated and expressed by NK cells through treatment with the DNA methyltransferase inhibitor, 5-aza-2'deoxycytidine (Chan *et al.*, 2003, 2005; Gomez-Lozano *et al.*, 2007; Santourlidis *et al.*, 2002; Trompeter *et al.*, 2005). Although KIR expression is reactivated with this treatment, little change in histone modification occurs (Chan *et al.*, 2005). Likewise, treatment of NK cells with chemical inhibitors of histone deacetylases does not activate silenced *KIR* genes (Santourlidis *et al.*, 2002; Trompeter *et al.*, 2005). Collectively, these data indicate that stochastic KIR receptor gene expression is regulated by DNA methylation and not through histone modifications.

The intracellular integration of positive and negative signals regulates the immune responsiveness of NK cells. The activating and inhibitory receptors expressed by human NK cells and their signaling functions are comprehensively described in recent reviews (Lanier, 2005, 2008b).

When stimulated either through engagement of their activating receptors by cell surface ligands on target cells or by their cytokine receptors, NK cells rapidly produce cytokines and chemokines, including IFN γ , TNF α , GM-CSF, Rantes, MIP1 α , MIP1 β , IL-10, and others. Mature NK cells constitutively express receptors for type I interferons, IL-2, IL-12, IL-15, and IL-18, which can induce their proliferation and cytokine production and augment their lytic activity. Recognition of target cells via activating receptors expressed on NK cells results in target cell lysis, primarily through the delivery of cytotoxic granules containing perforin and granzymes (Lieberman, 2010). Alternative killing mechanisms used by NK cells are dependent on TNF, Fas ligand (FasL), and Trail (Lieberman, 2010).

Although NK cells, like B cells and T cells, arise from a common lymphoid progenitor (Kondo *et al.*, 1997), NK cell receptors are germlineencoded and not recombined like the antigen receptor gene loci encoding for the T cell receptor (Lanier *et al.*, 1986; Tutt *et al.*, 1987) and B cell receptor. Consequently, deficiencies in recombination-activating gene (RAG)-1 or RAG-2 do not intrinsically affect NK cells (Mombaerts *et al.*, 1992; Shinkai *et al.*, 1992), and NK cells are present in normal numbers in Scid mice (Dorshkind *et al.*, 1985), which are deficient in B cells and T cells.

2. NK CELL DEVELOPMENT

NK cells are bone marrow-derived and share a common lymphoid progenitor with T and B cells (Kondo et al., 1997). Fetal thymus and liver contain bipotent T/NK cell progenitors that have the potential to develop into NK cells (Carlyle et al., 1997; Douagi et al., 2002; Ikawa et al., 1999; Sanchez et al., 1994; Spits et al., 1998). Bone marrow ablation, however, leads to NK cell dysfunction, whereas the absence of the spleen or thymus through disease or removal does not result in reduced numbers or impaired NK cells, suggesting that the bone marrow may be the primary site of NK cell development (Herberman et al., 1975; Kiessling et al., 1975; Kumar et al., 1979; Ramos et al., 1996; Schwarz and Hiserodt, 1990; Seaman et al., 1978; Sihvola and Hurme, 1984; Sirianni et al., 1983). Requirements for fetal and adult NK cell development may differ, as has been shown for B cell development (Hardy and Hayakawa, 2001). A small population of NK cells in adult mice has been identified that develops within the thymus and may have functional differences compared with conventional bone marrow-derived NK cells (Vosshenrich et al., 2006).

In vitro differentiation of NK cells from bone marrow progenitor cells requires the cytokines and growth factors: stem cell factor (SCF), Flt3 ligand, IL-15, and IL-7 (Mrozek *et al.*, 1996; Williams *et al.*, 1997). C-kit (CD117) and Flt3 (CD135) are expressed on developing NK cells and are receptors for SCF and Flt3 ligand, respectively. Bone marrow and splenic NK cells are reduced and/or defective in mice lacking these receptors,

demonstrating their requirement for proper NK cell development (Colucci and Di Santo, 2000; McKenna *et al.*, 2000).

NK cell development is critically dependent upon IL-15. The IL-15 receptor comprises of three components, the unique IL-15Ra chain, the IL-2R/IL-15R β chain (CD122), and the common γ chain (CD132), which is shared with a variety of other cytokine receptors. IL-15 works in a unique manner whereby IL-15 is transpresented by the IL-15Ra chain, which is expressed on the surface of dendritic cells and macrophages (Mortier et al., 2009), to responsive cells expressing CD132 and CD122 (Dubois et al., 2002; Koka et al., 2003). Mice lacking IL-15 or any component of its receptor have profound reductions in peripheral NK cell numbers and a block in bone marrow NK cell differentiation (DiSanto et al., 1994; Gilmour et al., 2001; Kennedy et al., 2000; Lodolce et al., 1998; Suzuki et al., 1997; Vosshenrich et al., 2005). IL-15 is rate-limiting for the development of mature NK cells because the absolute number of NK cells is reduced by roughly half in mice that are heterozygous for a null allele of IL-15, and transgenic overexpression of IL-15 in mice results in a dramatic increase in the number of NK cells generated (Fehniger et al., 2001). Signal transducers and activators of transcription (Stat) 5a and Stat5b are crucial mediators of IL-15 receptor signaling and are phosphorylated upon IL-15 receptor engagement, allowing for translocation into the nucleus and activation of target genes. Similar to defects in IL-15 responsiveness, deletion of genes encoding Stat5b or both Stat5a and Stat5b results in defective and lowered levels NK cells or a lack of NK cells, respectively (Imada et al., 1998; Moriggl et al., 1999).

Contrary to the requirement for *in vitro* differentiation cultures, IL-7 and its specific receptor component, the IL-7R α chain (CD127), are not required for *in vivo* development and function of NK cells derived from bone marrow progenitors. Mice or humans lacking these molecules have normal numbers of functional NK cells (He and Malek, 1996; Moore *et al.*, 1996; Puel *et al.*, 1998; Vosshenrich *et al.*, 2006). However, the small subset of NK cells that develop from the thymus are missing in IL-7R α -deficient mice and thus dependent on IL-7 (Vosshenrich *et al.*, 2006).

In addition to cytokines and growth factors, bone marrow stromal cells are necessary for acquisition of recognition receptors and the complete differentiation of NK cells derived from *in vitro* culture systems (Roth *et al.*, 2000, 2007; Williams *et al.*, 1999, 2000). Thus, receptor–ligand interactions between molecules expressed on NK cells and stromal cells are crucial for normal NK development and function. NK cells and bone marrow stromal cells express the Tyro3 receptor family and their ligands, respectively (Caraux *et al.*, 2006). Deletion of all three Tyro3 receptor family members (Axl, Tyro3, and Mer) resulted in altered NK cell development, altered expression of NK cell recognition receptors, defective cytokine production, and impaired target cell cytotoxicity (Caraux *et al.*, *al.*, *al.*,

2006). Membrane-bound lymphotoxin (LT $\alpha\beta$) expressed by developing NK cells is thought to interact with stromal cells expressing lymphotoxin β receptor (LT β R), thereby enhancing IL-15 production and explaining the NK cell development defects found in mice deficient for LT $\alpha\beta$ or LT β R (lizuka *et al.*, 1999; Ware, 2005; Wu *et al.*, 2001).

A scheme for differentiation stages of developing bone marrow NK cells has been refined based on cell surface markers (Kim et al., 2002; Rosmaraki et al., 2001; Williams et al., 2000). NK cell precursors (NKPs) are CD122+NK1.1- CD49b (DX5)-, as well as being lineage negative (CD3-, CD19-, CD4-, CD8-, Gr-1-, CD11b-), and are limited to cells differentiating into NK cells (Rosmaraki et al., 2001). Acquisition of NK1.1 (in C57BL/6 mice), as well as CD94 and the NKG2 receptors, marks the beginning of the immature NK cell (iNK) stage (Kim et al., 2002; Rosmaraki et al., 2001). Expression of the Ly49 receptors begins during this stage (Kim et al., 2002; Rosmaraki et al., 2001; Williams et al., 2000). CD51 and TRAIL expressions are upregulated at this stage and then downregulated upon further maturation into mature NK cells when CD49b (DX5) is expressed (Di Santo, 2006; Kim et al., 2002). The ability to kill target cells and produce cytokine is acquired at this stage. CD11b (Mac-1) is also acquired at this stage, but effector functions do not necessarily rely on its expression (Di Santo, 2006). A four-stage model for the development of human NK cells has also been proposed based on in vitro and in vivo studies (Freud et al., 2006). Similar fractionation has proven enormously useful in studying B and T cell development, and the study of NK cell development has and will continue to benefit from these findings. In the following section, we review the transcriptional factors that control development of the NK cell lineage. We also suggest several reviews to the reader that expand on various topics we have discussed in this section (Colucci et al., 2003; Di Santo, 2006; Spits et al., 1998; Yokoyama et al., 2004).

Although NKp46 was initially considered NK cell-restricted in its expression, a unique NKp46+ CD3– population of cells has been identified in the gut that share numerous cell surface markers with NK cells, but are not within the NK cell developmental lineage (Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2008). This population of cells expresses NKp46, c-kit, LT β , LT α , 2B4, and low levels of CD122, NK1.1 (in some cases none), and NKG2D (Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2008, 2010). This population develops in the absence of the thymus and RAG-specific recombination (Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2008). Unlike NK cells, these cells do not require IL-15 but do require IL-7, commensal flora, and the transcription factor ROR γ t for development (Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2008). These cells are characterized by the production of IL-22, which NK cells do not secrete, and usually do not produce IFN γ upon stimulation or kill conventional NK-sensitive targets like YAC-1

due to lack of perforin, TRAIL, and FasL expression (Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2008). RORyt is also required for lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cell and lymph node and Peyer's patch development (Eberl and Littman, 2003; Eberl *et al.*, 2004; Kurebayashi *et al.*, 2000; Sun *et al.*, 2000), and these RORyt+NKp46+CD3– gut cells share locations with LTi cells (Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009). The requirements for lymphotoxin in NK cell development is very similar to the mechanism by which LTi interacts with the stroma to induce secondary lymphoid organ formation (Iizuka *et al.*, 1999; Ware, 2005; Wu *et al.*, 2001). Thus, it is tempting to speculate that NK cells are connected with these innate gut cells through a common progenitor.

3. TRANSACTING FACTORS IN NK CELL DEVELOPMENT

3.1. Ikaros

Ikaros is the founding member of the Ikaros transcription factor family (Georgopoulos et al., 1992; Morgan et al., 1997; Nichogiannopoulou et al., 1998). Ikaros is expressed in hematopoietic stem cells, common lymphoid progenitors, developing B and T cells, and mature NK, B, and T cells (Georgopoulos et al., 1992; Morgan et al., 1997; Payne et al., 2003). The Ikaros gene (Ikzf1) encodes a variety of protein isoforms generated through alternative splicing that all share a common activation domain and C-terminal zinc finger dimerization domain, although only a subset of the isoforms contain an N-terminal zinc finger DNA-binding domain (Nichogiannopoulou et al., 1998). Deletion of the Ikaros activation and dimerization domains results in mice null for Ikaros (Wang et al., 1996a). These mice lack fetal T cells, B cells, and NK cells and are defective for adult T cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, and dendritic cells due in part to the inability of hematopoietic stem cells to differentiate into lymphoid progenitors (Allman et al., 2003; Nichogiannopoulou et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1996a; Yoshida et al., 2006). NK cells are undetectable in the spleen (Wang et al., 1996a), and Ikaros-deficient fetal livers were incapable of giving rise to functional NK cells when differentiated in vitro (Boggs et al., 1998). Ikarosdeficient lymphoid progenitors do not express Flt3 and express reduced levels of c-kit; Ikaros may control the expression of these genes (Nichogiannopoulou et al., 1999; Yoshida et al., 2006). The altered expression of these receptors most likely contributes to the NK cell defect in these mice as these two receptors are important for NK cell development (Colucci and Di Santo, 2000; McKenna et al., 2000; Wang et al., 1996a).

Different domains of the full-length Ikaros protein repress and activate gene expression through chromatin remodeling and localization to heterochromatin (Cortes *et al.*, 1999). The Ikaros isoforms lacking the

DNA-binding domain can act in a dominant-negative fashion by sequestering full-length Ikaros and other family members through heterodimerization, thus preventing them from binding DNA and activating transcription (Cortes *et al.*, 1999; Nichogiannopoulou *et al.*, 1998). The generation of mice lacking the DNA-binding domain of Ikaros resulted in mice expressing the dominant-negative form of Ikaros (Ikaros DN; Georgopoulos *et al.*, 1994). The phenotype of these mice is more severe than the Ikaros-null mice in that most mice died within 3 weeks of birth (the null mice live until adulthood and can breed) and were completely deficient for T cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, and dendritic cells, in addition to NK cells and B cells (Georgopoulos *et al.*, 1994; Wang *et al.*, 1996a). This increased severity is presumably due to the ability of dominant-negative Ikaros to bind to other Ikaros family members and prevent them from functioning. It remains to be tested whether these other family members play a role in NK cell development or function.

3.2. Ets-family transcription factors: Ets-1, PU.1, and Mef

Multiple members of the Ets-family transcription factors have been shown to play a role in NK cell development, namely Ets-1, PU.1, and MEF (see Fig. 2.1; Barton *et al.*, 1998; Colucci *et al.*, 2001; Lacorazza *et al.*, 2002). These winged helix-turn-helix transcription factors have been shown to control a variety of biological processes including cellular activation, differentiation, and oncogenesis. Ets-family factors are found in a variety of cell types, usually with overlapping expression with other family members. These factors share a common Ets domain that allows for monomeric DNA-binding to a conserved GGAA central DNA motif.

Ets-1 is a proto-oncogene that is expressed in a variety of tissues including lymphoid cells. Deletion of Ets-1 results in defects in B and T cell differentiation, as well as increased peripheral T cell apoptosis and terminal B cell differentiation (Barton et al., 1998; Bories et al., 1995; Clements et al., 2006; Eyquem et al., 2004a,b; Moisan et al., 2007; Muthusamy et al., 1995; Wang et al., 2005). Of note, the NK cell lineage is the most affected hematopoietic cell type in the Ets-1-deficient mouse as splenic and lymph node NK cell numbers are either low or undetectable (Barton et al., 1998). Bone marrow NK cells, as defined by CD3–DX5+, are undetectable (Barton et al., 1998), suggesting a block in NK cell development at the iNK cell stage or earlier. Ets-1-deficient mice cannot reject the NK cell-sensitive MHC class I-deficient tumor line RMA-S, consistent with a significant reduction in NK cell numbers (Barton et al., 1998). Ets-1-deficient CD3-DX5+ cells in the spleen are incapable of killing NK cellsusceptible target lymphoma lines such as YAC-1 or RMA-S, likely due to the low numbers of NK cells represented in this population and/or defects in the ability of the residual NK cells remaining in this population



FIGURE 2.1 Requirements for transcription factors in NK cell development and function. On the left side, transcription factors are listed under the first developmental stage in which they play a role. (*) means the exact developmental stage is unclear. This does not exclude a role for each factor in subsequent stages. CLP, common lymphoid progenitor; NKP, NK cell precursors; iNK, immature NK cell; MNK, mature NK cells. On the right side, transcription factors are listed next to the function in which they play a role: cytotoxicity or cytokine production.

to mediate cytolytic function (Barton *et al.*, 1998). Splenocytes from these deficient animals do not show any apparent defects in expression of IL-12, IL-18, or components of the IL-15 receptor (Barton *et al.*, 1998). Stimulation of Ets-1-deficient bone marrow with IL-15 or IL-2 does not rescue the ability to kill NK cell-sensitive target cells, suggesting that either downstream components of these signaling pathways are defective and/or other unrelated yet essential genes are not expressed.

The mechanism and target genes through which Ets-1 controls NK cell differentiation are unknown, but there are potential Ets-1 target candidates that might explain the severe block in NK cell development. For example, Jak3 is an essential mediator of IL-15 receptor signaling and is required for NK cell development; the *Jak3* promoter is regulated by Ets-1 (Aringer *et al.*, 2003; Park *et al.*, 1995). Downregulation of Jak3 in the Ets-1-deficient NK cell lineage would provide an explanation of the severe NK cell defect. Further study of the Ets-1-deficient mice to explore the effects of this mutation on the early developmental stages in the NK cell lineage would provide better insight into the role of Ets-1 in NK cell differentiation.

The MEF transcription factor, encoded by the *Elf4* gene, is expressed in both the myeloid and lymphoid lineages (Lacorazza and Nimer, 2003;

Mao *et al.*, 1999; Miyazaki *et al.*, 1996, 2001). The deletion of *Elf4* in mice did not affect T and B cell development; however, both NK cell and NKT cell numbers were significantly reduced, but still detectable in the periphery (Lacorazza *et al.*, 2002). The remaining peripheral MEF-deficient cells were functionally defective (see Section 4.1). Reconstitution of wild-type recipients with MEF-deficient bone marrow resulted in reduced peripheral NK cell and NKT cell numbers, demonstrating that this defect was cell intrinsic. MEF-deficient splenocytes were not defective for any components of the IL-15 receptor (Lacorazza *et al.*, 2002). Thus, it is unknown what genes are regulated by MEF to control NK cell development. Further characterization of the precise stage where the block occurs during bone marrow development, as well as the effects on the NK cell receptor repertoire, would also be helpful to understand the role of MEF in NK cell differentiation.

PU.1 is expressed in multiple hematopoietic cell types, including the myeloid lineage, B cells, dendritic cells, early developing thymocytes, and the TH2 subset of CD4⁺ T cells (Carotta *et al.*, 2010; Chang *et al.*, 2005; Klemsz et al., 1990; Singh et al., 2007). PU.1 controls these lineages at multiple stages of differentiation. For example, PU.1 controls myeloid lineage cells, in part, by regulating the expression of c-fms (M-CSF receptor), an essential differentiation and growth factor for macrophages and osteoclasts, and the T and B cell lineages through the regulation of IL-7Ra, allowing for full lineage commitment (DeKoter et al., 1998, 2002). After B cell commitment, PU.1 controls genes such as the essential transcription factor EBF (Medina et al., 2004). PU.1 also functions as a tumor suppressor, as the absence or reduction of PU.1 results in the induction of acute myeloid leukemia (Metcalf et al., 2006; Mueller et al., 2006; Rosenbauer et al., 2004). Deletion of PU.1 in mice results in severe defects in the generation of T cells, B cells, monocytes, granulocytes, and dendritic cells (Carotta et al., 2010; McKercher et al., 1996; Scott et al., 1994). PU.1deficient mice die prenatally or just after birth before NK cells are able to populate the periphery. To enable study of NK cell development and function, PU.1-deficient fetal liver was used to complement alymphoid RAG-2- x yc-deficient mice, allowing for the generation of adult mice (Colucci et al., 2001). NK cell development is perturbed in these chimeric PU.1-deficient mice with reduced numbers of NKPs and iNK cells. The block is not absolute because reduced but detectable numbers of peripheral NK cells were detected (Colucci et al., 2001). Ets-1 is upregulated in PU.1-deficient NK cells, suggesting that Ets-1 may compensate for a lack of PU.1 (Colucci et al., 2001). PU.1 and Ets-1 share about 35% amino acid homology in their DNA-binding domain and have been shown to be nonfunctionally redundant in other cell types (Garrett-Sinha et al., 2001). It is unknown if this lack of redundancy applies within the NK cell lineage.

Expression of the IL-15 receptor components is normal in PU.1-deficient peripheral NK cells; however, the number of NK cells in cell cycle is reduced and PU.1-deficient NK cells respond poorly to IL-2 stimulation (Colucci *et al.*, 2001). Although no direct response to IL-15 by PU.1-deficient NK cells has been measured (Colucci *et al.*, 2001), the IL-2 and IL-15 receptors share common signaling subunits and signal through shared signaling intermediates. This suggests that PU.1 might regulate the ability of NK cells to respond to cytokines and, more specifically, IL-15, explaining the developmental defect and the reduction in peripheral NK cell numbers. Additionally, expression levels of c-kit are down dramatically in PU.1-deficient NK cells (Colucci *et al.*, 2001). C-kit is an important regulator of NK cell differentiation, and the reduction or lack of c-kit expression might contribute to the defect in PU.1-deficient NK cells (Colucci and Di Santo, 2000).

Several other genes important for NK cell development are regulated by PU.1 in other hematopoietic cells (see Fig. 2.2A). Flt3 expression is reduced in PU.1-deficient progenitor cells, and the *Flt3* promoter is a

А				Target	genes				
		Flt3	c-kit	Jak3	IL-7Rα	ld2	S1P5	CD122	
Transcription factors	Ikaros	?	?						
	Ets-1			?					
	PU.1	?	?		?				
	MEF								
	E4bp4					?			
	T-bet						~	√?	
	Eomes							√ ?	
	Runx/CBFβ							✓	
	C/EBPy								
B Target genes									
S		Ly49	KIR	CD45	Dap12	IFNγ	Perforin	Granzyme B	CXCR3
Transcription factor	Ikaros								
	Ets-1	?							
	PU.1	?		?	?				
	MEF	?					✓		
	E4bp4								
	T-bet					√ ?	✓	√?	√ ?
	Eomes					√ ?	√	√?	?
	Runx/CBFβ	✓	√			?	?	?	
	C/EBP _γ	?							

FIGURE 2.2 Direct control of gene expression in NK cells. The left column of each chart lists the transcriptional regulators and the top row lists target genes expressed in NK cells. (?) means regulation is unclear. (\checkmark ?) means regulation is highly likely and in some cases, relies partially on studies in other lineages like for T-bet and Eomes. (\checkmark) means the gene in question is regulated by the specified transcription factor in NK cells. (A) Genes primarily involved in NK cell development. (B) Genes primarily involved in NK cell function.

direct target of PU.1 (Carotta *et al.*, 2010; DeKoter *et al.*, 1998; Medina *et al.*, 2004). Although it is unknown if Flt3 expression is reduced in the PU.1-deficient NK cell lineage, it is reasonable to postulate that a reduction or lack of expression of Flt3 in PU.1-deficient NK cells or common lymphoid progenitors is responsible for the decreased numbers of NK cells.

The IL-7R α chain is required for the generation of the minor population of NK cells derived from the thymus but not for bone marrowderived NK cells (He and Malek, 1996; Moore *et al.*, 1996; Puel *et al.*, 1998; Vosshenrich *et al.*, 2006). IL-7R α is not expressed in PU.1-deficient progenitor cells, and PU.1 directly binds and positively regulates *ll7r*specific *cis*-acting elements in progenitor B cells (DeKoter *et al.*, 2002). IL-7R α is mostly likely regulated in a similar manner in NK cells as IL-7R α mRNA is undetectable in peripheral NK cells (Colucci *et al.*, 2001). This suggests that thymic NK cells would be severely perturbed in PU.1deficient mice, although this has not been examined.

PU.1 is important for B cell and T cell lineage commitment, in part, through the regulation of the *ll7r* and *Flt3* genes as discussed earlier in this section. The requirement for PU.1 is removed after commitment has occurred and differentiation has begun. For example, thymocytes shut off expression of PU.1, while IL-7R α continues to be expressed in earlier stages of T cell development and then in peripheral T cells. Similarly, conditional deletion of PU.1 after commitment by B cell progenitors allows for fairly normal B cell maturation (Polli *et al.*, 2005). Thus, by analogy, PU.1 might play a significant role in the initiation, but not in the maintenance of NK cell lineage differentiation and gene expression.

3.3. E4bp4

E4-binding protein 4 (E4bp4), encoded by the Nfil3 gene, contains a basic leucine zipper (bZIP) motif that binds DNA upon dimerization and is related to the PAR family of transcription factors due to similar basic and bZIP domains. E4bp4 has been implicated in controlling a variety of cellular processes including the mammalian circadian clock and IL-3dependent suppression of apoptosis (Cowell, 2002). This transcription factor is broadly expressed in hematopoietic and nonhematopoietic cell lineages and highly expressed in NK cells, NKT cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells, but not in T cells and B cells (Gascoyne et al., 2009; Kamizono et al., 2009). The targeted deletion of the mouse Nfil3 gene results in a severe block in NK cell development with peripheral NK cells being almost undetectable (Gascoyne et al., 2009; Kamizono et al., 2009). This defect is dose-dependent, as NK cell numbers are reduced, but detectable, in Nfil3+/- mice. The other lymphoid and myeloid populations are normal in number and function in E4bp4-deficient mice, and the mice appeared normal and viable suggesting that the defect is quite

specific to NK cells. In vivo killing of MHC class I-deficient targets is completely defective in these mice most likely due to the large reduction in NK cell numbers. The few remaining NK cells in the spleen and bone marrow are unable to kill YAC-1 target cells or produce IFN γ (Gascoyne et al., 2009; Kamizono et al., 2009). The block in bone marrow NK cell development in E4bp4-deficient mice occurs between the NKP and the iNK stages, coinciding with the increase of E4bp4 expression beginning in the iNK stage in wild-type mice (see Fig. 2.1). Expression of CD11b, a marker for NK cell maturation, is severely decreased on bone marrow NK cells. This NK cell differentiation defect is cell intrinsic, as differentiation was not rescued when E4bp4-deficient bone marrow was transplanted into irradiated wild-type recipients or tested in an in vitro culture system for NK cell development (Gascoyne et al., 2009; Kamizono et al., 2009). There appears to be no proliferation or apoptosis defect in E4bp4-deficient hematopoietic cells, and thus E4bp4 may be working through a different mechanism than what has been described in the IL-3 pathway (Cowell, 2002; Gascoyne et al., 2009).

Overexpression of E4bp4 in bone marrow progenitor cells lacking the IL-15 receptor allowed for the development of NK cells *in vitro*, suggesting that E4bp4 is genetically downstream of IL-15 receptor signaling (Gascoyne *et al.*, 2009). In turn, the overexpression of Id2, an important transcriptional regulator of NK cell development (see Section 3.4), in E4bp4-deficient NK cells can partly rescue the developmental defect of this deletion, suggesting that Id2 is downstream of E4bp4 (Gascoyne *et al.*, 2009). It is unknown if IL-15 receptor signaling molecules or Id2 are directly controlled by E4bp4, and the target genes of E4bp4 in NK cells remain to be identified. E4bp4 is capable of both positively and negatively regulating gene expression, and thus it is unclear by which mechanisms E4bp4 controls NK cell development.

3.4. Id proteins and repression of E-box proteins

E proteins play a role in a variety of differentiation processes in animals and are essential for both B cell and T cell development (Kee, 2009). There are four E proteins in mice and humans: E12 and E47, which are derived from alternative splicing of the *Tcf3* gene (E2A), and HEB and E2-2. E12 and E47 are the dominant contributors to B and T cell commitment and differentiation, whereas HEB and E2-2 appear to play a more limited role (Bain *et al.*, 1994; Kee, 2009; Zhuang *et al.*, 1994, 1996). These proteins are structurally similar, containing a basic DNA-binding region adjacent to a helix-loop-helix (HLH) dimerization domain, and form homodimers or heterodimers to activate target genes. E proteins can also heterodimerize with any of the four members of the inhibitor of DNA-binding (Id) protein family, Id1-Id4. Id proteins contain an HLH dimerization domain, but lack the basic DNA-binding domain (Benezra et al., 1990; Kee, 2009). Thus, Id proteins can bind E proteins and prevent them from binding to DNA. The expression of E and Id proteins allows for the balanced control of differentiation programs. The overexpression of an *Id1* transgene in the B cell lineage perturbs B cell development within the mouse and results in a B cell phenotype similar to mice lacking *Tcf3* (E2A; Bain *et al.*, 1994; Sun, 1994; Zhuang et al., 1994). Similarly, overexpression of either Id2 or Id3 inhibits the generation of T cells in an in vitro fetal thymic organ culture (FTOC; Heemskerk et al., 1997; Schotte et al., 2010). Conversely, Id proteins promote the development of NK cells. Id2 and Id3 are expressed in NKPs, whereas Id2 is the predominant Id protein expressed in mature NK cells (Boos et al., 2007; Ikawa et al., 2001; Schotte et al., 2010; Yokota et al., 1999). The deletion of Id2 causes a block in adult bone marrow, defective NK cell differentiation using fetal thymus, and a drastic reduction of peripheral NK cells (Boos et al., 2007; Ikawa et al., 2001; Yokota et al., 1999). Similarly, the overexpression of Id2 or Id3 promotes the differentiation of NK cells from progenitor cells in human FTOC (Heemskerk et al., 1997; Schotte et al., 2010). The block in bone marrow NK cell development in Id2deficient mice occurs after the NKP and iNK stages and before the mature NK cell stage (Boos et al., 2007). In mice, the in vitro differentiation of NK cells from Id2-deficient bone marrow cells in the presence of IL-15 was severely defective, whereas synergy was noted between IL-15 and Id2 when human NK cells were generated in vitro by overexpression of Id2 (Schotte et al., 2010; Yokota et al., 1999). Id2-deficient bone marrow transferred into wild-type recipients resulted in poor NK cell differentiation, demonstrating that the Id2-specific defect is cell intrinsic (Yokota et al., 1999).

Splenocytes from Id2-deficient mice demonstrate a severe reduction in NK cells (Yokota *et al.*, 1999); however, T cell-dependent B cell responses are normal. The remaining mature splenic NK cells in Id2-deficient mice are defective in producing IFN γ in response to cytokine stimulation (Yokota *et al.*, 1999). These splenic NK cells are also IL-7R α -positive, suggesting that they might arise from thymus-derived progenitors rather than bone marrow-derived NK cell progenitors cells (Boos *et al.*, 2007; Vosshenrich *et al.*, 2006). Examination of precursor and mature NK cells within the adult thymus suggests that these IL-7R α ⁺ NK cells develop independently of Id2 (Boos *et al.*, 2007).

Progenitor and mature NK cells express a variety of E proteins, although mostly at lower levels compared to progenitor T cells and B cells (Boos *et al.*, 2007; Schotte *et al.*, 2010). The overexpression of the E protein, HEB, inhibited human NK cell development, whereas the elimination of E47 and E12 in the absence of Id2 resulted in further mouse bone marrow NK cell development, suggesting that the function of the Id proteins in NK cell differentiation is to repress E proteins (Boos *et al.*, 2007).

2007; Schotte *et al.*, 2010). Id proteins may function to suppress the gene expression programs of other lineages and allow the development of NK cells. For example, if unchecked, E2A (*Tcf3*) will initiate a B cell-specific gene expression program through the expression of the EBF and Pax-5 transcription factors, which regulate each other in a reciprocal relationship that serves to mutually reinforce B cell development (Singh *et al.*, 2005). Id2 and other Id proteins would repress this outcome and allow the NK cell lineage to develop in conjunction with other positive transcriptional regulators.

Mice lacking E47 and E12, as well as Id2, are still deficient in peripheral NK cells, suggesting two nonexclusive possibilities (Boos et al., 2007): (1) Residual E protein activity remains, most likely from HEB and E2-2. In NKP, this activity is counteracted by additional Id repression supplied by Id3 allowing for NK cell differentiation. Mature NK cells, which do not express Id3, are blocked from full maturation by residual unchecked E protein. It is unknown how much redundancy exists between Id2 and Id3. It will be interesting to determine the effects of the elimination of both these Id molecules on NK cell development. (2) In addition to its traditional binding partners, the E proteins, Id2 can bind other transcription factors, notably retinoblastoma (Rb) protein and PU.1 (Iavarone et al., 2004; Ji et al., 2008; Lasorella et al., 2001). Id2 binds Rb and inhibits its antiproliferative activity (Lasorella et al., 2001). The absence of Id2 would result in reduced proliferation, consistent with the reduced numbers of NK cells seen in Id2-deficient mice. PU.1 is an important regulator of NK cells and might interact with Id2 to regulate the NK cell lineage. The amount of expression of PU.1 plays a pivotal role in directing progenitor cells into a specific lineage: a low level of PU.1 selects for B cell generation whereas high expression of PU.1 induces macrophage development (DeKoter and Singh, 2000). A similar requirement might exist for NK cell development, and Id proteins could serve to dampen or modulate PU.1 activity to allow differentiation to occur.

As mentioned in Section 3.3, the NK cell developmental defect in E4bp4-deficient bone marrow can be overcome by overexpression of Id2, suggesting that E4bp4 may positively control *Id2* gene expression (Gascoyne *et al.*, 2009). A reduction of Id2 mRNA levels was observed in early hematopoietic cells from E4bp4-deficient mice (Gascoyne *et al.*, 2009). It is also possible that E4bp4 downregulates E protein expression in developing NK cells after lineage commitment through its ability to function as a negative regulator.

LTi cells and NKp46+ROR γ t+ cells in the gut have some features in common with NK cells suggesting that they might belong to a common lineage as discussed in Section 2. Interestingly, Id2 is also expressed in gut NKp46+ROR γ t+ cells, and Id2-deficient mice are deficient in gut NKp46+ROR γ t+ cells, LTi cells, and lack lymph nodes and Peyer's

patches (Boos *et al.*, 2007; Georgopoulos *et al.*, 1992; Luci *et al.*, 2009; Sanos *et al.*, 2009; Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2008, 2010; Yokota *et al.*, 1999). The removal of the E protein gene, *Tcf3* (E2A), in the context of Id2-deficiency rescues this defect resulting in normal LTi development, lymph nodes, and Peyer's patches (Boos *et al.*, 2007). However, NK cells have a greater need for Id function as the removal of E2A does not completely rescue the Id2 defect (Boos *et al.*, 2007). These findings highlight the similarities between NK cells, gut NKp46+ROR γ t+ cells, and LTi cells in that Id2 is highly important and that E-box activity must be repressed for these cell types to develop. However, ROR γ t is not required for the development of NK cells, and based on lineage tracing experiments, ROR γ t is never expressed in the NK cell lineage (Satoh-Takayama *et al.*, 2010).

3.5. T-bet and Eomes

Two members of the T-box family of transcription factors, T-bet (encoded by the *Tbx21* gene) and Eomes control various aspects of NK cell development (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005; Szabo *et al.*, 2002; Townsend *et al.*, 2004). Tbox family members are involved in a variety of developmental processes and share a common DNA-binding domain called a T-box and a variable C-terminal domain where activation motifs have been mapped (Naiche *et al.*, 2005). T-box transcription factors form homodimers or heterodimers and bind palindromic DNA sequences known as T-box-binding elements (Naiche *et al.*, 2005). T-bet and Eomes expression overlaps considerably in CD8⁺ T cells, TH1 T cells, and NK cells, although Eomes is expressed in low amounts in TH1 cells (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005; Pearce *et al.*, 2003; Szabo *et al.*, 2000, 2002; Townsend *et al.*, 2004). T-bet is also expressed in B cells and NKT cells (Szabo *et al.*, 2000; Townsend *et al.*, 2004).

NK cell development is altered in T-bet-deficient mice resulting in increased numbers of NK cells in the bone marrow and reduced peripheral NK cell numbers with the exception of lymph nodes where the frequency of NK cells is also increased (Townsend *et al.*, 2004). These defects remained when T-bet-deficient bone marrow was used to reconstitute wild-type or lymphoid-deficient (RAG2- x γ c-deficient) mice but were rescued by expression of T-bet via retroviral transduction (Townsend *et al.*, 2004). Collectively, these findings suggest that the NK cell phenotype in T-bet-deficient mice is cell intrinsic.

Mice deficient for sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 5 (S1P5), a member of a receptor family that controls lymphocyte trafficking, share a similar NK defect to T-bet-deficient mice in that bone marrow and lymph nodes have increased numbers of NK cells (Jenne *et al.*, 2009; Walzer *et al.*, 2007). S1P5 is expressed in high amounts on wild-type NK cells and significantly reduced on NK cells from T-bet-deficient mice (Jenne *et al.*, 2009). S1P5 is a direct target of T-bet because exogenous expression of T-bet in transformed cell lines induces expression of S1P5 and T-bet binds within the *S1p5* locus (Jenne *et al.*, 2009). Collectively, these findings indicate that the increased number of NK cells in the bone marrow and lymph nodes in T-bet-deficient mice is at least in part due to the diminished expression of S1P5 and the inability of these NK cells to egress.

T-bet-deficient NK cells are impaired beyond the NK cell egress defect and display increased basal rates of proliferation and apoptosis and constitutive cell surface expression of CD69, an activation marker (Townsend *et al.*, 2004). However, T-bet-deficient NK cells have reduced levels of maturation markers such as CD11b, CD43, B220, and Klrg1 and increased levels of c-kit (CD117), a marker of immature NK cells, although the expression of the Ly49 receptors is normal (Robbins *et al.*, 2005; Townsend *et al.*, 2004). Expression of T-bet via retroviral transduction in T-bet-deficient hematopoietic stem cells transplanted into lymphoid-deficient hosts rescued the CD11b expression on NK cells (Townsend *et al.*, 2004). Although T-bet might regulate CD11b expression, it is more likely that the rescued expression of CD11b indicates that T-bet regulates NK cell maturation.

Eomes-deficient mice die during early embryogenesis rendering it difficult to study NK cell development in the absence of Eomes (Russ *et al.*, 2000). Mice lacking both alleles of *Tbx21* (T-bet) and one allele of *Eomes* resulted in a severe drop in the number of peripheral NK cells (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005). Similar to gene dosage affects that have been noted in *Tbx21+/-* Th1 cells, *Eomes+/-* mice showed a mild decrease in blood NK cells (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005; Szabo *et al.*, 2002). Thus, expression of both of these transcription factors is critical for NK cell development.

T-bet and Eomes most likely play crucial roles in regulating CD122 (IL-2Rβ) in NK cells (see Fig. 2.2A). As discussed in Section 2, CD122 is critical for NK cell development and mice lacking this molecule are severely defective in peripheral NK cells (Suzuki et al., 1997). Multiple T-box binding sites are located within the *Il2rb* promoter, and both Eomes and T-bet bind to the promoter in vivo in T cells and transformed NK cell lines (Beima et al., 2006; Intlekofer et al., 2005). Expression of T-bet or Eomes in TH2 cells, which do not normally express either factor, induces CD122 expression, and either T-bet- or Eomes-dependent transactivation is direct as shown through the use of estrogen receptor-Eomes or T-bet fusion proteins (Intlekofer et al., 2005; Matsuda et al., 2007). Parallel studies in CD8⁺ T cells, which share function and expression of CD122, T-bet, and Eomes with NK cells, may prove informative. CD8⁺ T cells have mildly reduced CD122 levels in *Eomes*+/- mice, whereas *Tbx*21-/-*Eomes*+/-CD8⁺ T cells have severely reduced CD122 levels (Intlekofer et al., 2005). These data indicate direct regulation of CD122 by both T-bet and Eomes in CD8⁺ T cells and most likely in NK cells. Control of CD122 by these two T-box transcription factors would explain the NK cell defect seen in Tbx21-/-Eomes+/- mice.

It would appear from studies of $CD8^+$ T cells that although both factors contribute to CD122 expression, Eomes-dependent control is dominant (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005). However, NKT cells do not express Eomes, and CD122 expression is severely reduced on developing NKT cells in T-bet-deficient mice (Townsend *et al.*, 2004). Ectopic expression of T-bet in Tbx21-/- thymocytes rescues CD122 expression on NKT cells, demonstrating that T-bet controls CD122 expression in some circumstances (Townsend *et al.*, 2004). Examination of bone marrow NK cell development in mice lacking Eomes alone or in combination with T-bet needs to be performed.

3.6. Runx proteins

The Runx proteins are involved in a variety of biological processes including development, oncogenesis, bone formation, hematopoiesis, and immune function and are expressed in a variety of hematopoetic cells (de Bruijn and Speck, 2004; Hart and Foroni, 2002; Wheeler et al., 2000). There are three Runx proteins expressed in mammalian cells, Runx1 (PEBP2aB, CBFa2), Runx2 (AML3, PEBP2aA, CBFa1), and Runx3 (AML2, PEBP2aC, CBFa3), each of which contains a conserved 128 amino acid motif known as a Runt domain. The Runt domain allows for both DNA binding and heterodimerization with the binding partner, CBF_β. The binding of CBF β with Runx1, 2, or 3 increases the affinity of this complex (known as the core binding factor—CBF) for DNA. CBF can both activate and repress gene targets by complexing with other transcription factors, as well as recruiting histone acetyltransferases and histone deacetylases (Hart and Foroni, 2002; Wheeler et al., 2000). The deletion of the Cbfb gene results in embryonic lethality at midgestation (Wang et al., 1996b), precluding any study of the role of CBF β in NK cells. The use of a hypomorphic *Cbfb* allele allows for the generation of mice expressing CBFβ at 15% of wild-type levels, delaying mortality until soon after birth (Talebian *et al.*, 2007). NK cells are undetectable in the fetal thymi or in NK cell differentiation cultures using fetal liver from these CBF^β reduced mice (Guo et al., 2008). Competitive bone marrow chimeric mice generated with wild-type bone marrow and fetal liver from mice expressing CBF_β at 100%, 30%, and 15% wild-type levels resulted in increasingly reduced detection of NK cells in both the spleen and bone marrow from these animals. CBFβ levels at 15% of wild-type resulted in the absence of NK cells suggesting a critical threshold requirement for CBF β between 30% and 15% of wild-type expression levels (Guo et al., 2008). The Runt domain by itself can function as a dominant-negative by binding to both the DNA consensus sequence and $CBF\beta$ more strongly than any
full-length Runx proteins (Sato *et al.*, 2005). The expression of this Runt domain dominant-negative via retroviral transduction preceding *in vitro* NK cell differentiation resulted in a reduction of NK cells, as well as a complete absence of CD122 on more than half of the remaining NK cells (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). Runx binding sites have been located within the *ll2rb* promoter, and Runx proteins bind the promoter *in vivo* (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). Thus, Runx proteins control the expression of CD122, which would at least partly explain the severe defect in NK cell development seen in mice with reduced levels of CBF β .

Expression of the Runt domain dominant-negative protein as a transgene driven by the *Cd2* promoter allows for examination of the role of the Runx proteins in immature NK cells and mature NK cells because CD2 is expressed beginning in the immature NK cell stage (Ohno *et al.*, 2008; Rosmaraki *et al.*, 2001). Peripheral NK cell numbers are normal in mice expressing this transgene (Ohno *et al.*, 2008), suggesting that Runx proteins may exert their influence on NK cell development early in differentiation and be important for initiation, but not maintenance, of NK cell development.

Collectively, these data show that Runx proteins and their binding partner CBF β are required for NK cell development; however, it is unclear which specific Runx proteins are necessary for differentiation. Both Runx1 and Runx3 are expressed in the NK cell lineage, and Runx 2 expression levels remain very low throughout all stages of differentiation (Guo *et al.*, 2008; Ohno *et al.*, 2008). Runx3 appears to be the dominant family member with expression levels increasing during NK cell maturation (Guo *et al.*, 2008; Ohno *et al.*, 2008). Both these transcription factors are also expressed in the CD8⁺ T cell lineage. The use of mice or chimeric mice deficient for Runx1 and/or Runx3 has demonstrated requirements for these proteins in CD8⁺ T cell development and function, as well as activation and repression of lineage-specific genes (Sato *et al.*, 2005; Taniuchi *et al.*, 2002; Woolf *et al.*, 2003). Similar studies would be very beneficial for expanding our knowledge of the role of Runx1 and Runx3 in NK cell development.

3.7. Gata-3

Within the hematopoietic system, Gata-3 is expressed in the NK cell lineage, as well as common lymphoid progenitors, developing T cells, and TH2 cells (Biassoni *et al.*, 1993; Ho *et al.*, 2009; Rosmaraki *et al.*, 2001). Gata-3-deficient mice die *in utero* necessitating the generation of bone marrow chimeric mice using Gata-3-deficient fetal liver to study NK cell development (Samson *et al.*, 2003). Gata-3-deficient chimeras have normal numbers of splenic NK cells, but reduced numbers of liver NK cells, due to a defect in their ability to migrate from the bone marrow to the liver (Samson *et al.*, 2003). Decreased expression of CD11b and CD43 in Gata-3deficient NK cells from the bone marrow and spleen suggests that NK cell maturation is defective, although cytotoxicity against NK cell-sensitive target cells is unaffected (Samson *et al.*, 2003). Gata-3 expression is especially enriched in NK cells derived from the thymus. The absence of Gata-3 eliminates this NK cell population indicating that Gata-3 is required for thymic NK cell development (Vosshenrich *et al.*, 2006)

3.8. IRF-2

The interferon regulatory factor (IRF) family of transcription factors consists of nine members in human and mice and control aspects of Toll-like receptor (TLR) signaling, hematopoietic differentiation, and oncogenesis, in addition to expression of interferons (IFNs) and IFN-inducible genes (Tamura *et al.*, 2008). All IRFs contain an N-terminal DNA-binding domain that binds a consensus recognition sequence. Although most IRFs contain a protein interaction domain that allows for homodimerization and heterodimerization, IRF-1 and IRF-2 lack this domain (Tamura *et al.*, 2008).

Bone marrow and peripheral NK cell numbers are significantly reduced in IRF-2-deficient mice (Lohoff *et al.*, 2000; Matsuyama *et al.*, 1993; Taki *et al.*, 2005). Although NK cell-mediated allogeneic bone marrow rejection and *in vivo* NK cell-dependent tumor killing in IRF-2-deficient mice are severely defective (Lohoff *et al.*, 2000; Taki *et al.*, 2005), this killing defect is due to the reduction in NK cell numbers because cytotoxicity is normal when comparing equal numbers of enriched wild-type and IRF-2-deficient NK cells (Taki *et al.*, 2005). IRF-2-deficient peripheral NK cells are mildly defective in making IFN γ in response to IL-12 stimulation (Taki *et al.*, 2005).

Chimeric mice generated by the transplantation of IRF-2-deficient bone marrow into irradiated wild-type recipient mice, as well as the converse, demonstrated that the defect was cell intrinsic and not due to a deficient bone marrow microenvironment (Lohoff *et al.*, 2000; Taki *et al.*, 2005). IRF-2-deficient bone marrow is reduced in its ability to generate NK cells in the presence of IL-15 *in vitro*, although expression of components of the IL-15 receptor is normal (Lohoff *et al.*, 2000). The majority of bone marrow NK cells from IRF-2-deficient mice express DX5 and a relatively normal repertoire of recognition receptors such as the Ly49 and NKG2 family of receptors, suggesting that they are mature. However, the frequency of NK cells expressing maturation markers such as CD11b was reduced but increased for the immature marker, CD51. IRF-2-deficient bone marrow cells display higher levels of apoptosis explaining why the peripheral NK cells appear to be more immature and express lower levels of the Ly49 receptors (Taki *et al.*, 2005).

3.9. Indirect players: IRF-1, Bcl11b

Mice deficient for IRF-1, a member of the IRF transcription factor family, are severely deficient in peripheral NK cells (Matsuyama et al., 1993; Ogasawara et al., 1998; Ohteki et al., 1998; Taki et al., 1997). This reduction in NK cells explains the inability of these mice to reject NK cell-sensitive tumors and the inability of IRF-1-deficient splenocytes to kill YAC-1 targets (Duncan et al., 1996; Taki et al., 1997). Transfer of IRF-1-deficient bone marrow into irradiated recipients generated peripheral NK cells in the recipient mice. Conversely, transfer of wild-type bone marrow into IRF-1-deficient recipients resulted in a severe reduction in NK cells (Ogasawara et al., 1998). Thus, the requirement for IRF-1 is not NK cell intrinsic but rather for support from the bone marrow microenvironment. IRF-1-deficient bone marrow is defective in expressing IL-15, an essential cytokine for NK cell development explaining the NK cell lineage defect in these mice (Ogasawara et al., 1998; Ohteki et al., 1998). This NK cell defect can be rescued in vitro by culturing IRF-1 bone marrow with IL-15 (Ogasawara et al., 1998; Ohteki et al., 1998).

Bcl11b is a zinc finger protein that can act as both a transcriptional repressor and activator and is expressed predominantly within the T cell lineage in the hematopoietic system (Albu et al., 2007; Inoue et al., 2006; Kastner et al., 2010; Wakabayashi et al., 2003 and references therein). Bcl11b-deficient mice do not survive past the 1st day after birth (Wakabayashi *et al.*, 2003). There is a severe defect in $\alpha\beta$ T cell development, as well as increased apoptosis, within the CD4, CD8 double-negative stage thymocyte compartment in both fetal and neonatal Bcl11bdeficient mice (Inoue et al., 2006; Wakabayashi et al., 2003). Generation of mice lacking Bcl11b in the T cell compartment using deficient fetal liver cells to generate bone marrow chimeras or through T cell-specific deletion of floxed Bcl11b alleles resulted in similar defects in T cell development (Albu et al., 2007; Wakabayashi et al., 2003). These mice did not die at such a young age, suggesting that Bcl11b has functions outside of its role in T cell development (Albu et al., 2007; Wakabayashi et al., 2003). Remarkably, recent findings show that early double-negative thymocytes lacking Bcl11b have a propensity to express a variety of NK cell lineage molecules including Id2, T-bet, Eomes, CD122, E4bp4, NKp46, NKG2A/E/C receptors, perforin, and IFN γ after *in vitro* culture, as well as the potential to develop into myeloid cells under the appropriate culture conditions (Ikawa et al., 2010; Li et al., 2010a,b). These reprogrammed NK like cells harbored Tcrb rearrangements demonstrating that they originated from the T cell lineage, although they efficiently killed NK-sensitive targets (Li et al., 2010b). This reprogramming also occurs in vivo resulting in NK like cells that protected the host from a tumor challenge (Li et al., 2010b). Bcl11b has been shown to bind to cis-acting elements of essential T cell-encoded genes such as *Zbtb7b* (Thpok) as well as NK cell-encoded genes such as *Id2* (Kastner *et al.*, 2010). Together, these findings suggest that Bcl11b plays an essential role in specifying T cell fate by both upregulating T cell-specific genes and suppressing NK cell genes.

4. TRANSACTING FACTORS IN MATURE NK CELL FUNCTION

Here, we discuss transcription factors that regulate the effector functions of mature peripheral NK cells (see Fig. 2.1). The severe defects in NK cell development and reduction in NK cell numbers in mice lacking Ikaros, Ets-1, E4bp4, and Id2 make it difficult to study the role these transcription factors may play in the function of mature NK cells.

4.1. Ets-family transcription factors: PU.1 and MEF

NK cell development is not completely blocked in MEF-deficient mice and allows for the generation of peripheral NK cells. MEF-deficient splenic NK cells are defective in making IFN_γ after stimulation of mice with poly I:C (Lacorazza et al., 2002). MEF-deficient NK cells are able to bind to target cells; however, they are unable to kill target cells, whereas MEF-deficient CD8⁺ T cells can still kill targets, albeit at reduced levels. Expression of perforin, an essential component of the cytotoxic granules that NK cells and CD8⁺ T cells use to kill targets, is dramatically reduced in MEF-deficient NK cells explaining the lack of cytotoxicity (Lacorazza et al., 2002). Two binding sites for Ets-family factors have been identified within the mouse and human Prf1 (perforin) gene promoters (Koizumi et al., 1993; Lacorazza et al., 2002; Lichtenheld and Podack, 1992; Yu et al., 1999; Zhang and Lichtenheld, 1997). MEF binds to these sites in vitro and in vivo and can transactivate the promoter, whereas Ets-1 or PU.1 cannot (Lacorazza et al., 2002). Thus, MEF specifically regulates perforin in NK cells (see Fig. 2.2B). By contrast, in T cells, MEF is partially redundant with another transcription factor for perforin expression because MEF is not essential for killing of targets by cytotoxic T cells (Lacorazza et al., 2002).

Ets-family binding sites are critical for Ly49 receptor promoter function and are capable of binding MEF protein (Presnell *et al.*, 2006; Saleh *et al.*, 2004); however, Ly49 receptor expression was not examined in MEFdeficient NK cells (Lacorazza *et al.*, 2002). The regulation of IFN γ , the Ly49 receptors, or other genes important for NK cell function by MEF is not understood and would benefit from further study.

Similarly to MEF, PU.1 is not absolutely required for NK cell development; bone marrow chimeric mice in which the lymphoid compartment is deficient for PU.1 contain peripheral NK cells (Colucci *et al.*, 2001). PU.1-deficient NK cells are defective in their proliferative ability: Fewer circulating PU.1-deficient NK cells from blood are in cell cycle, and this defect remains when the cells are stimulated with IL-12. PU.1-deficient NK cells do not expand in response to IL-2, although they are viable. However, PU.1-deficient NK cells are normal in their ability to kill YAC-1 tumors (Colucci *et al.*, 2001). It is not reported if PU.1-deficient NK cells can produce IFN γ .

There are a number of PU.1 target genes that play important roles in NK cell function and are defective in PU.1-deficient mice (see Fig. 2.2B). B220 is a heavily glycosylated isoform of the tyrosine phosphatase, CD45. Expression levels of B220 are decreased dramatically in PU.1-deficient NK cells (Colucci *et al.*, 2001), which may indicate that CD45 expression is down-regulated in PU.1-deficient NK cells. In progenitor cells and myeloid cells, PU.1 is required for CD45 expression and can transactivate and bind to the *Cd45* promoter (Anderson *et al.*, 2001; Medina *et al.*, 2004), suggesting that PU.1 may regulate CD45 expression in the NK cell lineage. CD45-deficient NK cells are functionally defective and have altered expression of specific Ly49 receptors, such as Ly49D and Ly49A, but are normal for YAC-1 killing, similar to PU.1-deficient NK cells (Hesslein *et al.*, 2006; Huntington *et al.*, 2005; Mason *et al.*, 2006). Thus, defective CD45 expression would partially explain the phenotype of PU.1-deficient NK cells.

DAP12, encoded by the *Tyrobp* gene, a critical signaling adaptor for a large number of mouse and human NK cell and myeloid receptors (Lanier, 2009), is downregulated in PU.1-deficient myeloid cells (Henkel *et al.*, 2002; Weigelt *et al.*, 2007). PU.1 binds the *Tyrobp* promoter *in vitro* and *in vivo* and the PU.1 binding sites are critical for *Tyrobp* promoter activity (Weigelt *et al.*, 2007). PU.1 likely regulates DAP12 in NK cells, although DAP12 expression levels have not been examined in PU.1-deficient NK cells. The cell surface expression of the DAP12-associated activating receptor, Ly49D, is severely reduced in PU.1-deficient NK cells. Ly49D surface expression is dependent on DAP12 and thus the lack of Ly49D expression is consistent with a reduction in expression of DAP12.

Evidence of PU.1 expression in NK cells is contradictory. Colucci and colleagues reported PU.1 expression in IL-2-cultured NK cells and in splenic NK cells by Western blot and RT-PCR analysis, respectively (Colucci *et al.*, 2001). In contrast, Nutt *et al.* (2005) did not detect GFP expression in NK cells isolated from the spleens of a PU.1-specific GFP reporter mouse strain. As discussed in Section 3.2, PU.1 may be important for NK lineage commitment, but not for maintenance, similar to T and B cells. Similarly, PU.1 could initiate transcription at gene loci like *Cd45* and *Tyrobp* and then be replaced by other factors for maintenance of expression. These possibilities may be not mutually exclusive and the role of PU.1 may differ from gene to gene. In any case, PU.1 expression in NK cells needs to be definitely determined.

4.2. T-bet and Eomes

The T-box transcription factors, T-bet and Eomes, control genes crucial for the effector functions of NK cells; IFNy production and cell-mediated cytotoxicity. IFN γ expression levels are either reduced or absent in immune cells from T-bet-deficient mice (Intlekofer et al., 2005; Lugo-Villarino et al., 2003; Sullivan et al., 2003; Szabo et al., 2002; Townsend et al., 2004). The transcriptional control of the Ifng locus is well studied, and a variety of regions have been identified as important cis-acting elements (Schoenborn and Wilson, 2007). T-box-binding sites have been identified within the *Ifng* locus including the promoter and some enhancers, and T-bet can bind to the locus in vivo in NK cells and T cells (Beima et al., 2006; Hatton et al., 2006; Miller et al., 2008; Szabo et al., 2000; Townsend et al., 2004). Deletion of T-box-binding sites within a critical distal element that bind T-bet in vivo eliminated its ability to enhance transcription of the Ifng locus (Hatton et al., 2006). Ectopic expression of T-bet in cells that do not express T-bet such as transformed cell lines or TH2 cells results in transactivation of IFNy reporter constructs, chromatin changes in the Ifng locus, and increased endogenous IFNy mRNA and protein levels (Afkarian et al., 2002; Mullen et al., 2001, 2002; Pearce et al., 2003; Szabo *et al.*, 2000). However, IFN γ expression in T-bet-deficient NK cells is reduced but not eliminated (Townsend et al., 2004). This is likely due to expression of other T-box transcription factors, namely Eomes. Ectopic expression of Eomes induces endogenous IFNy production in the absence of T-bet in TH2 cells and conversely, there is a significant decrease in IFN γ expression in $Tbx21 - -Eomes + -CD8^+$ T cells compared to Tbx21 - - $Eomes + / + CD8^+ T$ cells (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005). The joint expression of T-bet and Eomes in both NK and CD8⁺ T cells makes it reasonable to draw parallels between these two cell types and conclude that both T-bet and Eomes contribute to IFNy expression in NK cells.

T-bet-deficient NK cells are mildly defective in killing target cells, and expression of perforin is down minimally in Tbx21-/- NK cells (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005; Townsend *et al.*, 2004). However, T-bet has been shown to bind the gene loci of two essential components of cytotoxic granules, granzyme B and perforin, and to induce perforin and granzyme B expression when expressed ectopically (Beima *et al.*, 2006; Lewis *et al.*, 2007; Miller *et al.*, 2008; Pearce *et al.*, 2003; Townsend *et al.*, 2006). Expression of perforin is down significantly in Tbx21-/-Eomes+/- NK cells (Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005). Thus, Eomes also plays a role in controlling perforin and granzyme B, similar to control of CD122 and IFN γ . Ectopic expression of Eomes in TH2 cells and transformed cell lines induces perforin and granzyme B expression and Eomes binds to the *Prf1* (perforin) and *Gzmb* (granzyme B) loci *in vivo* similar to T-bet (Beima *et al.*, 2006; Intlekofer *et al.*, 2005; Lewis *et al.*, 2007; Miller *et al.*, 2008; Pearce *et al.*, 2003). Expression of an artificial dominant-negative Eomes thought to inhibit both T-bet and Eomes activity reduced the ability of CD8⁺ T cells to kill (Pearce *et al.*, 2003), presumably by downregulating perforin and granzyme B expression. The evidence for Eomes and T-bet-dependent control of the *Prf1* and *Gzmb* loci is quite strong, although these two factors may control additional genes important for cell-mediated cytotoxicity.

In TH1 cells, T-bet is required for expression of the chemokine receptor CXCR3, which is required for proper homing of NK cells to lymph nodes and tumors (Lord *et al.*, 2005; Martin-Fontecha *et al.*, 2004; Wendel *et al.*, 2008). It is unclear whether CXCR3 expression is downregulated in T-bet-deficient NK cells; however, T-bet binds directly to the *Cxcr3* promoter *in vivo* in T cells and NK cells, transactivates CXCR3 reporter constructs, and induces the endogenous gene in cells that do not usually express it (Beima *et al.*, 2006; Jenne *et al.*, 2009; Lewis *et al.*, 2007; Matsuda *et al.*, 2007; Miller *et al.*, 2008). It is unclear what role Eomes plays in regulating the *Cxcr3* gene, although Eomes can transactivate and bind the endogenous locus in transformed cell lines (Lewis *et al.*, 2007; Miller *et al.*, 2008).

Structure–function analysis of T-bet protein has resulted in the isolation of at least three distinct functions from both separate and overlapping portions of T-bet: promoter transactivation, interaction with H3K4methyltransferases inducing permissive H3K4 dimethyl modifications, and interaction with H3K27 demethylases causing removal of repressive H3K27 trimethylation modifications. These activities operate on the *lfng* and *Cxcr3* loci and are found in other T-box proteins including Eomes (Lewis *et al.*, 2007; Miller *et al.*, 2008).

A common theme is the similarity between the roles of T-bet and Eomes in NK cell function and gene expression (see Fig. 2.2B). It is unclear how redundant T-bet and Eomes are for one another in regulating genes in NK cells or other cell types. It may be that the total level of T-box transcription factor activity (T-bet and Eomes combined) is critical for some NK cell and/or $CD8^+$ T cell genes, whereas factor specificity is more important in other cases. Regardless of the overlap in T-bet and Eomes function, T-bet expression in NK cells does affect NK cell function (Townsend *et al.*, 2004; Werneck *et al.*, 2008). T-bet-deficient NK cells fail to control tumor burden and metastasis mostly likely due to the combined effects of reduced cytotoxicity, homing ability, IFN γ production, and survival (Werneck *et al.*, 2008). It will be interesting to learn of the specific roles Eomes has in regulating NK cell function.

4.3. Runx proteins

Runx proteins play a role in NK cell function in addition to development as demonstrated through the use of a *Cd2* promoter-dependent transgene expressing the Runt domain dominant-negative protein. This transgene is expressed in immature NK cells and mature NK cells (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). Ly49 receptor gene promoters contain Runx binding sites that are required

for function (Saleh *et al.*, 2004), and conversely, the expression of the Ly49 family of recognition receptors is reduced in NK cells expressing the Runt domain dominant-negative protein (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). The Ly49 inhibitory receptors are expressed at approximately 50–30% of wild-type levels, and the activating receptor Ly49D is expressed at 20% of wild-type levels in these mice (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). In humans, all KIR promoters contain Runx binding sites that predominantly bind Runx3 in NK cells (Anderson, 2006; Gomez-Lozano *et al.*, 2007; Trompeter *et al.*, 2005). Some promoter studies show that mutation of this Runx binding site causes an increase in transcription rates (Gomez-Lozano *et al.*, 2007; Trompeter *et al.*, 2005), whereas another study shows that these Runx sites are important for positive regulation (Presnell *et al.*, 2006). Thus although Runx proteins are important, it is unclear how the Runx proteins control KIR expression (see Fig. 2.2B).

Total peripheral NK cells numbers are normal although the maturation markers CD11b and CD43 are reduced on NK cells from transgenic mice expressing the Runt domain dominant-negative protein (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). Any possible perturbations in NK cell maturation do not adversely affect cytotoxicity of YAC-1 or IFN γ production. In fact, the reduction in Runx activity increased the ability of NK cells to produce IFN γ (Ohno *et al.*, 2008). In T cells, Runx3 has been shown to cooperate with Eomes and T-bet to positively control IFN γ expression (Cruz-Guilloty *et al.*, 2009; Djuretic *et al.*, 2007). Runx3 has also been shown to regulate granzyme B and perforin in T cells (Cruz-Guilloty *et al.*, 2009). The role of Runx3 in controlling *Prf1* and *Gzmb* gene expression in NK cells is unknown, although there is no defect in target cytotoxicity in NK cells expressing the Runt domain dominant-negative protein. These differences in Runx-dependent gene expression between NK cell and T cells should be addressed by examing NK cells harboring deletions of *Runx3* and/or *Runx1* genes.

Runx proteins are known to exert control of gene expression through cooperation with other proteins (Wheeler *et al.*, 2000) as demonstrated with T-bet and Eomes (Cruz-Guilloty *et al.*, 2009; Djuretic *et al.*, 2007). There are multiple studies demonstrating the critical role of interactions of Ets-1 and PU.1 with Runx proteins for controlling a variety of important hematopoietic genes (Goetz *et al.*, 2000; Gu *et al.*, 2000; Petrovick *et al.*, 1998; Wheeler *et al.*, 2000). It is likely that these other unrelated transcription factors (T-bet, Eomes, Ets-1, and PU.1) interact with the Runx proteins to control expression of critical NK cell lineage genes like KIR (see Fig. 2.2B; Presnell *et al.*, 2006).

4.4. Gata-3

Gata-3 is not required for bone marrow-derived NK cells to populate the spleen (Samson *et al.*, 2003); however, Gata-3-deficient splenic NK cells express an altered Ly49 receptor repertoire with the frequency of NK cells

71

displaying Ly49D expression especially reduced (Samson *et al.*, 2003). Gata-3 had been implicated in regulating NKG2A, but NKG2A levels have not been measured in Gata-3-deficient NK cells (Marusina *et al.*, 2005; Samson *et al.*, 2003). Gata-3-deficient splenic NK cells can kill YAC-1 target cells normally but were reduced in their ability to produce IFN γ (Samson *et al.*, 2003). The requirement for Gata-3 for normal NK cell-specific IFN γ expression is the converse to that found in CD4⁺ T cell subsets, where Gata-3 expression is not required for IFN γ production and favors differentiation of the TH2 lineage that does not express IFN γ (Ho *et al.*, 2009). Gata-3-deficient NK cells have reduced expression of T-bet and Hlx, a downstream target of T-bet, that have been both shown to induce IFN γ when overexpressed in T cells (Mullen *et al.*, 2002; Samson *et al.*, 2003). These deficiencies in T-bet and Hlx most likely contribute to the IFN γ defect in the absence of Gata-3, although the relationship between Gata-3 and T-bet in NK cells is unclear.

4.5. CEBPγ

CCAAT/enhancer-binding proteins (C/EBPs) comprise a family of transcription factors that share a basic DNA-binding region and a leucine zipper dimerization motif that can homodimerize and heterodimerize with other family members and unrelated transcription factors (Lekstrom-Himes and Xanthopoulos, 1998). This family of transcription factors has been implicated in a variety of processes including hepatocyte function, adipocyte differentiation, and granulocyte maturation. Most C/ EBPs contain transactivation domains, although C/EBP γ lacks such a domain allowing it to act as a dominant-negative. In some cases, however, it does not repress and can activate transcription (Kaisho *et al.*, 1999; Lekstrom-Himes and Xanthopoulos, 1998).

C/EBP γ is expressed ubiquitously and C/EBP γ -deficient mice have a high mortality rate within 2 days after birth. Bone marrow chimeras were used to examine the role of C/EBP γ in the hematopoetic cell compartment (Kaisho *et al.*, 1999). In these mice, T and B cell populations were normal and functional. Peripheral NK cell numbers were normal and could be expanded in IL-15, suggesting that NK cell development was normal in C/EBP γ -deficient mice (Kaisho *et al.*, 1999). However, C/EBP γ -deficient splenocytes, as well as cultured C/EBP γ -deficient NK cells, were severely impaired in their ability to kill YAC-1 target cells, although perforin expression in the NK cells was normal (Kaisho *et al.*, 1999). Likewise, C/ EBP γ -deficient splenocytes, as well as cultured C/EBP γ -deficient NK cells, were defective in their ability to produce IFN γ after stimulation with IL-12 and/or IL-18. IL-12 and IL-18 receptor expression and activation of Stat4 and JNK, downstream effectors of the IL-12R and IL-18R, were normal (Kaisho *et al.*, 1999). The functional defects of C/EBP γ -deficient NK cells are intriguing, and more studies are needed to explain these provocative phenotypes. For example, C/EBP family binding sites are critical for *Klra* (Ly49) gene promoter function, and C/EBP γ has been shown to bind to these sites (Kaisho *et al.*, 1999; Saleh *et al.*, 2004). It is intriguing to speculate that Ly49 receptor expression is altered in C/EBP γ -deficient NK cells.

4.6. MITF

Microphthalmia transcription factor (MITF) is a basic-HLH leucine zipper regulator that controls melanocyte, osteoclast, and mast cell differentiation and function (Cheli *et al.*, 2010). The *Mitf*^{*Mi*} allele of *Mitf* encodes a mutant protein with a deletion in the basic DNA-binding domain, resulting in defects in DNA-binding and nuclear localization (Ito *et al.*, 2001; Kataoka *et al.*, 2005). *Mitf*^{*Mi*}/*Mitf*^{*Mi*} mice contain normal numbers of NK cells, suggesting that NK cell development is not perturbed (Ito *et al.*, 2001); however, *Mitf*^{*Mi*}/*Mitf*^{*Mi*} NK cells are impaired in cell-mediated cytotoxicity and in IFN γ production in response to IL-12 and IL-18 stimulation (Ito *et al.*, 2001; Kataoka *et al.*, 2005; Seaman *et al.*, 1979). Expression of IL-12R β 2 and IL-18R α is severely reduced on *Mitf*^{*Mi*}/*Mitf*^{*Mi*} NK cells explaining the reduction in IFN γ production (Kataoka *et al.*, 2005).

Mitf^{Mi}/Mitf^{Mi} NK cells lack cytotoxic granules and are deficient in their ability to express perforin, explaining the inability of *Mitf^{Mi}/Mitf^{Mi}* NK cells to kill target cells (Ito et al., 2001). The protein encoded by the *Mitf^{Mi}* allele prevents transactivation and nuclear factor binding to an MITF-responsive site located within the Prf1 gene promoter. MITF does not bind the *Prf1* promoter but acts indirectly by preventing nuclear localization of another factor that directly activates perforin expression in NK cells. On careful examination of the DNA that comprises the MITFresponsive site, we realized that this is one of the two sites that is bound by the Ets-family transcription factor, MEF, as discussed in Section 4.1 (Lacorazza et al., 2002). MEF can bind in vivo and transactivate the Prf1 promoter through this site (Lacorazza et al., 2002). Thus, we postulate that the *Mitf^{Mi}* protein prevents MEF from entering the nucleus and inducing perforin expression in NK cells. MITF has been shown to interact with another Ets-family transcription factor, PU.1, in regulating osteoclast gene expression (Luchin et al., 2001). Thus, there is precedence for MITF-Ets factor interaction. There is likely alternative regulation for perforin in CD8⁺ T cells, as perforin expression is intact in both *Mitf*^{Mi}/*Mitf*^{Mi} and MEF-deficient CD8⁺ T cells (Ito *et al.*, 2001; Lacorazza *et al.*, 2002). It would be interesting to find out if this inhibition of MEF by *Mitf^{Mi}* protein is also responsible for the reduced expression of IL-12RB2 and IL-18Ra on *Mitf^{Mi}/Mitf^{Mi}* NK cells.

5. CONCLUSIONS

We are in the adolescence of the field of NK cell transcriptional control. Many players have been identified, but we know very little about how these transcription factors control NK cell genes and NK cell biology. In many cases, there are single papers describing provocative phenotypes, but no additional studies addressing mechanism including synergy and cooperation between transcription factors. Many of these studies were performed several years ago and a simple reexamination of the NK cells deficient in specific transcription factors using more recent tools and reagents would advance the field significantly. The conditional deletion of genes that are embryonic lethal using NK cell-specific Cre mice will prove useful, and the use of gene expression arrays and chromatin immunoprecipitations would likely reveal probable mechanisms. We anticipate exciting years ahead for the field of NK cell transcriptional control.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank past and current members of the Lanier laboratory for discussions and suggestions. We apologize to our colleagues whose work may not have been cited. D. G. T. H. is a Special Fellow of the Leukemia and Lymphoma Society, L. L. L. is an American Cancer Society Professor and supported by NIH grants AI068129, CA095137, and AI066897.

NOTE IN PROOF

We would also to direct the readers to a body of work on TCF-1 and its regulation of Ly49A expression (Held *et al.* Immunity. 1999, 11:433-442), as well as its redundant role with LEF-1 in regulating NK cell development (Held *et al.* Eur. J. Immunol. 2003;33:1393-1398 and references therein).

REFERENCES

- Afkarian, M., Sedy, J. R., Yang, J., Jacobson, N. G., Cereb, N., Yang, S. Y., Murphy, T. L., and Murphy, K. M. (2002). T-bet is a STAT1-induced regulator of IL-12R expression in naive CD4+ T cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **3**, 549–557.
- Albu, D. I., Feng, D., Bhattacharya, D., Jenkins, N. A., Copeland, N. G., Liu, P., and Avram, D. (2007). BCL11B is required for positive selection and survival of double-positive thymocytes. J. Exp. Med. 204, 3003–3015.
- Allman, D., Sambandam, A., Kim, S., Miller, J. P., Pagan, A., Well, D., Meraz, A., and Bhandoola, A. (2003). Thymopoiesis independent of common lymphoid progenitors. *Nat. Immunol.* 4, 168–174.
- Anderson, S. K. (2006). Transcriptional regulation of NK cell receptors. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 298, 59–75.
- Anderson, K. L., Nelson, S. L., Perkin, H. B., Smith, K. A., Klemsz, M. J., and Torbett, B. E. (2001). PU.1 is a lineage-specific regulator of tyrosine phosphatase CD45. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 7637–7642.
- Aringer, M., Hofmann, S. R., Frucht, D. M., Chen, M., Centola, M., Morinobu, A., Visconti, R., Kastner, D. L., Smolen, J. S., and O'Shea, J. J. (2003). Characterization and analysis of the proximal Janus kinase 3 promoter. *J. Immunol.* **170**, 6057–6064.

- Bain, G., Maandag, E. C., Izon, D. J., Amsen, D., Kruisbeek, A. M., Weintraub, B. C., Krop, I., Schlissel, M. S., Feeney, A. J., van Roon, M., et al. (1994). E2A proteins are required for proper B cell development and initiation of immunoglobulin gene rearrangements. Cell 79, 885–892.
- Barton, K., Muthusamy, N., Fischer, C., Ting, C.-N., Walunas, T. L., Lanier, L. L., and Leiden, J. M. (1998). The Ets-1 transcription factor is required for the development of natural killer cells in mice. *Immunity* 9, 555–563.
- Beima, K. M., Miazgowicz, M. M., Lewis, M. D., Yan, P. S., Huang, T. H., and Weinmann, A. S. (2006). T-bet binding to newly identified target gene promoters is cell type-independent but results in variable context-dependent functional effects. *J. Biol. Chem.* 281, 11992–12000.
- Benezra, R., Davis, R. L., Lockshon, D., Turner, D. L., and Weintraub, H. (1990). The protein Id: A negative regulator of helix-loop-helix DNA binding proteins. *Cell* 61, 49–59.
- Biassoni, R., Verdiani, S., Cambiaggi, A., Romeo, P. H., Ferrini, S., and Moretta, L. (1993). Human CD3-CD16+ natural killer cells express the hGATA-3 T cell transcription factor and an unrearranged 2.3-kb TcR delta transcript. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 23, 1083–1087.
- Boggs, S. S., Trevisan, M., Patrene, K., and Geogopoulos, K. (1998). Lack of natural killer cell precursors in fetal liver of Ikaros knockout mutant mice. *Nat. Immun.* **16**, 137–145.
- Boos, M. D., Yokota, Y., Eberl, G., and Kee, B. L. (2007). Mature natural killer cell and lymphoid tissue-inducing cell development requires Id2-mediated suppression of E protein activity. J. Exp. Med. 204, 1119–1130.
- Bories, J. C., Willerford, D. M., Grevin, D., Davidson, L., Camus, A., Martin, P., Stehelin, D., and Alt, F. W. (1995). Increased T-cell apoptosis and terminal B-cell differentiation induced by inactivation of the Ets-1 proto-oncogene. *Nature* 377, 635–638.
- Caraux, A., Lu, Q., Fernandez, N., Riou, S., Di Santo, J. P., Raulet, D. H., Lemke, G., and Roth, C. (2006). Natural killer cell differentiation driven by Tyro3 receptor tyrosine kinases. *Nat. Immunol.* 7, 747–754.
- Carlyle, J. R., Michie, A. M., Furlonger, C., Nakano, T., Lenardo, M. J., Paige, C. J., and Zuniga-Pflucker, J. C. (1997). Identification of a novel developmental stage marking lineage commitment of progenitor thymocytes. J. Exp. Med. 186, 173–182.
- Carotta, S., Dakic, A., D'Amico, A., Pang, S. H., Greig, K. T., Nutt, S. L., and Wu, L. (2010). The transcription factor PU.1 controls dendritic cell development and Flt3 cytokine receptor expression in a dose-dependent manner. *Immunity* 32, 628–641.
- Chan, H. W., Kurago, Z. B., Stewart, C. A., Wilson, M. J., Martin, M. P., Mace, B. E., Carrington, M., Trowsdale, J., and Lutz, C. T. (2003). DNA methylation maintains allele-specific KIR gene expression in human natural killer cells. J. Exp. Med. 197, 245–255.
- Chan, H. W., Miller, J. S., Moore, M. B., and Lutz, C. T. (2005). Epigenetic control of highly homologous killer Ig-like receptor gene alleles. J. Immunol. 175, 5966–5974.
- Chang, H. C., Zhang, S., Thieu, V. T., Slee, R. B., Bruns, H. A., Laribee, R. N., Klemsz, M. J., and Kaplan, M. H. (2005). PU.1 expression delineates heterogeneity in primary Th2 cells. *Immunity* 22, 693–703.
- Cheli, Y., Ohanna, M., Ballotti, R., and Bertolotto, C. (2010). Fifteen-year quest for microphthalmia-associated transcription factor target genes. *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res.* 23, 27–40.
- Clements, J. L., John, S. A., and Garrett-Sinha, L. A. (2006). Impaired generation of CD8+ thymocytes in Ets-1-deficient mice. J. Immunol. 177, 905–912.
- Colucci, F., and Di Santo, J. P. (2000). The receptor tyrosine kinase c-kit provides a critical signal for survival, expansion, and maturation of mouse natural killer cells. *Blood* **95**, 984–991.
- Colucci, F., Samson, S. I., DeKoter, R. P., Lantz, O., Singh, H., and Di Santo, J. P. (2001). Differential requirement for the transcription factor PU.1 in the generation of natural killer cells versus B and T cells. *Blood* 97, 2625–2632.
- Colucci, F., Caligiuri, M. A., and Di Santo, J. P. (2003). What does it take to make a natural killer? *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **3**, 413–425.

- Cortes, M., Wong, E., Koipally, J., and Georgopoulos, K. (1999). Control of lymphocyte development by the Ikaros gene family. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 11, 167–171.
- Cowell, I. G. (2002). E4BP4/NFIL3, a PAR-related bZIP factor with many roles. *Bioessays* 24, 1023–1029.
- Cruz-Guilloty, F., Pipkin, M. E., Djuretic, I. M., Levanon, D., Lotem, J., Lichtenheld, M. G., Groner, Y., and Rao, A. (2009). Runx3 and T-box proteins cooperate to establish the transcriptional program of effector CTLs. J. Exp. Med. 206, 51–59.
- Davies, G. E., Locke, S. M., Wright, P. W., Li, H., Hanson, R. J., Miller, J. S., and Anderson, S. K. (2007). Identification of bidirectional promoters in the human KIR genes. *Genes Immun.* 8, 245–253.
- de Bruijn, M. F., and Speck, N. A. (2004). Core-binding factors in hematopoiesis and immune function. *Oncogene* 23, 4238–4248.
- DeKoter, R. P., and Singh, H. (2000). Regulation of B lymphocyte and macrophage development by graded expression of PU.1. *Science* **288**, 1439–1441.
- DeKoter, R. P., Walsh, J. C., and Singh, H. (1998). PU.1 regulates both cytokine-dependent proliferation and differentiation of granulocyte/macrophage progenitors. *EMBO J.* 17, 4456–4468.
- DeKoter, R. P., Lee, H. J., and Singh, H. (2002). PU.1 regulates expression of the interleukin-7 receptor in lymphoid progenitors. *Immunity* 16, 297–309.
- Di Santo, J. P. (2006). Natural killer cell developmental pathways: A question of balance. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 24, 257–286.
- DiSanto, J. P., Muller, W., Guy-Grand, D., Fischer, A., and Rajewsky, K. (1994). Lymphoid development in mice with a targeted deletion of the interleukin-2 receptor gamma chain. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 92, 377–381.
- Djuretic, I. M., Levanon, D., Negreanu, V., Groner, Y., Rao, A., and Ansel, K. M. (2007). Transcription factors T-bet and Runx3 cooperate to activate Ifng and silence Il4 in T helper type 1 cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 145–153.
- Dorshkind, K., Pollack, S. B., Bosma, M. J., and Phillips, R. A. (1985). Natural killer (NK) cells are present in mice with severe combined immunodeficiency (scid). J. Immunol. 134, 3798–3801.
- Douagi, I., Colucci, F., Di Santo, J. P., and Cumano, A. (2002). Identification of the earliest prethymic bipotent T/NK progenitor in murine fetal liver. *Blood* 99, 463–471.
- Dubois, S., Mariner, J., Waldmann, T. A., and Tagaya, Y. (2002). IL-15Ralpha recycles and presents IL-15 in trans to neighboring cells. *Immunity* 17, 537–547.
- Duncan, G. S., Mittrucker, H.-W., Kagi, D., Matsuyama, T., and Mak, T. W. (1996). The transcription factor interferon regulatory factor-1 is essential for natural killer cell function in vivo. J. Exp. Med. 184, 2043–2048.
- Eberl, G., and Littman, D. R. (2003). The role of the nuclear hormone receptor RORgammat in the development of lymph nodes and Peyer's patches. *Immunol. Rev.* **195**, 81–90.
- Eberl, G., Marmon, S., Sunshine, M. J., Rennert, P. D., Choi, Y., and Littman, D. R. (2004). An essential function for the nuclear receptor RORgamma(t) in the generation of fetal lymphoid tissue inducer cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **5**, 64–73.
- Eyquem, S., Chemin, K., Fasseu, M., and Bories, J. C. (2004a). The Ets-1 transcription factor is required for complete pre-T cell receptor function and allelic exclusion at the T cell receptor beta locus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **101**, 15712–15717.
- Eyquem, S., Chemin, K., Fasseu, M., Chopin, M., Sigaux, F., Cumano, A., and Bories, J. C. (2004b). The development of early and mature B cells is impaired in mice deficient for the Ets-1 transcription factor. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **34**, 3187–3196.
- Fehniger, T. A., Suzuki, K., Ponnappan, A., VanDeusen, J. B., Cooper, M. A., Florea, S. M., Freud, A. G., Robinson, M. L., Durbin, J., and Caligiuri, M. A. (2001). Fatal leukemia in interleukin 15 transgenic mice follows early expansions in natural killer and memory phenotype CD8+ T cells. J. Exp. Med. 193, 219–231.

- Freud, A. G., Yokohama, A., Becknell, B., Lee, M. T., Mao, H. C., Ferketich, A. K., and Caligiuri, M. A. (2006). Evidence for discrete stages of human natural killer cell differentiation in vivo. J. Exp. Med. 203, 1033–1043.
- Garrett-Sinha, L. A., Dahl, R., Rao, S., Barton, K. P., and Simon, M. C. (2001). PU.1 exhibits partial functional redundancy with Spi-B, but not with Ets-1 or Elf-1. *Blood* 97, 2908–2912.
- Gascoyne, D. M., Long, E., Veiga-Fernandes, H., de Boer, J., Williams, O., Seddon, B., Coles, M., Kioussis, D., and Brady, H. J. (2009). The basic leucine zipper transcription factor E4BP4 is essential for natural killer cell development. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 1118–1124.
- Georgopoulos, K., Moore, D. D., and Derfler, B. (1992). Ikaros, an early lymphoid-specific transcription factor and a putative mediator for T cell commitment. *Science* 258, 808–812.
- Georgopoulos, K., Bigby, M., Wang, J. H., Molnar, A., Wu, P., Winandy, S., and Sharpe, A. (1994). The Ikaros gene is required for the development of all lymphoid lineages. *Cell* 79, 143–156.
- Gilmour, K. C., Fujii, H., Cranston, T., Davies, E. G., Kinnon, C., and Gaspar, H. B. (2001). Defective expression of the interleukin-2/interleukin-15 receptor beta subunit leads to a natural killer cell-deficient form of severe combined immunodeficiency. *Blood* 98, 877–879.
- Goetz, T. L., Gu, T. L., Speck, N. A., and Graves, B. J. (2000). Auto-inhibition of Ets-1 is counteracted by DNA binding cooperativity with core-binding factor alpha2. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 20, 81–90.
- Gomez-Lozano, N., Trompeter, H. I., de Pablo, R., Estefania, E., Uhrberg, M., and Vilches, C. (2007). Epigenetic silencing of potentially functional KIR2DL5 alleles: Implications for the acquisition of KIR repertoires by NK cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 37, 1954–1965.
- Gu, T. L., Goetz, T. L., Graves, B. J., and Speck, N. A. (2000). Auto-inhibition and partner proteins, core-binding factor beta (CBFbeta) and Ets-1, modulate DNA binding by CBFalpha2 (AML1). *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **20**, 91–103.
- Guo, Y., Maillard, I., Chakraborti, S., Rothenberg, E. V., and Speck, N. A. (2008). Core binding factors are necessary for natural killer cell development and cooperate with Notch signaling during T-cell specification. *Blood* **112**, 480–492.
- Hardy, R. R., and Hayakawa, K. (2001). B cell development pathways. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* **19**, 595–621.
- Hart, S. M., and Foroni, L. (2002). Core binding factor genes and human leukemia. *Haema-tologica* 87, 1307–1323.
- Hatton, R. D., Harrington, L. E., Luther, R. J., Wakefield, T., Janowski, K. M., Oliver, J. R., Lallone, R. L., Murphy, K. M., and Weaver, C. T. (2006). A distal conserved sequence element controls Ifng gene expression by T cells and NK cells. *Immunity* 25, 717–729.
- He, Y. W., and Malek, T. R. (1996). Interleukin-7 receptor alpha is essential for the development of gamma delta + T cells, but not natural killer cells. J. Exp. Med. 184, 289–293.
- Heemskerk, M. H., Blom, B., Nolan, G., Stegmann, A. P., Bakker, A. Q., Weijer, K., Res, P. C., and Spits, H. (1997). Inhibition of T cell and promotion of natural killer cell development by the dominant negative helix loop helix factor Id3. J. Exp. Med. 186, 1597–1602.
- Henkel, G. W., McKercher, S. R., and Maki, R. A. (2002). Identification of three genes up-regulated in PU.1 rescued monocytic precursor cells. *Int. Immunol.* 14, 723–732.
- Herberman, R. B., Nunn, M. E., Holden, H. T., and Lavrin, D. H. (1975). Natural cytotoxic reactivity of mouse lymphoid cells against syngeneic and allogeneic tumors. II. Characterization of effector cells. *Int. J. Cancer* 16, 230–239.
- Hesslein, D. G., Takaki, R., Hermiston, M. L., Weiss, A., and Lanier, L. L. (2006). Dysregulation of signaling pathways in CD45-deficient NK cells leads to differentially regulated cytotoxicity and cytokine production. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 103, 7012–7017.
- Ho, I. C., Tai, T. S., and Pai, S. Y. (2009). GATA3 and the T-cell lineage: Essential functions before and after T-helper-2-cell differentiation. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 9, 125–135.

- Huntington, N. D., Xu, Y., Nutt, S. L., and Tarlinton, D. M. (2005). A requirement for CD45 distinguishes Ly49D-mediated cytokine and chemokine production from killing in primary NK cells. J. Exp. Med. 201, 1421–1433.
- Iavarone, A., King, E. R., Dai, X. M., Leone, G., Stanley, E. R., and Lasorella, A. (2004). Retinoblastoma promotes definitive erythropoiesis by repressing Id2 in fetal liver macrophages. *Nature* 432, 1040–1045.
- Iizuka, K., Chaplin, D. D., Wang, Y., Wu, Q., Pegg, L. E., Yokoyama, W. M., and Fu, Y. X. (1999). Requirement for membrane lymphotoxin in natural killer cell development. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 96, 6336–6340.
- Ikawa, T., Kawamoto, H., Fujimoto, S., and Katsura, Y. (1999). Commitment of common T/ Natural killer (NK) progenitors to unipotent T and NK progenitors in the murine fetal thymus revealed by a single progenitor assay. J. Exp. Med. 190, 1617–1626.
- Ikawa, T., Fujimoto, S., Kawamoto, H., Katsura, Y., and Yokota, Y. (2001). Commitment to natural killer cells requires the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98, 5164–5169.
- Ikawa, T., Hirose, S., Masuda, K., Kakugawa, K., Satoh, R., Shibano-Satoh, A., Kominami, R., Katsura, Y., and Kawamoto, H. (2010). An essential developmental checkpoint for production of the T cell lineage. *Science* **329**, 93–96.
- Imada, K., Bloom, E. T., Nakajima, H., Horvath-Arcidiacono, J. A., Udy, G. B., Davey, H. W., and Leonard, W. J. (1998). Stat5b is essential for natural killer cell-mediated proliferation and cytolytic activity. J. Exp. Med. 188, 2067–2074.
- Inoue, J., Kanefuji, T., Okazuka, K., Watanabe, H., Mishima, Y., and Kominami, R. (2006). Expression of TCR alpha beta partly rescues developmental arrest and apoptosis of alpha beta T cells in Bcl11b-/- mice. J. Immunol. **176**, 5871–5879.
- Intlekofer, A. M., Takemoto, N., Wherry, E. J., Longworth, S. A., Northrup, J. T., Palanivel, V. R., Mullen, A. C., Gasink, C. R., Kaech, S. M., Miller, J. D., Gapin, L., Ryan, K., et al. (2005). Effector and memory CD8+ T cell fate coupled by T-bet and eomesodermin. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 1236–1244.
- Ito, A., Kataoka, T. R., Kim, D. K., Koma, Y., Lee, Y. M., and Kitamura, Y. (2001). Inhibitory effect on natural killer activity of microphthalmia transcription factor encoded by the mutant mi allele of mice. *Blood* 97, 2075–2083.
- Jenne, C. N., Enders, A., Rivera, R., Watson, S. R., Bankovich, A. J., Pereira, J. P., Xu, Y., Roots, C. M., Beilke, J. N., Banerjee, A., Reiner, S. L., Miller, S. A., *et al.* (2009). T-betdependent S1P5 expression in NK cells promotes egress from lymph nodes and bone marrow. *J. Exp. Med.* **206**, 2469–2481.
- Ji, M., Li, H., Suh, H. C., Klarmann, K. D., Yokota, Y., and Keller, J. R. (2008). Id2 intrinsically regulates lymphoid and erythroid development via interaction with different target proteins. *Blood* 112, 1068–1077.
- Kaisho, T., Tsutsui, H., Tanaka, T., Tsujimura, T., Takeda, K., Kawai, T., Yoshida, N., Nakanishi, K., and Akira, S. (1999). Impairment of natural killer cytotoxic activity and interferon gamma production in CCAAT/enhancer binding protein gamma-deficient mice. J. Exp. Med. 190, 1573–1582.
- Kamizono, S., Duncan, G. S., Seidel, M. G., Morimoto, A., Hamada, K., Grosveld, G., Akashi, K., Lind, E. F., Haight, J. P., Ohashi, P. S., Look, A. T., and Mak, T. W. (2009). Nfil3/E4bp4 is required for the development and maturation of NK cells in vivo. *J. Exp. Med.* 206, 2977–2986.
- Karre, K., Ljunggren, H. G., Piontek, G., and Kiessling, R. (1986). Selective rejection of H-2deficient lymphoma variants suggests alternative immune defense strategy. *Nature* 319, 675–678.
- Kastner, P., Chan, S., Vogel, W. K., Zhang, L. J., Topark-Ngarm, A., Golonzhka, O., Jost, B., Le Gras, S., Gross, M. K., and Leid, M. (2010). Bcl11b represses a mature T-cell gene expression program in immature CD4(+)CD8(+) thymocytes. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **40**, 2143–2154.

- Kataoka, T. R., Komazawa, N., Oboki, K., Morii, E., and Nakano, T. (2005). Reduced expression of IL-12 receptor beta2 and IL-18 receptor alpha genes in natural killer cells and macrophages derived from B6-mi/mi mice. *Lab. Invest.* 85, 146–153.
- Kee, B. L. (2009). E and ID proteins branch out. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 9, 175-184.
- Kennedy, M. K., Glaccum, M., Brown, S. N., Butz, E. A., Viney, J. L., Embers, M., Matsuki, N., Charrier, K., Sedger, L., Willis, C. R., Brasel, K., Morrissey, P. J., et al. (2000). Reversible defects in natural killer and memory CD8 T cell lineages in interleukin 15-deficient mice. *J. Exp. Med.* **191**, 771–780.
- Kiessling, R., Klein, E., Pross, H., and Wigzell, H. (1975). "Natural" killer cells in the mouse. II. Cytotoxic cells specificity mouse Moloney leukemia cells. Characteristics killer cell. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 5, 117–121.
- Kim, S., Iizuka, K., Kang, H. S., Dokun, A., French, A. R., Greco, S., and Yokoyama, W. M. (2002). In vivo developmental stages in murine natural killer cell maturation. *Nat. Immunol.* 3, 523–528.
- Klemsz, M. J., McKercher, S. R., Celada, A., Van Beveren, C., and Maki, R. A. (1990). The macrophage and B cell-specific transcription factor PU.1 is related to the ets oncogene. *Cell* 61, 113–124.
- Koizumi, H., Horta, M. F., Youn, B. S., Fu, K. C., Kwon, B. S., Young, J. D., and Liu, C. C. (1993). Identification of a killer cell-specific regulatory element of the mouse perforin gene: An Ets-binding site-homologous motif that interacts with Ets-related proteins. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 13, 6690–6701.
- Koka, R., Burkett, P. R., Chien, M., Chai, S., Chan, F., Lodolce, J. P., Boone, D. L., and Ma, A. (2003). Interleukin (IL)-15R[alpha]-deficient natural killer cells survive in normal but not IL-15R[alpha]-deficient mice. J. Exp. Med. 197, 977–984.
- Kondo, M., Weissman, I. L., and Akashi, K. (1997). Identification of clonogenic common lymphoid progenitors in mouse bone marrow. *Cell* 91, 661–672.
- Kumar, V., and McNerney, M. E. (2005). A new self: MHC-class-I-independent natural-killercell self-tolerance. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 5, 363–374.
- Kumar, V., Ben-Ezra, J., Bennett, M., and Sonnenfeld, G. (1979). Natural killer cells in mice treated with 89strontium: Normal target-binding cell numbers but inability to kill even after interferon administration. J. Immunol. 123, 1832–1838.
- Kurebayashi, S., Ueda, E., Sakaue, M., Patel, D. D., Medvedev, A., Zhang, F., and Jetten, A. M. (2000). Retinoid-related orphan receptor gamma (RORgamma) is essential for lymphoid organogenesis and controls apoptosis during thymopoiesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 97, 10132–10137.
- Lacorazza, H. D., and Nimer, S. D. (2003). The emerging role of the myeloid Elf-1 like transcription factor in hematopoiesis. *Blood Cells Mol. Dis.* 31, 342–350.
- Lacorazza, H. D., Miyazaki, Y., Di Cristofano, A., Deblasio, A., Hedvat, C., Zhang, J., Cordon-Cardo, C., Mao, S., Pandolfi, P. P., and Nimer, S. D. (2002). The ETS protein MEF plays a critical role in perforin gene expression and the development of natural killer and NK-T cells. *Immunity* 17, 437–449.
- Lanier, L. L. (2005). NK cell recognition. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 23, 225-274.
- Lanier, L. L. (2008a). Evolutionary struggles between NK cells and viruses. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 8, 259–268.
- Lanier, L. L. (2008b). Up on the tightrope: Natural killer cell activation and inhibition. *Nat. Immunol.* **9**, 495–502.
- Lanier, L. L. (2009). DAP10- and DAP12-associated receptors in innate immunity. *Immunol. Rev.* 227, 150–160.
- Lanier, L. L., Phillips, J. H., Hackett, J., Jr., Tutt, M., and Kumar, V. (1986). Natural killer cells: Definition of a cell type rather than a function. J. Immunol. 137, 2735–2739.
- Lasorella, A., Uo, T., and Iavarone, A. (2001). Id proteins at the cross-road of development and cancer. *Oncogene* **20**, 8326–8333.

- Lee, S. H., and Biron, C. A. (2010). Here today–not gone tomorrow: Roles for activating receptors in sustaining NK cells during viral infections. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 40, 923–932.
- Lekstrom-Himes, J., and Xanthopoulos, K. G. (1998). Biological role of the CCAAT/ enhancer-binding protein family of transcription factors. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 28545–28548.
- Lewis, M. D., Miller, S. A., Miazgowicz, M. M., Beima, K. M., and Weinmann, A. S. (2007). T-bet's ability to regulate individual target genes requires the conserved T-box domain to recruit histone methyltransferase activity and a separate family member-specific transactivation domain. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 27, 8510–8521.
- Li, L., Leid, M., and Rothenberg, E. V. (2010a). An early T cell lineage commitment checkpoint dependent on the transcription factor Bcl11b. *Science* **329**, 89–93.
- Li, P., Burke, S., Wang, J., Chen, X., Ortiz, M., Lee, S. C., Lu, D., Campos, L., Goulding, D., Ng, B. L., Dougan, G., Huntly, B., et al. (2010b). Reprogramming of T cells to natural killerlike cells upon Bcl11b deletion. *Science* **329**, 85–89.
- Lichtenheld, M. G., and Podack, E. R. (1992). Structure and function of the murine perforin promoter and upstream region. Reciprocal gene activation or silencing perforin positive negative cells. J. Immunol. 149, 2619–2626.
- Lieberman, J. (2010). Anatomy of a murder: How cytotoxic T cells and NK cells are activated, develop, and eliminate their targets. *Immunol. Rev.* 235, 5–9.
- Lodolce, J. P., Boone, D. L., Chai, S., Swain, R. E., Dassopoulos, T., Trettin, S., and Ma, A. (1998). IL-15 receptor maintains lymphoid homeostasis by supporting lymphocyte homing and proliferation. *Immunity* 9, 669–676.
- Lohoff, M., Duncan, G. S., Ferrick, D., Mittrucker, H. W., Bischof, S., Prechtl, S., Rollinghoff, M., Schmitt, E., Pahl, A., and Mak, T. W. (2000). Deficiency in the transcription factor interferon regulatory factor (IRF)-2 leads to severely compromised development of natural killer and T helper type 1 cells. J. Exp. Med. 192, 325–336.
- Lord, G. M., Rao, R. M., Choe, H., Sullivan, B. M., Lichtman, A. H., Luscinskas, F. W., and Glimcher, L. H. (2005). T-bet is required for optimal proinflammatory CD4+ T-cell trafficking. *Blood* **106**, 3432–3439.
- Luchin, A., Suchting, S., Merson, T., Rosol, T. J., Hume, D. A., Cassady, A. I., and Ostrowski, M. C. (2001). Genetic and physical interactions between Microphthalmia transcription factor and PU.1 are necessary for osteoclast gene expression and differentiation. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 36703–36710.
- Luci, C., Reynders, A., Ivanov, I. I., Cognet, C., Chiche, L., Chasson, L., Hardwigsen, J., Anguiano, E., Banchereau, J., Chaussabel, D., Dalod, M., Littman, D. R., *et al.* (2009). Influence of the transcription factor RORgammat on the development of NKp46+ cell populations in gut and skin. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 75–82.
- Lugo-Villarino, G., Maldonado-Lopez, R., Possemato, R., Penaranda, C., and Glimcher, L. H. (2003). T-bet is required for optimal production of IFN-gamma and antigen-specific T cell activation by dendritic cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **100**, 7749–7754.
- Mao, S., Frank, R. C., Zhang, J., Miyazaki, Y., and Nimer, S. D. (1999). Functional and physical interactions between AML1 proteins and an ETS protein, MEF: Implications for the pathogenesis of t(8;21)-positive leukemias. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **19**, 3635–3644.
- Martin-Fontecha, A., Thomsen, L. L., Brett, S., Gerard, C., Lipp, M., Lanzavecchia, A., and Sallusto, F. (2004). Induced recruitment of NK cells to lymph nodes provides IFN-gamma for T(H)1 priming. *Nat. Immunol.* 5, 1260–1265.
- Marusina, A. I., Kim, D. K., Lieto, L. D., Borrego, F., and Coligan, J. E. (2005). GATA-3 is an important transcription factor for regulating human NKG2A gene expression. *J. Immunol.* 174, 2152–2159.
- Mason, L. H., Willette-Brown, J., Taylor, L. S., and McVicar, D. W. (2006). Regulation of Ly49D/DAP12 signal transduction by Src-family kinases and CD45. J. Immunol. 176, 6615–6623.

- Matsuda, J. L., George, T. C., Hagman, J., and Gapin, L. (2007). Temporal dissection of T-bet functions. J. Immunol. 178, 3457–3465.
- Matsuyama, T., Kimura, T., Kitagawa, M., Pfeffer, K., Kawakami, T., Watanabe, N., Kundig, T. M., Amakawa, R., Kishihara, K., Wakeham, A., et al. (1993). Targeted disruption of IRF-1 or IRF-2 results in abnormal type I IFN gene induction and aberrant lymphocyte development. Cell 75, 83–97.
- McKenna, H. J., Stocking, K. L., Miller, R. E., Brasel, K., De Smedt, T., Maraskovsky, E., Maliszewski, C. R., Lynch, D. H., Smith, J., Pulendran, B., Roux, E. R., Teepe, M., et al. (2000). Mice lacking flt3 ligand have deficient hematopoiesis affecting hematopoietic progenitor cells, dendritic cells, and natural killer cells. *Blood* 95, 3489–3497.
- McKercher, S. R., Torbett, B. E., Anderson, K. L., Henkel, G. W., Vestal, D. J., Baribault, H., Klemsz, M., Feeney, A. J., Wu, G. E., Paige, C. J., and Maki, R. A. (1996). Targeted disruption of the PU.1 gene results in multiple hematopoietic abnormalities. *EMBO J.* 15, 5647–5658.
- Medina, K. L., Pongubala, J. M., Reddy, K. L., Lancki, D. W., Dekoter, R., Kieslinger, M., Grosschedl, R., and Singh, H. (2004). Assembling a gene regulatory network for specification of the B cell fate. *Dev. Cell* 7, 607–617.
- Metcalf, D., Dakic, A., Mifsud, S., Di Rago, L., Wu, L., and Nutt, S. (2006). Inactivation of PU.1 in adult mice leads to the development of myeloid leukemia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **103**, 1486–1491.
- Miller, S. A., Huang, A. C., Miazgowicz, M. M., Brassil, M. M., and Weinmann, A. S. (2008). Coordinated but physically separable interaction with H3K27-demethylase and H3K4methyltransferase activities are required for T-box protein-mediated activation of developmental gene expression. *Genes Dev.* 22, 2980–2993.
- Miyazaki, Y., Sun, X., Uchida, H., Zhang, J., and Nimer, S. (1996). MEF, a novel transcription factor with an Elf-1 like DNA binding domain but distinct transcriptional activating properties. *Oncogene* 13, 1721–1729.
- Miyazaki, Y., Boccuni, P., Mao, S., Zhang, J., Erdjument-Bromage, H., Tempst, P., Kiyokawa, H., and Nimer, S. D. (2001). Cyclin A-dependent phosphorylation of the ETS-related protein, MEF, restricts its activity to the G1 phase of the cell cycle. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 40528–40536.
- Moisan, J., Grenningloh, R., Bettelli, E., Oukka, M., and Ho, I. C. (2007). Ets-1 is a negative regulator of Th17 differentiation. J. Exp. Med. 204, 2825–2835.
- Mombaerts, P., Iacomini, J., Johnson, R. S., Herrup, K., Tonegawa, S., and Papaioannou, V. E. (1992). RAG-1-deficient mice have no mature B and T lymphocytes. *Cell* 68, 869–877.
- Moore, T. A., von Freeden-Jeffry, U., Murray, R., and Zlotnik, A. (1996). Inhibition of gamma delta T cell development and early thymocyte maturation in IL-7 –/– mice. *J. Immunol.* **157**, 2366–2373.
- Morgan, B., Sun, L., Avitahl, N., Andrikopoulos, K., Ikeda, T., Gonzales, E., Wu, P., Neben, S., and Georgopoulos, K. (1997). Aiolos, a lymphoid restricted transcription factor that interacts with Ikaros to regulate lymphocyte differentiation. *EMBO J.* 16, 2004–2013.
- Moriggl, R., Topham, D. J., Teglund, S., Sexl, V., McKay, C., Wang, D., Hoffmeyer, A., van Deursen, J., Sangster, M. Y., Bunting, K. D., Grosveld, G. C., and Ihle, J. N. (1999). Stat5 is required for IL-2-induced cell cycle progression of peripheral T cells. *Immunity* 10, 249–259.
- Mortier, E., Advincula, R., Kim, L., Chmura, S., Barrera, J., Reizis, B., Malynn, B. A., and Ma, A. (2009). Macrophage- and dendritic-cell-derived interleukin-15 receptor alpha supports homeostasis of distinct CD8+ T cell subsets. *Immunity* **31**, 811–822.
- Mrozek, E., Anderson, P., and Cligiuri, M. A. (1996). Role of interleukin-15 in the development of human CD56+ natural killer cells from CD34+ hematopoietic progenitor cells. *Blood* 87, 2632.

- Mueller, B. U., Pabst, T., Fos, J., Petkovic, V., Fey, M. F., Asou, N., Buergi, U., and Tenen, D. G. (2006). ATRA resolves the differentiation block in t(15;17) acute myeloid leukemia by restoring PU.1 expression. *Blood* **107**, 3330–3338.
- Mullen, A. C., High, F. A., Hutchins, A. S., Lee, H. W., Villarino, A. V., Livingston, D. M., Kung, A. L., Cereb, N., Yao, T. P., Yang, S. Y., and Reiner, S. L. (2001). Role of T-bet in commitment of TH1 cells before IL-12-dependent selection. *Science* 292, 1907–1910.
- Mullen, A. C., Hutchins, A. S., High, F. A., Lee, H. W., Sykes, K. J., Chodosh, L. A., and Reiner, S. L. (2002). Hlx is induced by and genetically interacts with T-bet to promote heritable T(H)1 gene induction. *Nat. Immunol.* **3**, 652–658.
- Muthusamy, N., Barton, K., and Leiden, J. M. (1995). Defective activation and survival of T cells lacking the Ets-1 transcription factor. *Nature* 377, 639–642.
- Naiche, L. A., Harrelson, Z., Kelly, R. G., and Papaioannou, V. E. (2005). T-box genes in vertebrate development. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* **39**, 219–239.
- Nichogiannopoulou, A., Trevisan, M., Friedrich, C., and Georgopoulos, K. (1998). Ikaros in hemopoietic lineage determination and homeostasis. *Semin. Immunol.* **10**, 119–125.
- Nichogiannopoulou, A., Trevisan, M., Neben, S., Friedrich, C., and Georgopoulos, K. (1999). Defects in hemopoietic stem cell activity in Ikaros mutant mice. *J. Exp. Med.* **190**, 1201–1214.
- Nutt, S. L., Metcalf, D., D'Amico, A., Polli, M., and Wu, L. (2005). Dynamic regulation of PU.1 expression in multipotent hematopoietic progenitors. *J. Exp. Med.* **201**, 221–231.
- Ogasawara, K., Hida, S., Azimi, N., Tagaya, Y., Sato, T., Yokochi-Fukuda, T., Waldmann, T. A., Taniguchi, T., and Taki, S. (1998). Requirement for IRF-1 in the microenvironment supporting development of natural killer cells. *Nature* **391**, 701–703.
- Ohno, S., Sato, T., Kohu, K., Takeda, K., Okumura, K., Satake, M., and Habu, S. (2008). Runx proteins are involved in regulation of CD122, Ly49 family and IFN-gamma expression during NK cell differentiation. *Int. Immunol.* 20, 71–79.
- Ohteki, T., Yoshida, H., Matsuyama, T., Duncan, G. S., Mak, T. W., and Ohashi, P. S. (1998). The transcription factor interferon regulatory factor 1 (IRF-1) is important during the maturation of natural killer 1.1+ T cell receptor- α/β + (NK1+ T) cells, natural killer cells, and intestinal intraepithelial T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **187**, 967–972.
- Park, S. Y., Saijo, K., Takahashi, T., Osawa, M., Arase, H., Hirayama, N., Miyake, K., Nakauchi, H., Shirasawa, T., and Saito, T. (1995). Developmental defects of lymphoid cells in Jak3 kinase-deficient mice. *Immunity* 3, 771–782.
- Payne, K. J., Huang, G., Sahakian, E., Zhu, J. Y., Barteneva, N. S., Barsky, L. W., Payne, M. A., and Crooks, G. M. (2003). Ikaros isoform x is selectively expressed in myeloid differentiation. J. Immunol. 170, 3091–3098.
- Pearce, E. L., Mullen, A. C., Martins, G. A., Krawczyk, C. M., Hutchins, A. S., Zediak, V. P., Banica, M., DiCioccio, C. B., Gross, D. A., Mao, C. A., Shen, H., Cereb, N., et al. (2003). Control of effector CD8+ T cell function by the transcription factor Eomesodermin. *Science* 302, 1041–1043.
- Petrovick, M. S., Hiebert, S. W., Friedman, A. D., Hetherington, C. J., Tenen, D. G., and Zhang, D. E. (1998). Multiple functional domains of AML1: PU.1 and C/EBPalpha synergize with different regions of AML1. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 18, 3915–3925.
- Polli, M., Dakic, A., Light, A., Wu, L., Tarlinton, D. M., and Nutt, S. L. (2005). The development of functional B lymphocytes in conditional PU.1 knock-out mice. *Blood* 106, 2083–2090.
- Presnell, S. R., Zhang, L., Ramilo, C. A., Chan, H. W., and Lutz, C. T. (2006). Functional redundancy of transcription factor-binding sites in the killer cell Ig-like receptor (KIR) gene promoter. *Int. Immunol.* 18, 1221–1232.
- Puel, A., Ziegler, S. F., Buckley, R. H., and Leonard, W. J. (1998). Defective IL7R expression in T(-)B(+)NK(+) severe combined immunodeficiency. *Nat. Genet.* 20, 394–397.

- Ramos, S. B., Garcia, A. B., Viana, S. R., Voltarelli, J. C., and Falcao, R. P. (1996). Phenotypic and functional evaluation of natural killer cells in thymectomized children. *Clin. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 81, 277–281.
- Robbins, S. H., Tessmer, M. S., Van Kaer, L., and Brossay, L. (2005). Direct effects of T-bet and MHC class I expression, but not STAT1, on peripheral NK cell maturation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 35, 757–765.
- Rosenbauer, F., Wagner, K., Kutok, J. L., Iwasaki, H., Le Beau, M. M., Okuno, Y., Akashi, K., Fiering, S., and Tenen, D. G. (2004). Acute myeloid leukemia induced by graded reduction of a lineage-specific transcription factor, PU.1. *Nat. Genet.* 36, 624–630.
- Rosmaraki, E. E., Douagi, I., Roth, C., Colucci, F., Cumano, A., and Di Santo, J. P. (2001). Identification of committed NK cell progenitors in adult murine bone marrow. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **31**, 1900–1909.
- Roth, C., Carlyle, J. R., Takizawa, H., and Raulet, D. H. (2000). Clonal acquisition of inhibitory Ly49 receptors on developing NK cells is successively restricted and regulated by stromal class I MHC. *Immunity* 13, 143–153.
- Roth, C., Rothlin, C., Riou, S., Raulet, D. H., and Lemke, G. (2007). Stromal-cell regulation of natural killer cell differentiation. J. Mol. Med. 85, 1047–1056.
- Russ, A. P., Wattler, S., Colledge, W. H., Aparicio, S. A., Carlton, M. B., Pearce, J. J., Barton, S. C., Surani, M. A., Ryan, K., Nehls, M. C., Wilson, V., and Evans, M. J. (2000). Eomesodermin is required for mouse trophoblast development and mesoderm formation. *Nature* 404, 95–99.
- Saleh, A., Davies, G. E., Pascal, V., Wright, P. W., Hodge, D. L., Cho, E. H., Lockett, S. J., Abshari, M., and Anderson, S. K. (2004). Identification of probabilistic transcriptional switches in the Ly49 gene cluster: A eukaryotic mechanism for selective gene activation. *Immunity* 21, 55–66.
- Samson, S. I., Richard, O., Tavian, M., Ranson, T., Vosshenrich, C. A., Colucci, F., Buer, J., Grosveld, F., Godin, I., and Di Santo, J. P. (2003). GATA-3 promotes maturation, IFNgamma production, and liver-specific homing of NK cells. *Immunity* 19, 701–711.
- Sanchez, M. J., Muench, M. O., Roncarolo, M. G., Lanier, L. L., and Phillips, J. H. (1994). Identification of a common T/natural killer cell progenitor in human fetal thymus. J. Exp. Med. 180, 569–576.
- Sanos, S. L., Bui, V. L., Mortha, A., Oberle, K., Heners, C., Johner, C., and Diefenbach, A. (2009). RORgammat and commensal microflora are required for the differentiation of mucosal interleukin 22-producing NKp46+ cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 10, 83–91.
- Santourlidis, S., Trompeter, H. I., Weinhold, S., Eisermann, B., Meyer, K. L., Wernet, P., and Uhrberg, M. (2002). Crucial role of DNA methylation in determination of clonally distributed killer cell Ig-like receptor expression patterns in NK cells. J. Immunol. 169, 4253–4261.
- Sato, T., Ohno, S., Hayashi, T., Sato, C., Kohu, K., Satake, M., and Habu, S. (2005). Dual functions of Runx proteins for reactivating CD8 and silencing CD4 at the commitment process into CD8 thymocytes. *Immunity* 22, 317–328.
- Satoh-Takayama, N., Vosshenrich, C. A., Lesjean-Pottier, S., Sawa, S., Lochner, M., Rattis, F., Mention, J. J., Thiam, K., Cerf-Bensussan, N., Mandelboim, O., Eberl, G., and Di Santo, J. P. (2008). Microbial flora drives interleukin 22 production in intestinal NKp46+ cells that provide innate mucosal immune defense. *Immunity* 29, 958–970.
- Satoh-Takayama, N., Lesjean-Pottier, S., Vieira, P., Sawa, S., Eberl, G., Vosshenrich, C. A., and Di Santo, J. P. (2010). IL-7 and IL-15 independently program the differentiation of intestinal CD3-NKp46+ cell subsets from Id2-dependent precursors. J. Exp. Med. 207, 273–280.
- Schoenborn, J. R., and Wilson, C. B. (2007). Regulation of interferon-gamma during innate and adaptive immune responses. Adv. Immunol. 96, 41–101.

- Schotte, R., Dontje, W., Nagasawa, M., Yasuda, Y., Bakker, A. Q., Spits, H., and Blom, B. (2010). Synergy between IL-15 and Id2 promotes the expansion of human NK progenitor cells, which can be counteracted by the E protein HEB required to drive T cell development. J. Immunol. 184, 6670–6679.
- Schwarz, R. E., and Hiserodt, J. C. (1990). Effects of splenectomy on the development of tumor-specific immunity. J. Surg. Res. 48, 448–453.
- Scott, E. W., Simon, M. C., Anastasi, J., and Singh, H. (1994). Requirement of transcription factor PU.1 in the development of multiple hematopoietic lineages. *Science* 265, 1573–1577.
- Seaman, W. E., Blackman, M. A., Gindhart, T. D., Roubinian, J. R., Loeb, J. M., and Talal, N. (1978). beta-Estradiol reduces natural killer cells in mice. *J. Immunol.* **121**, 2193–2198.
- Seaman, W. E., Gindhart, T. D., Greenspan, J. S., Blackman, M. A., and Talal, N. (1979). Natural killer cells, bone, and the bone marrow: Studies in estrogen-treated mice and in congenitally osteopetrotic (mi/mi) mice. J. Immunol. 122, 2541–2547.
- Shinkai, Y., Rathbun, G., Lam, K.-P., Oltz, E. M., Stewart, V., Mendelsohn, M., Charron, J., Stall, A. M., and Alt, F. W. (1992). RAG-2 deficient mice lack mature lymphocytes owing to inability to initiate V(D)J rearrangement. *Cell* 68, 855–867.
- Sihvola, M., and Hurme, M. (1984). The development of NK cell activity in thymectomized bone marrow chimaeras. *Immunology* 53, 17–22.
- Singh, H., Medina, K. L., and Pongubala, J. M. (2005). Contingent gene regulatory networks and B cell fate specification. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **102**, 4949–4953.
- Singh, H., Pongubala, J. M., and Medina, K. L. (2007). Gene regulatory networks that orchestrate the development of B lymphocyte precursors. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 596, 57–62.
- Sirianni, M. C., Businco, L., Seminara, R., and Aiuti, F. (1983). Severe combined immunodeficiencies, primary T-cell defects and DiGeorge syndrome in humans: Characterization by monoclonal antibodies and natural killer cell activity. *Clin. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 28, 361–370.
- Spits, H., Blom, B., Jaleco, A. C., Weijer, K., Verschuren, M. C., van Dongen, J. J., Heemskerk, M. H., and Res, P. C. (1998). Early stages in the development of human T, natural killer and thymic dendritic cells. *Immunol. Rev.* 165, 75–86.
- Sullivan, B. M., Juedes, A., Szabo, S. J., von Herrath, M., and Glimcher, L. H. (2003). Antigendriven effector CD8 T cell function regulated by T-bet. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 100, 15818–15823.
- Sun, X. H. (1994). Constitutive expression of the Id1 gene impairs mouse B cell development. *Cell* **79**, 893–900.
- Sun, Z., Unutmaz, D., Zou, Y. R., Sunshine, M. J., Pierani, A., Brenner-Morton, S., Mebius, R. E., and Littman, D. R. (2000). Requirement for RORgamma in thymocyte survival and lymphoid organ development. *Science* 288, 2369–2373.
- Suzuki, H., Duncan, G. S., Takimoto, H., and Mak, T. W. (1997). Abnormal development of intestinal intraepithelial lymphocytes and peripheral natural killer cells in mice lacking the IL-2 receptor β chain. J. Exp. Med. 185, 499–505.
- Szabo, S. J., Kim, S. T., Costa, G. L., Zhang, X., Fathman, C. G., and Glimcher, L. H. (2000). A novel transcription factor, T-bet, directs Th1 lineage commitment. *Cell* 100, 655–669.
- Szabo, S. J., Sullivan, B. M., Stemmann, C., Satoskar, A. R., Sleckman, B. P., and Glimcher, L. H. (2002). Distinct effects of T-bet in TH1 lineage commitment and IFNgamma production in CD4 and CD8 T cells. *Science* 295, 338–342.
- Taki, S., Sato, T., Ogasawara, K., Fukuda, T., Sato, M., Hida, S., Suzuki, G., Mitsuyama, M., Shin, E. H., Kojima, S., Taniguchi, T., and Asano, Y. (1997). Multistage regulation of Th1-type immune responses by the transcription factor IRF-1. *Immunity* 6, 673–679.
- Taki, S., Nakajima, S., Ichikawa, E., Saito, T., and Hida, S. (2005). IFN regulatory factor-2 deficiency revealed a novel checkpoint critical for the generation of peripheral NK cells. *J. Immunol.* **174**, 6005–6012.

- Talebian, L., Li, Z., Guo, Y., Gaudet, J., Speck, M. E., Sugiyama, D., Kaur, P., Pear, W. S., Maillard, I., and Speck, N. A. (2007). T-lymphoid, megakaryocyte, and granulocyte development are sensitive to decreases in CBFbeta dosage. *Blood* 109, 11–21.
- Tamura, T., Yanai, H., Savitsky, D., and Taniguchi, T. (2008). The IRF family transcription factors in immunity and oncogenesis. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 26, 535–584.
- Taniuchi, I., Osato, M., Egawa, T., Sunshine, M. J., Bae, S. C., Komori, T., Ito, Y., and Littman, D. R. (2002). Differential requirements for Runx proteins in CD4 repression and epigenetic silencing during T lymphocyte development. *Cell* **111**, 621–633.
- Townsend, M. J., Weinmann, A. S., Matsuda, J. L., Salomon, R., Farnham, P. J., Biron, C. A., Gapin, L., and Glimcher, L. H. (2004). T-bet regulates the terminal maturation and homeostasis of NK and Valpha14i NKT cells. *Immunity* 20, 477–494.
- Trompeter, H. I., Gomez-Lozano, N., Santourlidis, S., Eisermann, B., Wernet, P., Vilches, C., and Uhrberg, M. (2005). Three structurally and functionally divergent kinds of promoters regulate expression of clonally distributed killer cell Ig-like receptors (KIR), of KIR2DL4, and of KIR3DL3. J. Immunol. 174, 4135–4143.
- Tutt, M. M., Schuler, W., Kuziel, W. A., Tucker, P. W., Bennett, M., Bosma, M. J., and Kumar, V. (1987). T cell receptor genes do not rearrange or express functional transcripts in natural killer cells of *scid* mice. *J. Immunol.* 138, 2338–2344.
- Veinotte, L. L., Wilhelm, B. T., Mager, D. L., and Takei, F. (2003). Acquisition of MHC-specific receptors on murine natural killer cells. *Crit. Rev. Immunol.* 23, 251–266.
- Vosshenrich, C. A., Ranson, T., Samson, S. I., Corcuff, E., Colucci, F., Rosmaraki, E. E., and Di Santo, J. P. (2005). Roles for common cytokine receptor {gamma}-chain-dependent cytokines in the generation, differentiation, and maturation of NK cell precursors and peripheral NK cells in vivo. *J. Immunol.* **174**, 1213–1221.
- Vosshenrich, C. A., Garcia-Ojeda, M. E., Samson-Villeger, S. I., Pasqualetto, V., Enault, L., Richard-Le Goff, O., Corcuff, E., Guy-Grand, D., Rocha, B., Cumano, A., Rogge, L., Ezine, S., et al. (2006). A thymic pathway of mouse natural killer cell development characterized by expression of GATA-3 and CD127. Nat. Immunol. 7, 1217–1224.
- Wakabayashi, Y., Watanabe, H., Inoue, J., Takeda, N., Sakata, J., Mishima, Y., Hitomi, J., Yamamoto, T., Utsuyama, M., Niwa, O., Aizawa, S., and Kominami, R. (2003). Bcl11b is required for differentiation and survival of alphabeta T lymphocytes. *Nat. Immunol.* 4, 533–539.
- Walzer, T., Chiossone, L., Chaix, J., Calver, A., Carozzo, C., Garrigue-Antar, L., Jacques, Y., Baratin, M., Tomasello, E., and Vivier, E. (2007). Natural killer cell trafficking in vivo requires a dedicated sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 1337–1344.
- Wang, J. H., Nichogiannopoulou, A., Wu, L., Sun, L., Sharpe, A. H., Bigby, M., and Georgopoulos, K. (1996a). Selective defects in the development of the fetal and adult lymphoid system in mice with an Ikaros null mutation. *Immunity* 5, 537–549.
- Wang, Q., Stacy, T., Miller, J. D., Lewis, A. F., Gu, T. L., Huang, X., Bushweller, J. H., Bories, J. C., Alt, F. W., Ryan, G., Liu, P. P., Wynshaw-Boris, A., et al. (1996b). The CBFbeta subunit is essential for CBFalpha2 (AML1) function in vivo. Cell 87, 697–708.
- Wang, D., John, S. A., Clements, J. L., Percy, D. H., Barton, K. P., and Garrett-Sinha, L. A. (2005). Ets-1 deficiency leads to altered B cell differentiation, hyperresponsiveness to TLR9 and autoimmune disease. *Int. Immunol.* 17, 1179–1191.
- Ware, C. F. (2005). Network communications: Lymphotoxins, LIGHT, and TNF. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 23, 787–819.
- Weigelt, K., Ernst, W., Walczak, Y., Ebert, S., Loenhardt, T., Klug, M., Rehli, M., Weber, B. H., and Langmann, T. (2007). Dap12 expression in activated microglia from retinoschisindeficient retina and its PU.1-dependent promoter regulation. J. Leukoc. Biol. 82, 1564–1574.
- Wendel, M., Galani, I. E., Suri-Payer, E., and Cerwenka, A. (2008). Natural killer cell accumulation in tumors is dependent on IFN-gamma and CXCR3 ligands. *Cancer Res.* 68, 8437–8445.

- Werneck, M. B., Lugo-Villarino, G., Hwang, E. S., Cantor, H., and Glimcher, L. H. (2008). Tbet plays a key role in NK-mediated control of melanoma metastatic disease. *J. Immunol.* 180, 8004–8010.
- Wheeler, J. C., Shigesada, K., Gergen, J. P., and Ito, Y. (2000). Mechanisms of transcriptional regulation by Runt domain proteins. *Semin. Cell Dev. Biol.* **11**, 369–375.
- Williams, N. S., Moore, T. A., Schatzle, J. D., Puzanov, I. J., Sivakumar, P. V., Zlotnik, A., Bennett, M., and Kumar, V. (1997). Generation of lytic natural killer 1.1+, Ly49- cells from multipotential murine bone marrow progenitors in a stroma-free culture: Definition of cytokine requirements and developmental intermediates. J. Exp. Med. 186, 1609–1614.
- Williams, N. S., Klem, J., Puzanov, I. J., Sivakumar, P. V., Bennett, M., and Kumar, V. (1999). Differentiation of NK1.1+, Ly49+ NK cells from flt3+ multipotent marrow progenitor cells. J. Immunol. 163, 2648–2656.
- Williams, N. S., Kubota, A., Bennett, M., Kumar, V., and Takei, F. (2000). Clonal analysis of NK cell development from bone marrow progenitors in vitro: Orderly acquisition of receptor gene expression. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **30**, 2074–2082.
- Woolf, E., Xiao, C., Fainaru, O., Lotem, J., Rosen, D., Negreanu, V., Bernstein, Y., Goldenberg, D., Brenner, O., Berke, G., Levanon, D., and Groner, Y. (2003). Runx3 and Runx1 are required for CD8 T cell development during thymopoiesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 100, 7731–7736.
- Wu, Q., Sun, Y., Wang, J., Lin, X., Wang, Y., Pegg, L. E., Futterer, A., Pfeffer, K., and Fu, Y. X. (2001). Signal via lymphotoxin-betaR on bone marrow stromal cells is required for an early checkpoint of NK cell development. *J. Immunol.* **166**, 1684–1689.
- Yokota, Y., Mansouri, A., Mori, S., Sugawara, S., Adachi, S., Nishikawa, S.-I., and Gruss, P. (1999). Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. *Nature* 397, 702–706.
- Yokoyama, W. M., Kim, S., and French, A. R. (2004). The dynamic life of natural killer cells. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 22, 405–429.
- Yoshida, T., Ng, S. Y., Zuniga-Pflucker, J. C., and Georgopoulos, K. (2006). Early hematopoietic lineage restrictions directed by Ikaros. *Nat. Immunol.* 7, 382–391.
- Yu, C. R., Ortaldo, J. R., Curiel, R. E., Young, H. A., Anderson, S. K., and Gosselin, P. (1999). Role of a STAT binding site in the regulation of the human perforin promoter. *J. Immunol.* 162, 2785–2790.
- Zhang, Y., and Lichtenheld, M. G. (1997). Non-killer cell-specific transcription factors silence the perforin promoter. J. Immunol. 158, 1734–1741.
- Zhuang, Y., Soriano, P., and Weintraub, H. (1994). The helix-loop-helix gene E2A is required for B cell formation. *Cell* **79**, 875–884.
- Zhuang, Y., Cheng, P., and Weintraub, H. (1996). B-lymphocyte development is regulated by the combined dosage of three basic helix-loop-helix genes, E2A, E2-2, and HEB. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 16, 2898–2905.



The Control of Adaptive Immune Responses by the Innate Immune System

Dominik Schenten* and Ruslan Medzhitov*

Contents	1. Introduction	88
	2. Diverse Sets of PRRs	89
	2.1. Transmembrane PRRs	90
	2.2. Cytosolic PRR	93
	3. Cell-Type-Specific PRR Distribution and the Interplay	/
	Between PRRs in Adaptive Immunity	97
	4. Innate Control of CD4 ⁺ T Cell Responses	99
	4.1. Cell-autonomous control of CD4 ⁺ T cell	
	responses	100
	4.2. Indirect control of CD4 ⁺ T cell responses	101
	5. B Cell-Intrinsic Control of Humoral Immune	
	Responses by PRRs	106
	6. Pathological Consequences of Defective	
	PRR Signaling in Humans	108
	7. Conclusions	110
	Acknowledgments	111
	References	112

Abstract

The mammalian immune system comprises an adaptive and an innate component. The innate immune system employs a limited number of germ-line-encoded pattern-recognition receptors (PRRs) that recognize invariant pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). In contrast, the adaptive immune system depends on the

* Howard Hughes Medical Institute and Department of Immunobiology, School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, Connecticut, USA

Advances in Immunology, Volume 109 ISSN 0065-2776, DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-387664-5.00003-0 © 2011 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. generation of a diverse repertoire of antigen receptors on T and B lymphocytes and subsequent activation and clonal expansion of cells carrying the appropriate antigen-specific receptors. Induction of adaptive immunity not only depends on direct antigen recognition by the antigen receptors but also relies on essential signals that are delivered by the innate immune system. In recent years, we have witnessed the discovery of a still expanding array of different PRR systems that govern the generation of adaptive immunity. Here, we review our current understanding of innate control of adaptive immune responses in general, discuss how PRRs initiate adaptive immune responses in general, discuss specific mechanisms that shape the ensuing T and B cell responses, and highlight open questions that are still awaiting answers.

1. INTRODUCTION

Defense against microbial assaults is an essential necessity for all living organisms. Consequently, all life forms have evolved strategies that are designed to limit the invasion of the host by microorganisms. Plants, fungi, and lower multicellular organisms rely on a set of strategies that are collectively called innate immunity. While the precise characteristics of the innate immune systems differ between the various species, they all share several central features. Innate immunity, which is genetically fixed and thus invariant, relies on a defined set of receptors and is nonspecific as it targets whole classes of microbes.

The evolution of vertebrates was accompanied by the emergence of adaptive immunity. Both jawed and jawless vertebrates developed immune systems that allowed for combinatorial diversity through the rearrangement of germ-line-encoded gene segments and thus enabled the direct targeting of specific microbial invaders (Herrin and Cooper, 2010; Pancer and Cooper, 2006). Jawless vertebrates based their immune system on an ancient receptor containing leucine-rich repeats (LRRs), which are a common structural feature used throughout innate immunity including modern Toll-like receptors (TLRs) in mammals. Thus, both the lamprey and hagfish, the remaining jawless vertebrates, diversify two germ-line-encoded LRR-containing receptors by adding additional LRRencoding gene segments through recombination. In contrast, jawed vertebrates evolved members of the immunoglobulin (Ig) superfamily further, which led to the adaptive immune system of modern mammals. All mammals therefore generate combinatorial diversity through the shuffling of gene segments encoding Ig domains.

As a consequence of its ancestral history, the mammalian immune system consists of two parts: the innate immune system and the adaptive immune system. The innate immune system, which employs a small set of invariant pattern-recognition receptors (PRRs) that recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), serves as a first line of defense that is rapid and remarkably effective in clearing most invading pathogens. In contrast, the adaptive immune system, which selectively expands antigen-specific clones from an enormous pool of T and B cells harboring unique antigen receptors, serves as a second line of defense that is highly specific and able to form immunological memory.

The deletion of self-reactive T and B cell clones during the development of the cells forms the basis for the discrimination between self and nonself by the adaptive immune system. However, as the existence of the various autoimmune diseases shows, clonal deletion is an imperfect mechanism. More than 2 decades ago, Charles A. Janeway Jr. suggested that the recognition of PAMPs by the innate system delivers essential signals to the adaptive immune system that provide an additional layer of self/nonself discrimination and allows for the distinction between innocuous and pathogenic antigens (Janeway, 1989). It is now universally recognized that innate instruction of adaptive immunity is a critical step that controls the activation, types, and duration of the adaptive immune response. Innate instruction occurs initially during the interaction between antigen-presenting cells (APCs) and T cells. While this interaction is critical for the generation of an adaptive immune response, it is clear that innate instruction of adaptive immunity is a process that occurs at multiple stages throughout the immune response and involves all cell types participating in a particular response. In this chapter, we will provide an overview of our current understanding of innate instruction of adaptive immunity. In addition, we will emphasize aspects that in our view are currently underappreciated and deserve more attention.

2. DIVERSE SETS OF PRRS

While all PRRs are able to detect microbes and induce innate immune responses, they can nonetheless be classified into distinct functional classes that serve different purposes. The first class, consisting of secreted PRRs such as mannose-binding lectin (MBL), is involved in opsonization and complement activation. The second class consists of receptors that induce phagocytosis on dendritic cells (DCs) and macrophages such as the scavenger receptor or mannose-binding receptor (MR). They facilitate the uptake of microbes into the phagosome and the processing of the foreign proteins into antigenic peptides for T cell stimulation. The third class constitutes a group of PRRs that induce the production of antimicrobial peptides, chemokines, and proinflammatory cytokines. Importantly, these PRRs upregulate costimulatory molecules and trigger the secretion of cytokines that are essential for the generation of the adaptive immune response. Based on their cellular localization, the latter class of PRRs can be further divided into PRRs that monitor the extracellular milieu (TLRs and some C-type lectins) and PRRs that detect intracellular infections (RIG-I-like receptors, NOD-like receptors (NLRs), and DNA sensors). For the purpose of this chapter, we will restrict our discussion to PRRs that are able to induce an adaptive immune response.

2.1. Transmembrane PRRs

Transmembrane PRRs can be located either on the cellular surface or inside phagosomes and endosomes. They comprise two families, TLRs and a subgroup of C-type lectins, which recognize distinct PAMPs and use distinct signaling pathways.

2.1.1. Toll-like receptors

TLRs are by far the best-studied class of PRRs. Many of their ligands are known, as are their signaling pathways and the physiological consequences of their activation. TLRs owe their prominence in part to the fact that they were the first family of PRRs that was discovered. However, they also serve as a paradigm for the innate control of adaptive immunity. TLRs are sufficient for the induction of adaptive immune responses and control them at multiple levels that include the induction, differentiation, and memory formation of both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and the generation of antibody responses.

The TLR family consists of at least 13 members in mammals. Three of these receptors (TLR3, TLR7, and TLR9) reside in endosomes where they recognize nucleic acids. The remaining TLRs are located on the cell membrane and are activated by a diverse range of PAMPs that include LPS, bacterial lipoproteins, zymosan, and flagellin (Alexopoulou et al., 2001; Hemmi et al., 2000; Hoshino et al., 1999; Poltorak et al., 1998; Qureshi et al., 1999). All TLRs are type I transmembrane glycoproteins and contain a cytosolic domain known as the Toll/IL-1R (TIR) domain that shares homology with the interleukin-1 receptor (IL-1R; Dunne et al., 2003). At least four adaptor molecules are involved in the signal transduction of TLRs (Akira, 2004). MyD88 is the central signaling adaptor for most TLRs and receptors of IL-1 family members. In addition, MyD88 has also been shown to associate with the IFN-y receptor and TACI, although the mechanisms of these interactions are less clear (He et al., 2010; Sun and Ding, 2006). The TIR domain of MyD88 associates with the TIR domain of TLRs (and IL-1R), which leads to the recruitment and phosphorylation of IRAK-4 and IRAK-1 (Adachi et al., 1998; Burns et al., 1998; Kawai et al., 1999; Li et al., 2002; Medzhitov et al., 1998; Suzuki et al., 2002; Swantek et al., 2000; Wesche et al., 1997). The activated kinases promote the binding of TRAF6, and this interaction results ultimately in the expression of NF-κ B-dependent inflammatory cytokines such as TNFα, IL-1, and IL-6. Most TLRs rely on MyD88 as the essential signaling adaptor for the induction of proinflammatory cytokines, while TLR3 does not use MyD88 and depends on the adaptor TRIF to induce these cytokines. TLR4 and the endosomal TLRs can also induce type I interferons. TLR7 and TLR9 induce the type I interferon response via MyD88 and IRF7. In contrast, TLR3 and TLR4 (via TRAM) rely on TRIF, which mediates the activation of interferon regulatory factor 3 (IRF3) in order to induce the expression of type I interferons (Hoebe, 2003; Kawai *et al.*, 2001; Yamamoto *et al.*, 2003).

Activation of TLR signaling in APCs results in cytokine production and the upregulation of costimulatory molecules that are necessary for the induction of T cell responses. The original theories of innate control of adaptive immunity postulated a dependence of the upregulation of costimulatory molecules on PRR activation, but the picture has become more complicated in recent years. Indeed, professional APCs such as DCs already express high levels of costimulatory molecules and yet, in the absence of PAMPs, antigen presentation by these APCs leads to tolerance rather than immunity. Further, inflammatory mediators, such as TNFa, can also activate DCs and induce the upregulation of costimulatory molecules. These DCs can support the expansion of CD4⁺ T cell but fail to induce their differentiation into effector cells (Sporri and Reis e Sousa, 2005). Despite considerable efforts to understand the rules governing activation of T cells, and the relative role of costimulatory molecules and cytokines in this process, the identities of all the signals that are necessary and sufficient for T cell activation remain poorly understood. It appears to be clear, though, that costimulation alone is necessary but insufficient for T cell activation while TLR-driven activation of APCs is sufficient to provide all signals necessary for the induction of T cell responses.

All TLRs can induce a T_{H1} response. In addition, many but not all TLRs can also induce a T_{H1} 7 response. PAMPs are essential for marking protein antigens as foreign and their recognition by PRRs thus provides a layer of self versus nonself discrimination in addition to the clonal selection of lymphocytes. The physical association of PAMPs with antigens ensures that the antigen and PAMPs end up in the same endosome of the APC and enables the cell to preferentially present the foreign antigens as peptide–MHC class II complexes on the cell surface (Blander and Medzhitov, 2004).

While TLRs have been shown to be necessary and sufficient for the induction of T cell responses in immunizations using TLRs as adjuvant and in the case of various infections, it should be noted that the requirement for innate instruction of adaptive immunity is not impervious to the unintended effects of artificial experimental systems. In particular, we

have found that TLR signaling is not required when T cell precursor frequencies are artificially inflated through the use of TCR-transgenic T cells. $CD4^+$ T cells carrying an ovalbumin-specific TCR transgene are still able to mount a vigorous immune response to an otherwise TLR-dependent immunization after transfer into MyD88-deficient mice. Similar observations were made with TCR-transgenic CD4⁺ T cells deficient of the IL-6 receptor α chain (Noah Palm, Simone Nish, Dominik Schenten, Ruslan Medzhitov, unpublished). Thus, certain experimental manipulations can alter or eliminate the requirements for innate immune signals, which can affect the interpretation of the results.

2.1.2. C-type lectins

Dectin-1, Dectin-2, and Mincle are members of a growing family of C-type lectins that are expressed by DCs and macrophages and are involved in the induction of adaptive immunity (Kerrigan and Brown, 2010). While Dectin-1 was initially described as a receptor that recognizes an unknown endogenous ligand, it is now mainly recognized as a PRR that is activated by β -(1,3)-glucans such as zymosan. These glucans are a major component of fungal cell walls, and consequently, Dectin-1 is most prominently recognized as a PRR that is specialized on the detection of fungal species such as Pneumocystis carinii or Candida albicans (Taylor et al., 2007). However, Dectin-1 can also detect a number of mycobacterial species, even though β-glucans are absent from mycobacteria and the ligands mediating this recognition have so far remained elusive (Lee et al., 2009; Rothfuchs et al., 2007; Shin et al., 2008; Yadav and Schorey, 2006). Dectin-2 is also a PRR that detects components of fungal cell walls. However, it recognizes α-mannans and is therefore able to detect fungal hyphae, while Dectin-1 cannot. Indeed, Dectin-2 deficiency renders mice highly susceptible to infections with several strains of C. albicans, while Dectin-1-deficient animals only succumb to these infections in a strain-specific manner (Bi et al., 2010; Saijo et al., 2007, 2010; Taylor et al., 2007). Recent studies also showed that Mincle is another C-type lectin involved in the detection of fungal PAMPs, although the exact nature of the ligand has not been identified so far (Yamasaki et al., 2009). In addition, Mincle also recognizes mycobacterial cord factor as well as necrotic cells (Ishikawa et al., 2009; Matsunaga and Moody, 2009; Schoenen et al., 2010; Yamasaki *et al.*, 2008).

Receptor signaling of these C-type lectins is quite different from that of TLRs and is more closely related to that of antigen receptors in lymphocytes. While the details of their signaling pathways differ depending on the particular receptor and cell type (Goodridge *et al.*, 2009), they all contain a noncanonical ITAM motif that recruits the tyrosine kinase Syk as an essential signaling adaptor. Following the activation of Dectin-1 in DCs, Syk then leads to the recruitment of CARD9 and the subsequent activation of NF- κ B via the Bcl10/Malt1 complex. As a result, the activation of Dectin-1 leads to the production of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines, including IL-1, IL-6, and CCL3. In addition, Syk also activates MAPK and mobilizes Ca²⁺ that activates NFAT, which results in the production of additional cytokines including IL-23 (Gringhuis *et al.*, 2009). Both Dectin-2 and Mincle are thought to induce a similar set of signaling molecules. However, the detailed consequence of the activation of these receptors is still awaiting further investigation.

Like TLRs, activation of C-type lectins is sufficient for the induction of adaptive immunity. As Dectin-1 induces IL-23 but not IL-12, it has been linked more closely to the induction of T_H17 responses, although it appears to be also involved in the generation of T_H1 responses to mycobacteria (Acosta-Rodriguez *et al.*, 2007b; LeibundGut-Landmann *et al.*, 2007; Zenaro *et al.*, 2009). T_H17 cells are thought to direct immune response against extracellular microbes such as fungi, in part by recruiting neutrophils that kill the microbes by phagocytosis, release of antimicrobial peptides, and neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs). In this context, it is therefore still rather mysterious that intracellular mycobacteria are also potent activators of Dectin-1.

2.2. Cytosolic PRR

The extracellular array of PRRs is complemented by cytosolic receptors, some of which can also initiate adaptive immune responses upon infection of the cell by both cytosolic bacteria and viruses. The receptors fall into at least three classes, namely RIG-like receptors (RLRs), DNA sensors, and NLRs.

2.2.1. RIG-I-like receptors

RIG-I and MDA5 are both widely expressed cytosolic RNA helicases that are activated by RNA viruses and recognize the 5'-triphosphate moiety and higher-order structures of dsRNA, respectively (Pichlmair *et al.*, 2009; Schlee *et al.*, 2009). Stimulation of RIG-I and MDA5 results in the binding of the RLRs to the signaling adaptor MAVS, which leads to the activation of NF- κ B and the induction of a TBK1 and IRF3-mediated type I interferon response. Interestingly, MAVS localizes to both peroxisomes and mitochondria, resulting in the fast and type I interferon-independent expression of antiviral genes by the former pool of MAVS and the delayed and type I interferon-dependent expression of antiviral genes by the latter pool of MAVS (Dixit *et al.*, 2010). Moreover, RIG-I can also trigger an MAVS-independent pathway that involves the signaling adaptor ASC independently of NLRP3 and leads to the production of IL-1β by caspase-1 (see below; Poeck *et al.*, 2010).

In addition to dsRNA viruses, for example, Reovirus, RIG-I and MDA5 also recognize ssRNA viruses that produce dsRNA during their life cycle (Loo et al., 2008). Thus, some ssRNA viruses produce agonists for both RIG-I and MDA5 (Dengue and West Nile virus), while others activate either RIG-I (Vesicular Stomatitis Virus (VSV), Respiratory Syncytial Virus (RSV), Hepatitis C Virus (HCV), and Influenza) or MDA5 (Polio virus; Kato et al., 2005, 2006; Loo et al., 2008; Saito et al., 2008). Recently, another nucleic acid-detecting receptor has been identified, called LRRFIP1 (Yang et al., 2010). This receptor is not an RLR, but is still stimulated by the RNA of VSV. LRRFIP1 activates β-catenin in order to induce IFN-β. As β-catenin is more commonly known to act as a cofactor in the Wnt signaling pathway and therefore thought to regulate cellular functions like proliferation, differentiation, and adhesion, it is rather unusual to find it in an inflammatory context. However, this protein has also been suggested to negatively regulate NF-kB-driven inflammation in bacterial infections (Duan *et al.*, 2007). Thus, β-catenin may play a broader role in the regulation of innate immunity than initially anticipated.

2.2.2. DNA-sensing receptors

The cytosolic DNA of some viruses and bacteria such as herpes simplex virus 1 (HSV-1), vaccinia virus (VV), adenovirus, and Legionella is not sensed directly but induces a type I interferon response through the RIG-I/MDA5 pathway by generating dsRNA intermediates from AT-rich DNA upon transcription by RNA polymerase III (Ablasser et al., 2009; Chiu et al., 2009; Delaloye et al., 2009). In addition to these indirect means of detection, several bona fide DNA sensors have also been postulated. One of these factors is DAI, which senses the Z form of dsDNA and triggers a type I interferon response via IRF3. While DAI can respond to human cytomegalovirus (CMV), DAI-deficient mice are still capable to mount a type I interferon response to exogenous B-DNA, suggesting the existence of additional factors that sense cytosolic DNA. Interestingly, LRRFIP1 can also sense both the B and Z forms of DNA in addition to RNA and thus presents an alternative pathway for the activation of a type I interferon response. Indeed, cells with reduced levels of LRRFIP1 exhibit a significantly reduced induction of IFN-β upon infection with Listeria monocytogenes (Yang et al., 2010). Recently, the human protein IFI16 and its murine ortholog p204 have also been implicated in the cytosolic recognition of DNA (Unterholzner et al., 2010). Activation of IFI16 via its HIN domain appears to induce both NF-kB and IFN-B upon the introduction of exogenous DNA into the cytosol or infection with HSV-1. This feature seems to separate IFI16 from the related protein AIM2, which is involved in the activation of caspase-1 but not the induction of IFN- β (see below). Finally, it is interesting to note that cytosolic DNA can also be derived from endogenous sources. The level of endogenous cytosolic DNA is

usually kept low by nucleases such as Trex1. However, the failure of this mechanism can lead to the accumulation of the ligands and cause interferon-driven autoimmune diseases (Stetson *et al.*, 2008).

2.2.3. NOD-like receptors

NLRs form a large group of widely expressed intracellular receptors that are characterized by an LRR domain thought to be responsible for ligand binding (even though direct binding of a ligand to an NLR has not been shown so far) and one of four N-terminal domains that mediate the activation of downstream targets. With respect to the control of adaptive immunity, the best-known NLRs are the CARD-domain containing NLRC1 and NLRC2 (NOD1 and NOD2). NLRC1 and NLRC2 are activated by γ -D-glutamyl-meso-diaminopimelic acid (meso-DAP) and muramyl dipeptide (MDP), respectively, which are derived from the bacterial cell wall component peptidoglycan (PGN). The mode by which the ligands gain access to the intracellular NLRC1 and NLRC2 is not well defined. Intracellular bacteria like L. monocytogenes are known to escape into cytosol, whereas MDP and meso-DAP from extracellular bacteria seem to be taken up by endocytosis and then transported into the cytosol via the transporters PepT1 and PepT2 (Ismair et al., 2006; Swaan et al., 2008). Upon stimulation, both NLRC1 and NLRC2 recruit RIP2, which in turn results in the activation of MAPK and NF-kB and subsequent production of inflammatory cytokines and costimulatory molecules (in DCs and macrophages; Todate et al., 2001). In addition, NOD2 can also induce type I interferon in response to viral infections by activating the MAVS pathway (Sabbah et al., 2009). Consequently, NLRC1 and NLRC2 have been shown to promote T_H1 and $T_{\rm H}$ 17 responses and antigen-specific antibody responses (Fritz *et al.*, 2007; Kobayashi et al., 2005; Shaw et al., 2009; van Beelen et al., 2007).

Some NLRs can form large multimeric complexes, termed inflammasomes, which are necessary for the activation of caspase-1 (Schroder and Tschopp, 2010). Caspase-1 activation, in turn, is required for the cleavage of pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18 in order to generate and secrete IL-1 β and IL-18. The secretion of active IL-1 β and IL-18 therefore appears to be regulated at the level of posttranslational processing, while the transcriptional activation of pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18 depends on proinflammatory stimuli such as LPS. Several distinct inflammasomes have been identified and are defined by the NLR protein contained in the complex: The NLRC4, NLRP1, and NLRP3 inflammasome (also called IPAF, NALP1, and NALP3 inflammasome, respectively). Following activation, the NLRP1 and NLRP3 inflammasomes activate caspase-1 via the adaptor protein ASC, while the NLRC4 may also require ASC in some cases). Bacterial products, such as flagellin

and anthrax lethal toxin, stimulate NLRC4 and NLRP1. In contrast, the activation of NLRP3 appears to be more complex. The range of stimuli involves microbial products, pore-forming toxins, inorganic crystals, and extracellular ATP (Dostert et al., 2008; Eisenbarth et al., 2008; Hornung et al., 2008; Ichinohe et al., 2009; Kahlenberg et al., 2005; Mariathasan et al., 2006; Muruve et al., 2008; Shi et al., 2003). It is therefore assumed that NLRP3 does not sense these stimuli directly but instead responds to cellular abnormalities resulting from these stimuli, such as membrane damage caused by inorganic crystals. The efflux of potassium may be an important intermediate step in this process, as ATP triggers the release of potassium through the purinergic ion channel P2X7 receptor and the other classes of stimuli might cause a similar efflux of potassium (Ferrari et al., 2006; Kahlenberg et al., 2005). One consequence of P2X7 activation may be the opening of the pannexin-1 pore, which allows the entry of microbial products such as MDP into the cytosol (Kanneganti et al., 2007; Marina-Garcia et al., 2008; Pelegrin and Surprenant, 2006; Pelegrin et al., 2008). However, other models explaining inflammasome activation have also been put forward and include the generation of reactive oxygen species or the disruption of the lysosome and release of its microbial contents (Dostert et al., 2008; Hornung et al., 2008; Sharp et al., 2009).

Recently, another inflammasome has been described that is defined by the PRR AIM2 (Burckstummer *et al.*, 2009; Fernandes-Alnemri *et al.*, 2009; Hornung *et al.*, 2009; Roberts *et al.*, 2009). While AIM2 does not belong to the NLR family, it still relies on ASC in order to activate caspase-1. AIM2 responds to dsDNA and therefore has been implicated in the sensing of DNA viruses like VV and mouse CMV as well as the bacteria *Francisella tularensis* and *L. monocytogenes* (Fernandes-Alnemri *et al.*, 2010; Rathinam *et al.*, 2010; Sauer *et al.*, 2010; Warren *et al.*, 2010). Interestingly, the latter microbe, which is also sensed by the NLRP3 inflammasome, needs the expression of the pore-forming toxin LLO for inflammasome stimulation, indicating that the escape from the lysomes is an essential step in the activation process of either NLRP3 or AIM2 by this microbe (Kim *et al.*, 2010; Meixenberger *et al.*, 2010).

An important feature of NLRP3 (and AIM2) inflammasome activation is the requirement of an additional signal that is delivered by LPS and other microbial stimuli or even TNF α and other cytokines that activate NF- κ B. It therefore appears that the NLRP3 inflammasome is not able to be activated without a priming signal from another PRR and therefore is unlikely to induce adaptive immune responses on its own. Nonetheless, IL-1 β and IL-18 are important cytokines for the instruction of T cell responses and thus inflammasomes play an important role in the innate instruction of adaptive immunity.

3. CELL-TYPE-SPECIFIC PRR DISTRIBUTION AND THE INTERPLAY BETWEEN PRRS IN ADAPTIVE IMMUNITY

Unlike receptors of the adaptive immune system, PRRs are broadly expressed across multiple migratory and nonmigratory cell types. All these cell types can therefore detect the presence of infection and can theoretically contribute to innate control of adaptive immunity. Elucidating the relative contributions of the various cell types that can detect infection through PRRs is and will continue to be a challenging task since so many cell types can respond to the presence of infection in so many different, yet often partially overlapping, ways. In experimental settings, it is possible to create situations that target individual PRRs and studies that specifically address the functions of individual PRRs have contributed tremendously to the understanding of innate instruction of adaptive immunity. However, such conditions never occur in real-life scenarios. Infectious microorganisms contain ligands for multiple different classes of PRRs, can trigger the same PRR in multiple different cell types simultaneously, and have access to various cellular compartments, all of which results in the activation of multiple classes of PRRs during actual infections. Moreover, simultaneous infection by different microbes can fundamentally alter the outcome of the infections (Barton et al., 2007; Gumenscheimer et al., 2007; Humphreys et al., 2008; Jamieson et al., 2010; Navarini et al., 2006). Consequently, a unifying and systematic insight into the interaction between multiple PRRs is still lacking.

While any given class of PRRs utilizes the same basic signaling machinery, it can still trigger distinct responses depending on the cell type that is activated, the ligand that is recognized, and the recent history of the particular responding cell. For TLRs, which can exhibit a particularly broad range of responses, this distinction is aided by the use of different signaling adaptors. Both TLR2 and TLR4 employ MyD88 in order to induce proinflammatory cytokines while TLR4 also recruits TRIF in order to induce type I interferons. In addition, some TLRs induce distinct responses using the same signaling adaptor. Both TLR7 and TLR9 induce a MyD88-dependent type I interferon responses in plasmacytoid DCs (pDC), while the stimulation of these TLRs in other cell types does not induce a type I interferon response (Gilliet et al., 2008). Moreover, B-type CpG DNA induces only proinflammatory cytokines in pDCs, whereas A-type CpG DNA also results in the production of type I interferon. An analogous difference has also been observed recently for TLR2, which can induce a MyD88-dependent type I interferon response in inflammatory monocytes but not in other myeloid cells (Barbalat et al., 2009). Interestingly, the ability of TLR2 to trigger a type I interferon response in the former cell type depends on the particular ligand. VV induces such a response while Pam₃CSK₄ does not. The mechanisms underlying this distinction are not well understood. However, the signal triggering the release of proinflammatory cytokines is generated by plasma membrane-associated MyD88, while the induction of a type I interferon response originates from an endosomal pool of MyD88 (Barbalat *et al.*, 2009). The latter aspect seems to be a common feature of all type I interferon-inducing TLRs including TLR4, which induces proinflammatory cytokines via the plasma membrane-associated MyD88 and type I interferon via the endosomal TRIF (Kagan *et al.*, 2008). In addition to its effects in pDCs, VV can also induce type I interferons in other myeloid cells. However, in these cells TLR2 induces only proinflammatory cytokines while the type I interferon response is dependent on MDA5 (Delaloye *et al.*, 2009; Zhu *et al.*, 2007).

The relative contributions of TLR versus RLR activation to the type I interferon response and induction of adaptive immunity has been studied in experimental settings that include both immunizations and viral infections. Poly:IC is recognized by both TLR3 and MDA5. Protein immunizations using poly:IC as adjuvant revealed that the MAVS signaling pathway is required for the induction of antibody responses, while the TRIF pathway is not required (Kumar et al., 2008). Nonetheless, the TRIF pathway contributes to the generation of the antibody response, as it is even more defective in MAVS/TRIF-deficient compound mutant mice. The two signaling pathways also cooperate in the induction of both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell responses, which are reduced in mice defective in TLR3 or MDA5 signaling and completely abrogated in MAVS/TRIF-deficient compound mutant mice (Kumar et al., 2008; Trumpfheller et al., 2008). These findings are in contrast to the observations made for the adaptive immune responses against lymphoid choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) and Influenza virus. In LCMV, MAVS-mediated signaling contributes to the secretion of IFN-a. However, MyD88-dependent signaling is the major driver of the adaptive immune response. The serum levels of both type I interferons and proinflammatory cytokines are strongly reduced in MyD88-deficient mice, most likely due to the activation of TLRs in pDCs (Jung et al., 2008). Consequently, MyD88 but not MAVS is required for the inductions of a CD8⁺ T cell response against LCMV. Similarly, both pathways also contribute to the induction of type I interferons upon infection with Influenza virus. The response is completely defective in MyD88/MAVS-deficient compound mutant mice (Koyama et al., 2007). However, the induction of a $CD4^+$ T cell response as well as the antibody response depends on MyD88 signaling but not MAVS signaling. Interestingly, the CD8⁺ T cell response required neither MyD88 nor MAVS, suggesting either redundancy between the two pathways in this regard or the involvement of additional PRRs. Cooperation between the MyD88 and MAVS pathways has also been implicated in the generation of
adaptive immunity in response to infection with RSV. While the type I interferon response in RSV infections depends entirely on MAVS signaling, both MyD88 and MAVS are involved in the clearance of the virus. The two pathways also synergistically contribute to the generation of antibody responses but neither MyD88 nor MAVS is required for the induction of CD8⁺ T cell responses (Bhoj *et al.*, 2008). Interestingly, though, NOD2 signaling via MAVS has been identified as a critical factor in the generation of protective immunity to RSV (Sabbah *et al.*, 2009). Together, these examples show that while PRRs can operate in isolation in some experimental settings, they more commonly act in collaboration to control infections, although the relative contributions of individual PRRs to the instruction of adaptive immunity can vary greatly and depends on the specific infection.

A similar cooperation between different classes of PRRs has also been observed for C-type lectins such as Dectin-1 and TLRs in order to achieve a maximal induction of the adaptive immune response. While the activation of Dectin-1 alone is sufficient to instruct an adaptive immune response, Dectin-1 also synergizes with several TLRs to signal the production of proinflammatory cytokines including TNFα in response to both fungal and bacterial infections (Dennehy et al., 2008; Ferwerda et al., 2008; Lee et al., 2009; Netea et al., 2006; Shin et al., 2008; Yadav and Schorey, 2006). Importantly, the interaction between Dectin-1 and TLRs signaling can also alter the adaptive immune response qualitatively as it has been implicated in shifting the balance between the IL-12-dependent $T_{H}1$ and the IL-23-dependent $T_{H}17$ response in fungal infections (Dennehy et al., 2009; Gerosa et al., 2008). Coactivation of these pathways in DCs and macrophages triggers the production of IL-6, IL-10, and IL-23, and suppresses production of IL-12 as compared to TLR activation alone (Dennehy et al., 2009). It is not entirely clear how this interaction is regulated on the molecular level, although both Syk and MyD88 are necessary (Dennehy et al., 2008, 2009).

4. INNATE CONTROL OF CD4⁺ T CELL RESPONSES

The activation of PRRs results in the upregulation of costimulatory molecules and the secretion of many cytokines by the APCs, of which multiple are involved in the instruction of T cell responses. In addition to these indirect means of control, T cells also express a number of PRRs themselves, suggesting that PRRs may shape the ensuing T cell response directly upon encounter of the appropriate PAMPs. We will first discuss the CD4⁺ T cell-intrinsic function of PRR activation and will then review the role of cytokines in the control of CD4⁺ T cell responses with a particular emphasis on the effects of IL-1 and IL-6.

4.1. Cell-autonomous control of CD4⁺ T cell responses

CD4⁺ T cells express several classes of PRRs. Both murine and human CD4⁺ T cells express most TLRs, even though different studies have come to varying conclusions about the precise pattern of the TLRs expressed in particular CD4⁺ T cell subsets or activation states. In vitro studies showed that stimulation of T cells with some TLR ligands (in particular, TLR2 and TLR9 agonists) has costimulatory effects that lead to enhanced proliferation and secretion of IL-2. Exposure of CD4⁺ T cells to CpG DNA also induces BCL_{XL} , suggesting that the activation of TLRs in CD4⁺ T cells enhances survival under some conditions (Gelman et al., 2004). Interestingly, under these conditions, MyD88 not only activates NF-kB but also associates with PI3K in order to phosphorylate Akt and GSK-3 (Gelman et al., 2006). The latter pathway induces IL-2 production and proliferation, while the former pathway provides survival signals. In addition to their role in facilitating the proliferation and survival of CD4⁺ effector T cells, TLRs can also influence CD4⁺ CD25⁺ regulatory T cells (Tregs) directly by dampening their suppressive capabilities (LaRosa et al., 2007). Activation of both TLR2 and TLR9 leads to the expansion of Tregs. However, in the presence of TLR ligands, Tregs transiently express lower levels of FoxP3 and lose their ability to suppress effector T cells and regain this function once TLR stimulation ceases (Liu et al., 2006; Sutmuller et al., 2006). Thus, some TLRs seem to stimulate both CD4⁺ effector T cells and suppress Tregs concurrently in order to promote the expansion of the effector T cell population. However, this conclusion is based mostly on results from in vitro experiments and at the present time, it is unclear to what extent these findings translate into in vivo situations. The direct contribution of TLR signaling to CD4⁺ T cell responses in vivo has been mostly analyzed using MyD88-deficient mice. Bone marrow chimeras with a MyD88-deficient T cell compartment display a decreased ability to generate a T_H1 response to Toxoplasma gondii, resulting in an increased lethality that was comparable to that of MyD88-deficient mice (LaRosa et al., 2008; Scanga et al., 2002). Likewise, MyD88-deficient naïve CD4⁺ T cells fail to induce colitis following their transfer into Rag2-deficient mice, whereas wild-type T cells cause disease (Fukata et al., 2008; Tomita et al., 2008). Moreover, when both cell types are cotransferred, MyD88-deficient T cells do not expand as effectively as wild-type control cells. T cell-intrinsic MyD88 signaling is also important for the induction of antibody responses by CD4⁺ T cells as well as the control of LCMV infections by CD8⁺ T cells (Gelman et al., 2006; Rahman et al., 2008). These findings are therefore consistent with the notion of a direct TLR-mediated control of T cell responses. However, as these studies mainly employed MyD88-deficient T cells rather than TLR-deficient T cells, it is important to keep in mind that these observations may instead be attributable to defective signaling of

IL-1 family members in these cells (see next section). Indeed, bone marrow chimeras with a T cell compartment lacking specific TLRs were all as resistant to *T. gondii* infection as wild-type mice, suggesting that the defect cannot be pinpointed to a single TLR (Debierre-Grockiego *et al.*, 2007; Hitziger *et al.*, 2005; Minns *et al.*, 2006; Scanga *et al.*, 2002). Nonetheless, a recent study demonstrated that mice with a TLR2-deficient T cell compartment generated weaker $T_H 17$ responses and were more resistant to experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE; Reynolds *et al.*, 2010). This study showed clearly that direct T cell response, at least under some conditions.

Besides TLRs, T cells also express RLRs and NLRs. NOD2-deficient mice are highly susceptible to infections with *T. gondii*, even though this pathogen is devoid of the NOD2 ligand MDP (Shaw *et al.*, 2009), suggesting the existence of additional NOD2 ligands. Importantly, NOD2-deficiency results in an impairment of IFN γ secretion and this defect can be traced to T cell-intrinsic requirement for NOD2 to generate a T_H1 response. Moreover, NOD2-deficient T cells are unable to induce colitis upon transfer into lymphopenic hosts (Shaw *et al.*, 2009). This defect is associated with defective production of IL-2 by the NOD2-deficient T cells, which is reminiscent of the role of TLR stimulation in the induction of T cell responses.

4.2. Indirect control of CD4⁺ T cell responses

While it seems clear that PRRs can control CD4⁺ T cell response directly under some conditions, they are best known for their ability to instruct the response indirectly by inducing the upregulation of costimulatory molecules and the secretion of cytokines and/or type I interferons by APCs. It is this interaction between APCs and T cells that shapes the ensuing T cell response. For the purpose of this chapter, we want to focus mainly on the roles of IL-1 and IL-6 in the control of adaptive immunity as the secretion of these two cytokines is a particularly prominent feature of PRR activation and because there is considerable evidence that these two cytokines play critical roles in controlling T cells responses.

4.2.1. The effects on IL-1 on CD4⁺ T cell responses

Two related genes encode IL-1. IL-1 α is widely expressed and contains a leader sequence for the secretion of the protein without further processing. It is usually associated with the plasma membrane of the producing cell and thus acts locally. In contrast, the leaderless IL-1 β , whose expression is mostly restricted to APCs and neutrophils, requires caspase-1 for its cleavage from pro-IL- β and subsequent secretion as a systemically acting protein. Despite the fundamental differences in the regulation of IL-1 α and IL- β , their biological activities are thought to be similar.

As IL-1 is a pleiotropic cytokine that acts on many cell types and tissues, it has been difficult to distinguish between its direct and indirect effects on CD4⁺ T cell responses. Nonetheless, it is clear that IL-1 controls several aspects of T cell responses directly (Dinarello, 2009; Sims and Smith, 2010). IL-1 is involved as costimulator together with antigen in the generation of both a primary as well as a secondary CD4⁺ T cell response, in part by facilitating IL-2 signaling through the upregulation of the IL-2 receptor α (CD25) and preventing of apoptosis through the activation of NF- κ B and PI3K (Ben-Sasson *et al.*, 2009; O'Neill, 2008). Thus, IL-1 serves as a general activator of CD4⁺ T cell responses, even though the precise roles of this cytokine in this process are not completely understood.

In recent years, IL-1 received considerable attention because of its effects in T_H17 differentiation. Naïve CD4⁺ T cells express very low levels of the IL-1R but upregulate it following activation though the TCR and CD28 (Chung et al., 2009). T_H17 cells express high levels of the IL-1R, and multiple studies have shown that IL-1 promotes the differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into $T_{\rm H}$ 17 cells in vitro (Acosta-Rodriguez et al., 2007a; Chung et al., 2009; Kryczek et al., 2007; Wilson et al., 2007). IL-1 signaling in CD4⁺ T cells is also required for the induction of $T_{\rm H}17$ cells *in vivo* and, consequently, CD4⁺ T cells deficient in IL-1 signaling fail to induce EAE and colitis, which are both T_H17-driven diseases (Chung et al., 2009; Fukata et al., 2008; Sutton et al., 2006; Tomita et al., 2008). The precise function of IL-1 signaling in the differentiation of T_H17 cells is still not well defined. However, a picture has begun to emerge that suggests a function of IL-1 in the early phase of this process (Chung et al., 2009). In particular, IL-1 induces the expression of the transcription factors ROR γ t and IRF4, both of which are required for T_H17 development, and triggers the mTOR pathway to induce proliferation of T_H17 (Chung et al., 2009; Gulen et al., 2010). In addition, IL-1 appears to synergize with IL-23 to ensure the maintenance of $T_H 17$ cells.

It is still unclear to what extent T_H1 cells express the IL-1R. Some reports do not detect the receptor, while others find evidence for the expression of IL-1R on T_H1 cells, albeit at much lower levels than T_H17 cells (Chung *et al.*, 2009; Guo *et al.*, 2009; Taylor-Robinson and Phillips, 1994). Irrespective of the precise regulation of IL-1R following the activation of CD4⁺ T cells, however, IL-1 appears to be involved in the generation of T_H1 responses. The exogenous administration of IL-1 enhances T_H1 responses and bone marrow chimeras harboring IL-1Rdeficient T cells generate reduced numbers of T_H1 cells during the course of EAE (Ben-Sasson *et al.*, 2009; Chung *et al.*, 2009). Therefore, IL-1 plays a role in the generation of both T_H1 and T_H17 responses. In contrast, the IL-1-related cytokine IL-18 seems to be more exclusively linked to the generation of T_H1 responses. T_H1 cells express high amounts of IL-18R in a T-bet-dependent fashion and IL-18 synergizes with IL-12 to induce INF γ . In this regard, the function of IL-18 resembles that of IL-1 and IL-33, namely that it reinforces the T_H1 lineage decision like IL-1 does for T_H17 cells and IL-33 for T_H2 cells (Guo *et al.*, 2009). Thus, members of the IL-1 family appear to be involved in both the activation of CD4⁺ T cells as well as maintaining the subsequent lineage commitment decision.

In addition to its effects on the development of specific CD4⁺ T effector subsets, IL-1 is also involved in the regulation of the interaction between effector T cells and Tregs. Tregs express the IL-1R themselves (Chaudhry *et al.*, 2009; Mercer *et al.*, 2010). While the effects of IL-1 on Treg function are not clearly understood, it has been suggested that IL-1 enables T cell responses by blocking the suppressive function of Tregs (O'Sullivan *et al.*, 2006). Alternatively, Tregs may deprive CD4⁺ effector T cells of IL-1 (Chaudhry *et al.*, 2009). Moreover, IL-1 has been implicated in enabling the conversion of induced Tregs (iTregs) into T_H17 cells (Chung *et al.*, 2009).

4.2.2. The effects on IL-6 on $CD4^+$ T cell responses

Similar to IL-1, IL-6 is a pleiotropic cytokine that is intimately involved in the control of T cell responses. The IL-6 signaling complex consists of the specific IL-6Ra chain and the more promiscuous signaling component gp130 that is also a common component of other cytokine receptors such as the receptors for LIF, IL-11, and oncostatin-M. Signals emanating from the IL-6R are transduced mainly by JAK1 and then relayed by Stat3, although Stat1 plays also a role in this process. Importantly, IL-6R signaling also activates the MAPK and PI3K pathways and activation of Akt by the PI3K pathway has been implicated in the role of IL-6 as a survival factor. In addition to the more conventional transmembrane form of IL-6Ra, some cell types (e.g., macrophages and neutrophils) also produce a soluble version of the receptor (sIL-6Ra), which can bind together with IL-6 to gp130 and thus induce a signal in gp130-expressing cells. The physiological relevance of this process, which is referred to as trans-signaling, in T cell biology is not fully understood. IL-6 trans-signaling has been implicated in the advancement of chronic inflammatory diseases (Rose-John et al., 2006). Recent evidence suggests that the expression of IL-6R α is restricted to CD62L⁺ naïve and central memory CD4⁺ T cells, whereas effector T cells downregulate IL-6R α (Jones *et al.*, 2010). Consistent with this expression pattern, $T_H 17$ effector T cells seem to require IL-6 trans-signaling for the local lineage maintenance in the inflamed tissue, where neutrophils are a major source of sIL-6R α (Hurst et al., 2001; Jones et al., 2010).

IL-6 positively influences the survival of CD4⁺ T cells. For example, it induces the expression of Bcl-2 and downregulates FasL, thus protecting the cells from activation-induced cell death (Ayroldi *et al.*, 1998; Dienz

et al., 2009; Kishimoto and Sprent, 1999; Lotz *et al.*, 1988; Teague *et al.*, 1997). The antiapoptotic function of IL-6 has also been implicated in the positive influence of IL-6 on the expansion of activated CD4⁺ T cells following immunization (Rochman *et al.*, 2005). However, this effect may also reflect another proposed function of IL-6, namely that it renders naïve CD4⁺ T cells insensitive to the suppressive effects of Tregs (Pasare and Medzhitov, 2003). Thus, T_{H1} responses are severely compromised in IL-6-deficient mice immunized with protein in the presence of LPS, but can be restored upon transient depletion of Tregs.

In addition to its role in activation of T_H1 cells, IL-6 is important for the differentiation of $T_H 17$ cells, which also involves TGF- β (Acosta-Rodriguez et al., 2007a; Bettelli et al., 2006; Miossec et al., 2009; Veldhoen et al., 2006). These triggers are thought to lead to the autocrine activation of the cells by IL-21, which expands the cells (Korn et al., 2007; Nurieva et al., 2007; Zhou et al., 2007). Interestingly, the expression of IL-21 is itself controlled by IL-6 (Dienz et al., 2009). IL-23 then stabilizes the differentiation program and induces effector cytokines such as IL-17 (Mangan et al., 2006; Veldhoen et al., 2006; Zhou et al., 2007). IL-6 also influences the balance between T_H17 cells and iTregs. The addition of IL-6 inhibits the TGFβ-driven expression of FoxP3 and promotes the expression of RORyt in vitro (Bettelli et al., 2006). Consequently, CD4⁺ T cells are thought to differentiate into iTregs at higher levels in IL-6deficient mice upon immunization (Korn et al., 2007). Interestingly, the negative regulation of iTreg induction by IL-6 might involve IL-6 transsignaling, which has been shown to induce the TGF β signaling inhibitor SMAD7 (Dominitzki et al., 2007). However, Tregs can express the IL-6Ra themselves, so IL-6 may also act on these cells directly.

In addition to its involvement in T_H17 differentiation, other CD4⁺ T cell subsets may also rely on IL-6 for their generation. Recently, IL-6 has been implicated in the generation of follicular T helpers (T_{FH}) cells (Nurieva *et al.*, 2008, 2009). T_{FH} cell differentiation is governed by the lineage defining transcription factor Bcl6 (Johnston *et al.*, 2009; Nurieva *et al.*, 2009). Bcl6 is induced by IL-6 *in vitro*, suggesting that IL-6 drives the differentiation of T_{FH} cells (Nurieva *et al.*, 2008, 2009) Consistent with this idea, T_{FH} cells also depend on IL-21 for their development, which is also induced by IL-6 (Nurieva *et al.*, 2008). However, CD4⁺ T cells carrying a TCR transgene are able to generate T_{FH} cells following their transfer into IL-6-deficient mice, indicating that IL-6 is either not essential or redundant *in vivo* (Poholek *et al.*, 2010).

The effects of both IL-1 and IL-6 on the generation of $CD4^+$ T cell responses are remarkably similar. Both have been implicated in the release from Treg-mediated suppression, the differentiation of T_H17 cells, and in the shift from a tolerant to an inflammatory state, resulting in the conversion of Tregs into T_H17 cells. Hence, IL-1 and IL-6 are

presumably acting in a cooperative fashion on $CD4^+$ T cells, even though their intracellular signaling pathways are nonoverlapping. This notion is further illustrated by the observation that under some conditions, IL-1 induces the expression of IL-6R α (Chung *et al.*, 2009).

Despite the fundamental involvement of both IL-1 family members and IL-6 on the generation of CD4⁺ T cell responses, multiple microbes can trigger CD4⁺ T cell responses that are independent of these cytokines. For example, the T_H1 response to *L. monocytogenes, Salmonella typhimirium, T. gondii*, LCMV, and HSV-1 requires neither IL-1 nor IL-18 (Kursar et al., 2004; LaRosa et al., 2008; Seibert et al., 2010; Zhou et al., 2009). The CD4⁺ T cell response to *L. monocytogenes* also does not depend on IL-6 (Simone Nish, Dominik Schenten, Igor Brodsky, Ruslan Medzhitov, unpublished).

These examples are surprising given the apparent importance of IL-6 and members of the IL-1 family of cytokines in the generation of CD4⁺ T cell responses under various experimental conditions. Most of the studies that identified such requirements assessed the CD4⁺ T cell response in vitro or following protein immunization in vivo, although some studies using microbial infections such as Influenza further confirm the importance of these cytokines in the generation of CD4⁺ T cell responses (Ichinohe et al., 2009; Longhi et al., 2008). On the other hand, the apparent lack of a requirement for IL-1, IL-18, or IL-6 for primary CD4⁺ T cell responses against a variety of infections suggests that the requirement of these cytokines for the induction of CD4⁺ T cell responses is not universal. It is therefore possible that during the course of some infections, alternative cytokines are released that for some cellular processes carry similar information as IL-1 or IL-6 do. For example, cytosolic infections may cause the secretion of type I interferons or IL-15 that prevent CD4⁺ T cells from undergoing apoptosis or render them refractory to Treg-mediated suppression. The latter scenario has indeed been proposed for IL-15 (Ben Ahmed et al., 2009). In addition, we also speculate that seemingly similar CD4⁺ T cell responses are not necessarily identical. Thus, both Influenza and LCMV may induce the generation of different subsets of T_H1 cells, with the former being IL-1 dependent and the latter IL-1 independent. T_H1 responses are usually identified by the ability of the CD4⁺ T cells to secrete IFN_γ. However, additional cytokines or other factors involved in effector function may be differentially secreted among the subsets and thus more suited to distinguish between different subsets.

Such a concept is currently emerging in the context of $T_H 17$ differentiation, which appears to be more complex as it may not always involve IL-1 or IL-6. Indeed, $T_H 17$ cells can also be differentiated *in vitro* by TGF β and IL-21 in the absence of IL-6 (Korn *et al.*, 2007). Moreover, IL-6- or TGF β -independent $T_H 17$ responses can be generated under certain circumstances *in vivo* (Ghoreschi *et al.*, 2010; Korn *et al.*, 2008). Importantly, $T_H 17$ differentiation can be restored in IL-6-deficient mice in

the absence of Tregs, at least following the immunization with Complete Freund's Adjuvant (Korn *et al.*, 2007). Thus, there seems to be a considerable degree of plasticity in the differentiation of T_H17 cells, which may reflect the existence of distinct T_H17 subsets. The existence of distinct T_H17 subpopulations is also supported by the observation that IL-23 appears to drive the differentiation of T_H17 cells that cause disease in the EAE mouse model of multiple sclerosis, whereas TGF β and IL-6 can induce T_H17 cells that can also secrete the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Ghoreschi *et al.*, 2010; McGeachy *et al.*, 2007).

5. B CELL-INTRINSIC CONTROL OF HUMORAL IMMUNE RESPONSES BY PRRS

The role of TLR ligands in B cell activation has been appreciated since the early days of B cell immunology. LPS is the prototypical T-independent type I (TI-1) antigen that induces an IgG3-dominated antibody response. However, the traditional understanding of T-dependent (TD) antibody responses assumed that B cells rely on B cell receptor stimulation and T cell help for their activation and that the latter comes from T cells that have been activated by PRR-exposed DCs. Thus, innate means of self/ nonself discrimination were considered to occur solely in DCs. It was therefore surprising that TLR stimulation on B cells is an important contributor to the generation of efficient T-dependent antibody responses. Consistent with the induction of T_H1 by TLRs, IgG2c antibody responses were particularly affected in the absence of LPS-induced TLR signaling (Pasare and Medzhitov, 2005). Since this initial observation, similar findings have been made in other systems and confirmed that B cell-specific TLR activation by LPS, RNA, and CpG DNA is important for the IgG2c response to immunizations, virus-like particles, and several bacterial and viral infections (Barr et al., 2009; Guay et al., 2007; Heer et al., 2007; Jegerlehner et al., 2007; Ruprecht and Lanzavecchia, 2006). Likewise, B cell-specific TLR signals were also required for the induction of antibody-driven autoimmune diseases (Herlands et al., 2008; Leadbetter et al., 2002; William et al., 2005). While these findings supported the notion that B cell-intrinsic TLR-mediated signals enhance or modulate the B cell response, two other experiments suggested that TLRs are required neither specifically in B cells nor in general for the generation of T-dependent antibody responses (Gavin et al., 2006; Meyer-Bahlburg et al., 2007). These findings were initially confusing, yet it seems clear now that the discrepancies are due to the use of native protein antigen in the former group of studies versus haptenated protein antigens in the latter studies (Palm and Medzhitov, 2009).

The study of the role of PRR signals in the generation of antibody responses are complicated by such subtle differences among the immunizing antigens. It is likely that differences in the affinity, avidity, or chemical nature of the immunizing antigen as well as the choice of adjuvant and route of immunization fundamentally influence the outcome of adaptive immune responses. With this in mind, what then might cause the difference in TLR dependence between haptenated and native proteins? One possibility is that the chemical properties of the hapten itself render the protein immunogenic as the hapten is triggering an innate pathway that is redundant to the TLR pathway. The pathway may therefore be part of an antibody response that is directed against harmful xenobiotics (Palm and Medzhitov, 2009). Alternatively, haptenation of proteins creates multivalent epitopes, particularly in the context of commonly used adjuvants like alum and mineral oil. The degree of repetition of epitopes on particles influences the magnitude of a TD antibody response, irrespective of the overall concentration of the particles (Jegerlehner et al., 2002). Interestingly, defects in complement fixation require a higher degree of repetitiveness in order to induce an antibody response of similar magnitude. Thus, complement lowers the activation threshold of the BCR by binding to CD21. It is therefore possible that TLR activation has the analogous effect in that it converts weak antigens with a low degree of repetitive epitopes into highly immunogenic ones by providing a stronger activation signal to the B cells.

In addition to their role in B cell activation, TLRs also shape the nature of the ensuing B cell response. B cell-intrinsic TLR activation has been implicated in generating an IgG2c response that can occur at the expense of an IgG1 response (Jegerlehner et al., 2007; Pasare and Medzhitov, 2005). However, the underlying mechanisms for this effect are less clear. One possibility is a direct influence of TLR on class switch recombination (CSR; Jegerlehner et al., 2007). Consistent with this notion is the finding that B cell-intrinsic TLR signaling activates germ-line transcription of the Ig constant regions. Alternatively, B cell-intrinsic TLR signaling appears also to influence CSR indirectly by facilitating the differentiation into $T_{H}1$ cells (or T_{FH} cells), which secrete IFN_γ that induces CSR to IgG2c. Such an example was observed during Salmonella enterica infections, in which the T_{H1} and T_{H1} response required B cell-derived IL-6 or IFN γ (Barr *et al.*, 2009). Interestingly, the induction of the primary T cell response was dependent on B cell-intrinsic MyD88 but not BCR signals, whereas the memory T cell response required solely BCR-mediated signals. As many of the studies on the B cell-intrinsic role of TLR signaling involve MyD88deficient mice, it is important to note that MyD88 signaling has also been implicated in the signal transduction of two additional pathways. First, MyD88 appears to associate with the IFN γ receptor in order to stabilize the mRNA of IFNy-induced genes (Sun and Ding, 2006). Second, MyD88 seems to regulate CSR during TI and perhaps also TD antibody responses in a TLR- and IL-1R-independent manner that was dependent on the BAFF and APRIL receptor TACI (He *et al.*, 2010). It therefore possible that some of the B cell-intrinsic effects of TLR signaling are in fact mediated by other cytokines like IFN γ , BAFF, APRIL, or even members of the IL-1 family.

6. PATHOLOGICAL CONSEQUENCES OF DEFECTIVE PRR SIGNALING IN HUMANS

Most of our knowledge about the mechanisms of innate instruction of adaptive immunity is derived from the analysis of cell lines and mice. Genetic mutations have provided valuable insights into the function of the human immune system and its interaction with the environment (Fischer, 2007). Mutations affecting innate immunity, in general, and PRR signaling, in particular, are very rare, thus illustrating the general importance of the innate immune system and its signaling pathways. Nonetheless, mutations causing a functional impairment have been identified in genes of several PRR signaling pathways in humans. The most prominent examples are mutations in TLRs and the signaling adaptors MyD88 and IRAK-4 as well as mutations in IL-12 or its receptor (Altare et al., 1998; Casrouge et al., 2006; Fieschi et al., 2003; George et al., 2010; Ku et al., 2007; Misch and Hawn, 2008; Picard et al., 2002, 2003; von Bernuth et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2007). More recently, human mutations affecting Dectin and NLR signaling have also been identified (Glocker et al., 2009; Hugot et al., 2001; Ogura et al., 2001).

Genetic polymorphisms in most human TLRs have been associated with an increased rate of infections in the afflicted individuals. Patients deficient of MyD88 or IRAK-4 signaling suffer from pyogenic bacterial infections, often due to S. pneumoniae or S. aureus (Ku et al., 2007; Picard et al., 2003; von Bernuth et al., 2008). Likewise, individuals with defective IL-12 signaling are commonly infected by mycobacteria, presumably because of their inability to generate a $T_{\rm H}1$ response (or in some patients, a $T_{\rm H}17$ response; de Beaucoudrey et al., 2008). These infections usually strike during childhood and are life-threatening with a high rate of mortality. However, the spectrum of the infections is quite narrow, particularly considering the central importance of MyD88 and IRAK-4 in both TLR and IL-1 signaling. The diseases can usually be managed with proper antibiotic treatment and decline in severity with age, resulting in a largely disease-free state in adulthood, even in the absence of prophylactic treatment (Bousfiha et al., 2010). Similarly, patients deficient of TLR3 signaling due to mutations in the receptor-encoding gene itself, the downstream signaling adaptor TRAF3, or in UNC93B1, which is required for proper intracellular processing of the

endosomal TLRs, suffer from HSV-1-driven encephalitis (HSE) in early childhood that disappears in adulthood (Casrouge *et al.*, 2006; Perez de Diego *et al.*, 2010; Zhang *et al.*, 2007). However, declining susceptibility with age is not a universal feature of PRR signaling defects in humans. Individuals carrying a homozygous mutation in CARD9, a signaling adaptor downstream of Dectin-1, Dectin-2, and Mincle, suffer from recurrent *Candida* infections that are associated with a high rate of mortality, presumably due to an inability to generate antifungal T_H17 responses (Glocker *et al.*, 2009). Moreover, mutations in Dectin-1 have also been associated with an increased rate of mild *Candida* infections (Ferwerda *et al.*, 2009; Plantinga *et al.*, 2009).

The remarkably narrow spectrum of infections and decreased rate of recurrent infections with increasing age in the documented surviving patients with defective TLR and IL-1 signaling can be interpreted as indication that human TLR and IL-1 signaling is not important for the generation of protective adaptive immune responses in general and antibody responses in particular (Bousfiha et al., 2010). However, one should emphasize that the patients with these severe immunodeficiencies presumably would not have survived the bacterial assaults without antibiotic intervention and that the development of a subsequently protective adaptive response was able to occur under the protection of such treatment. Moreover, the patients are also protected by the conditions of improved hygiene of the modernized world. It is questionable whether their resistance to infections could be maintained under the conditions that existed throughout most of human evolution other than the period of the past 50-100 years. Finally, as outlined in this chapter, innate control of adaptive immunity involves multiple PRR systems with overlapping functions. It is therefore not surprising that some replicating microbes trigger these alternative systems in order to generate protective immunity, while others do not. Thus, CARD9-deficient patients fail to contain fungal infections, while MyD88-deficient individuals develop protective immunity if they survive the primary infections. Indeed, there is precedence for this situation in MyD88-deficient mice, which generate a normal adaptive immune response upon infection with L. monocytogenes and S. enterica or immunization with BCG (Kursar et al., 2004; Seibert et al., 2010; Way et al., 2003). Moreover, MyD88-deficiency in mice does not cause a total loss of antibody responses even in immunizations that contain only TLR ligands as adjuvant. Instead, it reduces mainly the magnitude of antibody responses, which may provide protection in some case or become sufficient following repeated immunizations or infections. In addition, loss of TLR/ MyD88-dependent barrier immunity in the gut can lead to commensal overgrowth, which in turn stimulates compensatory antibody production (Slack et al., 2009).

The mutations mentioned so far cause a direct impairment of the immune response and hence an increased susceptibility to infections. However, the relationship between function and infectious consequence does not always appear that linear. Mutations in the NOD2 gene have been associated with a highly increased risk for the development of colitis (Hugot et al., 2001; Ogura et al., 2001). It therefore seemed to be counterintuitive for loss-of-function mutations of a PRR to result in a disease that is characterized by increased inflammation. However, recent findings might explain this apparent paradox. While NOD2-deficient cells are indeed impaired in their ability to mount an antibacterial response, NOD2-deficient mice are surprisingly efficient in the control of intestinal bacteria and do not display an increased susceptibility to colitis (Kobayashi et al., 2005; Pauleau and Murray, 2003). However, NOD2 appears to restrict TLR2-induced activation of NF-kB (Maeda et al., 2005; Netea et al., 2005). NOD2-deficiency therefore renders the cells more sensitive to the induction of proinflammatory cytokines by TLR2 that leads to an enhanced T_H1 response (Watanabe et al., 2004). Thus, NOD2 may induce disease by altering the signaling strengths of other PRRs.

7. CONCLUSIONS

In the past few years, many of the basic principles of innate control of adaptive immunity have become clearer. Many of the PRRs have been identified, and their basic signaling pathways have been defined as well. In addition, we are currently seeing a dramatic increase of our understanding of the regulation of T and B cell responses by the innate immune system. These advances are shifting the focus to new questions that will feature prominently in the investigation of innate control of adaptive immunity in the next few years. A few intriguing examples of these questions address the identification of microbial antigens by intracellular PRRs, the interplay between different PRRs, and the existence and possible innate instruction of novel CD4⁺ T cell subsets.

As outlined previously, we still have not fully grasped how the response of a specific PRR differs between various cell types and what this means for the induction of adaptive immunity. The cooperation between different PRRs in the instruction of the adaptive immune response requires further investigation. Thus, it will be interesting to determine to what extent PRRs other than TLRs are truly capable to drive the adaptive immune response by themselves. Moreover, it will be important to analyze how the coactivation of two or more classes of PRRs influences the balance between the various T cell subsets, for example, between $T_H 1$ and $T_H 17$ responses. This will certainly be important in the context of coinfections. Finally, it will be critical to investigate the effects of inflammasome-mediated instruction of adaptive immunity, in

particular, as it appears that these signals can dominate over RLR-driven signals as shown for RSV infections (Bhoj *et al.*, 2008; Sabbah *et al.*, 2009).

The recognition of PAMPs by PRRs marks the microbial origin of antigens. APCs have been shown to require the direct recognition of PAMPs in order to induce adaptive immune responses (Sporri and Reis e Sousa, 2005), in part because PAMPs induce the preferential presentation of antigen among the sea of self-antigens (Blander and Medzhitov, 2004). For extracellular pathogens, this usually involves the recognition of PAMPs that are physically associated with the antigen (either in the form of a microbe or artificially by adjuvants) by membrane-bound PRRs. In intracellular infections, the APCs are often not the infected cells. Thus, the PAMPs and antigens are not physically associated. Innate control of adaptive immunity by cytosolic PRRs therefore faces the conceptual problem of linking the information provided by the PRR to the presented antigen. This puzzle has not been solved yet, although one possibility might involve two simultaneous signals for the activation of the APCs. One could be the release of type I interferons or other cytokines by infected cells, while the other could be derived from the phagocytosis of infected cells by the APCs and the subsequent recognition of the viral nucleic acid by TLRs (Schulz et al., 2005).

As mentioned earlier, the possibility that the various $CD4^+$ T cell subsets themselves might comprise several distinct subsets is a provocative idea. In particular, the distinction of pathogenic versus protective $CD4^+$ T cells, which has been suggested for T_H17 cells in the context of EAE, is very intriguing. It will be important to determine to what extent these subsets do indeed exist and if so, whether they truly reflect distinct differentiation states or merely distinct activation states of the same $CD4^+$ T cell subset. Regardless of the latter questions, though, it is likely that the innate immune system is instrumental in shaping these states.

Despite the tremendous progress made over the past decade, many fundamental questions regarding control of immune responses remain unanswered. The characterization of PRRs has elucidated the mechanisms of immunogenicity. However, it is becoming increasingly clear that additional layers of control may exist that determine the choice of effector class, the magnitude and the duration of the immune response. How these regulatory mechanisms operate in the context of infections is an exciting area for future investigation.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We apologize to all those investigators whose work we were unable to cite because of space constraints. We thank Noah Palm, Igor Brodsky, and Marc Schmidt-Supprian for helpful discussions and critical reading of the chapter and appreciate the support of the Howard Hughes Medical Institute (R. M.) and the Cancer Research Institute (D. S.).

REFERENCES

- Ablasser, A., Bauernfeind, F., Hartmann, G., Latz, E., Fitzgerald, K. A., and Hornung, V. (2009). RIG-I-dependent sensing of poly(dA:dT) through the induction of an RNA polymerase III-transcribed RNA intermediate. *Nat. Immunol.* 10, 1065.
- Acosta-Rodriguez, E. V., Napolitani, G., Lanzavecchia, A., and Sallusto, F. (2007a). Interleukins 1beta and 6 but not transforming growth factor-beta are essential for the differentiation of interleukin 17-producing human T helper cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 942.
- Acosta-Rodriguez, E. V., Rivino, L., Geginat, J., Jarrossay, D., Gattorno, M., Lanzavecchia, A., Sallusto, F., and Napolitani, G. (2007b). Surface phenotype and antigenic specificity of human interleukin 17-producing T helper memory cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 639.
- Adachi, O., Kawai, T., Takeda, K., Matsumoto, M., Tsutsui, H., Sakagami, M., Nakanishi, K., and Akira, S. (1998). Targeted disruption of the MyD88 gene results in loss of IL-1- and IL-18-mediated function. *Immunity* 9, 143.
- Akira, S. (2004). Toll receptor families: Structure and function. Semin. Immunol. 16, 1.
- Alexopoulou, L., Holt, A. C., Medzhitov, R., and Flavell, R. A. (2001). Recognition of double stranded RNA and activation of NF-[kappa]B by Toll-like receptor 3. *Nature* 413, 732.
- Altare, F., Durandy, A., Lammas, D., Emile, J. F., Lamhamedi, S., Le Deist, F., Drysdale, P., Jouanguy, E., Doffinger, R., Bernaudin, F., Jeppsson, O., Gollob, J. A., *et al.* (1998). Impairment of mycobacterial immunity in human interleukin-12 receptor deficiency. *Science* 280, 1432.
- Ayroldi, E., Zollo, O., Cannarile, L., F., D. A., Grohmann, U., Delfino, D. V., and Riccardi, C. (1998). Interleukin-6 (IL-6) prevents activation-induced cell death: IL-2-independent inhibition of Fas/fasL expression and cell death. *Blood* 92, 4212.
- Barbalat, R., Lau, L., Locksley, R. M., and Barton, G. M. (2009). Toll-like receptor 2 on inflammatory monocytes induces type I interferon in response to viral but not bacterial ligands. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 1200.
- Barr, T. A., Brown, S., Mastroeni, P., and Gray, D. (2009). B cell intrinsic MyD88 signals drive IFN-gamma production from T cells and control switching to IgG2c. J. Immunol. 183, 1005.
- Barton, E. S., White, D. W., Cathelyn, J. S., Brett-McClellan, K. A., Engle, M., Diamond, M. S., Miller, V. L., and Virgin, H. W. 4th. (2007). Herpesvirus latency confers symbiotic protection from bacterial infection. *Nature* 447, 326–329.
- Ben Ahmed, M., Belhadj Hmida, N., Moes, N., Buyse, S., Abdeladhim, M., Louzir, H., and Cerf-Bensussan, N. (2009). IL-15 renders conventional lymphocytes resistant to suppressive functions of regulatory T cells through activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway. J. Immunol. 182, 6763.
- Ben-Sasson, S. Z., Hu-Li, J., Quiel, J., Cauchetaux, S., Ratner, M., Shapira, I., Dinarello, C. A., and Paul, W. E. (2009). IL-1 acts directly on CD4 T cells to enhance their antigen-driven expansion and differentiation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 106, 7119.
- Bettelli, E., Carrier, Y., Gao, W., Korn, T., Strom, T. B., Oukka, M., Weiner, H. L., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2006). Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature* 441, 235.
- Bhoj, V. G., Sun, Q., Bhoj, E. J., Somers, C., Chen, X., Torres, J. P., Mejias, A., Gomez, A. M., Jafri, H., Ramilo, O., and Chen, Z. J. (2008). MAVS and MyD88 are essential for innate immunity but not cytotoxic T lymphocyte response against respiratory syncytial virus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 105, 14046.
- Bi, L., Gojestani, S., Wu, W., Hsu, Y. M., Zhu, J., Ariizumi, K., and Lin, X. (2010). CARD9 mediates dectin-2-induced I{kappa}B{alpha} kinase ubiquitination leading to activation of NF-{kappa}B in response to stimulation by the hyphal form of *Candida albicans. J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 25969.
- Blander, J. M., and Medzhitov, R. (2004). Regulation of phagosome maturation by signals from toll-like receptors. *Science* **304**, 1014.

- Bousfiha, A., Picard, C., Boisson-Dupuis, S., Zhang, S. Y., Bustamante, J., Puel, A., Jouanguy, E., Ailal, F., El-Baghdadi, J., Abel, L., and Casanova, J. L. (2010). Primary immunodeficiencies of protective immunity to primary infections. *Clin. Immunol.* 135, 204.
- Burckstummer, T., Baumann, C., Bluml, S., Dixit, E., Durnberger, G., Jahn, H., Planyavsky, M., Bilban, M., Colinge, J., Bennett, K. L., and Superti-Furga, G. (2009). An orthogonal proteomic-genomic screen identifies AIM2 as a cytoplasmic DNA sensor for the inflammasome. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 266.
- Burns, K., Martinon, F., Esslinger, C., Pahl, H., Schneider, P., Bodmer, J. L., Di Marco, F., French, L., and Tschopp, J. (1998). MyD88, an adapter protein involved in interleukin-1 signaling. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 12203.
- Casrouge, A., Zhang, S. Y., Eidenschenk, C., Jouanguy, E., Puel, A., Yang, K., Alcais, A., Picard, C., Mahfoufi, N., Nicolas, N., Lorenzo, L., Plancoulaine, S., et al. (2006). Herpes simplex virus encephalitis in human UNC-93B deficiency. *Science* **314**, 308.
- Chaudhry, A., Rudra, D., Treuting, P., Samstein, R. M., Liang, Y., Kas, A., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2009). CD4+ regulatory T cells control TH17 responses in a Stat3dependent manner. *Science* 326, 986.
- Chiu, Y. H., Macmillan, J. B., and Chen, Z. J. (2009). RNA polymerase III detects cytosolic DNA and induces type I interferons through the RIG-I pathway. *Cell* **138**, 576.
- Chung, Y., Chang, S. H., Martinez, G. J., Yang, X. O., Nurieva, R., Kang, H. S., Ma, L., Watowich, S. S., Jetten, A. M., Tian, Q., and Dong, C. (2009). Critical regulation of early Th17 cell differentiation by interleukin-1 signaling. *Immunity* **30**, 576.
- de Beaucoudrey, L., Puel, A., Filipe-Santos, O., Cobat, A., Ghandil, P., Chrabieh, M., Feinberg, J., von Bernuth, H., Samarina, A., Janniere, L., Fieschi, C., Stephan, J. L., et al. (2008). Mutations in STAT3 and IL12RB1 impair the development of human IL-17producing T cells. J. Exp. Med. 205, 1543.
- Debierre-Grockiego, F., Campos, M. A., Azzouz, N., Schmidt, J., Bieker, U., Resende, M. G., Mansur, D. S., Weingart, R., Schmidt, R. R., Golenbock, D. T., Gazzinelli, R. T., and Schwarz, R. T. (2007). Activation of TLR2 and TLR4 by glycosylphosphatidylinositols derived from *Toxoplasma gondii*. J. Immunol. **179**, 1129.
- Delaloye, J., Roger, T., Steiner-Tardivel, Q. G., Le Roy, D., Knaup Reymond, M., Akira, S., Petrilli, V., Gomez, C. E., Perdiguero, B., Tschopp, J., Pantaleo, G., Esteban, M., et al. (2009). Innate immune sensing of modified vaccinia virus Ankara (MVA) is mediated by TLR2-TLR6, MDA-5 and the NALP3 inflammasome. *PLoS Pathog.* 5, e1000480.
- Dennehy, K. M., Ferwerda, G., Faro-Trindade, I., Pyz, E., Willment, J. A., Taylor, P. R., Kerrigan, A., Tsoni, S. V., Gordon, S., Meyer-Wentrup, F., Adema, G. J., Kullberg, B. J., *et al.* (2008). Syk kinase is required for collaborative cytokine production induced through Dectin-1 and Toll-like receptors. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 38, 500.
- Dennehy, K. M., Willment, J. A., Williams, D. L., and Brown, G. D. (2009). Reciprocal regulation of IL-23 and IL-12 following co-activation of Dectin-1 and TLR signaling pathways. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **39**, 1379.
- Dienz, O., Eaton, S. M., Bond, J. P., Neveu, W., Moquin, D., Noubade, R., Briso, E. M., Charland, C., Leonard, W. J., Ciliberto, G., Teuscher, C., Haynes, L., *et al.* (2009). The induction of antibody production by IL-6 is indirectly mediated by IL-21 produced by CD4+ T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 206, 69.
- Dinarello, C. A. (2009). Immunological and inflammatory functions of the interleukin-1 family. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 27, 519.
- Dixit, E., Boulant, S., Zhang, Y., Lee, A. S., Odendall, C., Shum, B., Hacohen, N., Chen, Z. J., Whelan, S. P., Fransen, M., Nibert, M. L., Superti-Furga, G., et al. (2010). Peroxisomes are signaling platforms for antiviral innate immunity. *Cell* 141, 668.
- Dominitzki, S., Fantini, M. C., Neufert, C., Nikolaev, A., Galle, P. R., Scheller, J., Monteleone, G., Rose-John, S., Neurath, M. F., and Becker, C. (2007). Cutting edge:

trans-signaling via the soluble IL-6R abrogates the induction of FoxP3 in naive CD4+CD25 T cells. J. Immunol. **179**, 2041.

- Dostert, C., Petrilli, V., Van Bruggen, R., Steele, C., Mossman, B. T., and Tschopp, J. (2008). Innate immune activation through Nalp3 inflammasome sensing of asbestos and silica. *Science* **320**, 674.
- Duan, Y., Liao, A. P., Kuppireddi, S., Ye, Z., Ciancio, M. J., and Sun, J. (2007). beta-Catenin activity negatively regulates bacteria-induced inflammation. *Lab. Invest.* 87, 613.
- Dunne, A., Ejdeback, M., Ludidi, P. L., O'Neill, L. A., and Gay, N. J. (2003). Structural complementarity of Toll/interleukin-1 receptor domains in Toll-like receptors and the adaptors Mal and MyD88. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 41443.
- Eisenbarth, S. C., Colegio, O. R., O'Connor, W., Sutterwala, F. S., and Flavell, R. A. (2008). Crucial role for the Nalp3 inflammasome in the immunostimulatory properties of aluminium adjuvants. *Nature* 453, 1122.
- Fernandes-Alnemri, T., Yu, J. W., Datta, P., Wu, J., and Alnemri, E. S. (2009). AIM2 activates the inflammasome and cell death in response to cytoplasmic DNA. *Nature* 458, 509.
- Fernandes-Alnemri, T., Yu, J. W., Juliana, C., Solorzano, L., Kang, S., Wu, J., Datta, P., McCormick, M., Huang, L., McDermott, E., Eisenlohr, L., Landel, C. P., *et al.* (2010). The AIM2 inflammasome is critical for innate immunity to *Francisella tularensis*. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 385.
- Ferrari, D., Pizzirani, C., Adinolfi, E., Lemoli, R. M., Curti, A., Idzko, M., Panther, E., and Di Virgilio, F. (2006). The P2X7 receptor: A key player in IL-1 processing and release. *J. Immunol.* **176**, 3877.
- Ferwerda, G., Meyer-Wentrup, F., Kullberg, B. J., Netea, M. G., and Adema, G. J. (2008). Dectin-1 synergizes with TLR2 and TLR4 for cytokine production in human primary monocytes and macrophages. *Cell. Microbiol.* **10**, 2058.
- Ferwerda, B., Ferwerda, G., Plantinga, T. S., Willment, J. A., van Spriel, A. B., Venselaar, H., Elbers, C. C., Johnson, M. D., Cambi, A., Huysamen, C., Jacobs, L., Jansen, T., et al. (2009). Human dectin-1 deficiency and mucocutaneous fungal infections. N. Engl. J. Med. 361, 1760.
- Fieschi, C., Dupuis, S., Catherinot, E., Feinberg, J., Bustamante, J., Breiman, A., Altare, F., Baretto, R., Le Deist, F., Kayal, S., Koch, H., Richter, D., *et al.* (2003). Low penetrance, broad resistance, and favorable outcome of interleukin 12 receptor beta1 deficiency: Medical and immunological implications. *J. Exp. Med.* **197**, 527.
- Fischer, A. (2007). Human primary immunodeficiency diseases. Immunity 27, 835.
- Fritz, J. H., Le Bourhis, L., Sellge, G., Magalhaes, J. G., Fsihi, H., Kufer, T. A., Collins, C., Viala, J., Ferrero, R. L., Girardin, S. E., and Philpott, D. J. (2007). Nod1-mediated innate immune recognition of peptidoglycan contributes to the onset of adaptive immunity. *Immunity* 26, 445.
- Fukata, M., Breglio, K., Chen, A., Vamadevan, A. S., Goo, T., Hsu, D., Conduah, D., Xu, R., and Abreu, M. T. (2008). The myeloid differentiation factor 88 (MyD88) is required for CD4+ T cell effector function in a murine model of inflammatory bowel disease. J. Immunol. 180, 1886.
- Gavin, A. L., Hoebe, K., Duong, B., Ota, T., Martin, C., Beutler, B., and Nemazee, D. (2006). Adjuvant-enhanced antibody responses in the absence of toll-like receptor signaling. *Science* 314, 1936.
- Gelman, A. E., Zhang, J., Choi, Y., and Turka, L. A. (2004). Toll-like receptor ligands directly promote activated CD4+ T cell survival. *J. Immunol.* **172**, 6065.
- Gelman, A. E., LaRosa, D. F., Zhang, J., Walsh, P. T., Choi, Y., Sunyer, J. O., and Turka, L. A. (2006). The adaptor molecule MyD88 activates PI-3 kinase signaling in CD4+ T cells and enables CpG oligodeoxynucleotide-mediated costimulation. *Immunity* 25, 783.
- George, J., Kubarenko, A. V., Rautanen, A., Mills, T. C., Colak, E., Kempf, T., Hill, A. V., Nieters, A., and Weber, A. N. (2010). MyD88 adaptor-like D96N is a naturally occurring loss-of-function variant of TIRAP. J. Immunol. 184, 3025.

- Gerosa, F., Baldani-Guerra, B., Lyakh, L. A., Batoni, G., Esin, S., Winkler-Pickett, R. T., Consolaro, M. R., De Marchi, M., Giachino, D., Robbiano, A., Astegiano, M., Sambataro, A., *et al.* (2008). Differential regulation of interleukin 12 and interleukin 23 production in human dendritic cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 205, 1447.
- Ghoreschi, K., Laurence, A., Yang, X. P., Tato, C. M., McGeachy, M. J., Konkel, J. E., Ramos, H. L., Wei, L., Davidson, T. S., Bouladoux, N., Grainger, J. R., Chen, Q., et al. (2010). Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF-beta signalling. *Nature* 467, 967.
- Gilliet, M., Cao, W., and Liu, Y. J. (2008). Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: Sensing nucleic acids in viral infection and autoimmune diseases. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **8**, 594.
- Glocker, E. O., Hennigs, A., Nabavi, M., Schaffer, A. A., Woellner, C., Salzer, U., Pfeifer, D., Veelken, H., Warnatz, K., Tahami, F., Jamal, S., Manguiat, A., et al. (2009). A homozygous CARD9 mutation in a family with susceptibility to fungal infections. N. Engl. J. Med. 361, 1727.
- Goodridge, H. S., Shimada, T., Wolf, A. J., Hsu, Y. M., Becker, C. A., Lin, X., and Underhill, D. M. (2009). Differential use of CARD9 by dectin-1 in macrophages and dendritic cells. *J. Immunol.* **182**, 1146.
- Gringhuis, S. I., den Dunnen, J., Litjens, M., van der Vlist, M., Wevers, B., Bruijns, S. C., and Geijtenbeek, T. B. (2009). Dectin-1 directs T helper cell differentiation by controlling noncanonical NF-kappaB activation through Raf-1 and Syk. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 203.
- Guay, H. M., Andreyeva, T. A., Garcea, R. L., Welsh, R. M., and Szomolanyi-Tsuda, E. (2007). MyD88 is required for the formation of long-term humoral immunity to virus infection. *J. Immunol.* **178**, 5124.
- Gulen, M. F., Kang, Z., Bulek, K., Youzhong, W., Kim, T. W., Chen, Y., Altuntas, C. Z., Sass Bak-Jensen, K., McGeachy, M. J., Do, J. S., Xiao, H., Delgoffe, G. M., et al. (2010). The receptor SIGIRR suppresses Th17 cell proliferation via inhibition of the interleukin-1 receptor pathway and mTOR kinase activation. *Immunity* 32, 54.
- Gumenscheimer, M., Balkow, S., Simon, M. M., Jirillo, E., Galanos, C., and Freudenberg, M. A. (2007). Stage of primary infection with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus determines predisposition or resistance of mice to secondary bacterial infections. *Med. Microbiol. Immunol. (Berl.)* **196**, 79–88.
- Guo, L., Wei, G., Zhu, J., Liao, W., Leonard, W. J., Zhao, K., and Paul, W. (2009). IL-1 family members and STAT activators induce cytokine production by Th2, Th17, and Th1 cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **106**, 13463.
- He, B., Santamaria, R., Xu, W., Cols, M., Chen, K., Puga, I., Shan, M., Xiong, H., Bussel, J. B., Chiu, A., Puel, A., Reichenbach, J., et al. (2010). The transmembrane activator TACI triggers immunoglobulin class switching by activating B cells through the adaptor MyD88. Nat. Immunol. 11, 836.
- Heer, A. K., Shamshiev, A., Donda, A., Uematsu, S., Akira, S., Kopf, M., and Marsland, B. J. (2007). TLR signaling fine-tunes anti-influenza B cell responses without regulating effector T cell responses. J. Immunol. 178, 2182.
- Hemmi, H., Takeuchi, O., Kawai, T., Kaisho, T., Sato, S., Sanjo, H., Matsumoto, M., Hoshino, K., Wagner, H., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2000). A Toll-like receptor recognizes bacterial DNA. *Nature* 408, 740.
- Herlands, R. A., Christensen, S. R., Sweet, R. A., Hershberg, U., and Shlomchik, M. J. (2008). T cell-independent and toll-like receptor-dependent antigen-driven activation of autoreactive B cells. *Immunity* 29, 249.
- Herrin, B. R., and Cooper, M. D. (2010). Alternative adaptive immunity in jawless vertebrates. J. Immunol. 185, 1367.
- Hitziger, N., Dellacasa, I., Albiger, B., and Barragan, A. (2005). Dissemination of *Toxoplasma gondii* to immunoprivileged organs and role of Toll/interleukin-1 receptor signalling for host resistance assessed by in vivo bioluminescence imaging. *Cell. Microbiol.* 7, 837.

- Hoebe, K. (2003). Upregulation of costimulatory molecules induced by lipopolysaccharide and double-stranded RNA occurs by Trif-dependent and Trif-independent pathways. *Nat. Immunol.* **4**, 1223.
- Hornung, V., Bauernfeind, F., Halle, A., Samstad, E. O., Kono, H., Rock, K. L., Fitzgerald, K. A., and Latz, E. (2008). Silica crystals and aluminum salts activate the NALP3 inflammasome through phagosomal destabilization. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 847.
- Hornung, V., Ablasser, A., Charrel-Dennis, M., Bauernfeind, F., Horvath, G., Caffrey, D. R., Latz, E., and Fitzgerald, K. A. (2009). AIM2 recognizes cytosolic dsDNA and forms a caspase-1-activating inflammasome with ASC. *Nature* 458, 514.
- Hoshino, K., Takeuchi, O., Kawai, T., Sanjo, H., Ogawa, T., Takeda, Y., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (1999). Cutting edge: Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4)-deficient mice are hyporesponsive to lipopolysaccharide: Evidence for TLR4 as the Lps gene product. *J. Immunol.* 162, 3749.
- Hugot, J. P., Chamaillard, M., Zouali, H., Lesage, S., Cezard, J. P., Belaiche, J., Almer, S., Tysk, C., O'Morain, C. A., Gassull, M., Binder, V., Finkel, Y., et al. (2001). Association of NOD2 leucine-rich repeat variants with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. *Nature* 411, 599.
- Humphreys, T. D., Khanolkar, A., Badovinac, V. P., and Harty, J. T. (2008). Generation and maintenance of Listeria-specific CD8+ T cell responses in perforin-deficient mice chronically infected with LCMV. *Virology* **370**, 310–322.
- Hurst, S. M., Wilkinson, T. S., McLoughlin, R. M., Jones, S., Horiuchi, S., Yamamoto, N., Rose-John, S., Fuller, G. M., Topley, N., and Jones, S. A. (2001). Il-6 and its soluble receptor orchestrate a temporal switch in the pattern of leukocyte recruitment seen during acute inflammation. *Immunity* 14, 705.
- Ichinohe, T., Lee, H. K., Ogura, Y., Flavell, R., and Iwasaki, A. (2009). Inflammasome recognition of influenza virus is essential for adaptive immune responses. *J. Exp. Med.* 206, 79.
- Ishikawa, E., Ishikawa, T., Morita, Y. S., Toyonaga, K., Yamada, H., Takeuchi, O., Kinoshita, T., Akira, S., Yoshikai, Y., and Yamasaki, S. (2009). Direct recognition of the mycobacterial glycolipid, trehalose dimycolate, by C-type lectin Mincle. J. Exp. Med. 206, 2879.
- Ismair, M. G., Vavricka, S. R., Kullak-Ublick, G. A., Fried, M., Mengin-Lecreulx, D., and Girardin, S. E. (2006). hPepT1 selectively transports muramyl dipeptide but not Nod1activating muramyl peptides. *Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 84, 1313.
- Jamieson, A. M., Yu, S., Annicelli, C. H., and Medzhitov, R. (2010). Influenza virus-induced glucocorticoids compromise innate host defense against a secondary bacterial infection. *Cell Host Microbe* **7**, 103.
- Janeway, C. A. (1989). Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 54, 1.
- Jegerlehner, A., Storni, T., Lipowsky, G., Schmid, M., Pumpens, P., and Bachmann, M. F. (2002). Regulation of IgG antibody responses by epitope density and CD21-mediated costimulation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 32, 3305.
- Jegerlehner, A., Maurer, P., Bessa, J., Hinton, H. J., Kopf, M., and Bachmann, M. F. (2007). TLR9 signaling in B cells determines class switch recombination to IgG2a. *J. Immunol.* 178, 2415.
- Johnston, R. J., Poholek, A. C., DiToro, D., Yusuf, I., Eto, D., Barnett, B., Dent, A. L., Craft, J., and Crotty, S. (2009). Bcl6 and Blimp-1 are reciprocal and antagonistic regulators of T follicular helper cell differentiation. *Science* 325, 1006.
- Jones, G. W., McLoughlin, R. M., Hammond, V. J., Parker, C. R., Williams, J. D., Malhotra, R., Scheller, J., Williams, A. S., Rose-John, S., Topley, N., and Jones, S. A. (2010). Loss of CD4+ T cell IL-6R expression during inflammation underlines a role for IL-6 trans signaling in the local maintenance of Th17 cells. *J. Immunol.* 184, 2130.

- Jung, A., Kato, H., Kumagai, Y., Kumar, H., Kawai, T., Takeuchi, O., and Akira, S. (2008). *Lymphocytoid choriomeningitis* virus activates plasmacytoid dendritic cells and induces a cytotoxic T-cell response via MyD88. J. Virol. 82, 196.
- Kagan, J. C., Su, T., Horng, T., Chow, A., Akira, S., and Medzhitov, R. (2008). TRAM couples endocytosis of Toll-like receptor 4 to the induction of interferon-beta. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 361.
- Kahlenberg, J. M., Lundberg, K. C., Kertesy, S. B., Qu, Y., and Dubyak, G. R. (2005). Potentiation of caspase-1 activation by the P2X7 receptor is dependent on TLR signals and requires NF-kappaB-driven protein synthesis. J. Immunol. 175, 7611.
- Kanneganti, T. D., Lamkanfi, M., Kim, Y. G., Chen, G., Park, J. H., Franchi, L., Vandenabeele, P., and Nunez, G. (2007). Pannexin-1-mediated recognition of bacterial molecules activates the cryopyrin inflammasome independent of Toll-like receptor signaling. *Immunity* 26, 433.
- Kato, H., Sato, S., Yoneyama, M., Yamamoto, M., Uematsu, S., Matsui, K., Tsujimura, T., Takeda, K., Fujita, T., Takeuchi, O., and Akira, S. (2005). Cell type-specific involvement of RIG-I in antiviral response. *Immunity* 23, 19.
- Kato, H., Takeuchi, O., Sato, S., Yoneyama, M., Yamamoto, M., Matsui, K., Uematsu, S., Jung, A., Kawai, T., Ishii, K. J., Yamaguchi, O., Otsu, K., *et al.* (2006). Differential roles of MDA5 and RIG-I helicases in the recognition of RNA viruses. *Nature* 441, 101.
- Kawai, T., Adachi, O., Ogawa, T., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (1999). Unresponsiveness of MyD88-deficient mice to endotoxin. *Immunity* 11, 115.
- Kawai, T., Takeuchi, O., Fujita, T., Inoue, J., Muhlradt, P. F., Sato, S., Hoshino, K., and Akira, S. (2001). Lipopolysaccharide stimulates the MyD88-independent pathway and results in activation of IFN-regulatory factor 3 and the expression of a subset of lipopolysaccharide-inducible genes. J. Immunol. 167, 5887.
- Kerrigan, A. M., and Brown, G. D. (2010). Syk-coupled C-type lectin receptors that mediate cellular activation via single tyrosine based activation motifs. *Immunol. Rev.* 234, 335.
- Kim, S., Bauernfeind, F., Ablasser, A., Hartmann, G., Fitzgerald, K. A., Latz, E., and Hornung, V. (2010). *Listeria monocytogenes* is sensed by the NLRP3 and AIM2 inflammasome. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **40**, 1545.
- Kishimoto, H., and Sprent, J. (1999). Strong TCR ligation without costimulation causes rapid onset of Fas-dependent apoptosis of naive murine CD4+ T cells. J. Immunol. 163, 1817.
- Kobayashi, K. S., Chamaillard, M., Ogura, Y., Henegariu, O., Inohara, N., Nunez, G., and Flavell, R. A. (2005). Nod2-dependent regulation of innate and adaptive immunity in the intestinal tract. *Science* **307**, 731.
- Korn, T., Bettelli, E., Gao, W., Awasthi, A., Jager, A., Strom, T. B., Oukka, M., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2007). IL-21 initiates an alternative pathway to induce proinflammatory T(H)17 cells. *Nature* 448, 484.
- Korn, T., Mitsdoerffer, M., Croxford, A. L., Awasthi, A., Dardalhon, V. A., Galileos, G., Vollmar, P., Stritesky, G. L., Kaplan, M. H., Waisman, A., Kuchroo, V. K., and Oukka, M. (2008). IL-6 controls Th17 immunity in vivo by inhibiting the conversion of conventional T cells into Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **105**, 18460.
- Koyama, S., Ishii, K. J., Kumar, H., Tanimoto, T., Coban, C., Uematsu, S., Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2007). Differential role of TLR- and RLR-signaling in the immune responses to influenza A virus infection and vaccination. *J. Immunol.* **179**, 4711.
- Kryczek, I., Wei, S., Vatan, L., Escara-Wilke, J., Szeliga, W., Keller, E. T., and Zou, W. (2007). Cutting edge: Opposite effects of IL-1 and IL-2 on the regulation of IL-17+ T cell pool IL-1 subverts IL-2-mediated suppression. J. Immunol. 179, 1423.
- Ku, C. L., von Bernuth, H., Picard, C., Zhang, S. Y., Chang, H. H., Yang, K., Chrabieh, M., Issekutz, A. C., Cunningham, C. K., Gallin, J., Holland, S. M., Roifman, C., et al. (2007). Selective predisposition to bacterial infections in IRAK-4-deficient children: IRAK-4dependent TLRs are otherwise redundant in protective immunity. J. Exp. Med. 204, 2407.

- Kumar, H., Koyama, S., Ishii, K. J., Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2008). Cutting edge: Cooperation of IPS-1- and TRIF-dependent pathways in poly IC-enhanced antibody production and cytotoxic T cell responses. J. Immunol. 180, 683.
- Kursar, M., Mittrucker, H. W., Koch, M., Kohler, A., Herma, M., and Kaufmann, S. H. (2004). Protective T cell response against intracellular pathogens in the absence of Toll-like receptor signaling via myeloid differentiation factor 88. *Int. Immunol.* 16, 415.
- LaRosa, D. F., Gelman, A. E., Rahman, A. H., Zhang, J., Turka, L. A., and Walsh, P. T. (2007). CpG DNA inhibits CD4+CD25+ Treg suppression through direct MyD88-dependent costimulation of effector CD4+ T cells. *Immunol. Lett.* **108**, 183.
- LaRosa, D. F., Stumhofer, J. S., Gelman, A. E., Rahman, A. H., Taylor, D. K., Hunter, C. A., and Turka, L. A. (2008). T cell expression of MyD88 is required for resistance to *Toxo*plasma gondii. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 105, 3855.
- Leadbetter, E. A., Rifkin, I. R., Hohlbaum, A. M., Beaudette, B. C., Shlomchik, M. J., and Marshak-Rothstein, A. (2002). Chromatin-IgG complexes activate B cells by dual engagement of IgM and Toll-like receptors. *Nature* **416**, 603.
- Lee, H. M., Shin, D. M., Choi, D. K., Lee, Z. W., Kim, K. H., Yuk, J. M., Kim, C. D., Lee, J. H., and Jo, E. K. (2009). Innate immune responses to *Mycobacterium ulcerans* via toll-like receptors and dectin-1 in human keratinocytes. *Cell. Microbiol.* **11**, 678.
- LeibundGut-Landmann, S., Gross, O., Robinson, M. J., Osorio, F., Slack, E. C., Tsoni, S. V., Schweighoffer, E., Tybulewicz, V., Brown, G. D., Ruland, J., and Reis e Sousa, C. (2007). Syk- and CARD9-dependent coupling of innate immunity to the induction of T helper cells that produce interleukin 17. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 630.
- Li, S., Strelow, A., Fontana, E. J., and Wesche, H. (2002). IRAK-4: A novel member of the IRAK family with the properties of an IRAK-kinase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 99, 5567.
- Liu, H., Komai-Koma, M., Xu, D., and Liew, F. Y. (2006). Toll-like receptor 2 signaling modulates the functions of CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 103, 7048.
- Longhi, M. P., Wright, K., Lauder, S. N., Nowell, M. A., Jones, G. W., Godkin, A. J., Jones, S. A., and Gallimore, A. M. (2008). Interleukin-6 is crucial for recall of influenzaspecific memory CD4 T cells. *PLoS Pathog.* 4, e1000006.
- Loo, Y. M., Fornek, J., Crochet, N., Bajwa, G., Perwitasari, O., Martinez-Sobrido, L., Akira, S., Gill, M. A., Garcia-Sastre, A., Katze, M. G., and Gale, M., Jr. (2008). Distinct RIG-I and MDA5 signaling by RNA viruses in innate immunity. J. Virol. 82, 335.
- Lotz, M., Jirik, F., Kabouridis, P., Tsoukas, C., Hirano, T., Kishimoto, T., and Carson, D. A. (1988). B cell stimulating factor 2/interleukin 6 is a costimulant for human thymocytes and T lymphocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* **167**, 1253.
- Maeda, S., Hsu, L. C., Liu, H., Bankston, L. A., Iimura, M., Kagnoff, M. F., Eckmann, L., and Karin, M. (2005). Nod2 mutation in Crohn's disease potentiates NF-kappaB activity and IL-1beta processing. *Science* **307**, 734.
- Mangan, P. R., Harrington, L. E., O'Quinn, D. B., Helms, W. S., Bullard, D. C., Elson, C. O., Hatton, R. D., Wahl, S. M., Schoeb, T. R., and Weaver, C. T. (2006). Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the T(H)17 lineage. *Nature* 441, 231.
- Mariathasan, S., Weiss, D. S., Newton, K., McBride, J., O'Rourke, K., Roose-Girma, M., Lee, W. P., Weinrauch, Y., Monack, D. M., and Dixit, V. M. (2006). Cryopyrin activates the inflammasome in response to toxins and ATP. *Nature* 440, 228.
- Marina-Garcia, N., Franchi, L., Kim, Y. G., Miller, D., McDonald, C., Boons, G. J., and Nunez, G. (2008). Pannexin-1-mediated intracellular delivery of muramyl dipeptide induces caspase-1 activation via cryopyrin/NLRP3 independently of Nod2. *J. Immunol.* 180, 4050.
- Matsunaga, I., and Moody, D. B. (2009). Mincle is a long sought receptor for mycobacterial cord factor. *J. Exp. Med.* **206**, 2865.

- McGeachy, M. J., Bak-Jensen, K. S., Chen, Y., Tato, C. M., Blumenschein, W., McClanahan, T., and Cua, D. J. (2007). TGF-beta and IL-6 drive the production of IL-17 and IL-10 by T cells and restrain T(H)-17 cell-mediated pathology. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 1390.
- Medzhitov, R., Preston-Hurlburt, P., Kopp, E., Stadlen, A., Chen, C., Ghosh, S., and Janeway, C. A., Jr. (1998). MyD88 is an adaptor protein in the hToll/IL-1 receptor family signaling pathways. *Mol. Cell* 2, 253.
- Meixenberger, K., Pache, F., Eitel, J., Schmeck, B., Hippenstiel, S., Slevogt, H., N'Guessan, P., Witzenrath, M., Netea, M. G., Chakraborty, T., Suttorp, N., and Opitz, B. (2010). *Listeria monocytogenes*-infected human peripheral blood mononuclear cells produce IL-1beta, depending on listeriolysin O and NLRP3. *J. Immunol.* 184, 922.
- Mercer, F., Kozhaya, L., and Unutmaz, D. (2010). Expression and function of TNF and IL-1 receptors on human regulatory T cells. *PLoS ONE* **5**, e8639.
- Meyer-Bahlburg, A., Khim, S., and Rawlings, D. J. (2007). B cell intrinsic TLR signals amplify but are not required for humoral immunity. J. Exp. Med. 204, 3095.
- Minns, L. A., Menard, L. C., Foureau, D. M., Darche, S., Ronet, C., Mielcarz, D. W., Buzoni-Gatel, D., and Kasper, L. H. (2006). TLR9 is required for the gut-associated lymphoid tissue response following oral infection of *Toxoplasma gondii*. J. Immunol. 176, 7589.
- Miossec, P., Korn, T., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2009). Interleukin-17 and type 17 helper T cells. N. Engl. J. Med. 361, 888.
- Misch, E. A., and Hawn, T. R. (2008). Toll-like receptor polymorphisms and susceptibility to human disease. *Clin. Sci. Lond.* **114**, 347.
- Muruve, D. A., Petrilli, V., Zaiss, A. K., White, L. R., Clark, S. A., Ross, P. J., Parks, R. J., and Tschopp, J. (2008). The inflammasome recognizes cytosolic microbial and host DNA and triggers an innate immune response. *Nature* 452, 103.
- Navarini, A. A., Recher, M., Lang, K. S., Georgiev, P., Meury, S., Bergthaler, A., Flatz, L., Bille, J., Landmann, R., Odermatt, B., Hengartner, H., and Zinkernagel, R. M. (2006). Increased susceptibility to bacterial superinfection as a consequence of innate antiviral responses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **103**, 15535–15539.
- Netea, M. G., Ferwerda, G., de Jong, D. J., Jansen, T., Jacobs, L., Kramer, M., Naber, T. H., Drenth, J. P., Girardin, S. E., Kullberg, B. J., Adema, G. J., and Van der Meer, J. W. (2005). Nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-2 modulates specific TLR pathways for the induction of cytokine release. J. Immunol. 174, 6518.
- Netea, M. G., Gow, N. A., Munro, C. A., Bates, S., Collins, C., Ferwerda, G., Hobson, R. P., Bertram, G., Hughes, H. B., Jansen, T., Jacobs, L., Buurman, E. T., *et al.* (2006). Immune sensing of *Candida albicans* requires cooperative recognition of mannans and glucans by lectin and Toll-like receptors. *J. Clin. Invest.* **116**, 1642.
- Nurieva, R., Yang, X. O., Martinez, G., Zhang, Y., Panopoulos, A. D., Ma, L., Schluns, K., Tian, Q., Watowich, S. S., Jetten, A. M., and Dong, C. (2007). Essential autocrine regulation by IL-21 in the generation of inflammatory T cells. *Nature* 448, 480.
- Nurieva, R. I., Chung, Y., Hwang, D., Yang, X. O., Kang, H. S., Ma, L., Wang, Y. H., Watowich, S. S., Jetten, A. M., Tian, Q., and Dong, C. (2008). Generation of T follicular helper cells is mediated by interleukin-21 but independent of T helper 1, 2, or 17 cell lineages. *Immunity* 29, 138.
- Nurieva, R. I., Chung, Y., Martinez, G. J., Yang, X. O., Tanaka, S., Matskevitch, T. D., Wang, Y. H., and Dong, C. (2009). Bcl6 mediates the development of T follicular helper cells. *Science* 325, 1001.
- O'Neill, L. A. (2008). The interleukin-1 receptor/toll-like receptor superfamily: 10 years of progress. *Immunol. Rev.* 226, 10.
- O'Sullivan, B. J., Thomas, H. E., Pai, S., Santamaria, P., Iwakura, Y., Steptoe, R. J., Kay, T. W., and Thomas, R. (2006). IL-1 beta breaks tolerance through expansion of CD25+ effector T cells. *J. Immunol.* **176**, 7278.

- Ogura, Y., Bonen, D. K., Inohara, N., Nicolae, D. L., Chen, F. F., Ramos, R., Britton, H., Moran, T., Karaliuskas, R., Duerr, R. H., Achkar, J. P., Brant, S. R., *et al.* (2001). A frameshift mutation in NOD2 associated with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. *Nature* 411, 603.
- Palm, N. W., and Medzhitov, R. (2009). Immunostimulatory activity of haptenated proteins. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 106, 4782.
- Pancer, Z., and Cooper, M. D. (2006). The evolution of adaptive immunity. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 24, 497.
- Pasare, C., and Medzhitov, R. (2003). Toll pathway-dependent blockade of CD4+CD25+ T cell-mediated suppression by dendritic cells. *Science* **299**, 1033.
- Pasare, C., and Medzhitov, R. (2005). Control of B-cell responses by Toll-like receptors. *Nature* **438**, 364.
- Pauleau, A. L., and Murray, P. J. (2003). Role of nod2 in the response of macrophages to tolllike receptor agonists. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 23, 7531.
- Pelegrin, P., and Surprenant, A. (2006). Pannexin-1 mediates large pore formation and interleukin-1beta release by the ATP-gated P2X7 receptor. EMBO J. 25, 5071.
- Pelegrin, P., Barroso-Gutierrez, C., and Surprenant, A. (2008). P2X7 receptor differentially couples to distinct release pathways for IL-1beta in mouse macrophage. J. Immunol. 180, 7147.
- Perez de Diego, R., Sancho-Shimizu, V., Lorenzo, L., Puel, A., Plancoulaine, S., Picard, C., Herman, M., Cardon, A., Durandy, A., Bustamante, J., Vallabhapurapu, S., Bravo, J., *et al.* (2010). Human TRAF3 adaptor molecule deficiency leads to impaired Toll-like receptor 3 response and susceptibility to herpes simplex encephalitis. *Immunity*. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2010.08.014.
- Picard, C., Fieschi, C., Altare, F., Al-Jumaah, S., Al-Hajjar, S., Feinberg, J., Dupuis, S., Soudais, C., Al-Mohsen, I. Z., Genin, E., Lammas, D., Kumararatne, D. S., *et al.* (2002). Inherited interleukin-12 deficiency: IL12B genotype and clinical phenotype of 13 patients from six kindreds. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* **70**, 336.
- Picard, C., Puel, A., Bonnet, M., Ku, C. L., Bustamante, J., Yang, K., Soudais, C., Dupuis, S., Feinberg, J., Fieschi, C., Elbim, C., Hitchcock, R., et al. (2003). Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with IRAK-4 deficiency. *Science* 299, 2076.
- Pichlmair, A., Schulz, O., Tan, C. P., Rehwinkel, J., Kato, H., Takeuchi, O., Akira, S., Way, M., Schiavo, G., and Reis e Sousa, C. (2009). Activation of MDA5 requires higher-order RNA structures generated during virus infection. J. Virol. 83, 10761.
- Plantinga, T. S., van der Velden, W. J., Ferwerda, B., van Spriel, A. B., Adema, G., Feuth, T., Donnelly, J. P., Brown, G. D., Kullberg, B. J., Blijlevens, N. M., and Netea, M. G. (2009). Early stop polymorphism in human DECTIN-1 is associated with increased candida colonization in hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 49, 724.
- Poeck, H., Bscheider, M., Gross, O., Finger, K., Roth, S., Rebsamen, M., Hannesschlager, N., Schlee, M., Rothenfusser, S., Barchet, W., Kato, H., Akira, S., et al. (2010). Recognition of RNA virus by RIG-I results in activation of CARD9 and inflammasome signaling for interleukin 1 beta production. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 63.
- Poholek, A. C., Hansen, K., Hernandez, S. G., Eto, D., Chandele, A., Weinstein, J. S., Dong, X., Odegard, J. M., Kaech, S. M., Dent, A. L., Crotty, S., and Craft, J. (2010). In vivo regulation of Bcl6 and T follicular helper cell development. *J. Immunol.* 185, 313.
- Poltorak, A., He, X., Smirnova, I., Liu, M. Y., Van Huffel, C., Du, X., Birdwell, D., Alejos, E., Silva, M., Galanos, C., Freudenberg, M., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P., *et al.* (1998). Defective LPS signaling in C3H/HeJ and C57BL/10ScCr mice: Mutations in Tlr4 gene. *Science* 282, 2085.
- Qureshi, S. T., Lariviere, L., Leveque, G., Clermont, S., Moore, K. J., Gros, P., and Malo, D. (1999). Endotoxin-tolerant mice have mutations in Toll-like receptor 4 (Tlr4). *J. Exp. Med.* 189, 615.

- Rahman, A. H., Cui, W., Larosa, D. F., Taylor, D. K., Zhang, J., Goldstein, D. R., Wherry, E. J., Kaech, S. M., and Turka, L. A. (2008). MyD88 plays a critical T cell-intrinsic role in supporting CD8 T cell expansion during acute lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection. J. Immunol. 181, 3804.
- Rathinam, V. A., Jiang, Z., Waggoner, S. N., Sharma, S., Cole, L. E., Waggoner, L., Vanaja, S. K., Monks, B. G., Ganesan, S., Latz, E., Hornung, V., Vogel, S. N., et al. (2010). The AIM2 inflammasome is essential for host defense against cytosolic bacteria and DNA viruses. Nat. Immunol. 11, 395.
- Reynolds, J. M., Pappu, B. P., Peng, J., Martinez, G. J., Zhang, Y., Chung, Y., Ma, L., Yang, X. O., Nurieva, R. I., Tian, Q., and Dong, C. (2010). Toll-like receptor 2 signaling in CD4(+) T lymphocytes promotes T helper 17 responses and regulates the pathogenesis of autoimmune disease. *Immunity* 32, 692.
- Roberts, T. L., Idris, A., Dunn, J. A., Kelly, G. M., Burnton, C. M., Hodgson, S., Hardy, L. L., Garceau, V., Sweet, M. J., Ross, I. L., Hume, D. A., and Stacey, K. J. (2009). HIN-200 proteins regulate caspase activation in response to foreign cytoplasmic DNA. *Science* 323, 1057.
- Rochman, I., Paul, W. E., and Ben-Sasson, S. Z. (2005). IL-6 increases primed cell expansion and survival. J. Immunol. 174, 4761.
- Rose-John, S., Scheller, J., Elson, G., and Jones, S. A. (2006). Interleukin-6 biology is coordinated by membrane-bound and soluble receptors: Role in inflammation and cancer. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 80, 227.
- Rothfuchs, A. G., Bafica, A., Feng, C. G., Egen, J. G., Williams, D. L., Brown, G. D., and Sher, A. (2007). Dectin-1 interaction with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* leads to enhanced IL-12p40 production by splenic dendritic cells. *J. Immunol.* **179**, 3463.
- Ruprecht, C. R., and Lanzavecchia, A. (2006). Toll-like receptor stimulation as a third signal required for activation of human naive B cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **36**, 810.
- Sabbah, A., Chang, T. H., Harnack, R., Frohlich, V., Tominaga, K., Dube, P. H., Xiang, Y., and Bose, S. (2009). Activation of innate immune antiviral responses by Nod2. *Nat. Immunol.* 10, 1073.
- Saijo, S., Fujikado, N., Furuta, T., Chung, S. H., Kotaki, H., Seki, K., Sudo, K., Akira, S., Adachi, Y., Ohno, N., Kinjo, T., Nakamura, K., et al. (2007). Dectin-1 is required for host defense against *Pneumocystis carinii* but not against *Candida albicans*. Nat. Immunol. 8, 39.
- Saijo, S., Ikeda, S., Yamabe, K., Kakuta, S., Ishigame, H., Akitsu, A., Fujikado, N., Kusaka, T., Kubo, S., Chung, S. H., Komatsu, R., Miura, N., *et al.* (2010). Dectin-2 recognition of alphamannans and induction of Th17 cell differentiation is essential for host defense against *Candida albicans. Immunity* 32, 681.
- Saito, T., Owen, D. M., Jiang, F., Marcotrigiano, J., and Gale, M., Jr. (2008). Innate immunity induced by composition-dependent RIG-I recognition of hepatitis C virus RNA. *Nature* 454, 523.
- Sauer, J. D., Witte, C. E., Zemansky, J., Hanson, B., Lauer, P., and Portnoy, D. A. (2010). Listeria monocytogenes triggers AIM2-mediated pyroptosis upon infrequent bacteriolysis in the macrophage cytosol. Cell Host Microbe 7, 412.
- Scanga, C. A., Aliberti, J., Jankovic, D., Tilloy, F., Bennouna, S., Denkers, E. Y., Medzhitov, R., and Sher, A. (2002). Cutting edge: MyD88 is required for resistance to *Toxoplasma gondii* infection and regulates parasite-induced IL-12 production by dendritic cells. *J. Immunol.* 168, 5997.
- Schlee, M., Roth, A., Hornung, V., Hagmann, C. A., Wimmenauer, V., Barchet, W., Coch, C., Janke, M., Mihailovic, A., Wardle, G., Juranek, S., Kato, H., et al. (2009). Recognition of 5' triphosphate by RIG-I helicase requires short blunt double-stranded RNA as contained in panhandle of negative-strand virus. *Immunity* 31, 25.
- Schoenen, H., Bodendorfer, B., Hitchens, K., Manzanero, S., Werninghaus, K., Nimmerjahn, F., Agger, E. M., Stenger, S., Andersen, P., Ruland, J., Brown, G. D.,

Wells, C., *et al*. (2010). Cutting edge: Mincle is essential for recognition and adjuvanticity of the mycobacterial cord factor and its synthetic analog trehalose-dibehenate. *J. Immunol.* **184**, 2756.

Schroder, K., and Tschopp, J. (2010). The inflammasomes. Cell 140, 821.

- Schulz, O., Diebold, S. S., Chen, M., Naslund, T. I., Nolte, M. A., Alexopoulou, L., Azuma, Y. T., Flavell, R. A., Liljestrom, P., and Reis e Sousa, C. (2005). Toll-like receptor 3 promotes cross-priming to virus-infected cells. *Nature* 433, 887.
- Seibert, S. A., Mex, P., Kohler, A., Kaufmann, S. H., and Mittrucker, H. W. (2010). TLR2-, TLR4- and Myd88-independent acquired humoral and cellular immunity against Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium. Immunol. Lett. 127, 126.
- Sharp, F. A., Ruane, D., Claass, B., Creagh, E., Harris, J., Malyala, P., Singh, M., O'Hagan, D. T., Petrilli, V., Tschopp, J., O'Neill, L. A., and Lavelle, E. C. (2009). Uptake of particulate vaccine adjuvants by dendritic cells activates the NALP3 inflammasome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **106**, 870.
- Shaw, M. H., Reimer, T., Sanchez-Valdepenas, C., Warner, N., Kim, Y. G., Fresno, M., and Nunez, G. (2009). T cell-intrinsic role of Nod2 in promoting type 1 immunity to *Toxo*plasma gondii. Nat. Immunol. 10, 1267.
- Shi, Y., Evans, J. E., and Rock, K. L. (2003). Molecular identification of a danger signal that alerts the immune system to dying cells. *Nature* 425, 516.
- Shin, D. M., Yang, C. S., Yuk, J. M., Lee, J. Y., Kim, K. H., Shin, S. J., Takahara, K., Lee, S. J., and Jo, E. K. (2008). *Mycobacterium abscessus* activates the macrophage innate immune response via a physical and functional interaction between TLR2 and dectin-1. *Cell. Microbiol.* **10**, 1608.
- Sims, J. E., and Smith, D. E. (2010). The IL-1 family: Regulators of immunity. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **10**, 89.
- Slack, E., Hapfelmeier, S., Stecher, B., Velykoredko, Y., Stoel, M., Lawson, M. A., Geuking, M. B., Beutler, B., Tedder, T. F., Hardt, W. D., Bercik, P., Verdu, E. F., et al. (2009). Innate and adaptive immunity cooperate flexibly to maintain host-microbiota mutualism. *Science* 325, 617.
- Sporri, R., and Reis e Sousa, C. (2005). Inflammatory mediators are insufficient for full dendritic cell activation and promote expansion of CD4+ T cell populations lacking helper function. *Nat. Immunol.* **6**, 163.
- Stetson, D. B., Ko, J. S., Heidmann, T., and Medzhitov, R. (2008). Trex1 prevents cell-intrinsic initiation of autoimmunity. *Cell* 134, 587.
- Sun, D., and Ding, A. (2006). MyD88-mediated stabilization of interferon-gamma-induced cytokine and chemokine mRNA. *Nat. Immunol.* 7, 375.
- Sutmuller, R. P., den Brok, M. H., Kramer, M., Bennink, E. J., Toonen, L. W., Kullberg, B. J., Joosten, L. A., Akira, S., Netea, M. G., and Adema, G. J. (2006). Toll-like receptor 2 controls expansion and function of regulatory T cells. *J. Clin. Invest.* **116**, 485.
- Sutton, C., Brereton, C., Keogh, B., Mills, K. H., and Lavelle, E. C. (2006). A crucial role for interleukin (IL)-1 in the induction of IL-17-producing T cells that mediate autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J. Exp. Med. 203, 1685.
- Suzuki, N., Suzuki, S., Duncan, G. S., Millar, D. G., Wada, T., Mirtsos, C., Takada, H., Wakeham, A., Itie, A., Li, S., Penninger, J. M., Wesche, H., et al. (2002). Severe impairment of interleukin-1 and Toll-like receptor signalling in mice lacking IRAK-4. Nature 416, 750.
- Swaan, P. W., Bensman, T., Bahadduri, P. M., Hall, M. W., Sarkar, A., Bao, S., Khantwal, C. M., Ekins, S., and Knoell, D. L. (2008). Bacterial peptide recognition and immune activation facilitated by human peptide transporter PEPT2. *Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol.* 39, 536.
- Swantek, J. L., Tsen, M. F., Cobb, M. H., and Thomas, J. A. (2000). IL-1 receptor-associated kinase modulates host responsiveness to endotoxin. J. Immunol. 164, 4301.

- Taylor, P. R., Tsoni, S. V., Willment, J. A., Dennehy, K. M., Rosas, M., Findon, H., Haynes, K., Steele, C., Botto, M., Gordon, S., and Brown, G. D. (2007). Dectin-1 is required for betaglucan recognition and control of fungal infection. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 31.
- Taylor-Robinson, A. W., and Phillips, R. S. (1994). Expression of the IL-1 receptor discriminates Th2 from Th1 cloned CD4+ T cells specific for *Plasmodium chabaudi*. *Immunology* 81, 216.
- Teague, T. K., Marrack, P., Kappler, J. W., and Vella, A. T. (1997). IL-6 rescues resting mouse T cells from apoptosis. *J. Immunol.* **158**, 5791.
- Todate, A., Suda, T., Kuwata, H., Chida, K., and Nakamura, H. (2001). Muramyl dipeptide-Lys stimulates the function of human dendritic cells. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **70**, 723.
- Tomita, T., Kanai, T., Fujii, T., Nemoto, Y., Okamoto, R., Tsuchiya, K., Totsuka, T., Sakamoto, N., Akira, S., and Watanabe, M. (2008). MyD88-dependent pathway in T cells directly modulates the expansion of colitogenic CD4+ T cells in chronic colitis. *J. Immunol.* **180**, 5291.
- Trumpfheller, C., Caskey, M., Nchinda, G., Longhi, M. P., Mizenina, O., Huang, Y., Schlesinger, S. J., Colonna, M., and Steinman, R. M. (2008). The microbial mimic poly IC induces durable and protective CD4+ T cell immunity together with a dendritic cell targeted vaccine. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **105**, 2574.
- Unterholzner, L., Keating, S. E., Baran, M., Horan, K. A., Jensen, S. B., Sharma, S., Sirois, C. M., Jin, T., Latz, E., Xiao, T. S., Fitzgerald, K. A., Paludan, S. R., et al. (2010). IFI16 is an innate immune sensor for intracellular DNA. *Nat. Immunol.* Nov; **11**(11), 997–1004.
- van Beelen, A. J., Zelinkova, Z., Taanman-Kueter, E. W., Muller, F. J., Hommes, D. W., Zaat, S. A., Kapsenberg, M. L., and de Jong, E. C. (2007). Stimulation of the intracellular bacterial sensor NOD2 programs dendritic cells to promote interleukin-17 production in human memory T cells. *Immunity* 27, 660.
- Veldhoen, M., Hocking, R. J., Atkins, C. J., Locksley, R. M., and Stockinger, B. (2006). TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. *Immunity* 24, 179.
- von Bernuth, H., Picard, C., Jin, Z., Pankla, R., Xiao, H., Ku, C. L., Chrabieh, M., Mustapha, I. B., Ghandil, P., Camcioglu, Y., Vasconcelos, J., Sirvent, N., et al. (2008). Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with MyD88 deficiency. *Science* 321, 691.
- Warren, S. E., Armstrong, A., Hamilton, M. K., Mao, D. P., Leaf, I. A., Miao, E. A., and Aderem, A. (2010). Cutting edge: Cytosolic bacterial DNA activates the inflammasome via Aim2. J. Immunol. 185, 818.
- Watanabe, T., Kitani, A., Murray, P. J., and Strober, W. (2004). NOD2 is a negative regulator of Toll-like receptor 2-mediated T helper type 1 responses. *Nat. Immunol.* **5**, 800.
- Way, S. S., Kollmann, T. R., Hajjar, A. M., and Wilson, C. B. (2003). Cutting edge: Protective cell-mediated immunity to *Listeria monocytogenes* in the absence of myeloid differentiation factor 88. *J. Immunol.* **171**, 533.
- Wesche, H., Henzel, W. J., Shillinglaw, W., Li, S., and Cao, Z. (1997). MyD88: An adapter that recruits IRAK to the IL-1 receptor complex. *Immunity* 7, 837.
- William, J., Euler, C., Leadbetter, E., Marshak-Rothstein, A., and Shlomchik, M. J. (2005). Visualizing the onset and evolution of an autoantibody response in systemic autoimmunity. J. Immunol. 174, 6872.
- Wilson, N. J., Boniface, K., Chan, J. R., McKenzie, B. S., Blumenschein, W. M., Mattson, J. D., Basham, B., Smith, K., Chen, T., Morel, F., Lecron, J. C., Kastelein, R. A., *et al.* (2007). Development, cytokine profile and function of human interleukin 17-producing helper T cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 950.
- Yadav, M., and Schorey, J. S. (2006). The beta-glucan receptor dectin-1 functions together with TLR2 to mediate macrophage activation by mycobacteria. *Blood* **108**, 3168.

- Yamamoto, M., Sato, S., Hemmi, H., Hoshino, K., Kaisho, T., Sanjo, H., Takeuchi, O., Sugiyama, M., Okabe, M., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2003). Role of adaptor TRIF in the MyD88-independent toll-like receptor signaling pathway. *Science* **301**, 640.
- Yamasaki, S., Ishikawa, E., Sakuma, M., Hara, H., Ogata, K., and Saito, T. (2008). Mincle is an ITAM-coupled activating receptor that senses damaged cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **9**, 1179.
- Yamasaki, S., Matsumoto, M., Takeuchi, O., Matsuzawa, T., Ishikawa, E., Sakuma, M., Tateno, H., Uno, J., Hirabayashi, J., Mikami, Y., Takeda, K., Akira, S., *et al.* (2009). C-type lectin Mincle is an activating receptor for pathogenic fungus, Malassezia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **106**, 1897.
- Yang, P., An, H., Liu, X., Wen, M., Zheng, Y., Rui, Y., and Cao, X. (2010). The cytosolic nucleic acid sensor LRRFIP1 mediates the production of type I interferon via a beta-catenindependent pathway. *Nat. Immunol.* **11**, 487.
- Zenaro, E., Donini, M., and Dusi, S. (2009). Induction of Th1/Th17 immune response by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: Role of dectin-1, mannose receptor, and DC-SIGN. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* **86**, 1393.
- Zhang, S. Y., Jouanguy, E., Ugolini, S., Smahi, A., Elain, G., Romero, P., Segal, D., Sancho-Shimizu, V., Lorenzo, L., Puel, A., Picard, C., Chapgier, A., *et al.* (2007). TLR3 deficiency in patients with herpes simplex encephalitis. *Science* **317**, 1522.
- Zhou, L., Ivanov, I. I., Spolski, R., Min, R., Shenderov, K., Egawa, T., Levy, D. E., Leonard, W. J., and Littman, D. R. (2007). IL-6 programs T(H)-17 cell differentiation by promoting sequential engagement of the IL-21 and IL-23 pathways. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 967.
- Zhou, S., Kurt-Jones, E. A., Cerny, A. M., Chan, M., Bronson, R. T., and Finberg, R. W. (2009). MyD88 intrinsically regulates CD4 T-cell responses. J. Virol. 83, 1625.
- Zhu, J., Martinez, J., Huang, X., and Yang, Y. (2007). Innate immunity against vaccinia virus is mediated by TLR2 and requires TLR-independent production of IFN-beta. *Blood* **109**, 619.



The Evolution of Adaptive Immunity in Vertebrates

Masayuki Hirano, Sabyasachi Das, Peng Guo, and Max D. Cooper

_			
Contents	1.	Introduction	126
	2.	Immune Response Molecules in Invertebrates	
		and Plants	127
	3.	Emergence of Lymphocytes and Genes Connected	
		with Mammalian Immunity in Jawless Vertebrates	129
	4.	AIS in Jawed Vertebrates	130
		4.1. Brief overview	130
		4.2. Immunoglobulin heavy-chain isotypes	131
		4.3. Genomic organization of the IgH locus	133
		4.4. Evolution of IgH class switching	133
		4.5. Evolution of immunoglobulin light chains	134
		4.6. TCR evolution	135
		4.7. Evolution of RAG1 and RAG2	136
		4.8. Evolution of the MHC	137
	5.	VLR-based AIS in Jawless Vertebrates	138
		5.1. VLR discovery and diversity generation in	
		lampreys and hagfish	138
		5.2. Characterization of VLRA $^+$ and VLRB $^+$ cells	
		as T-and B-like lymphocyte populations	140
		5.3. A third lamprey VLR	144
		5.4. VLRB antibody characteristics	144
		5.5. A lamprey thymus equivalent	146
	6.	Conclusions	147
	Acl	knowledgments	150
	Ref	References	

Emory Vaccine Center and Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University, Atlanta, Georgia, USA

Advances in Immunology, Volume 109	
ISSN 0065-2776, DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-387664-5.00004-2	

© 2011 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. Abstract Approximately 500 million years ago, two types of recombinatorial adaptive immune systems (AISs) arose in vertebrates. The jawed vertebrates diversify their repertoire of immunoglobulin domainbased T and B cell antigen receptors mainly through the rearrangement of V(D)J gene segments and somatic hypermutation, but none of the fundamental AIS recognition elements in jawed vertebrates have been found in jawless vertebrates. Instead, the AIS of jawless vertebrates is based on variable lymphocyte receptors (VLRs) that are generated through recombinatorial usage of a large panel of highly diverse leucine-rich-repeat (LRR) sequences. Whereas the appearance of transposon-like, recombination-activating genes contributed uniquely to the origin of the AIS in jawed vertebrates, the use of activation-induced cytidine deaminase for receptor diversification is common to both the jawed and jawless vertebrates. Despite these differences in anticipatory receptor construction, the basic AIS design featuring two interactive T and B lymphocyte arms apparently evolved in an ancestor of jawed and jawless vertebrates within the context of preexisting innate immunity and has been maintained since as a consequence of powerful and enduring selection, most probably for pathogen defense purposes.

1. INTRODUCTION

In order to survive in a competitive environment, organisms must be able to protect themselves from pathogens seeking to exploit their resources, while sparing their own cells from injury. This requirement for selfdefense in the ongoing struggle for survival led inevitably to the evolution of complex immune systems. Biologists have found that simple multicellular life forms, like sponges, have many of the elements used by vertebrates for immune recognition and microbial defense. These ancient defense strategies, collectively known as innate immunity, defend against infection by relatively nonspecific recognition of pathogen patterns (Beutler, 2004; Hoffmann et al., 1999; Janeway, 1989; Medzhitov, 2007). In addition to the complexity of their mechanisms for innate immunity, vertebrates have evolved adaptive immune systems (AISs) that allow specific antigen recognition and mounting of a protective response against bacterial, viral, fungal, and parasitic pathogens. An important feature of the AIS is the capacity for memory of specific pathogenic encounters, which allows for the prevention of a second invasion or a more rapid response to a previously encountered pathogen.

Lymphocytes with diverse anticipatory receptors are primarily responsible for the adaptive immune responses, in particular, the developmentally and functionally distinct lineages known as T and B cells in jawed vertebrates (gnathostomes). During their development in the thymus and hematopoietic tissues, respectively, T and B cells somatically generate diverse repertoires of immunoglobulin (Ig) domain-based antigen receptors, which can be used to recognize a virtually unlimited range of antigens. The cardinal recognition elements of this type of AIS, the immunoglobulin (*Ig*), T cell receptor (*TCR*), and major histocompatibility complex (*MHC*) genes, are present in all of the jawed vertebrates, whereas none of these essential components have been found in jawless vertebrates (agnathans). Instead, the two extant jawless vertebrates, lampreys and hagfish, use variable lymphocyte receptors (VLRs) composed of somatically assembled leucine-rich-repeat (LRR) motifs to recognize antigens and trigger specific immune responses.

The evolution of alternative AIS in the two branches of the vertebrate lineage within the context of preexisting innate immunity over a relatively short period of evolutionary time poses interesting questions. Reconstruction of immune system characteristics in ancestral preadaptive stages could help to solve this fascinating puzzle of evolutionary biology. However, the inability to access life forms of the immediate ancestors of agnathans and gnathostomes necessitates that this reconstruction is conducted via assessment of immune-related molecules in the currently surviving jawless vertebrates (lampreys and hagfish) and invertebrate species. The most obvious intermediate targets for this phylogenetic reconstruction are potential agnathan orthologues for well-defined components of the gnathostome AIS. After brief consideration of innate immunity in metazoan species, we will compare some of the basic features of the alternative AIS in jawed and jawless vertebrates and describe aspects of their concordance and divergence through phylogenetic time.

2. IMMUNE RESPONSE MOLECULES IN INVERTEBRATES AND PLANTS

Common elements deployed for innate immune defense in plants and invertebrate animals offer insight into how and when our AIS evolved. Notably, the two protein families that contain either the LRR motifs or the immunoglobulin superfamily (IgSF) domains are widely employed for immune defense, as well as for a variety of other purposes.

LRR-containing proteins comprise multiples of 20–30 amino acid units to form horseshoe-like solenoid structures in which the concave surface is formed by parallel β sheets and the convex surface by an array of helices (Buchanan and Gay, 1996). The Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are well-defined examples of LRR-containing proteins that function as pattern-recognition receptors (PRRs) which constitute key components of innate immune systems throughout the animal kingdom. Plants have a large number of Toll-like nucleotide-binding site (NBS)–LRR proteins (Monosi *et al.*, 2004) that function as disease resistance proteins (Fig. 4.1). Sea urchins and amphioxus also may have hundreds of *TLR* genes (Pancer and Cooper, 2006; Rast *et al.*, 2006).

Members of the IgSF also serve important immune defense functions in invertebrates, in addition to their key roles as specific antigen receptors in the AIS of jawed vertebrates. IgSF members with important roles in innate immunity include the Down syndrome cell adhesion molecule (Dscam) in insects (Watson *et al.*, 2005), fibrinogen-related proteins (FREPs) in snails (Zhang *et al.*, 2004), and the variable region-containing chitin-binding proteins (VCBPs) in amphioxus (Cannon *et al.*, 2002) and sea squirt (Azumi *et al.*, 2003). These molecules can undergo considerable diversification through alternative splicing mechanisms or even somatic mutation to generate potential antigen recognition capacity. Although there are no distinctive structural and functional characteristics that



FIGURE 4.1 Hypothetical evolutionary scheme of the emergence of adaptive immunity in conjunction with innate immunity. Families of leucine-rich-repeat (LRR)-based receptors used as immune molecules are indicated in green: nucleotide-binding site– leucine-rich repeat (NBS–LRR), Toll-like receptors (TLRs), and variable lymphocyte receptors (VLRs). Ig-based receptors used in immune defense are indicated in blue: Down's syndrome cell adhesion molecule (Dscam), fibrinogen-related proteins (FREPs), V-type Ig domains and a chitin-binding domain containing proteins (VCBP), T cell receptors (TCR), and immunoglobulins (Ig). One representative for each lineage is named in parentheses. define these invertebrate immune components as lineal ancestors of the vertebrate *TCR* and *BCR* gene family, these examples of invertebrate IgSF usage illustrate the remarkable versatility of Ig domains. An abundance of LRR motifs and IgSF domains were thus readily available for cooption to provide the basic molecular units for use in the somatic diversification of VLR in jawless vertebrates or of Ig/TCR antigen receptors in jawed vertebrates.

3. EMERGENCE OF LYMPHOCYTES AND GENES CONNECTED WITH MAMMALIAN IMMUNITY IN JAWLESS VERTEBRATES

Phagocytic cells form mobile cellular arms for innate immune defenses in almost all of the metazoan species. However, lymphocytes bearing somatically diversified antigen receptors have been found only in the vertebrates, wherein they play fundamental roles in adaptive immunity. The thymus-derived T lymphocytes and bone marrow-derived B lymphocytes are the cellular pillars of adaptive immunity in the jawed vertebrates. T and B lymphocytes are primarily responsible for cellmediated immunity and humoral immunity, respectively, and they work together with phagocytic cells and other cell types to mediate effective adaptive immunity. Migratory long-lived lymphocytes expressing anticipatory antigen receptors and having the potential for self-renewal and selective clonal expansion thus represent an evolutionarily innovative type of specialized immunocompetent cells.

Lymphocyte-like cells have not been recognized in invertebrates, but cells with lymphocyte-like morphology that express some lymphocyte-related genes and respond to pathogenic bacteria with an increase in size have been found in amphioxus (Huang *et al.*, 2007). Lymphocyte-like cells that express much of the molecular machinery used by lymphocytes in jawed vertebrates have been characterized in lampreys and hagfish, the most basal vertebrate representatives (Mayer *et al.*, 2002; Nagata *et al.*, 2002; Najakshin *et al.*, 1999; Uinuk-Ool *et al.*, 2002). The latter findings coupled with earlier observations that lampreys and hagfish produce specific agglutinins following immunization with bacteria and foreign red blood cells initially suggested that agnathans could have a lymphocyte-based AIS (Finstad and Good, 1964; Fujii *et al.*, 1979a,b; Linthicum and Hildemann, 1970), although characterization of the agglutinin proteins proved problematic (Litman *et al.*, 1970; Marchalonis and Edelman, 1968; Pollara *et al.*, 1970).

It was anticipated that lampreys and hagfish, as the nearest living phylogenetic relatives of gnathostomes, would have ancestral *TCR*, *Ig*, and *MHC* genes. Transcriptome analysis of lamprey and hagfish

lymphocytes indeed revealed genes orthologous to those that jawed vertebrate lymphocytes use for purposes of cellular migration, proliferation, differentiation, and intracellular signaling, in addition to relatives of genes that gnathostomes use for antigen processing and intracellular transport of antigenic peptides (Mayer et al., 2002; Nagata et al., 2002; Pancer et al., 2004b; Rothenberg and Pant, 2004; Suzuki et al., 2004; Uinuk-Ool et al., 2002). A lamprey TCR-like gene with both Ig V (variable) and *J* (joining) sequences was identified, but this proved to be a single copy gene encoding both V- and J-like sequences within one exon and two functional immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motifs (ITIMs) in the cytoplasmic domain (Pancer et al., 2004b; Yu et al., 2009). A VpreB-like gene was also found to be expressed by lymphocyte-like cells in lampreys (Cannon et al., 2005), and a family of paired-Ig-like receptor genes encoding transmembrane proteins with activating and inhibitory potential, named agnathan paired receptor resembling Ag receptors (APAR), was identified in hagfish (Suzuki et al., 2005). However, MHC, TCR, BCR, and RAG orthologues were not found, and their absence fueled the skepticism about earlier reports of adaptive immunity in agnathans. This view was modified dramatically by the identification of the VLR genes as key elements for an AIS in lampreys and hagfish (Pancer et al., 2004a, 2005).

4. AIS IN JAWED VERTEBRATES

4.1. Brief overview

The well-described principals of the Ig-based AIS are briefly outlined here primarily for comparative purposes. The two major lineages of clonally diverse lymphocytes that specifically recognize and respond to antigenic determinants of potentially hazardous pathogens and toxins are named T and B lymphocytes, because they are generated in the thymus and the bone marrow or the avian bursa of Fabricius (Cooper et al., 1965; Greaves et al., 1968). The progenitors of T and B lymphocytes are derived from multipotent hematopoietic stem cells (Moore and Owen, 1965; Owen et al., 1965). During early stages in their development, progenitors of T and B lymphocytes begin to rearrange different sets of prototypic variable (V), diversity (D), and/or joining (J) gene segments to generate the antigenbinding regions of the TCRs and B cell receptors (BCRs; Hedrick et al., 1984; Tonegawa, 1983; Yanagi et al., 1984). The recombination-activating genes (RAG1/RAG2) encode enzymes that initiate V(D)J rearrangement (Schatz et al., 1989). The antigen-binding regions of the different V(D)J combinations are diversified further through splicing variability and the enzymatic addition of nucleotides in the joints created during V(D)J segment assembly (Dudley et al., 2005). The random nature of this diversification inevitably results in the generation of receptors that recognize self-antigens, necessitating that T and B lymphocytes bearing potentially harmful, self-reactive receptors be eliminated or tolerized in their thymic and bone marrow birthplaces or otherwise inactivated (Goodnow et al., 2005; Jameson et al., 1995; von Boehmer, 2004). The selected populations of long-lived T and B cells then enter the bloodstream to begin their patrol of the body via a migratory route that involves entry into strategically located secondary lymphoid tissues, where they may engage invading pathogens, and their subsequent return to the circulation via lymphatic channels (Gowans and Knight, 1964). The T cells use their TCRs to recognize peptide fragments of antigens presented by accessory cells within cell surface molecules encoded by the MHC class I and class II genes (Bjorkman et al., 1987; Unanue, 1980; Zinkernagel and Doherty, 1974). T cells therefore typically recognize antigens that have been partially digested within specialized antigen presenting cells, primarily dendritic cells, phagocytic cells, and B lymphocytes (Steinman et al., 1999; Storni and Bachmann, 2003). By contrast, the membrane-bound and secreted antibodies made by B lineage cells typically recognize exposed determinants (epitopes) of intact molecules, including surface protein and carbohydrate moieties of invasive microbes. The Ig-based TCR and BCR antigen-binding chains are associated with other transmembrane proteins that can trigger intracellular signaling pathways to induce expression of genes required for immune responses. For most antigen-induced responses, the B cells receive assistance from T cells in the activation process. A wide variety of cell surface molecules and secreted cytokines are used to regulate the homing of the different immune cell participants and to coordinate their cellular interactions (Paul, 2008).

4.2. Immunoglobulin heavy-chain isotypes

The rearranging *Ig* V(D)J genes and their BCR and antibody products are intimately associated with adaptive immune function in all jawed vertebrates, from cartilaginous fish to humans (Flajnik and Kasahara, 2010; Litman *et al.*, 2010). The canonical immunoglobulin (Ig) or antibody molecule is composed of two identical heavy (H) chains and two identical light (L) chains, with the exception of certain antibodies in camelids and nurse shark that lack L chains (Conrath *et al.*, 2003). The type of Ig-H chain defines the class of antibody. The five Ig-H chain types denoted by the α (IgA), δ (IgD), ε (IgE), γ (IgG), and μ (IgM) Greek letters are present in most mammalian species (Klein and Horejsi, 1997), although they may differ in size and composition. Mammalian IgM and IgE heavy chains are composed of four constant region domains, each of which is ~110 amino acids in length and is encoded by separate exons, which most probably arose from gene duplication during evolution (Lin and Putnam, 1981). Whereas mammalian IgD, IgG, and IgA usually contain only three domains, rodent IgD contains two constant region domains (Flanagan *et al.*, 1984; Tucker *et al.*, 1979; Zhao *et al.*, 2002, 2003).

IgM is produced in both polymeric and monomeric forms by all jawed vertebrates, and its four domain architecture is also conserved from cartilaginous fishes (elasmobranches) to mammals (Flajnik, 2002). Cartilaginous fishes express immunoglobulins that comprise the conventional heavy-light chain isotypes called IgM and IgD. A unique heavy-chain isotype called IgNAR (new antigen receptor), which lacks light chains, has also been identified in sharks (Greenberg et al., 1995; Ohta and Flajnik, 2006). The IgNAR is a disulfide-bonded dimer of two identical polypeptide chains, each of which has one variable and five constant domains (Roux et al., 1998). The IgD-like isotype in sharks, the earliest extant jawed vertebrates, was originally named IgW before its recognition as a homolog of IgD. The IgM and IgD isotypes are thus regarded as ancient isotypes that likely were present in an ancestor predating the emergence of cartilaginous fishes. However, IgD has undergone important structural changes and discontinuous distribution (i.e., being lost in certain birds and mammals) over the course of its evolution in different vertebrate lineages (Lundqvist et al., 2001; Ohta and Flajnik, 2006; Ros et al., 2004). A third heavy-chain isotype, IgZ/IgT, has been found in bony fishes (Danilova et al., 2005; Hansen et al., 2005). Like IgNAR in cartilaginous fishes, the unique IgZ/IgT isotype is thought to be restricted to bony fishes.

The emergence of tetrapods represents a critical time interval during vertebrate evolution in that several new physiological, anatomical, and genetic architectures evolved during this period. Amphibians, which represent the root of tetrapod evolution, have five Ig-H isotypes, IgM, IgX, IgY, IgD, and IgF (Zhao et al., 2006). IgY is found in a variety of birds, amphibians, and reptiles; generally contains four constant region domains; and is regarded as a progenitor of both mammalian IgG and IgE (Mussmann et al., 1996b; Warr et al., 1995). Sequence homology and the common biological properties of IgY and IgE heavy chains suggest that IgY is the immediate ancestor of mammalian IgE, whereas the transition from IgY to IgG involved structural changes that led to formation of a hinge region in IgG molecules. The amphibian IgX molecule is considered as an analog of mammalian IgA primarily because of similarities in the tissue distribution of IgA-positive and IgX-positive B cells (Mussmann et al., 1996a). Although somewhat different from mammalian IgA, IgX is structurally similar to avian IgA and the reptilian IgA-like molecule (Deza et al., 2007). The mammalian IgAs therefore may be descendants of amphibian IgX. The Ig-H isotypes found in the different vertebrate classes are summarized in Table 4.1.

	Cartilaginous fish	Bony fish	Amphibians	Reptiles	Birds	Mammals
Ig heavy chain	IgM, IgD, IgNAR	IgM, IgD, IgZ/T	IgM, IgX, IgY, IgD, IgF	IgM, IgY, IgA, IgD	IgM, IgY, IgA,	IgM, IgG, IgA, IgD, IgE
Ig light chain	σ-cart, σ, κ, λ	σ, κ, λ	σ, κ, λ	κ, λ	λ	κ, λ

TABLE 4.1 Overview of the immunoglobulin heavy- and light-chain isotypes in vertebrates

4.3. Genomic organization of the IgH locus

The *IgH* locus in cartilaginous fishes has a cluster type of genomic organization, the most common form of which features closely linked V_H - D_H 1- D_H 2- J_H - C_H clusters that are dispersed throughout the genome (Litman *et al.*, 1991). The overall length of a cluster is quite large, usually \sim 18 kb. The presence of germline-joined Ig genes is a second characteristic that is unique to the cartilaginous fishes. Approximately half of the germline heavy-chain loci examined thus far are partially $(V_H D_H - I_H)$ or fully $(V_H D_H I_H)$ joined and lack intervening sequences between V-domain encoding genes (Litman et al., 1990). The joined Ig genes appear to be derived from conventional, unrearranged Ig genes as a consequence of RAG-mediated recombinatorial activity in germ cells (Kokubu et al., 1988; Lee et al., 2000), perhaps because the germline-joined clusters have a transcriptional advantage early in the development of cartilaginous fishes (Rumfelt et al., 2001). The IgH loci of bony fishes and tetrapods instead contain multiple V_H , D_H , and I_H genes followed by C_H genes. The latter type of organization, known as translocon type of organization, is common to all higher vertebrates. The transformation from cluster type to translocon type of organization of IgH locus offers the evolutionary advantage of enhanced antibody diversification.

4.4. Evolution of IgH class switching

On encountering antigens in peripheral lymphoid compartments, B lymphocytes can change the class of antibody expressed from IgM to IgG, IgA, or IgE through a recombination/deletion process termed immunoglobulin heavy-chain class switch recombination (CSR). CSR is a deletional recombination event that occurs via the introduction of DNA double-stranded breaks in two participating switch (S) regions, rejoining

of the broken S regions to each other and deletion of the intervening sequences containing various C_H genes (Chaudhuri and Alt, 2004; Honjo et al., 2002). The B cell protein known as activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID) is required for the CSR activity; AID is also essential for the initiation of two other Ig diversification processes: somatic hypermutation and gene conversion (Chaudhuri et al., 2007; Honjo et al., 2002; Muramatsu et al., 2007). Somatic hypermutation introduces point mutations, and sometimes small insertions and deletions, into the V_H gene segments during B cell clonal expansion. Chickens and rabbits, which have limited numbers of V_H genes, generate Ig diversity primarily through intrachromosomal gene conversion using upstream variable region pseudo-genes as donor sequences (Knight and Barrington, 1998; Langman and Cohn, 1993; McCormack et al., 1991; Reynaud et al., 1987). AID and somatic hypermutation of Ig genes are observed in all jawed vertebrates including the cartilaginous fishes (Conticello et al., 2005), whereas amphibians are the most primitive jawed vertebrates known to use DNA recombination to switch antibody classes. Both of these mechanisms for antibody diversity have been maintained in every vertebrate group that has evolved subsequently (Stavnezer and Amemiya, 2004). CSR has not been demonstrated in bony and cartilaginous fishes, despite their expression of AID. Nevertheless, zebrafish AID can restore normal CSR in AID-deficient mouse B cells, indicating that the AID functional domains required for CSR existed before the emergence of land vertebrates (Barreto et al., 2005). Since the appropriate DNA switch regions are missing in the heavy-chain loci of cartilaginous and bony fishes, the rate-limiting step for class switching therefore may have been the evolution of appropriate DNA switch regions in the translocon type of *IgH* locus organization.

4.5. Evolution of immunoglobulin light chains

The main function of an Ig light (IgL) chain is its contribution to antigen binding and, hence, enhanced antibody variability. The two IgL isotypes in humans, kappa (κ) and lambda (λ) initially were recognized serologically (Korngold and Lipari, 1956). The κ and λ denomination has since been extended from humans to other vertebrate species by comparisons of nucleotide or amino acid sequences. Use of molecular cladistic markers indicates that amphibians have three different IgL isotypes, κ , λ , and sigma (σ ; Das *et al.*, 2008). However, the σ IgL isotype appears to be absent in the reptilian, avian, and mammalian lineages. Only the λ IgL isotype is present in the avian species that have so far been examined (Das *et al.*, 2010; Lundqvist *et al.*, 2006), suggesting that *Ig-\kappa* encoding genes were lost in birds during their divergence from the reptilian lineage. The genes encoding κ and λ isotypes are located in
different genomic regions (Das *et al.*, 2008). In the κ -encoding locus of reptiles and other tetrapods, multiple $J\kappa$ genes are followed by a single $C\kappa$ gene, whereas the $J\lambda$ and $C\lambda$ genes occur as $J\lambda$ – $C\lambda$ blocks in the λ -encoding locus, usually being present in multiple copies. However, only one $J\lambda$ – $C\lambda$ block is found in birds (Das *et al.*, 2010). The IgL isotype demarcation in lower vertebrates is problematic because the cladistic molecular markers which define κ , λ , and σ isotypes in tetrapods are not well preserved in bony and cartilaginous fishes. However, four primordial IgL isotypes (σ , σ -cart, κ , and λ) can be identified in cartilaginous fishes based on phylogenetic reconstruction (Criscitiello and Flajnik, 2007). The distribution of the IgL isotypes in jawed vertebrates (Table 4.1) thus indicates early divergence of IgL isotypes in jawed vertebrate evolution.

4.6. TCR evolution

The TCR and Ig are the closest relatives to each other among all of the IgSF members. The structure of the antigen-binding portions of TCR and Igs are very similar and both are diversified by RAG-mediated rearrangements. Nevertheless, there are interesting dissimilarities in the genetic structure and evolutionary history of the TCR and Ig genes. First, the organization of TCR genes has changed very little throughout jawed vertebrate evolution (Rast et al., 1997). The basic evolution of T cell development is also conserved for all jawed vertebrates, except for a few species in which the system seems to have degenerated (Flajnik and Kasahara, 2010). Recombination of the TCR V(D)J gene segments takes place primarily in the thymus, and each T cell expresses a unique TCR heterodimer that can react with specific peptide fragments (epitopes) bound to a cell-associated MHC molecule. The TCR binding to the MHC-peptide epitope together with the respective binding of the T cell surface glycoproteins CD8 and CD4 to MHC class I or II molecules initiates downstream signaling to induce an immune response. The TCR genes in the cartilaginous fishes are highly homologous to mammalian TCR genes, and these basal vertebrates also have a well-defined thymus with medullary and cortical regions (Luer et al., 1995). The presence of MHC class I and class II genes further attest a functional TCR recognition system in cartilaginous fishes (Bartl and Weissman, 1994; Kasahara et al., 1992, 1993). Nevertheless, the T cell responses in these elasmobranchs differ in magnitude and other characteristics from those seen in higher vertebrates (Smith and Davidson, 1992).

T cells develop along discrete differentiation pathways characterized by expression of either alpha (α)/beta (β) or gamma (γ)/delta (δ) TCRs. The $\alpha\beta$ T cells differ from the $\gamma\delta$ T cells with regard to the types of antigen which they recognize (Chien and Jores, 1995). The presence of α , β , γ , and δ *TCR* genes in cartilaginous fishes suggests that all four *TCR* loci evolved very early in the evolution of jawed vertebrates. The TCR β and δ chains are encoded by the rearrangement of variable (V), joining (I), and diversity (*D*) genes, making them more complex than the α and γ chains which lack D gene products. The TCR α locus contains many J segment genes which may contribute to extensive receptor editing in developing T cells (Guo et al., 2002). The same translocon type of organization for TCR genes is found in all gnathostomes (Rast *et al.*, 1997). The TCR α locus is closely linked with TCR δ locus, whereas the TCR β and TCR γ loci are located in two different genomic regions. Besides the canonical TCR loci, other types of TCR genes have been found in marsupials (TCR mu) and sharks (NAR-TCR; Criscitiello et al., 2006; Parra et al., 2007). Although not orthologues, the TCR mu and NAR-TCR are expressed as atypical TCR isoforms with double variable domains. These unusual types of TCR apparently arose independently in the shark and marsupial lineages, possibly via rearrangement between TCR and Ig loci. Apart from these modifications and the reduced complexity of the avian TCR loci (Cooper et al., 1991), the basic principles of T cell development and TCR diversification appear to be remarkably well conserved throughout the jawed vertebrate lineages.

4.7. Evolution of RAG1 and RAG2

The acquisition of a mechanism for gene rearrangement to produce clonally diverse Igs and TCRs was critical for the development of adaptive immunity in jawed vertebrates. Discovery of multiple V, D, and J gene segments with specific recombination signal sequences (RSSs) provided insight into the recombinatorial system employed in the Ig and TCR loci to generate clonal diversity (Hedrick *et al.*, 1984; Tonegawa, 1983; Yanagi *et al.*, 1984). The RAG1/RAG2 proteins recognize the RSSs flanking the V(D)J gene segments to initiate the double-stranded DNA breaks and recruitment of other proteins required for recombination (Chaudhuri and Alt, 2004; Schatz and Baltimore, 1988). *RAG1* and *RAG2* genes are found in all jawed vertebrates that have been examined.

The RAG1 and RAG2 proteins form a transposase that can excise DNA containing the RSSs and reinsert it elsewhere, thus supporting the theory that *RAG1/RAG2* originally were components of a transposable element (Agrawal *et al.*, 1998; Hiom and Gellert, 1997). In this scenario, an ancestral *RAG* transposon consisting of RSSs flanking *RAG1*- and *RAG2*-like genes was mobilized and inserted into an exon of a receptor gene like the *TCR*-like gene in lamprey or agnathan paired antigen receptors (*APAR*) in hagfish. The recipient gene could then be expressed when the inserted transposon was excised by the RAG proteins and the two exonic ends rejoined by repair factors for double strand DNA breaks. This type

of split gene would have a structure analogous to that of the genes for *Ig* light chains and the *TCR* α and γ chains. A second transposon insertion into the same exon could split it again into *V* and *D* gene fragments to yield the tripartite structure characteristic of the Ig heavy chain and the *TCR* β and δ chain variable-region genes (Schatz, 2004). Alternatively, the *D* segment may have arisen through germline recombination events resulting in the formation of signal joints with junctional insertions (Lee *et al.*, 2000; Lewis and Wu, 2000). Duplications of the *V*, *D*, and *J* gene segments and retention of the *RAG1* and *RAG2* genes elsewhere in the genome would then yield the basic recombinatorial immune system of gnathostomes.

The evolutionary origin of the vertebrate *RAG1* and *RAG2* genes is unclear, however, since *RAG1* and *RAG2* orthologues are not found in the genomes of amphioxus, the representative head of the chordate lineage, or in *Ciona intestinalis*, a tunicate representative; neither have *RAG* genes been found so far in the jawless vertebrates. Thus it is possible that the *RAG1* and *RAG2* genes entered the genome of a jawed vertebrate ancestor via horizontal transmission (Schluter *et al.*, 1999).

4.8. Evolution of the MHC

Whereas the BCR and $\gamma\delta$ TCR recognize native antigens, $\alpha\beta$ TCR recognizes fragmented antigens in the form of peptides bound to MHC class I or class II molecules, a functional interaction that suggests coevolution of the *MHC* and $\alpha\beta$ *TCR* genes. Notably, both the antigen-binding receptors and MHC molecules contain similar C1-type Ig-like domains and several of the genes encoding proteins involved in antigen presentation and processing are located in the *MHC* region (chromosome 6 in humans). The latter includes (i) proteasomes and low-molecularmass polypeptides 2 and 7 (LMP2 and 7), which increase the efficiency of endogenous antigen processing; (ii) transporters associated with antigen processing (TAP) that deliver peptides to the endoplasmic reticulum (ER); (iii) tapasin, which helps peptides bind to nascent class I molecules in the ER; (iv) a molecule known as retinoid X receptor b (RXRB) that regulates the expression of class I protein.

Two rounds of genome-wide duplication occurred during vertebrate evolution, the first of which is thought to have happened in a common ancestor of jawless and jawed vertebrates and the second in an ancestor of the jawed vertebrates (Ohno, 1970; Putnam *et al.*, 2008). Three *MHC* paralogous regions considered to have been derived in this manner have been identified in jawed vertebrates (Flajnik and Kasahara, 2001). These multigene *MHC* paralogous regions are located on chromosomes 1, 9, and 19 in humans. Although jawless vertebrates have orthologous genes for some of the antigen processing molecules, such as a TAP family

member (Uinuk-Ool *et al.*, 2003), they lack recognizable *MHC* class *I* and class *II* genes (Pancer *et al.*, 2004b; Suzuki *et al.*, 2004). These findings together with the capacity for allograft rejection in lampreys and hagfish (Finstad and Good, 1964; Fujii and Hayakawa, 1983; Hildemann and Thoenes, 1969) raise questions about the mechanism for agnathan allorecognition.

5. VLR-BASED AIS IN JAWLESS VERTEBRATES

An alternative AIS that uses LRR-based VLRs as antigen receptors has been recognized only recently in lampreys and hagfish. We summarize here the accumulating evidence indicating that this alternative AIS displays an anticipatory receptor repertoire complexity comparable to that of the Ig-based AIS of gnathostomes.

5.1. VLR discovery and diversity generation in lampreys and hagfish

Since a transcriptome analysis of lymphocyte-like cells from naïve lampreys failed to reveal evidence for an AIS, lampreys were stimulated with an antigen and mitogen mixture to survey the transcriptome of activated lamprey lymphocytes, the intent being to catch lamprey lymphocytes in the act of an immune response. Large activated lymphoblastoid cells sorted by their light scatter characteristics were used to construct a cDNA library, which was subtracted by myeloid and erythrocyte cDNAs (Pancer et al., 2004a). Again no TCR, BCR, and MHC genes were detected, but this transcriptome assessment of the lymphoblasts yielded an abundance of transcripts for highly diverse LRR proteins. These were named VLRs because of their lymphocyterestricted expression and remarkable sequence diversity. Each VLR transcript was found to encode a conserved signal peptide (SP) followed by highly variable LRR modules: a 27-38 residue N-terminal LRR (LRRNT), the first 18-residue LRR (LRR1), variable numbers (up to eight) of 24-residue LRRs (LRRV), one 24-residue end LRRV (LRRVe), one 13-residue connecting peptide LRR (LRRCP), and a 48-65 residue C-terminal LRR (LRRCT; Fig. 4.2). The invariant threonine/proline-rich stalk region contained a glycosyl-phosphatidyl-inositol (GPI) cleavage site, and the phospholipase cleavage of a recombinant VLR from the surface of transduced mouse myeloma cells was indicative of membrane anchorage by GPI linkage.

After the discovery of the lamprey VLR that is now called VLRB, two hagfish VLR homologues, VLRA and VLRB, were identified through analysis of an expressed sequence tag (EST) database of hagfish



FIGURE 4.2 Organization of *VLR* genes and protein. (A) Germline *VLR* genes in hagfish and lamprey. The incomplete germline *VLR* genes contain regions encoding for portions of the LRRNT and LRRCT separated by noncoding intervening sequences and for the invariant stalk region. (B) Assembled (functional) VLR protein. Mature VLR protein consists of a SP, an LRRNT, an LRR1, up to eight LRRV cassettes, a CP LRR, an LRRCT, an invariant stalk region, and a C-terminal hydrophobic region. SP, signal peptide; CP, connecting peptide.

leukocyte transcripts (Pancer *et al.*, 2005). Lamprey *VLRA* was identified in a subsequent search of the draft sequence database of the sea lamprey genome (Rogozin *et al.*, 2007). All of these germline *VLR* genes are incomplete in that they have coding sequences only for the leader sequence, incomplete amino- and carboxy-terminal LRR subunits and the stalk region (Fig. 4.2). There are two *VLR* exons, with the first exon encoding only a portion of the 5' untranslated region. The second exon contains the rest of the 5' untranslated region, a SP, a 5' portion of the LRRNT, a 3' portion of the LRRCT, and the stalk region. For hagfish *VLRA* and *VLRB* and for lamprey *VLRA*, the 5' LRRNT sequence is separated from the 3' LRRCT sequence by a relatively short noncoding intervening sequence that lacks canonical splice donor and acceptor sites. The lamprey *VLRB* gene is more complex in that it has a 5' LRRNT coding sequence located between two large intervening sequences. The germline *VLR* genes are flanked by hundreds of *LRR*encoding sequences, which can be used as templates to add the missing *LRR* cassettes needed for completion of a mature *VLR* gene. For example, the sea lamprey *VLRA* gene is flanked by >390 *LRR* segments, and *VLRB* is flanked by >450 *LRR* segments (Rogozin *et al.*, 2007).

A gene conversion-like mechanism has been postulated for the complex VLR assembly process in which the intervening sequence is replaced in a stepwise, piecewise manner of assembly involving random selection of flanking LRR cassettes to serve as templates for adding the necessary sequences to complete a VLR gene (Alder et al., 2005; Cooper and Alder, 2006; Nagawa et al., 2007). The assembly process can be initiated at either the 5' LRRNT or the 3' LRRCT ends (Fig. 4.3). Short stretches of nucleotide homology (10-30 bp) between donor and acceptor sequences guide the copying of flanking LRR segments into the germline gene (Fig. 4.3). Notably, the donor LRR sequences are not rearranged during the VLR assembly process, in keeping with their lack of RSSs and the absence of RAG1 and RAG2 genes in the lamprey. The VLR gene is assembled on one allele at a time, and monoallelic VLR gene assembly is the rule (Bajoghli *et al.*, 2011; Guo *et al.*, 2009; Kishishita et al., 2010; Nagawa et al., 2007; Pancer et al., 2004a). Analysis of the diversity of VLR gene sequences suggests potential repertoires of $>10^{14}$ distinct VLRA and VLRB receptors, that is, a magnitude comparable to that of the theoretical repertoire of the mammalian B cells (Alder et al., 2005). Although the molecules involved in the VLR gene assemblies have not yet been elucidated, two AID-apolipoprotein B mRNA editing catalytic component family orthologues named cytidine deaminase 1 (CDA1) and 2 (CDA2) have been identified in the lamprey. These enzymes are postulated to be key elements in gene conversion-like mechanism for VLR assembly (Rogozin et al., 2007). Moreover, CDA1 expression can be detected only in the VLRA lymphocyte lineage, whereas CDA2 expression is restricted to the VLRB lymphocyte lineage (Bajoghli et al., 2011; Guo et al., 2009). The currently available data is thus consistent with the hypothesis that CDA1 catalyzes VLRA gene assembly and CDA2 plays a similar role in VLRB gene assembly.

5.2. Characterization of VLRA⁺ and VLRB⁺ cells as T-and B-like lymphocyte populations

The lymphocytes that produce the two types of VLRs have been characterized through the use of antibodies that are specific for the invariant stalk regions of either the VLRA or VLRB proteins. This analysis indicates that lamprey lymphocytes express either VLRA or VLRB receptors, and never both. The VLRA⁺ and VLRB⁺ cells therefore represent two separate lymphocyte populations in blood, kidneys, typhlosole, and the



Assembled VLR gene

FIGURE 4.3 VLR gene assembly by gene conversion-like ("copy choice") mechanism. The germline VLR genes are flanked by hundreds of LRR cassettes. The noncoding intervening sequence between portions of the LRRNT and LRRCT is replaced by LRR fragments that are sequentially copied from the flanking donor LRR sequences. VLR gene assembly is initiated at either the LRRNT or LRRCT end and proceeds in a stepwise manner that is directed by short sequence homology between the donor and acceptor LRR sequences for the completion of a mature VLR gene.

gill region (Guo *et al.*, 2009). The VLRB⁺ lymphocytes are the dominant population, except in the gill region. VLRB⁺ lymphocytes typically outnumber VLRA⁺ cells, by ~8:1 in the blood and kidneys and by a ~2:1 ratio in the typhlosole. Analysis of purified VLRA⁺ and VLRB⁺ lymphocytes indicates that *VLRA* gene assembly is restricted to the VLRA⁺ lymphocytes and *VLRB* assembly is unique to the VLRB⁺ cells.

The VLRA and VLRB lymphocytes in lamprey have proven to be remarkably similar to gnathostome T and B lymphocytes in several ways (Guo et al., 2009). The lamprey VLRB-bearing lymphocytes resemble B cells of jawed vertebrates in that they can bind unprocessed cognate antigens and respond to immunization with bacteria, fungi, or foreign erythrocytes with proliferation, lymphoblastoid transformation, and differentiation into plasmacytes that secrete VLRB antibodies that are specific for either protein or carbohydrate epitopes of antigens (Alder et al., 2008; Herrin et al., 2008). The VLRA⁺ lymphocytes also respond to immunization with lymphoblastoid transformation and proliferation, but they do not secrete their VLRA proteins before or after immunization. Further, unlike the VLRB⁺ lymphocytes, VLRA⁺ lymphocytes do not appear to bind native antigens. However, VLRA⁺ cells vigorously respond to phytohemagglutinin (PHA), a classical T cell mitogen, with lymphoblastoid transformation and proliferation to become the predominant lymphocyte population.

A limited transcriptome analysis for the VLRA and VLRB lymphocyte populations indicates that they have very different gene expression profiles (Guo et al., 2009). The VLRB⁺ lymphocytes preferentially express mRNA for orthologues of several genes that are preferentially expressed by B cells in jawed vertebrates (Fig. 4.4); these include transcripts for the hematopoietic progenitor homing receptor CXCR4; the herpes virus entry mediator/tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily member 14 (TNFRSF14) that binds to LIGHT on T cells; two components of the BCR-mediated signaling cascades, spleen tyrosine kinase (Syk) and the B cell adaptor protein (BCAP); the chemotactic inflammatory cytokine IL-8; the IL-17 receptor; and the TLR orthologues TLR2abc, TLR7, and TLR10, the ligation of which induces B cell activation. Conversely, the VLRA⁺ lymphocytes express genes orthologous to those typically expressed by T cells in the jawed vertebrates; these preferentially expressed genes include ones that encode the GATA2/3, c-Rel, aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) and BCL11b transcriptional factors used for T cell differentiation, the CCR9 chemokine receptor that is involved in thymic homing of thymocyte progenitors, the Notch1 T cell fate-determining molecule, the CD45 tyrosine phosphatase receptor protein that is essential for T cell differentiation, the IL-17 and MIF proinflammatory cytokines and the CXCR2 IL-8 receptor (Fig. 4.4). Activated VLRA⁺ cells upregulate their expression of IL-17 and MIF, whereas activated VLRB⁺ cells upregulate their expression of IL-8. Coupled with the reciprocal expression of *IL-17R* by VLRB⁺ cells and IL-8R by VLRA⁺ lymphocytes, these findings suggest the potential for functional interactions between these two lymphocyte populations.

Hagfish VLRA and VLRB genes appear to be orthologous to lamprey VLRA and VLRB based on sequence homology. In the hagfish, the VLRA



FIGURE 4.4 Model of B- and T-like lymphocytes in lamprey. Antigens (Ag) induce lymphoblastoid transformation of VLRA and VLRB cells, but whether or not receptors of VLRA type see unprocessed antigens is unknown. Antigen-stimulated VLRB cells differentiate into VLRB-secreting plasmacytes. Activated VLRA cells fail to secrete their antigen receptors, but may produce the proinflammatory cytokines, IL-17, and macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF). VLRA and VLRB cells express transcripts that encode orthologues for several genes required for respective T cell and B cell development in jawed vertebrates: GATA binding protein 2/3 (GATA2/3), B cell lymphoma/leukemia 11b (BCL11b), C-C chemokine receptor 9 (CCR9), Notch homolog 1, translocation-associated (Drosophila) (Notch1), protein tyrosine phosphatase receptor C (PTPRC/CD45), C-X-C chemokine receptor 2 (CXCR2, IL-8 receptor), tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily member 14 (TNFRSF14), C-X-C chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4), spleen tyrosine kinase (Syk), B cell adaptor protein (BCAP), IL-8, IL-17 receptor (IL-17R), and TLR orthologues TLR2abc, TLR7, and TLR10. The reciprocal expression of cytokines (IL-17 in VLRA and IL-8 in VLRB cells) and their cytokine receptors (IL-17R in VLRB and IL-8R in VLRA cells) suggest functional interaction between the two types of lymphocytes.

and *VLRB* loci are very distant neighbors on the same chromosome, which could facilitate their function as separate units (Kasamatsu *et al.*, 2007). In keeping with the lamprey data, the analysis of hagfish *VLR* gene assembly at the single-cell level indicates that monoallelic *VLR* assembly is the general rule, although exceptions occur in which a second allele is nonproductively assembled (Kishishita *et al.*, 2010). In each hagfish lymphocyte, only one type of *VLR*, either *VLRA* or *VLRB*, is assembled and transcribed, suggesting that VLRA and VLRB receptors are expressed by separate lymphocyte populations. This conclusion is confirmed at the protein level by immunofluorescence analysis of hagfish lymphocytes with antibodies specific for the invariant stalk regions of VLRA and VLRB proteins (P. Guo *et al.*, unpublished data). Moreover, soluble

VLRA is not detected in hagfish plasma, whereas the VLRB proteins are secreted into the circulation (P. Guo *et al.*, unpublished data). These findings indicate that distinctive T- and B-like lineages are a common feature of the AIS in lampreys and hagfish, in keeping with their monophyletic relationship.

5.3. A third lamprey VLR

Another VLR, designated VLRC, has been identified recently through analysis of the sea lamprey EST database (Kasamatsu et al., 2010). A full-length VLRC cDNA clone for the Japanese lamprey, Lethenteron japonicum, encodes a protein composed of a 24-amino acid (aa) SP, 36-aa LRR N-terminal capping motif (LRRNT), 25-aa LRR1, 24-aa LRRV, 24-aa LRRVe, 16-aa connecting peptide (CP), 49-aa LRR C-terminal capping motif (LRRCT), and 74-residue 3' terminus (Fig. 4.2). The SP and 3' terminus regions are very different from those of the previously known VLRA and VLRB, but like the other two VLR isotypes, the germline VLRC gene contains sequences coding for the 5'-UTR, SP, LRRNT, 5'-part of LRR1, 3'-part of CP, the entire LRRCT 3' terminus, stalk region and 3'-UTR. A notable difference of the germline VLRC gene from the VLRA and VLRB genes is that it only lacks the LRR cassette coding sequences. VLRC diversity, like VLRA and VLRB diversity, is generated during its assembly by insertion of diverse LRR sequences. However, limited LRRCT diversity is possible because the entire LRRCT fragment is encoded in the germline VLR gene and only two potential LRRCT donor sequences, which are almost identical, are located downstream of the VLRC gene. The VLRC structure is predicted to be similar to that of lamprey VLRA and VLRB, except that VLRC lacks the thumb-like loop protrusion that is encoded by the variable LRRCT inserts of VLRA and VLRB which are important for antigen recognition (Fig. 4.2). VLRC is expressed exclusively by lymphocytes in the VLRA/VLRB double-negative population, thereby suggesting that the VLRC⁺ cells represent a third lymphocyte lineage. A phylogenetic analysis suggests that lamprey VLRC is more closely related to hagfish and lamprey VLRA than to VLRB (Kasamatsu et al., 2010). The discovery of VLRC thus raises interesting questions about the function of VLRC⁺ lymphocytes, their antigen-binding potential, and their potential role in pathogen responses.

5.4. VLRB antibody characteristics

The VLRB antibodies which are secreted by lamprey plasmacytes are highly variable in size, primarily because of variation in the numbers of constituent LRR units. Under nonreducing conditions they are of relatively high molecular weight (>225 kDa), but under reducing conditions they are found to be composed of single units varying from 22 to 30 kDa in apparent molecular weight (Alder et al., 2008). This VLRB size heterogeneity is an impediment to structural study, but the production of recombinant monoclonal VLRB antibodies alleviates this technical bottleneck. A mammalian expression system has been developed to generate recombinant Ag-specific VLRB antibodies using cDNA libraries prepared from lymphocytes of immunized lampreys (Herrin et al., 2008). VLRB clones are transfected into HEK-293T cells and the specificity of the secreted multimeric VLRB proteins can be determined by standard antibody screening techniques, such as ELISA, immunofluorescence-based flow cytometry, and agglutination assays. Recombinant VLRB antibodies with exquisite specificity for the human blood group O antigen H-trisaccharide and the BclA major coat protein of Bacillus anthracis spores have thus been characterized (Han et al., 2008; Herrin et al., 2008). A high-throughput yeast surface-display system has also been used to isolate recombinant VLRB antibodies for structural and functional analysis (Tasumi et al., 2009). The latter technique facilitates the selection of VLR mutants with high antigen-binding affinity.

EM imaging of recombinant VLRB antibodies indicates a paired chain structure that resembles IgM antibodies without light chains (Herrin et al., 2008). The VLRB antibodies use disulfide bonds at the carboxy terminus of the stalk region to form tetramers or pentamers with 8-10 antigenbinding sites. Analysis of crystal structures of the LRR portions of lamprey and hagfish VLRs reveals the horseshoe or crescent shape that is characteristic of LRR family proteins (Han et al., 2008; Kim et al., 2007). Variable VLR residues on the face of the β -sheets lining the concave surface determine the antigen-binding potential (Han et al., 2008; Herrin et al., 2008). Crystal structural analysis of VLRB antibodies complexed with the H-trisaccharide human blood group O⁺ antigen (Han *et al.*, 2008) and with hen egg lysozyme (HEL; Velikovsky et al., 2009) indicates that a highly variable loop in the LRRCT portion of VLRB antibodies also makes an important contribution to the antigen-binding "pocket." The RBC36 recombinant VLRB antibody was shown to bind the H-trisaccharide to residues on the concave surface of the solenoid LRR structure and with the Trp²⁰⁴ in the LRRCT loop stacked parallel to the galactose ring (Han et al., 2008). The HEL-specific VLRB uses more of its concave surface to bind this protein antigen (Velikovsky et al., 2009), and most notably, the LRRCT loop inserts into the active catalytic site of HEL. This unusual cleft-binding potential is shared by the heavy-chain-only types of camelid V_H and shark IgNAR antibodies (Chan et al., 2008; Dumoulin et al., 2002; Stanfield et al., 2004; Tasumi et al., 2009), whereas conventional antibodies with Ig heavy and light chains typically bind to planar surface epitopes of protein antigens.

VLRB antibodies have been shown to have other exceptional characteristics. They can discriminate between closely related protein antigens, for example, between the BclA-CTD coat proteins of *B. anthracis* and *Bacillus cereus* T strains that differ in sequence at 14 of 134 amino acids, only 9 of which are solvent exposed (Herrin *et al.*, 2008). VLRB antibodies also display remarkable avidity to antigens with repetitive epitopes because of their multivalency. VLR4, an anti-BclA VLRB antibody, agglutinates *B. anthracis* spores at a thousandfold lower concentration than a corresponding high-affinity mouse IgG antibody against the same antigen (Herrin *et al.*, 2008). Further, VLRB antibodies are resistant to a wide range of pH and temperatures. VLRB antibodies retain their capacity to bind antigens after elution from antigen columns at pH > 11 or after incubation at 70 °C. These characteristics suggest that VLRB antibodies may serve as useful single-chain alternatives to conventional antibodies (Herrin and Cooper, 2010).

5.5. A lamprey thymus equivalent

All of the jawed vertebrates examined so far have been found to have a well-defined thymus early in development, but whether or not lampreys have a thymus has long been debated. Collections of lymphoid cells have been observed in the gill region, but none of the characteristic capsular, stromal, or lymphoepithelial features of the thymus in jawed vertebrates were found in lampreys (Amemiya et al., 2007; Ardavin and Zapata, 1988; Du Pasquier, 2005; Finstad and Good, 1964; Litman et al., 2010). The surprising observation that the lamprey VLRA cells resemble the T cells in jawed vertebrates coupled with their exclusive expression of CDA1 suggested the feasibility of a more molecular-based search for a thymus equivalent in lampreys (Guo et al., 2009). The relatively high concentration of VLRA cells in the gill region favored the pharyngeal region as a likely site for their generation. The limited gene profile analysis indicated that VLRA lymphocytes express several transcription factors, chemokine receptors and Notch 1 that are used in jawed vertebrates for homing of lymphocyte progenitors to the thymus and for their subsequent T cell lineage commitment. Moreover, recent studies had identified a lamprey FOXN1 orthologue (also known as Foxn4L), and FOXN1 encodes a transcription factor whose epithelial cell expression is essential for the thymopoiesis in gnathostomes (Bajoghli et al., 2009). A lamprey orthologue of *DLL-B*, a *delta-like* gene which is important for the differentiation of lymphocyte progenitor cells into the T cell lineage, was also identified. In situ hybridization was therefore used to search for tissue sites of lamprey larvae in which stromal cell expression of FOXN1 and DLL-B and lymphocyte expression of VLRA and CDA1 might coincide. This analysis revealed that expression of all four of the above genes, which might mark a thymus equivalent, occurs only in the gill filament tips and the neighboring secondary lamellae throughout the gill basket (Bajoghli *et al.*, 2011). *CDA1* expression was restricted exclusively to this discrete gill region, and was unaffected by immunization or stimulation with the T cell mitogen, PHA. Light microscopy and ultrastructural analyses demonstrated that the gill filament tips contain lymphocytes in close proximity with epithelial cells. Moreover, nonfunctional *VLRA* gene assembly was frequently demonstrable in lymphoid cells within the gill filament tips and not in cells located elsewhere. These findings suggest that the gill filament tips and the neighboring secondary lamellae in the lamprey pharyngeal gill region serve as thymus equivalent sites in which VLRA assembly occurs.

Conversely, VLRB lymphocytes, like the B lymphocytes in jawed vertebrates, appear to be generated in the hematopoietic tissues of lamprey larvae, in that most of the lymphoid cells that express the CDA2 enzyme, with or without VLRB proteins, are found in the hematopoietic typhlosole and kidney tissues. These observations indicate that both jawless and jawed T- and B-like lineages undergo spatially segregated development in distinctive tissue microenvironments. The identification of a thymus equivalent in lampreys moreover provides a starting point to begin to address some of the more challenging questions concerning VLRA repertoire development in this jawless vertebrate representative.

6. CONCLUSIONS

Burnet (1968) has suggested that cells of the mammalian immune system could have evolved from the hemocytes in the invertebrates, with the view that such wandering phagocytic cells are ancestral lymphocytes. Phagocytic cells are well known to play a critical role in innate immune defense of the evolutionarily ancient starfish (Metchnikoff, 1891). In teleost fish and frogs, B lymphocytes have also been shown to have phagocytic activity (Li et al., 2006) in keeping with the idea that B cells are the evolutionary derivatives of phagocytes. It is interesting to note also that VLRB cells of jawless vertebrates express many of the TLRs that phagocytes and B cells of jawed vertebrates may express. Cells with cytotoxic capability could also have diverged from primitive phagocytic cells in that a protease for cellular cytotoxicity (Bilej et al., 1998) and allograft rejections have been reported in earthworms (Cooper et al., 1999) and the coelomocytes in sea urchin (phagocytic amebocytes) show cytotoxic activity (Lin et al., 2001). Cytotoxic NK and T cells may have been derived from a common ancestor, given that they share many properties including cytotoxic granule production (Litman et al., 2010; Sun and Lanier, 2009).

The demonstration of cells that resemble lymphocytes in amphioxus (Huang *et al.*, 2007), which is considered to be the representative head of the chordate lineage (Putnam *et al.*, 2008), and the presence of T- and B-like lymphocyte lineages in both jawless and jawed vertebrates may imply that bifurcation of the lymphocyte lineage preceded the emergence of the diverse anticipatory receptors that characterize the alternative lymphocyte-based AIS. This view would be consistent with observations suggesting that B and T cells differentiate from myeloid B progenitors and myeloid T progenitors, respectively (Bell and Bhandoola, 2008; Wada *et al.*, 2008).

A schematic view of the evolution of T- and B-like cells with distinctive anticipatory receptor systems is illustrated in Fig. 4.5. Since VLR genes are not found in jawed vertebrates, the LRR-based recombinatorial system of VLRs may have evolved in an ancestor shared only by the extant agnathans. Molecular phylogeny favors a monophyletic origin for lampreys and hagfish (Delsuc et al., 2006; Heimberg et al., 2010; Kuraku et al., 1999; Stock and Whitt, 1992; Takezaki et al., 2003) which share the same type of VLR-based AIS. The VLR recombinatorial system alternatively could have evolved in an ancestor common to the jawed and jawless vertebrates, but the subsequent acquisition of a V(D)J recombinatorial system would have led at least initially to coexistence of the VLR and Ig V(D)J recombinatorial mechanisms for lymphocyte receptor diversification. The random nature of receptor diversification via both mechanisms working in concert inevitably would have resulted in the generation of lymphocytes having receptors with both self- and non-self specificity. Prevention of the predicted autoimmune consequences of such mixed signals for lymphocyte activation therefore theoretically would have necessitated loss of one of the two recombinatorial immune systems. So far, however, there is no evidence for a residual set of VLR genes in jawed vertebrates, nor is there evidence for elements of the Ig-based AIS in jawless vertebrates. The VLR- and Ig-based AIS therefore most likely evolved as convergent solutions for the generation of highly diverse anticipatory receptors for specific immunity.

This phylogenetic excursion of immunity indicates that all of the surviving vertebrates, both jawless and jawed, have a lymphocyte-based AIS. This fact alone suggests a strong survival advantage for an AIS. The convergent evolution of two very different types of clonally diverse anticipatory receptors to achieve adaptive immunity in jawless and jawed vertebrates further attests for the survival value of an AIS, although we are unlikely ever to know whether or not other vertebrates fell victim to pathogen-mediated extinction because they failed to acquire a recombinatorial immune system. Our analysis further indicates that the strategy of functionally interactive T and B lymphocyte arms is a fundamental feature of an AIS. The reason for this may be the inherent



FIGURE 4.5 Hypothetical scheme depicting the evolution of separate T- and B-like lymphocyte lineages and their distinctive types of antigen receptors in vertebrates. Separate lymphocyte populations in the extant agnathans, hagfish, and lamprey, somatically generate diverse leucine-rich-repeat (LRR)-based receptors, VLRA and VLRB, for use in antigen recognition. The ancestral gene for the agnathan *VLRs* is thought to be an orthologue of the mammalian gene for the platelet receptor glycoprotein 1B alpha (*CD42B*). *VLR* gene assembly is postulated to be catalyzed by the AID–APOBEC family cytidine deaminases, CDA1 and CDA2. *VLR* genes have been found only in jawless vertebrates, whereas *RAG1*, *RAG2*, *Ig*, *TCR*, and the *MHC I* and *II* genes are found only in jawed vertebrates. The first round of genome-wide duplication (R1) is thought to have occurred before the split for the jawless and jawed vertebrate. MYA, million years ago. This figure was modified from the figure of Cooper and Herrin (2010).

threat of autoimmunity that is inevitable with the emergence of an AIS featuring a randomly generated receptor repertoire being expressed by lymphocytes with proinflammatory potential. The two functionally interactive arms of an AIS could be essential to achieve balance and self-regulation. In keeping with this idea, one would anticipate that the repertoire of VLRA and VLRB lymphocytes is selected, beginning within the thymus equivalent for the VLRA cells. Clearly much remains to be learned about the biology of the agnathan T- and B-like cells. At this point, we can only conclude that the amazing complexity of our integrated innate and adaptive immune systems is the result of powerful and enduring selection, most probably to improve the possibility of pathogen defense.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the National Institutes of Health and the Georgia Research Alliance.

REFERENCES

- Agrawal, A., Eastman, Q. M., and Schatz, D. G. (1998). Transposition mediated by RAG1 and RAG2 and its implications for the evolution of the immune system. *Nature* 394, 744–751.
- Alder, M. N., Rogozin, I. B., Iyer, L. M., Glazko, G. V., Cooper, M. D., and Pancer, Z. (2005). Diversity and function of adaptive immune receptors in a jawless vertebrate. *Science* **310**, 1970–1973.
- Alder, M. N., Herrin, B. R., Sadlonova, A., Stockard, C. R., Grizzle, W. E., Gartland, L. A., Gartland, G. L., Boydston, J. A., Turnbough, C. L., Jr., and Cooper, M. D. (2008). Antibody responses of variable lymphocyte receptors in the lamprey. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 319–327.
- Amemiya, C. T., Saha, N. R., and Zapata, A. (2007). Evolution and development of immunological structures in the lamprey. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 19, 535–541.
- Ardavin, C. F., and Zapata, A. (1988). The pharyngeal lymphoid tissue of lampreys. A morpho-functional equivalent of the vertebrate thymus? *Thymus* 11, 59–65.
- Azumi, K., De Santis, R., De Tomaso, A., Rigoutsos, I., Yoshizaki, F., Pinto, M. R., Marino, R., Shida, K., Ikeda, M., Ikeda, M., Arai, M., Inoue, Y., *et al.* (2003). Genomic analysis of immunity in a Urochordate and the emergence of the vertebrate immune system: "Waiting for Godot". *Immunogenetics* 55, 570–581.
- Bajoghli, B., Aghaallaei, N., Hess, I., Rode, I., Netuschil, N., Tay, B. H., Venkatesh, B., Yu, J. K., Kaltenbach, S. L., Holland, N. D., Diekhoff, D., Happe, C., *et al.* (2009). Evolution of genetic networks underlying the emergence of thymopoiesis in vertebrates. *Cell* 138, 186–197.
- Bajoghli, B., Guo, P., Aghaallaei, N., Hirano, M., Strohmeier, C., McCurley, N., Bockman, D. E., Schorpp, M., Cooper, M. D., and Boehm, T. (2011). A thymus candidate in lampreys. *Nature* **470**, 90–94.
- Barreto, V. M., Pan-Hammarstrom, Q., Zhao, Y., Hammarstrom, L., Misulovin, Z., and Nussenzweig, M. C. (2005). AID from bony fish catalyzes class switch recombination. J. Exp. Med. 202, 733–738.
- Bartl, S., and Weissman, I. L. (1994). Isolation and characterization of major histocompatibility complex class IIB genes from the nurse shark. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 91, 262–266.
- Bell, J. J., and Bhandoola, A. (2008). The earliest thymic progenitors for T cells possess myeloid lineage potential. *Nature* 452, 764–767.
- Beutler, B. (2004). Innate immunity: An overview. Mol. Immunol. 40, 845-859.
- Bilej, M., Rossmann, P., Sinkora, M., Hanusova, R., Beschin, A., Raes, G., and De Baetselier, P. (1998). Cellular expression of the cytolytic factor in earthworms Eisenia foetida. *Immunol. Lett.* 60, 23–29.
- Bjorkman, P. J., Saper, M. A., Samraoui, B., Bennett, W. S., Strominger, J. L., and Wiley, D. C. (1987). The foreign antigen binding site and T cell recognition regions of class I histocompatibility antigens. *Nature* **329**, 512–518.
- Buchanan, S. G., and Gay, N. J. (1996). Structural and functional diversity in the leucine-rich repeat family of proteins. *Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol.* 65, 1–44.
- Burnet, F. M. (1968). Evolution of the immune process in vertebrates. Nature 218, 426-430.
- Cannon, J. P., Haire, R. N., and Litman, G. W. (2002). Identification of diversified genes that contain immunoglobulin-like variable regions in a protochordate. *Nat. Immunol.* 3, 1200–1207.

- Cannon, J. P., Haire, R. N., Pancer, Z., Mueller, M. G., Skapura, D., Cooper, M. D., and Litman, G. W. (2005). Variable domains and a VpreB-like molecule are present in a jawless vertebrate. *Immunogenetics* 56, 924–929.
- Chan, P. H., Pardon, E., Menzer, L., De Genst, E., Kumita, J. R., Christodoulou, J., Saerens, D., Brans, A., Bouillenne, F., Archer, D. B., Robinson, C. V., Muyldermans, S., *et al.* (2008). Engineering a camelid antibody fragment that binds to the active site of human lysozyme and inhibits its conversion into amyloid fibrils. *Biochemistry* 47, 11041–11054.
- Chaudhuri, J., and Alt, F. W. (2004). Class-switch recombination: Interplay of transcription, DNA deamination and DNA repair. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 4, 541–552.
- Chaudhuri, J., Basu, U., Zarrin, A., Yan, C., Franco, S., Perlot, T., Vuong, B., Wang, J., Phan, R. T., Datta, A., Manis, J., and Alt, F. W. (2007). Evolution of the immunoglobulin heavy chain class switch recombination mechanism. *Adv. Immunol.* 94, 157–214.
- Chien, Y. H., and Jores, R. (1995). Gamma delta T cells. T cells with B-cell-like recognition properties. *Curr. Biol.* 5, 1116–1118.
- Conrath, K. E., Wernery, U., Muyldermans, S., and Nguyen, V. K. (2003). Emergence and evolution of functional heavy-chain antibodies in Camelidae. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* 27, 87–103.
- Conticello, S. G., Thomas, C. J., Petersen-Mahrt, S. K., and Neuberger, M. S. (2005). Evolution of the AID/APOBEC family of polynucleotide (deoxy)cytidine deaminases. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 22, 367–377.
- Cooper, M. D., and Alder, M. N. (2006). The evolution of adaptive immune systems. Cell 124, 815–822.
- Cooper, M. D., and Herrin, B. R. (2010). How did our complex immune system evolve? *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **10**, 2–3.
- Cooper, M. D., Peterson, R. D., and Good, R. A. (1965). Delineation of the thymic and bursal lymphoid systems in the chicken. *Nature* **205**, 143–146.
- Cooper, M. D., Chen, C. L., Bucy, R. P., and Thompson, C. B. (1991). Avian T cell ontogeny. Adv. Immunol. 50, 87–117.
- Cooper, E. L., Cossarizza, A., Kauschke, E., and Franceschi, C. (1999). Cell adhesion and the immune system: A case study using earthworms. *Microbiol. Res.* 44, 237–253.
- Criscitiello, M. F., and Flajnik, M. F. (2007). Four primordial immunoglobulin light chain isotypes, including lambda and kappa, identified in the most primitive living jawed vertebrates. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 37, 2683–2694.
- Criscitiello, M. F., Saltis, M., and Flajnik, M. F. (2006). An evolutionarily mobile antigen receptor variable region gene: Doubly rearranging NAR-TcR genes in sharks. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 103, 5036–5041.
- Danilova, N., Bussmann, J., Jekosch, K., and Steiner, L. A. (2005). The immunoglobulin heavy-chain locus in zebrafish: Identification and expression of a previously unknown isotype, immunoglobulin Z. Nat. Immunol. 6, 295–302.
- Das, S., Nikolaidis, N., Klein, J., and Nei, M. (2008). Evolutionary redefinition of immunoglobulin light chain isotypes in tetrapods using molecular markers. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 105, 16647–16652.
- Das, S., Mohamedy, U., Hirano, M., Nei, M., and Nikolaidis, N. (2010). Analysis of the immunoglobulin light chain genes in zebra finch: Evolutionary implications. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 27, 113–120.
- Delsuc, F., Brinkmann, H., Chourrout, D., and Philippe, H. (2006). Tunicates and not cephalochordates are the closest living relatives of vertebrates. *Nature* 439, 965–968.
- Deza, F. G., Espinel, C. S., and Beneitez, J. V. (2007). A novel IgA-like immunoglobulin in the reptile Eublepharis macularius. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* 31, 596–605.
- Du Pasquier, L. (2005). Meeting the demand for innate and adaptive immunities during evolution. *Scand. J. Immunol.* **62**(Suppl. 1), 39–48.

- Dudley, D. D., Chaudhuri, J., Bassing, C. H., and Alt, F. W. (2005). Mechanism and control of V(D)J recombination versus class switch recombination: Similarities and differences. *Adv. Immunol.* 86, 43–112.
- Dumoulin, M., Conrath, K., Van Meirhaeghe, A., Meersman, F., Heremans, K., Frenken, L. G., Muyldermans, S., Wyns, L., and Matagne, A. (2002). Single-domain antibody fragments with high conformational stability. *Protein Sci.* 11, 500–515.
- Finstad, J., and Good, R. A. (1964). The evolution of the immune response. 3. Immunologic responses in the lamprey. J. Exp. Med. 120, 1151–1168.
- Flajnik, M. F. (2002). Comparative analyses of immunoglobulin genes: Surprises and portents. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2, 688–698.
- Flajnik, M. F., and Kasahara, M. (2001). Comparative genomics of the MHC: Glimpses into the evolution of the adaptive immune system. *Immunity* 15, 351–362.
- Flajnik, M. F., and Kasahara, M. (2010). Origin and evolution of the adaptive immune system: Genetic events and selective pressures. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* **11**, 47–59.
- Flanagan, J. G., Lefranc, M. P., and Rabbitts, T. H. (1984). Mechanisms of divergence and convergence of the human immunoglobulin alpha 1 and alpha 2 constant region gene sequences. *Cell* 36, 681–688.
- Fujii, T., and Hayakawa, I. (1983). A histological and electron-microscopic study of the cell types involved in rejection of skin allografts in ammocoetes. *Cell Tissue Res.* 231, 301–312.
- Fujii, T., Nakagawa, H., and Murakawa, S. (1979a). Immunity in lamprey. I. Production of haemolytic and haemagglutinating antibody to sheep red blood cells in Japanese lampreys. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* 3, 441–451.
- Fujii, T., Nakagawa, H., and Murakawa, S. (1979b). Immunity in lamprey. II. Antigenbinding responses to sheep erythrocytes and hapten in the ammocoete. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* 3, 609–620.
- Goodnow, C. C., Sprent, J., de St, Fazekas, Groth, B., and Vinuesa, C. G. (2005). Cellular and genetic mechanisms of self tolerance and autoimmunity. *Nature* 435, 590–597.
- Gowans, J. L., and Knight, E. J. (1964). The route of re-circulation of lymphocytes in the rat. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* **159**, 257–282.
- Greaves, M. F., Roitt, I. M., and Rose, M. E. (1968). Effect of bursectomy and thymectomy on the responses of chicken peripheral blood lymphocytes to phytohaemagglutinin. *Nature* 220, 293–295.
- Greenberg, A. S., Avila, D., Hughes, M., Hughes, A., McKinney, E. C., and Flajnik, M. F. (1995). A new antigen receptor gene family that undergoes rearrangement and extensive somatic diversification in sharks. *Nature* 374, 168–173.
- Guo, J., Hawwari, A., Li, H., Sun, Z., Mahanta, S. K., Littman, D. R., Krangel, M. S., and He, Y. W. (2002). Regulation of the TCRalpha repertoire by the survival window of CD4 (+)CD8(+) thymocytes. *Nat. Immunol.* **3**, 469–476.
- Guo, P., Hirano, M., Herrin, B. R., Li, J., Yu, C., Sadlonova, A., and Cooper, M. D. (2009). Dual nature of the adaptive immune system in lampreys. *Nature* **459**, 796–801.
- Han, B. W., Herrin, B. R., Cooper, M. D., and Wilson, I. A. (2008). Antigen recognition by variable lymphocyte receptors. *Science* **321**, 1834–1837.
- Hansen, J. D., Landis, E. D., and Phillips, R. B. (2005). Discovery of a unique Ig heavy-chain isotype (IgT) in rainbow trout: Implications for a distinctive B cell developmental pathway in teleost fish. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **102**, 6919–6924.
- Hedrick, S. M., Cohen, D. I., Nielsen, E. A., and Davis, M. M. (1984). Isolation of cDNA clones encoding T cell-specific membrane-associated proteins. *Nature* 308, 149–153.
- Heimberg, A. M., Cowper-Sal Lari, R., Semon, M., Donoghue, P. C., and Peterson, K. J. (2010). microRNAs reveal the interrelationships of hagfish, lampreys, and gnathostomes and the nature of the ancestral vertebrate. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **107**, 19379–19383.
- Herrin, B. R., and Cooper, M. D. (2010). Alternative adaptive immunity in jawless vertebrates. J. Immunol. 185, 1367–1374.

- Herrin, B. R., Alder, M. N., Roux, K. H., Sina, C., Ehrhardt, G. R., Boydston, J. A., Turnbough, C. L., Jr., and Cooper, M. D. (2008). Structure and specificity of lamprey monoclonal antibodies. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **105**, 2040–2045.
- Hildemann, W. H., and Thoenes, G. H. (1969). Immunological responses of Pacific hagfish. I. Skin transplantation immunity. *Transplantation* 7, 506–521.
- Hiom, K., and Gellert, M. (1997). A stable RAG1-RAG2-DNA complex that is active in V(D)J cleavage. Cell 88, 65–72.
- Hoffmann, J. A., Kafatos, F. C., Janeway, C. A., and Ezekowitz, R. A. (1999). Phylogenetic perspectives in innate immunity. *Science* 284, 1313–1318.
- Honjo, T., Kinoshita, K., and Muramatsu, M. (2002). Molecular mechanism of class switch recombination: Linkage with somatic hypermutation. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 20, 165–196.
- Huang, G., Xie, X., Han, Y., Fan, L., Chen, J., Mou, C., Guo, L., Liu, H., Zhang, Q., Chen, S., Dong, M., Liu, J., *et al.* (2007). The identification of lymphocyte-like cells and lymphoidrelated genes in amphioxus indicates the twilight for the emergence of adaptive immune system. *PLoS ONE* 2, e206.
- Jameson, S. C., Hogquist, K. A., and Bevan, M. J. (1995). Positive selection of thymocytes. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 13, 93–126.
- Janeway, C. A., Jr. (1989). Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 54, 1–13.
- Kasahara, M., Vazquez, M., Sato, K., McKinney, E. C., and Flajnik, M. F. (1992). Evolution of the major histocompatibility complex: Isolation of class II A cDNA clones from the cartilaginous fish. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 89, 6688–6692.
- Kasahara, M., McKinney, E. C., Flajnik, M. F., and Ishibashi, T. (1993). The evolutionary origin of the major histocompatibility complex: Polymorphism of class II alpha chain genes in the cartilaginous fish. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 23, 2160–2165.
- Kasamatsu, J., Suzuki, T., Ishijima, J., Matsuda, Y., and Kasahara, M. (2007). Two variable lymphocyte receptor genes of the inshore hagfish are located far apart on the same chromosome. *Immunogenetics* 59, 329–331.
- Kasamatsu, J., Sutoh, Y., Fugo, K., Otsuka, N., Iwabuchi, K., and Kasahara, M. (2010). Identification of a third variable lymphocyte receptor in the lamprey. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 107, 14304–14308.
- Kim, H. M., Oh, S. C., Lim, K. J., Kasamatsu, J., Heo, J. Y., Park, B. S., Lee, H., Yoo, O. J., Kasahara, M., and Lee, J. O. (2007). Structural diversity of the hagfish variable lymphocyte receptors. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 6726–6732.
- Kishishita, N., Matsuno, T., Takahashi, Y., Takaba, H., Nishizumi, H., and Nagawa, F. (2010). Regulation of antigen-receptor gene assembly in hagfish. *EMBO Rep.* **11**, 126–132.
- Klein, J., and Horejsi, V. (1997). Immunology. Blackwell Science, Oxford.
- Knight, K. L., and Barrington, R. A. (1998). Somatic diversification of IgH genes in rabbit. *Immunol. Rev.* 162, 37–47.
- Kokubu, F., Litman, R., Shamblott, M. J., Hinds, K., and Litman, G. W. (1988). Diverse organization of immunoglobulin VH gene loci in a primitive vertebrate. *EMBO J.* 7, 3413–3422.
- Korngold, L., and Lipari, R. (1956). Multiple-myeloma proteins. III. The antigenic relationship of Bence Jones proteins to normal gammaglobulin and multiple-myeloma serum proteins. *Cancer* **9**, 262–272.
- Kuraku, S., Hoshiyama, D., Katoh, K., Suga, H., and Miyata, T. (1999). Monophyly of lampreys and hagfishes supported by nuclear DNA-coded genes. J. Mol. Evol. 49, 729–735.
- Langman, R. E., and Cohn, M. (1993). A theory of the ontogeny of the chicken humoral immune system: The consequences of diversification by gene hyperconversion and its extension to rabbit. *Res. Immunol.* **144**, 422–446.

- Lee, S. S., Fitch, D., Flajnik, M. F., and Hsu, E. (2000). Rearrangement of immunoglobulin genes in shark germ cells. J. Exp. Med. 191, 1637–1648.
- Lewis, S. M., and Wu, G. E. (2000). The old and the restless. J. Exp. Med. 191, 1631-1636.
- Li, J., Barreda, D. R., Zhang, Y. A., Boshra, H., Gelman, A. E., Lapatra, S., Tort, L., and Sunyer, J. O. (2006). B lymphocytes from early vertebrates have potent phagocytic and microbicidal abilities. *Nat. Immunol.* 7, 1116–1124.
- Lin, L. C., and Putnam, F. W. (1981). Primary structure of the Fc region of human immunoglobulin D: Implications for evolutionary origin and biological function. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 78, 504–508.
- Lin, W., Zhang, H., and Beck, G. (2001). Phylogeny of natural cytotoxicity: Cytotoxic activity of coelomocytes of the purple sea urchin, Arbacia punctulata. J. Exp. Zool. 290, 741–750.
- Linthicum, D. S., and Hildemann, W. H. (1970). Immunologic responses of Pacific hagfish. 3. Serum antibodies to cellular antigens. *J. Immunol.* **105**, 912–918.
- Litman, G. W., Finstad, F. J., Howell, J., Pollara, B. W., and God, R. A. (1970). The evolution of the immune response. 3. Structural studies of the lamprey immuoglobulin. *J. Immunol.* 105, 1278–1285.
- Litman, G. W., Amemiya, C. T., Haire, R. N., and Shamblott, M. J. (1990). Antibody and immunoglobulin diversity. *Bioscience* 40, 751–757.
- Litman, G. W., Amemiya, C. T., Harding, F. A., Haire, R. N., Hinds, K. R., Litman, R. T., Ohta, Y., Shamblott, M. J., and Varner, J. A. (1991). Evolutionary development of immunoglobulin gene diversity. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 292, 11–17.
- Litman, G. W., Rast, J. P., and Fugmann, S. D. (2010). The origins of vertebrate adaptive immunity. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **10**, 543–553.
- Luer, C. A., Walsh, C. J., Wyffels, J. T., and Scott, T. R. (1995). The elasmobranch thymus: Anatomical, historical, and preliminary functional characterization. *J. Exp. Zool.* **273**, 342–354.
- Lundqvist, M. L., Middleton, D. L., Hazard, S., and Warr, G. W. (2001). The immunoglobulin heavy chain locus of the duck. Genomic organization and expression of D, J, and C region genes. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 46729–46736.
- Lundqvist, M. L., McElveen, B. R., Middleton, D. L., Chapman, R., and Warr, G. W. (2006). Evolution of antibody class switching: Identification and transcriptional control of an Inu exon in the duck (Anas platyrhynchos). *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* **30**, 575–587.
- Marchalonis, J. J., and Edelman, G. M. (1968). Phylogenetic origins of antibody structure. 3. Antibodies in the primary immune response of the sea lamprey, Petromyzon marinus. *J. Exp. Med.* **127**, 891–914.
- Mayer, W. E., Uinuk-Ool, T., Tichy, H., Gartland, L. A., Klein, J., and Cooper, M. D. (2002). Isolation and characterization of lymphocyte-like cells from a lamprey. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 99, 14350–14355.
- McCormack, W. T., Tjoelker, L. W., and Thompson, C. B. (1991). Avian B-cell development: Generation of an immunoglobulin repertoire by gene conversion. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 9, 219–241.
- Medzhitov, R. (2007). Recognition of microorganisms and activation of the immune response. *Nature* **449**, 819–826.
- Metchnikoff, E. (1891). Lectures on the Comparative Pathology of Inflammation Delivered at Pasteur Institute in 1891. Dover, New York.
- Monosi, B., Wisser, R. J., Pennill, L., and Hulbert, S. H. (2004). Full-genome analysis of resistance gene homologues in rice. *Theor. Appl. Genet.* 109, 1434–1447.
- Moore, M. A., and Owen, J. J. (1965). Chromosome marker studies on the development of the haemopoietic system in the chick embryo. *Nature* **208**, 956, passim.
- Muramatsu, M., Nagaoka, H., Shinkura, R., Begum, N. A., and Honjo, T. (2007). Discovery of activation-induced cytidine deaminase, the engraver of antibody memory. *Adv. Immunol.* 94, 1–36.

- Mussmann, R., Du Pasquier, L., and Hsu, E. (1996a). Is Xenopus IgX an analog of IgA? *Eur. J. Immunol.* **26**, 2823–2830.
- Mussmann, R., Wilson, M., Marcuz, A., Courtet, M., and Du Pasquier, L. (1996b). Membrane exon sequences of the three Xenopus Ig classes explain the evolutionary origin of mammalian isotypes. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 26, 409–414.
- Nagata, T., Suzuki, T., Ohta, Y., Flajnik, M. F., and Kasahara, M. (2002). The leukocyte common antigen (CD45) of the Pacific hagfish, Eptatretus stoutii: Implications for the primordial function of CD45. *Immunogenetics* 54, 286–291.
- Nagawa, F., Kishishita, N., Shimizu, K., Hirose, S., Miyoshi, M., Nezu, J., Nishimura, T., Nishizumi, H., Takahashi, Y., Hashimoto, S., Takeuchi, M., Miyajima, A., et al. (2007). Antigen-receptor genes of the agnathan lamprey are assembled by a process involving copy choice. Nat. Immunol. 8, 206–213.
- Najakshin, A. M., Mechetina, L. V., Alabyev, B. Y., and Taranin, A. V. (1999). Identification of an IL-8 homolog in lamprey (Lampetra fluviatilis): Early evolutionary divergence of chemokines. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 29, 375–382.
- Ohno, S. (1970). Evolution by Gene Duplication. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Ohta, Y., and Flajnik, M. (2006). IgD, like IgM, is a primordial immunoglobulin class perpetuated in most jawed vertebrates. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **103**, 10723–10728.
- Owen, J. J., Moore, M. A., and Harrison, G. A. (1965). Chromosome marker studies in the graft-versus-host reaction in the chick embryo. *Nature* 207, 313–315.
- Pancer, Z., and Cooper, M. D. (2006). The evolution of adaptive immunity. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 24, 497–518.
- Pancer, Z., Amemiya, C. T., Ehrhardt, G. R., Ceitlin, J., Gartland, G. L., and Cooper, M. D. (2004a). Somatic diversification of variable lymphocyte receptors in the agnathan sea lamprey. *Nature* 430, 174–180.
- Pancer, Z., Mayer, W. E., Klein, J., and Cooper, M. D. (2004b). Prototypic T cell receptor and CD4-like coreceptor are expressed by lymphocytes in the agnathan sea lamprey. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **101**, 13273–13278.
- Pancer, Z., Saha, N. R., Kasamatsu, J., Suzuki, T., Amemiya, C. T., Kasahara, M., and Cooper, M. D. (2005). Variable lymphocyte receptors in hagfish. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 102, 9224–9229.
- Parra, Z. E., Baker, M. L., Schwarz, R. S., Deakin, J. E., Lindblad-Toh, K., and Miller, R. D. (2007). A unique T cell receptor discovered in marsupials. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 104, 9776–9781.
- Paul, W. E. (2008). Fundamental immunology. 6th edn. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, PA.
- Pollara, B., Litman, G. W., Finstad, J., Howell, J., and Good, R. A. (1970). The evolution of the immune response. VII. Antibody to human "O" cells and properties of the immunoglobulin in lamprey. J. Immunol. 105, 738–745.
- Putnam, N. H., Butts, T., Ferrier, D. E., Furlong, R. F., Hellsten, U., Kawashima, T., Robinson-Rechavi, M., Shoguchi, E., Terry, A., Yu, J. K., Benito-Gutierrez, E. L., Dubchak, I., et al. (2008). The amphioxus genome and the evolution of the chordate karyotype. *Nature* 453, 1064–1071.
- Rast, J. P., Anderson, M. K., Strong, S. J., Luer, C., Litman, R. T., and Litman, G. W. (1997). alpha, beta, gamma, and delta T cell antigen receptor genes arose early in vertebrate phylogeny. *Immunity* 6, 1–11.
- Rast, J. P., Smith, L. C., Loza-Coll, M., Hibino, T., and Litman, G. W. (2006). Genomic insights into the immune system of the sea urchin. *Science* **314**, 952–956.
- Reynaud, C. A., Anquez, V., Grimal, H., and Weill, J. C. (1987). A hyperconversion mechanism generates the chicken light chain preimmune repertoire. *Cell* 48, 379–388.
- Rogozin, I. B., Iyer, L. M., Liang, L., Glazko, G. V., Liston, V. G., Pavlov, Y. I., Aravind, L., and Pancer, Z. (2007). Evolution and diversification of lamprey antigen receptors: Evidence

for involvement of an AID-APOBEC family cytosine deaminase. Nat. Immunol. 8, 647-656.

- Ros, F., Puels, J., Reichenberger, N., van Schooten, W., Buelow, R., and Platzer, J. (2004). Sequence analysis of 0.5 Mb of the rabbit germline immunoglobulin heavy chain locus. *Gene* **330**, 49–59.
- Rothenberg, E. V., and Pant, R. (2004). Origins of lymphocyte developmental programs: Transcription factor evidence. *Semin. Immunol.* **16**, 227–238.
- Roux, K. H., Greenberg, A. S., Greene, L., Strelets, L., Avila, D., McKinney, E. C., and Flajnik, M. F. (1998). Structural analysis of the nurse shark (new) antigen receptor (NAR): Molecular convergence of NAR and unusual mammalian immunoglobulins. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 95, 11804–11809.
- Rumfelt, L. L., Avila, D., Diaz, M., Bartl, S., McKinney, E. C., and Flajnik, M. F. (2001). A shark antibody heavy chain encoded by a nonsomatically rearranged VDJ is preferentially expressed in early development and is convergent with mammalian IgG. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98, 1775–1780.
- Schatz, D. G. (2004). V(D)J recombination. Immunol. Rev. 200, 5-11.
- Schatz, D. G., and Baltimore, D. (1988). Stable expression of immunoglobulin gene V(D)J recombinase activity by gene transfer into 3T3 fibroblasts. *Cell* 53, 107–115.
- Schatz, D. G., Oettinger, M. A., and Baltimore, D. (1989). The V(D)J recombination activating gene, RAG-1. Cell 59, 1035–1048.
- Schluter, S. F., Bernstein, R. M., Bernstein, H., and Marchalonis, J. J. (1999). "Big Bang" emergence of the combinatorial immune system. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* 23, 107–111.
- Smith, L. C., and Davidson, E. H. (1992). The echinoid immune system and the phylogenetic occurrence of immune mechanisms in deuterostomes. *Immunol. Today* 13, 356–362.
- Stanfield, R. L., Dooley, H., Flajnik, M. F., and Wilson, I. A. (2004). Crystal structure of a shark single-domain antibody V region in complex with lysozyme. *Science* **305**, 1770–1773.
- Stavnezer, J., and Amemiya, C. T. (2004). Evolution of isotype switching. Semin. Immunol. 16, 257–275.
- Steinman, R. M., Inaba, K., Turley, S., Pierre, P., and Mellman, I. (1999). Antigen capture, processing, and presentation by dendritic cells: Recent cell biological studies. *Hum. Immunol.* 60, 562–567.
- Stock, D. W., and Whitt, G. S. (1992). Evidence from 18S ribosomal RNA sequences that lampreys and hagfishes form a natural group. *Science* 257, 787–789.
- Storni, T., and Bachmann, M. F. (2003). On the role of APC-activation for in vitro versus in vivo T cell priming. *Cell. Immunol.* 225, 1–11.
- Sun, J. C., and Lanier, L. L. (2009). Natural killer cells remember: An evolutionary bridge between innate and adaptive immunity? *Eur. J. Immunol.* 39, 2059–2064.
- Suzuki, T., Shin, I. T., Kohara, Y., and Kasahara, M. (2004). Transcriptome analysis of hagfish leukocytes: A framework for understanding the immune system of jawless fishes. *Dev. Comp. Immunol.* 28, 993–1003.
- Suzuki, T., Shin, I. T., Fujiyama, A., Kohara, Y., and Kasahara, M. (2005). Hagfish leukocytes express a paired receptor family with a variable domain resembling those of antigen receptors. J. Immunol. 174, 2885–2891.
- Takezaki, N., Figueroa, F., Zaleska-Rutczynska, Z., and Klein, J. (2003). Molecular phylogeny of early vertebrates: Monophyly of the agnathans as revealed by sequences of 35 genes. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 20, 287–292.
- Tasumi, S., Velikovsky, C. A., Xu, G., Gai, S. A., Wittrup, K. D., Flajnik, M. F., Mariuzza, R. A., and Pancer, Z. (2009). High-affinity lamprey VLRA and VLRB monoclonal antibodies. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 106, 12891–12896.
- Tonegawa, S. (1983). Somatic generation of antibody diversity. Nature 302, 575-581.

- Tucker, P. W., Marcu, K. B., Newell, N., Richards, J., and Blattner, F. R. (1979). Sequence of the cloned gene for the constant region of murine gamma 2b immunoglobulin heavy chain. *Science* 206, 1303–1306.
- Uinuk-Ool, T., Mayer, W. E., Sato, A., Dongak, R., Cooper, M. D., and Klein, J. (2002). Lamprey lymphocyte-like cells express homologs of genes involved in immunologically relevant activities of mammalian lymphocytes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 99, 14356–14361.
- Uinuk-Ool, T. S., Mayer, W. E., Sato, A., Takezaki, N., Benyon, L., Cooper, M. D., and Klein, J. (2003). Identification and characterization of a TAP-family gene in the lamprey. *Immuno-genetics* 55, 38–48.
- Unanue, E. R. (1980). Cooperation between mononuclear phagocytes and lymphocytes in immunity. N. Engl. J. Med. 303, 977–985.
- Velikovsky, C. A., Deng, L., Tasumi, S., Iyer, L. M., Kerzic, M. C., Aravind, L., Pancer, Z., and Mariuzza, R. A. (2009). Structure of a lamprey variable lymphocyte receptor in complex with a protein antigen. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* **16**, 725–730.
- von Boehmer, H. (2004). Selection of the T-cell repertoire: Receptor-controlled checkpoints in T-cell development. *Adv. Immunol.* **84**, 201–238.
- Wada, H., Masuda, K., Satoh, R., Kakugawa, K., Ikawa, T., Katsura, Y., and Kawamoto, H. (2008). Adult T-cell progenitors retain myeloid potential. *Nature* 452, 768–772.
- Warr, G. W., Magor, K. E., and Higgins, D. A. (1995). IgY: Clues to the origins of modern antibodies. *Immunol. Today* 16, 392–398.
- Watson, F. L., Puttmann-Holgado, R., Thomas, F., Lamar, D. L., Hughes, M., Kondo, M., Rebel, V. I., and Schmucker, D. (2005). Extensive diversity of Ig-superfamily proteins in the immune system of insects. *Science* **309**, 1874–1878.
- Yanagi, Y., Yoshikai, Y., Leggett, K., Clark, S. P., Aleksander, I., and Mak, T. W. (1984). A human T cell-specific cDNA clone encodes a protein having extensive homology to immunoglobulin chains. *Nature* **308**, 145–149.
- Yu, C., Ehrhardt, G. R., Alder, M. N., Cooper, M. D., and Xu, A. (2009). Inhibitory signaling potential of a TCR-like molecule in lamprey. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 39, 571–579.
- Zhang, S. M., Adema, C. M., Kepler, T. B., and Loker, E. S. (2004). Diversification of Ig superfamily genes in an invertebrate. *Science* 305, 251–254.
- Zhao, Y., Kacskovics, I., Pan, Q., Liberles, D. A., Geli, J., Davis, S. K., Rabbani, H., and Hammarstrom, L. (2002). Artiodactyl IgD: The missing link. J. Immunol. 169, 4408–4416.
- Zhao, Y., Pan-Hammarstrom, Q., Kacskovics, I., and Hammarstrom, L. (2003). The porcine Ig delta gene: Unique chimeric splicing of the first constant region domain in its heavy chain transcripts. J. Immunol. 171, 1312–1318.
- Zhao, Y., Pan-Hammarstrom, Q., Yu, S., Wertz, N., Zhang, X., Li, N., Butler, J. E., and Hammarstrom, L. (2006). Identification of IgF, a hinge-region-containing Ig class, and IgD in *Xenopus tropicalis*. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **103**, 12087–12092.
- Zinkernagel, R. M., and Doherty, P. C. (1974). Immunological surveillance against altered self components by sensitised T lymphocytes in lymphocytic choriomeningitis. *Nature* 251, 547–548.



T Helper Cell Differentiation: More than Just Cytokines

Beata Zygmunt and Marc Veldhoen

Contents	1.	. Introduction: T Helper Cells			
	2.	T Helper Cell Subset Identities			
	3.	The Role of Cytokines in T Helper Cell Differentiation	162		
		3.1. Setting the cytokine microenvironment	163		
		3.2. T helper cell differentiation	164		
		3.3. Lineage transcription factors	165		
		3.4. The unstable T _H 17 subset	167		
	4.	Strength of Signaling	171		
		4.1. The immunological synapse	171		
		4.2. Strength of signaling	172		
	5.	Environmental Factors	179		
		5.1. Retinoic acid	180		
		5.2. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor	180		
	6.	Conclusion	182		
	Acknowledgments				
	Ret	ferences	182		

Abstract $CD4^+$ T helper (T_H) cells play a critical role in orchestrating a pleiotropy of immune activities against a large variety of pathogens. It is generally thought that this is achieved through the acquisition of highly specialized functions after activation followed by the differentiation into various functional subsets. The differentiation process of naive precursor T_H cells into defined effector subsets is controlled by cells of the innate immune system and their complex array of effector molecules such as secreted

Laboratory of Lymphocyte Signalling and Development, The Babraham Institute, Cambridge, United Kingdom

Advances in Immunology, Volume 109 ISSN 0065-2776, DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-387664-5.00005-4 © 2011 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. cytokines and membrane bound costimulatory molecules. These provide a unique quantitative or qualitative signal initiating T_H development, which is subsequently reinforced via T cell-mediated feedback signals and selective survival and proliferative cues, ultimately resulting in the predominance of a particular T cell subset. In recent years, the number of defined T_H cell subsets has expanded and the once rigid division of labor among them has been blurred with reports of plasticity among the subsets. In this chapter, we summarize and speculate on the current knowledge of the differentiation requirements of T_H cell lineages, with particular focus on the T_H 17 subset.

1. INTRODUCTION: T HELPER CELLS

The immune system, divided in an innate and adaptive branch, consists of many different cell types which vary in their topographical location as well as in function. T and B lymphocytes constitute the major cellular components of the adaptive immune response. These lymphocytes are instrumental in defending the host against pathogens that are continuously evolving strategies to evade the more static detection mechanisms of the innate immune system. Lymphocytes have the unique ability to rearrange a set of germline genes that encode all elements of the receptor which, after several developmental stages, are expressed on their surface. Stringent selection processes ultimately give rise to one or two functional receptors per lymphocyte that are not only able to recognize virtually any antigen but can also discriminate between the body's self and nonself antigens.

Cell-mediated immune responses are largely controlled by T cells. Possibly, the best understood are cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) identified via the surface expression of the cluster of differentiation (CD)8 molecule, which can directly kill pathogen infected cells. CD4-expressing T helper (T_H) cells are the second major class of T lymphocytes. Their name reflects the first observations revealing a role of these cells in facilitating B cell antibody production (Hamaoka *et al.*, 1973). Although CD4 T cells may not necessarily be directly involved in combating pathogens, they are of central importance in orchestrating adaptive immunity. In addition to their role in B cell-mediated antibody production, CD4 T cells were also shown to induce delayed-type hypersensitivity (DTH), a cell-mediated immune response (Cher and Mosmann, 1987).

A central question in T cell immunology is how this group of CD4 T cells can coordinate such diverse immunological processes involving many different cell types. Vital for the ability of CD4 T cells to direct such varied immune processes is their capacity to acquire highly

specialized effector functions following activation, accumulating in distinct functional T_H cell subsets. The great variety of functions fulfilled by T_H cells highlights their central role and importance for immune defense as well as immune tolerance. It therefore stands to reason that tight management of T cell lineage differentiation is of central importance for successful immune surveillance. In this chapter, we describe and speculate on recent insights into some of the mechanisms resulting in of T_H cell lineage commitment, with a focus on the new $T_H 17$ subset.

2. T HELPER CELL SUBSET IDENTITIES

The initial activation of CD4 T cells results in the selective production of chemical mediators, cytokines, which are important in the subsequent activation of other cell types in order to fight an infection. The first classification of effector CD4 T lymphocytes in those orchestrating cell-or humoral-mediated responses (Parish, 1971), which resulted in the first description of T helper type 1 (T_H1) and T_H2 (Mosmann *et al.*, 1986) cells, was based on the selective production of two cytokines, interferon (IFN)- γ and interleukin (IL)-4, respectively. Although recent data suggest that a degree of flexibility in T cell lineage commitment exists and cells can gain or lose some characteristics during their lifespan (Murphy and Stockinger, 2010), T_H subsets are still identified by their cytokine profile.

 T_{H1} cells produce IFN γ , which can activate macrophages and other innate cells and greatly enhance their ability to kill intracellular pathogens (Mosser, 2003). In addition, they support CD8 T cells effector functions and regulate the expression of other mediators in immune and nonimmune cells. Although T_{H2} are mainly identified via the production of IL-4, they are also able to secrete IL-5, IL-6, and IL-13 (Paul and Zhu, 2010). The T_{H2} -mediated response is required for immunity against extracellular pathogens, such as parasites (Anthony *et al.*, 2007). Further, they provide help to B cells, regulating their activation and antibody class-switching.

The dichotomous T_H1-T_H2 paradigm was expanded, but not significantly changed, with the discovery of regulatory T cells (T_{REG} ; Sakaguchi *et al.*, 1995). In contrast to T_H1 and T_H2 cells, which are generated in the periphery and require T cell activation, most T_{REG} mature in the thymus, these are referred to as natural (n) T_{REG} . Interestingly, some T_{REG} differentiation may take place in the periphery, inducible (i) T_{REG} , although this may be limited to specialized sites such as the intestine (Belkaid, 2007). Both varieties are associated with the expression of transforming growth factor (TGF) β , IL-10, and IL-35 (Vignali *et al.*, 2008). In contrast to T_H1 and T_H2 , these cells play an important regulatory role in dampening immune cell activation and function and are able to alter both T_H1 - and T_H2 -mediated immune responses (Belkaid, 2007).

The discovery of a fourth CD4 T cell subset, T_H17 , facilitated a changing mode in T_H biology, initially uprooting the original T_H1-T_H2 paradigm (Harrington *et al.*, 2005; Park *et al.*, 2005; Veldhoen and Stockinger, 2006; Veldhoen *et al.*, 2006a). T_H17 are characterized by their expression of IL-17A, IL-17F, and IL-22. They can be detected at sites of inflammation early on in the immune response, orchestrating innate immune responses such as additional neutrophil recruitment and activation (Fossiez *et al.*, 1996; Khader *et al.*, 2007; Liang *et al.*, 2007; Lin *et al.*, 2009; Ye *et al.*, 2001). Interestingly, T_H17 cells are enriched at epithelial barrier sites such as the skin, lungs, and the intestine (Denning *et al.*, 2007; Uematsu *et al.*, 2008; Zygmunt *et al.*, 2009). Their topographical location is in line with their proposed function in epithelial barrier immunity, fighting extracellular bacteria and fungi (Happel *et al.*, 2005; LeibundGut-Landmann *et al.*, 2007; Robinson *et al.*, 2009), as well as a potential role in the process of wound healing (Pickert *et al.*, 2009).

The discovery of T_H17 sparked interest in potential additional T_H cell subsets, but since a unique transcriptional regulator has not been identified, these will not be discussed in this chapter. These briefly consist of follicular T helper (T_{FH}) cells, predating the discovery of $T_{H}17$ cells and in which the expression of Bcl-6 seems required, which direct humoral immune response via the organization of germinal centers (Breitfeld *et al.*, 2000; de Vinuesa *et al.*, 2000; Yu *et al.*, 2009); T_H 9 cells, which produce IL-9 and seem to be involved in airway hypersensitivity reactions and immunity against helminthes (Dardalhon et al., 2008; Veldhoen et al., 2008b); T_H22 cells, which produce IL-22 but not IL-17 and take part in immune response at mucosal surfaces such as the skin in humans (de Jong et al., 2010; Eyerich et al., 2009; Trifari et al., 2009); and last, regulatory type 1 (T_R 1) cells, which share the transcriptional regulator with T_H 1 cells but no longer produce IFN γ while they maintain the expression of IL-10 associated with an immunomodulatory function (Gabrysova et al., 2009; Saraiva and O'Garra, 2010).

3. THE ROLE OF CYTOKINES IN T HELPER CELL DIFFERENTIATION

The initiating events resulting in T_H cell activation and differentiation take place in highly organized lymphoid tissues, such as lymph nodes (LNs) and the spleen. These structures are necessary to increase the potential for an encounter between an antigen and a rare antigen-specific lymphoid cell. In addition, they serve to create a microenvironment permissive of the development of an appropriate immune response. T cell activation does not take place immediately upon microbial invasion. It is the epithelial cells of the skin, lung, and intestine and cells of the

innate immune system that detect pathogens or their products. Pathogenassociated molecular patterns (PAMPs) activate host cells via conserved pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), thereby initiating the recruitment of phagocytotic innate immune cells (Trinchieri and Sher, 2007). It is worth to note that at least several subsets of phagocytotic cells are known, reflecting different cell lineages as well as tissue-specific cell types, each with their own characteristic cytokine and surface molecule profiles. The uptake of microbes or their products allows further processing and the transport of antigen, primarily with the help of dendritic cells (DCs), which migrate via the afferent lymph to the secondary lymphoid organs (von Andrian and Mempel, 2003). Upon arrival at the secondary lymphoid organs, circulating naive T_H cells scan multiple DCs to identify a peptide-major histocompatibility complex (MHC) for which their T cell receptor (TCR) has sufficient affinity. Importantly, the antigen is presented in the context of several additional factors each influencing the processes that ultimately determine lineage differentiation of T_H cells.

3.1. Setting the cytokine microenvironment

One of the most important components of the microenvironment which has a profound impact on the activation and differentiation of naive T_H cells is the cytokine milieu (for overview, see Hirota *et al.*, 2010). Its composition is primarily determined by innate immune cells, which produce factors according to the PAMPs they have encountered. It is thought that each species or class of microorganism may be distinguished by a particular combination of PAMPs. This allows a level of microorganism identification by cells of the innate immune system, facilitating a more tailored response. Cytokines enhance innate immune cell activation, but if the invading pathogen fails to be cleared, they will also set the stage for the subsequent adaptive immune response.

An additional factor of importance is the cellular composition at the site of infection. It has become increasingly clear that epithelial cells, those forming the first barrier protecting the sterile tissues, play an important role in initiating immune responses. Epithelial cells have a large arsenal of PRRs and are able to produce a variety of immune factors, including cytokines and chemokines (Swamy *et al.*, 2010). It stands to reason that not all epithelial cells are similarly equipped with PPRs and effector molecules, for example, intestinal epithelial cells encounter the largest burden of commensal and pathogenic microorganisms, while the epithelial cells within the deeper regions of the lung would encounter largely sterile conditions. Integrated within the tissues are multiple subsets of DCs which can differ in the expression of PRRs and their cytokine arsenal. The skin has a specialized subset of DC, the Langerhans cells, while the intestine is home to several identified subsets (Iwasaki, 2007; Merad *et al.*,

2008). These many site-specific elements emphasize the tight management of immune responses that need to be tailored to the threat of the invading microbial species as well as the prevention of immune pathology to often fragile tissues.

3.2. T helper cell differentiation

 T_H cells can be identified via their characteristic production of cytokines. Importantly, selective cytokines also play a major role in T_H commitment, which stands at the basis of most *in vitro* T_H cell differentiation protocols aimed at obtaining highly polarized subsets. How cytokines control differentiation of T_H cells *in vivo* is, however, still divisive. The central question is if a particular T_H subset development is mainly instructed by cytokines, or if cytokines primarily act to reenforce a predetermined fate via the provision of growth and survival signals (Coffman and Reiner, 1999).

 $T_{\rm H}1$ are generated with the help of IFN γ or IL-12 (Hsieh *et al.*, 1993; Manetti et al., 1993), T_H2 with IL-4 (Kopf et al., 1993), iT_{REG} with TGF β (Chen *et al.*, 2003), and last, $T_H 17$ with the concerted actions of TGF β and IL-6 (Bettelli et al., 2006; Mangan et al., 2006; Veldhoen et al., 2006a). In vitro these cytokines are both required and sufficient to allow the differentiation of the distinct $T_{\rm H}$ lineages; however, in vivo additional layers of complexity are encountered. Although further mediators may not be directly required for T_H cell lineage initiation, there are many factors that can alter T_H cell functionality. Some cytokines are T_H-derived, and are involved in strengthening the emerging T_H subset. In this way, IFN γ promotes T_H1 development, IL-4 supports T_H2 cells, and TGF β initiates the iT_{REG} differentiation program, while IL-21 may succor the $T_{\rm H}17$ lineage (Chen et al., 2003; Korn et al., 2007; Le Gros et al., 1990; Lighvani et al., 2001; Noben-Trauth et al., 2002; Swain et al., 1990). Importantly, these autologous produced cytokines serve an additional role by suppressing the emergence of alternative fates, for example, IFN γ suppressed T_H2 and $T_{\rm H}17$ development, IL-4 inhibits the $T_{\rm H}1$ and $T_{\rm H}17$ lineages (Harrington et al., 2005; Park et al., 2005; Yamane et al., 2005), while T_{REG} can inhibit both T_H1 and T_H2 induction (Gorelik et al., 2000, 2002). However, the new T_H17 subset appears to have upset this direct balance between the subsets. Although a dichotomous relationship with iT_{REG} , but not nT_{REG} , has been proposed (Bettelli et al., 2006), this depends on the production of IL-6 by a third cell type and not on T_H subset autologous secretion. Further, the prototypic T_H17 cytokines, IL-17A and IL-17F, are currently not known to affect the generation of other T_H cell subsets.

Many additional facets of T_H cell function can be altered by the local cytokine environment. IL-1 family members seem to be of particular importance, IL-1 β enhancing T_H 17 cell development, IL-18 empowering

 $T_{\rm H}1$ cells, while IL-33 can alter $T_{\rm H}2$ cell cytokine expression (Schmitz *et al.*, 2005; Sutton *et al.*, 2006; Takeda *et al.*, 1998; Yoshimoto *et al.*, 1998). It is important to note that the expression of the required receptors making $T_{\rm H}$ cells susceptible to these modulating cytokines is only initiated after activation and possibly some lineage commitment.

3.3. Lineage transcription factors

Cytokines signaling is controlled via the actions of the transcription factors transducer and activator of transcription (Stat). These connect the cytokine receptors via members of the Janus kinase (Jak) family with specific gene activation in the nucleus. In parallel with specific cytokines driving distinct T_H lineages, members of the Stat-family are of critical importance for particular T_H cell subset development (Table 5.1). In addition to Stat proteins, transcription factors act as master regulators of effector differentiation. These are Tbet (Tbx21) for T_H1 (Szabo *et al.*, 2000), Gata3 for T_H2 (Zheng and Flavell, 1997), Foxp3 for T_{REG} (Hori et al., 2003), and Ror γ t for T_H17 (Ivanov *et al.*, 2006). Importantly, these factors are both required and sufficient for the basal development of one of the T_H cell subsets. When ectopically expressed under neutral culture conditions, Tbet, Gata3, and Roryt are sufficient to induce IFNy, IL-4, and IL-17 synthesis, respectively, while Foxp3 is sufficient to induce a phenotype similar to T_{REG} (Hori et al., 2003; Ivanov et al., 2006; Ouyang et al., 2000; Szabo *et al.*, 2000). Although most characteristic phenotypes of T_H cells are induced by the master transcription regulators, supplementary factors are required for additional regulation.

The lineage-determining factors can form self-reinforcing feedback circuits, whereby they induce their own expression as shown for Gata3, Tbet, as well as Foxp3 but not Ror γ t (Afkarian *et al.*, 2002; Mullen *et al.*, 2001; Ouyang *et al.*, 2000; Zheng *et al.*, 2010). In addition, the lineage-determining factors are able to inhibit competing T_H cell fates via direct interactions. Tbet associates with Gata3, allowing direct inhibition, while Foxp3 inhibits Ror γ t (Hwang *et al.*, 2005; Usui *et al.*, 2006; Zhou *et al.*, 2008). Lineage master switches are also implicated in the transactivation

 TABLE 5.1
 T helper cell lineage specific cytokines, Stat proteins, and master transcription factor (TF)

Subset	T _H 1	T _H 1	T _H 2	T _H 1/T _H 2	T _{REG}	T _H 17
Cytokine	IFNγ	IL-12	IL-4	IL-2	IL-2	IL-6, IL-21, IL-23
Stat member	Stat1	Stat4	Stat6	Stat5	Stat5	Stat3
TF	Tbet	Tbet	Gata3		Foxp3	Rorγt (Rorα)

of the prototypical cytokine genes, for example, at least three regions in the *Ifng* gene undergo T_H1 -specific locus modifications both binding Tbet accompanied with a cofactor such as Stat5 (Bream *et al.*, 2004; Hatton *et al.*, 2006; Schoenborn *et al.*, 2007; Shnyreva *et al.*, 2004). However, Tbet may not be absolutely required for remodeling of the *Ifng* locus in the presence of Stat4 and exogenous IL-12 (Usui *et al.*, 2006). Further, Stat4 also appears to be critical in maintaining transcriptional accessibility and DNA modifications, indicating that Tbet requires Stat4 to achieve complete T_H1 fate determination (Fields *et al.*, 2002; Thieu *et al.*, 2008).

The intricate cross-regulation between the T_H1 and T_H2 subsets is also apparent at the transcriptional level. The *Ifng* locus contains regions that are involved in gene silencing, which depends on the two key transcriptional activators of T_H2 cell differentiation; Gata3 and Stat6 (Chang and Aune, 2007). Similarly to the *Ifng* locus, the T_H2 locus which encompasses the *Il4*, *Il13*, and *Il5* genes contains at least three conserved regions that are responsive to chromatin remodeling and enhancer activity from the master regulator Gata3 (Lee *et al.*, 2003; Mohrs *et al.*, 2001; Solymar *et al.*, 2002). This strongly suggests that T_H cells, with the possible exception of T_H17 cells, can become terminally differentiated, and remain largely fixed in their phenotype.

Cytokines appear to be the main determining factor in the initiation of T_H cell differentiation. However, in order to fulfill this function two essential components need to be in place, the cytokine receptors and the required signaling pathways. It is of interest to note that expression of IL-12R β 2 and IFN γ R1 as well as IL-4R α is low in naive T cells and the expression level is not increased upon *in vitro* stimulation under neutral (T_H0) conditions for IL-12R β 2 or IL-4R α (Fig. 5.1). However, these cytokine receptors are differentially expressed at high levels after T_H cell lineage commitment. The expression of IFN γ R1 is increased upon activation under all, including neutral, conditions, which may explain the relative bias toward outgrowth of the T_H1 subset. This is often observed during *in vitro* T cell culture whereby the presence of IFN γ will result in the induction or outgrowth of the T_H1 cell subset.

Stat proteins do not appear to be upstream of the lineage master regulators. Induction of IFN γ and IL-4 can take place in the absence of Stat4 or Stat6 (Farrar *et al.*, 2001; Finkelman *et al.*, 2000; Grogan *et al.*, 2001; Kaplan *et al.*, 1998; Kurata *et al.*, 1999; Mullen *et al.*, 2001; Ouyang *et al.*, 2000). However, although the expression of prototypical cytokines can be induced, the absence of Stat activation results in defective T_H cell responses (Kaplan *et al.*, 1996a,b; Mullen *et al.*, 2001). This would suggest that cytokines may not necessarily be the prime mediators of initial T_H cell fate determination, but an essential secondary stimulus mediating outgrowth and stabilization of a particular lineage.



FIGURE 5.1 Cytokine receptor expression profile of T_H cell subsets. Gene transcript analysis determined for indicated cytokine receptors on FACS-sorted CD4⁺CD25⁻CD44^{int} naive T cells after 3 days of indicated polarization conditions.

3.4. The unstable T_H17 subset

It is of interest to note that receptors required for $T_H 17$ differentiation are already highly expressed on naive T cells, both IL-6R α and TGF β R type II (Fig. 5.1). A self-reinforcing feedback loop, such as is present in $T_H 1$, $T_H 2$, and i T_{REG} cells, has neither been reported for Ror γ t nor is there any functional evidence on the direct or indirect influence of Ror γ t on Tbet, Gata3, or Foxp3. This suggests that $T_H 17$ may not be able to achieve a state of terminal differentiation, but may instead be under the control of the local environment allowing a high degree of immunoadaptation. Furthermore, this raises the question if $T_H 17$ cells exist as a fully differentiated subset or if they mainly serve a short-term goal as an extension of the innate immune system.

There are currently no experimental data that suggest the initiation of $T_H 17$ cell differentiation without required cytokine stimulation. Cells from mice expressing a dominant negative form of the TGF β RII contain

severely diminished numbers of $T_H 17$ in the lymphoid tissues (Veldhoen *et al.*, 2006b), but some "leakage" of the transgene which is coexpressed with the endogenous receptor cannot be excluded. A recent report suggests that TGF β -independent $T_H 17$ development may take place in the intestine, although with reduced efficiency when compared to its development in the presence of TGF β (Ghoreschi *et al.*, 2010). In the absence of TGF β , IL-23 appears to be the essential factor to generate $T_H 17$ cells. Since the IL-23-receptor is absent on naive T cells, IL-6 was shown to be required and sufficient for its expression. However, the combination of IL-6 and IL-23 was previously assessed and shown not to be able to induce IL-17 (Bettelli *et al.*, 2006), while IL-23 was shown not to be essential for *in vivo* and *in vitro* $T_H 17$ generation (Bettelli *et al.*, 2006; Khader *et al.*, 2007; Mangan *et al.*, 2006; Martin *et al.*, 2009; Veldhoen *et al.*, 2006a).

IL-6-deficient mice have reduced, but not absent, numbers of T_H17 cells (Korn *et al.*, 2007; Martin *et al.*, 2009). Korn *et al.* could attribute this to the contribution of IL-21, which is produced by many cell types including T_H17 . In contrast to IL-17, it appears that IL-21 has the capacity to promote T_H17 development in an autologous manner, while inhibiting the production of IFN γ (Korn *et al.*, 2007; Nurieva *et al.*, 2007; Wei *et al.*, 2007; Zhou *et al.*, 2007). This would indicate that in parallel to T_H1 and T_H2 cross-regulation, IL-21 is the T_H17 cytokine equivalent of IFN γ and IL-4, an autologous product that enhances differentiation of the subset that produces it while directly inhibiting the fates of others.

Both IL-6 and IL-21 preferentially activate Stat3, a crucial pathway for $T_{\rm H}17$ development, as its absence results in greatly impaired $T_{\rm H}17$ differentiation in vivo and in vitro (Chen et al., 2006; Durant et al., 2010; Mathur et al., 2007; Yang et al., 2007). However, it is currently not clear if T_H17 lineage initiation is Stat3-dependent or only the outgrowth and survival of this subset. Stat3 has indeed been implicated in the regulation of genes involved in cell survival and proliferation (Bourillot et al., 2009; Durant et al., 2010; Hirano et al., 2000). Durant et al. revealed a nonredundant and lymphocyte intrinsic role for Stat3 in T cell proliferation under inflammatory conditions. This is in agreement with previous reports suggesting an important contribution for IL-6 in T cell survival in an inflammatory context (Atreya et al., 2000). It remains to be established if Stat3 can directly bind the Rorc gene. However, in stark contrast to T_H1 and T_H2 development, the expression of the $T_H 17$ lineage-determining factor, Roryt, may depend on Stat3 (Mathur et al., 2007). Forced expression of active Stat3 in Rorc-deficient cells induces some IL-17 production, suggesting that Stat3 itself is not sufficient for IL-17 expression (Zhou et al., 2007). It is possible that Stat3 binding to intergenic sites contributes to the regulation of $T_H 17$ gene expression, most likely via control of the accessibility of the *ll17a*, *ll17f*, Il21, and IL-23R genes (Durant et al., 2010; Wei et al., 2007).

If the role of Stat3 is crucial for the initiation of the $T_H 17$ program, this would suggest that the role of the cytokines IL-6 and TGF^β for the initiation of T_H17 development is more important than those involved in the initiation of $T_H 1/T_H 2$ development. This is in agreement with the expression of the respective receptors on naive precursors (Fig. 5.1). It is further important to note that the decreased expression of IL-6Ra upon T cell activation does not render T cells less susceptible to the actions of IL-6. Soluble IL-6Ra can be secreted in combination with IL-6 by several innate cell types; the binding to the constitutively expressed gp130 on T cells allows continued IL-6 stimulation (Jones et al., 2010). This is one layer of in vivo complexity which is highly undervalued based on in vitro data alone. The survival and proliferation of T_H17 cells seems under the control of yet another cytokine that requires Stat3-dependent signaling, IL-23. The role of IL-23 in T_H 17 biology was known prior to the discovery of the *de novo* development of this subset (Cua et al., 2003; Langrish et al., 2004; Murphy et al., 2003). IL-23 deficiency allows for the initiation of Th17 cells, both in vitro and in vivo, but severely impacts the survival and functioning of these cells (McGeachy et al., 2009). Interestingly, the induced expression of the IL-23 receptor is Stat3-dependent and can be regulated by both IL-6 and IL-21(Ghoreschi et al., 2010; Nurieva et al., 2007; Zhou et al., 2007).

From an early stage, it was recognized that $T_H 17$ cells can produce the prototypical T_H1 cytokine IFN γ both in vitro and in vivo (Acosta-Rodriguez et al., 2007; Mangan et al., 2006). This may have important implications for lineage commitment. T_H17 cells may not be terminally differentiated but an intermediate stage on its way to be fully committed. In agreement with this notion, it was recently shown that in contrast to T_{H1} cells, T_{H17} cells are short lived and do not give rise to a population of memory cells (Pepper et al., 2010). Our recent generation of a mouse expressing Cre recombinase under the control of the Il17a gene (IL-17A^{Cre}) allowed the fate mapping of those cells that actively transcribe the *ll17a* gene (Hirota *et al.*, 2011). Interestingly, we could show that under chronic stimulatory conditions, which promote the production of IL-23 (Veldhoen *et al.*, 2006b), $T_{\rm H}17$ cells can switch off the expression of IL-17A and continue their existence as T_H1 cells in a IL-23-dependent manner (Hirota et al., 2011; Lee et al., 2009). Importantly, these ex-T_H17–T_H1 cells have a distinctly different phenotype compared with T_H1 cells which did not undergo the T_H17 cell developmental program (Hirota et al., 2011). However, not all inflammatory conditions resulted in T_H17 to T_H1 conversion, but the T_H17 program was in all cases terminated. The intriguing implication would be that some immune activation events, or more precisely immune responses at certain anatomical sites like the mucosae of the nasal tract and skin (Hirota et al., 2011; Pepper et al., 2010), can result in a powerful T_H17 response including the recruitment of neutrophils but this does not give rise to long-term immunological memory. Further, an earlier finding showed that, in the absence of IL-23, the primary immune response against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* is unaffected, but upon rechallenge, the memory response is severely impaired compared with a response in which IL-23 was present during the primary response (Khader *et al.*, 2007). This might provide important insights in the seemingly conflicting data in which T_H17 responses in the intestine are either protective or pathogenic (Kullberg *et al.*, 2006; Zenewicz *et al.*, 2008).

The restrictions of $T_H 17$ cells to enter the memory pool could be an important mechanism of peripheral tolerance via deletion. This would be especially important at mucosal sites colonized with a large variety of commensal bacteria. The licensing of acute T_H17 inflammatory responses would prevent the microbial invasion of otherwise sterile sites and avoid the development of chronic infections. TGF^β, either derived from innate immune cells or autologously produced by T cells, appears important in maintaining the stability of the T_H17 subset during its first stages of development (Li et al., 2007). Ghoreschi et al. highlight this importance, showing the inhibitory effect of TGF^β on the expression of the IL-23 receptor and the different gene expression profiles of $T_{\rm H}17$ cells generated with or without IL-23. We would predict the T_H17 cells stimulated with IL-23 to be highly susceptible to T_H1 conversion and able to produce IFN γ , as indicated by the presence of the prototypical T_H1 transcripts for Tbet, Hlx, and the IL-18R1 in IL-23-stimulated T_H17 cells (Ghoreschi *et al.*, 2010). In addition, this would restore the classical role of TGF β as an anti-inflammatory cytokine, despite its role in the initiation of $T_{\rm H}17$ cells.

The role of IL-23 may be to instruct a signal of survival and lineage conversion, thereby altering the subset's functional properties while potentially preserving its TCR repertoire in the lymphocyte memory pool for future use against reinfection with the same antigen. Conversion of T_H17 may be required depending on the pathogen or inflammatory situation encountered. The initial recruitment of neutrophils may prove to be insufficient to clear or contain an invading pathogen. The subsets flexibility allows the switch to at least T_H1-like cells, changing the immune response toward enhancing macrophage activity and other IFNγ-associated effects. However, the initial influx of neutrophils, the most phagocytotic immune cell type, followed by additional activation of macrophages would increase the danger of substantial levels of immune pathology. Deregulated IL-23/IL-23R signaling, or persistent infections, could thus enhance chronic inflammation. This is in line with single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) found in the IL-23R allele by genome wide association studies (GWAS) into mucosal disorders of the skin and intestine (Duerr et al., 2006; Nair et al., 2009).

Although human and mouse T_H1 , T_H2 , and T_{REG} cell development seem very similarly regulated, there is a still ongoing debate on the
171

discrepancies between mouse and human $T_H 17$ cell differentiation (O'Garra *et al.*, 2008). The most striking difference, and the possible underlying reason behind these discussions, is the relative ease with which many mouse immunologists can generate highly polarized $T_H 17$ cells from naive CD4⁺ T cells precursors. Cultures with human CD4⁺ T cells, including FACS-sorted cells from cord blood, can be differentiated into $T_H 17$ cells only with great difficulty and with comparatively low purity. Although cell purities and activation status as well as serum and culture medium ingredients are easy to blame, this would suggest that we may not have understood the importance of a much more fundamental stimulus present in the *in vivo* microenvironment such as the composition of costimulatory molecules present during $T_H 17$ cell initiation.

4. STRENGTH OF SIGNALING

Naive T cells encounter a complex environment containing a multitude of factors that can influence their ultimate fate. However, naive T cells often lack the equipment, that is, the receptors, to respond to these cues prior to their activation. It is debatable if lineage commitment is initiated instantly after TCR stimulation. Immediately after TCR activation, T cells have been reported to contain transcripts, not protein, for both IFNy and IL-4, as well as low expression levels of several lineage-determining transcription factors (Grogan et al., 2001). Importantly, the existence of these transcripts does not require the presence of Stat proteins, but these may be required at later time points to sustain cytokine expression correlating with the induction of Tbet or Gata3 (Thieu et al., 2008; Yamane et al., 2005). However, not all T_H cell responses require the characteristic lineage instructing cytokines, some T_H1 cell responses, especially those against viruses, are IL-12-independent (de Wit et al., 2004; Oxenius et al., 1999; Schijns et al., 1998). In addition, some T_H2 cell responses, including those against parasites, are independent of IL-4 (Finkelman et al., 2000; Jankovic et al., 2000; King et al., 2008; Voehringer et al., 2006). These and other observations resulted in the thesis that other factors such as the duration and strength of signaling are important determinants in lineage fate decisions (Lanzavecchia and Sallusto, 2000).

4.1. The immunological synapse

When a TCR recognizes its cognate antigen presented in context of an MHC molecule, a specialized interface between T cell and APC is formed called the immunological synapse (IS) or supramolecular activation cluster (SMAC; Grakoui *et al.*, 1999; Monks *et al.*, 1998). This is a three dimensional structure via which immune cells interact and exchange

information bidirectionally. The SMAC was initially thought to be composed of concentric rings each made up with a specialized mix of molecules (Shaw and Dustin, 1997), with the central part (cSMAC) composed of the TCR and costimulatory molecules such as CD2, CD4 or CD8, and CD28, accompanied by important proximal signaling molecules such as the tyrosine kinases Lck and Fyn (Lee *et al.*, 2002b). Cytoskeletal reorganization resulting from the IS formation allows focused delivery of vesicles that release their content in the intercellular synaptic space via exocytosis.

The current IS concept predicts a highly dynamic IS which can continuously change during the T cell activation process (Dustin *et al.*, 2006). At the initiation event, some molecules of interest are concentrated at the contact site, but others can be brought in via rapid vesicle transport. Attempts to visualize these processes without the use of simplified lipid bilayers, but with *in vivo* live imaging showed minimal and only transient inclusion of TCRs into a central SMAC-like structure (Friedman *et al.*, 2010). Instead, the authors found rapid, antigen-dependent TCR internalization independent on T cell motility arrest of SMAC formation. The engaged, and even unengaged, TCRs seemed to be clustered in small islets or microclusters. Engagement of the TCR with peptide–MHC results in a stimulus of which the time and duration are determined by several factors such as the on–off rate of the TCR, the antigen concentration, and the composition of costimulatory receptors present on the APC (Aleksic *et al.*, 2010; Cemerski *et al.*, 2007).

Importantly, cytokine receptors can also cluster in the synapse where they can be exposed to the concentrated cytokines secreted into the synaptic microenvironment, thereby potentially profoundly influencing T_H differentiation, such as recently shown for IL-12 (Pulecio *et al.*, 2010). However, the majority of studies of the IS have made use of previously activated, often CD8⁺, T cells. Technically, live imaging of subcellular signaling complexes expressed at physiological densities in intact tissues has been enormously challenging. It is therefore, as yet, largely unknown how and which cytokines may play a role in the initial contact between T cell and APC ultimately resulting in T_H lineage commitment.

4.2. Strength of signaling

In contrast to effector and memory cells, naive T cells require at least three signals for their activation and differentiation. Importantly, all these signals are provided through the IS, emphasizing its pivotal role in the exchange of information. The first signal is the engagement of the TCR with the peptide–MHC complex. The second is dispensable for previously activated cells and is provided by the collectively called costimulatory molecules. The third comes from the afore mentioned cytokines, secreted via focused delivery or generally secreted into the local milieu.

The accumulated signals derived from the APC side of the IS initiate specific but integrated signaling cascades of particular strength and duration. It is worth to note that T cells respond to the initial stimuli provided by the APCs with their own feedback signals which can modify the APCs performance. This results in enhanced signaling processes, thereby strengthening the T_H commitment process. However, when multiple T cells are engaged by the same APC, this could allow cross-regulation of T cells with different TCR specificities and allow committed effector or memory T_H cells, or other cell types such as NK-, NKT-, B-cells, or T_{REG} , to influence the differentiation of new T_H cells.

The first molecular event occurring after TCR engagement is thought to be the phosphorylation of immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs) elements, each containing two phosphorylation sites, found in the four polypeptides of the TCR complex (CD3 γ , CD3 δ , CD3 ϵ , and TCR(). Ligands that induce stronger functional responses result in increased phosphorylation of TCR complex ITAMs and, as a result, increased TCR internalization (Hemmer et al., 1998; Itoh et al., 1999; Liu et al., 2000). This process is mediated by the Src tyrosine kinases family members Lck and Fyn but does neither involve the phosphorylation of all possible ten ITAMs nor necessarily result in dual phosphorylation of these motifs (Samelson, 2002). These protein modifications result in the formation of protein docking sites, thereby assembling components that initiate a chain of signaling events in the cell. The phosphorylation status of the combined ITAMs thus allows a large degree of signaling fine tuning. It has been shown that the strength of antigen stimulation, in terms of quality as well as quantity, can influence the signaling cascades downstream of the TCR, thereby impacting the development of T_H lineages (Constant and Bottomly, 1997).

4.2.1. TCR affinity

 $CD4^+$ T cells recognize antigenic peptide presented on MHC class II molecules positioned in a peptide-binding cleft, held in place by anchor residues. Antigenic specificity of the TCR depends only on a few residues of its amino acid chains which "recognize," through hydrogen bonds, three to five residues in the antigenic peptide and residues in the MHC molecule (Sette *et al.*, 1987). The limited interactions that take part in the recognition process suggest that small changes in the peptide composition may have significant effects on the ability to trigger the TCR. This is especially the case when direct or primary contact residues are altered. Interestingly, changes in secondary residues do activate the TCR specific for the original peptide but alter the signaling strength (Sloan-Lancaster and Allen, 1996). As such, signals resulting in the secretion of cytokines and T_H cell proliferation, as well as changes in T_H cell phenotype, can be

altered with one amino acid substitution (Evavold and Allen, 1991; Sloan-Lancaster and Allen, 1996).

 $T_{\rm H}$ cells expressing a transgenic TCR where shown to produce IFN γ upon stimulation with its native peptide, whereas a low-affinity altered peptide ligand (APL) resulted in IL-4 production (Pfeiffer et al., 1995; Tao et al., 1997b). Concordantly, similar results were obtained when a change was made in a single residue in the TCR, responsible for peptide recognition (Blander *et al.*, 2000). Further, the outcome of $T_{\rm H}$ differentiation is also influenced by the haplotype of the MHC II molecules (Murray et al., 1992). Since the studies on APLs were performed using transgenic TCR models, the significance of the observed changes in T_H cell differentiation in physiological conditions remains unclear. After all, a highly varied TCR repertoire is generated under stringent selection criteria, and the encounter with antigen is known to preferentially select medium and high affinity TCRs (Fasso et al., 2000; Malherbe et al., 2004; Savage et al., 1999). Only when affinity competition for peptide ligands in polyclonal CD4⁺ responses is absent can T_{H2} cells with a low-affinity TCRs develop (Milner et al., 2010).

The concept of peptide affinity is common to most APL-studies, whereby high affinity ligands correlate with T_H1 cell responses and weak ligands with T_H2 type responses (Chaturvedi *et al.*, 1996; Kumar *et al.*, 1995). Although the physiological relevance of the observations made with APLs has remained elusive, within the constraints of a bimodal T_H1-T_H2 response, they were once considered a tool for immunotherapy. In a mouse autoimmune model for multiple sclerosis, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), pre- or coadministration of a low-affinity APL was reported to inhibit the development of a, at the time considered, predominant T_H1 -mediated disease via a switch to a T_H2 type response (Nicholson *et al.*, 1995). There are currently no data on the alterations in TCR-agonist peptides and the development of T_H17 responses.

4.2.2. Antigen dose

In 1995, two seminal studies by the O'Garra and Bottomly laboratories established through *in vitro* studies the extent by which TCR ligation strength can determine the functional differentiation of naive CD4⁺ T cells (Constant *et al.*, 1995; Hosken *et al.*, 1995). Both groups associated the induction of T_H2 cells with a relatively low antigen dose and T_H1 cells with a higher dose. The induction of IFN γ by exposure to high antigen dose is in agreement with observations that strong TCR engagement results in increased and sustained Erk activation, which is reported to inhibit additional Gata3 expression and may therefore decrease the initiation of T_H2 cell development (Jorritsma *et al.*, 2003).The level of expression of Gata3 depends on the strength of TCR signaling received during

T cell development in the thymus (Hernandez-Hoyos *et al.*, 2003) and may thus be different between naive T cells expressing a different TCR. Interestingly, the Hosken *et al.* study revealed that in cultures in the presence of DC, the highest antigen concentrations, similarly to those with the lowest, also induced T_{H2} cell development. This is in line with Stat6independent T_{H2} differentiation which does not depend on initial increases of Gata3 expression. Instead, it relies on the presence of high amounts of IL-2, as encountered during strong antigen stimulation, and Stat5 signals (Yamane *et al.*, 2005).

There is limited *in vivo* data regarding the influence of antigen dose on T_H differentiation. Studies using immunogenic peptides are in line with the *in vitro* observations where low dose of antigen leads to T_H2 and high dose to T_H1 differentiation (Chaturvedi *et al.*, 1996; Pfeiffer *et al.*, 1995). Additional studies titrated whole microorganisms, such as viruses and helminthes, thereby titrating TCR-agonists as well as the PAMPs and thus changing expression levels of costimulatory molecules and cytokines (Bancroft *et al.*, 1994; Bretscher *et al.*, 1992; Darrah *et al.*, 2007; Parish and Liew, 1972). There is very little data on the role of concentrations of individual PAMPs and their influence in shaping T_H immune response (Eisenbarth *et al.*, 2002), but we can assume that the effect of low or high dosage of various PAMPs on APCs results in the differential expression of surface molecules and levels of cytokines.

In stark contrast to thymic nT_{REG} development which depends on a relative strong TCR ligation (Hsieh *et al.*, 2004; Liston and Rudensky, 2007), the induction of iT_{REG} was shown to be dependent on weak TCR stimulus (Turner *et al.*, 2009). Strong antigenic stimulation inhibits its development due to the activation of the PI3K/Akt pathway (Haxhinasto *et al.*, 2008; Sauer *et al.*, 2008). Since PI3K positively regulates Erk signaling, this suggests that the inhibition of T_H^2 and iT_{REG} development is linked. Besides the local cytokine environment, T cell production levels of IL-2 might also play a decisive role, with T_H^2 development requiring more Stat5 activity (Zhu *et al.*, 2003). However, there is currently no mechanistic insight on how the signals resulting in T_H^2 and iT_{REG} development are quantitatively different.

 $T_H 17$ cells are reported to develop, like $T_H 1$, after relatively strong antigenic stimulation (Gomez-Rodriguez *et al.*, 2009; Iezzi *et al.*, 2009). Since different transgenic models were used in these studies, this does not allow for direct comparison of the obtained results with other reports. Therefore, the position of $T_H 17$ cells with respect to antigen dose and $T_H 1$ and $T_H 2$ cell development is currently not clear. High antigen dose has also been shown to play a role in the differentiation of T_{FH} cells (Fazilleau *et al.*, 2009), which suggests that strength of TCR signaling is only one component of a mixture of factors ultimately determining the T_H fate. It is also worth noting that there are currently no reports of $T_H 17$ cell generation in the absence of at least one of the initiating cytokines. In the absence of IL-6, IL-21 is required (Korn *et al.*, 2007), while a report claiming $T_H 17$ development in the absence of TGF β needs to include IL-6 and IL-23 (Ghoreschi *et al.*, 2010).

4.2.3. Costimulation

The multimolecular IS complex is built around the TCR–peptide–MHC interaction. This crucial contact is accompanied by many other proteins important for cell adhesion and activation such as members of the CD28-, integrin- (Melton *et al.*, 2010), and Notch-families, the latter of which is discussed elsewhere (Amsen *et al.*, 2009).

4.2.3.1. A role for CD28 and CTLA-4? CD28, which is constitutively expressed, provides an essential costimulatory signal to naive T lymphocytes upon recognition of their cognate antigen. Ligation of CD28 is a necessary early step in T cell activation, required for cell proliferation, survival, and cytokine production (Gmunder and Lesslauer, 1984; Lindstein et al., 1989; Parry et al., 1997). The CD28 binding partners, CD80 and CD86 (B7.1 and B7.2) are expressed on APCs (Azuma et al., 1993; Freedman et al., 1987; Linsley et al., 1990). Their expression is substantially increased upon PRR engagement, thereby licensing the activation of naive T cells (Acuto and Michel, 2003). However, T cell activation events are tightly regulated, and 24-48 h after activation, they express a receptor that shares homology with CD28 but shows higher affinity for CD80 and CD86; CTL-associated molecule (CTLA)-4, providing an inhibitory signal (Brunet et al., 1987; Linsley et al., 1991; Walunas et al., 1994). The importance of this feedback mechanism is highlighted in CTLA4deficient mice which manifest a large and lethal lymphoproliferative disease (Tivol et al., 1995; Waterhouse et al., 1995).

The effect of CD28 costimulation is closely linked with the TCR signaling-strength. It supports IL-4 production in combination with weak TCR signals, however, it does not promote T_H2 differentiation under high antigen dose (Tao *et al.*, 1997a), which results in IFN γ production instead (Rogers and Croft, 2000). These data are consistent with reports emphasizing the importance of Erk in T_H differentiation. Despite the increase in CD28-mediated IL-2 production (Fraser *et al.*, 1991), supportive of T_H2 development (Cote-Sierra *et al.*, 2004), sustained Erk phosphorylation inhibits Gata3 expression and thereby T_H2 cell development (Jorritsma *et al.*, 2003). However, prolonged engagement of CD28 was shown to be important for T_H2 differentiation (Jorritsma *et al.*, 2003). Although CD28 signaling is important for T_H activation and T_H1 and T_H2 development, examination of CD28-deficient mice in the C57Bl/6 and BALB/c background demonstrated surprisingly normal T_H1 and T_H2 responses (Brown *et al.*, 1996). Thus, the precise role that CD28 plays in T_H cell differentiation remains to be defined. It is reported that CD28 costimulation is also important for $T_H 17$ differentiation; however, this is in agreement with its general requirement in T_H activation (Park *et al.*, 2005). More interestingly, prolonged CD28 signaling can inhibit IL-17 production (Bouguermouh *et al.*, 2009), in line with the inhibitory effect of IL-2 and Stat5 activation of $T_H 17$ development (Laurence *et al.*, 2007).

Cross-linking of CTLA-4 during activation of T cells reduces their production of IL-2 (Krummel and Allison, 1995). In opposition to the supportive role of CD28 engagement in cytokine mRNA stabilization, such as IL-2, CTLA-4 inhibits T_H^2 cell (Bour-Jordan *et al.*, 2003; Oosterwegel *et al.*, 1999), as well as T_H^1 cell differentiation and cytokine production (Alegre *et al.*, 1998). In paradox, while partly dependent on IL-2 for their induction and maintenance, CTLA-4 seems to be involved in iT_{REG} induction (Perez *et al.*, 1997; Samoilova *et al.*, 1998; Zheng *et al.*, 2006). The role of CTLA-4 could similarly be predicted to enhance T_H^{17} initiation, however, results have been ambiguous (Babu *et al.*, 2009; Bouguermouh *et al.*, 2009).

4.2.3.2. A role for ICOS–ICOSL? CD28 is considered to be the primary cosignaling molecule on CD4⁺ T cells because of its constitutive expression, and it is routinely used in the *in vitro* generation of all T_H cell subsets. However, new members of the B7/CD28 family have been identified, this includes B7-H2 or ICOS-ligand (Swallow *et al.*, 1999). This protein shares sequence homology with both B7-1 and B7-2 but it does not bind to either CD28 or CTLA-4. Instead, it binds to a CD28 homolog, the inducible costimulator (ICOS), which is expressed on activated T cells (Hutloff *et al.*, 1999). ICOS was shown to be important for T_H2 differentiation, but its requirement is dependent on the experimental system used, and ICOS deficiency can also result in reduced T_H1 cell development (Kopf *et al.*, 2000; Rulifson *et al.*, 1997; Tsuyuki *et al.*, 1997; Zheng *et al.*, 2006).

More recent studies implicate ICOS in development of T_H17 and T_{FH} cells (Bauquet *et al.*, 2009; Paulos *et al.*, 2010). Interestingly, ICOS-ligand is known to be expressed on many epithelial cells (Kim *et al.*, 2005). Mucosal immunization protocols, including the intranasal route, are strongly associated with T_H17 immune responses (Pepper *et al.*, 2010; Zygmunt *et al.*, 2009). In addition, at the two largest epithelial sites, the skin and the intestine, prominent T_H17 cell populations can be found, suggesting that ICOS–ICOSL interactions may have an important role in the initiation of T_H17 differentiation (Furio *et al.*, 2010). Signaling via ICOS was shown to be able to induce optimal IL-17A secretion by T_H17 cells (Park *et al.*, 2005). Further, it can amplify T_H17 responses via c-Maf induction and subsequent transactivation of its autologous stimulatory cytokine IL-21 (Bauquet *et al.*, 2009).

A recent study used ICOS-ligand for in vitro T_H17 generation from human cord-blood and achieved an impressive polarization of IL-17 producing T_H cells (Paulos et al., 2010). In agreement with previous reports, CD28 stimulation, but not ICOS, was shown to enhance T_H2 polarization via increased production of IL-2, which was not achieved after ICOS ligation. This is in line with Laurence et al., who showed the inhibitory effect of IL-2 on T_H17 development via Stat5 activity. Indeed, costimulation via ICOS, but not CD28, resulted in high T_H17 polarization. Besides the reduction in IL-2 production, ICOS ligation enhanced c-Maf transcripts and the production of IL-21, all important in $T_H 17$ initiation. CD28 stimulation of cord-blood cells in the presence of IL-2 neutralizing antibodies and exogenous IL-21 could enhance the production of IL-17 to a level comparable with ICOS stimulation alone. Interestingly, ICOS stimulation could maintain the T_H17 cells found in peripheral blood, in stark contrast to CD28, but it did not preferentially enhance IL-17 singleor IL-17/IFN γ double-producers.

ICOS-ligand is expressed in many tissues, such as B cells, macrophages, DC, and other cell types including endothelial cells and epithelial cells (Aicher et al., 2000; Gonzalo et al., 2001; Yoshinaga et al., 1999), and ICOS-ligand overexpression can result in autoimmunity (Tafuri et al., 2001; Yu et al., 2007). ICOS is not constitutively expressed on naive T cells but is induced following T cell activation (Coyle et al., 2000; Hutloff et al., 1999; Yoshinaga et al., 1999). Its expression can be detected as early as 1 h after activation and it is clear that ICOS ligation can enhance T cell proliferation and influence T cell effector functions (Dong et al., 2000; McAdam et al., 2001). However, ICOS-deficient mice are susceptible to T_H17-dependent myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG)-induced EAE (Dong et al., 2000; Galicia et al., 2009). This suggests that ICOS may not be directly involved in the initiation of $T_H 17$, but may play a role in its subsequent function. In line with this notion, both CD28 and ICOS stimulation resulted in equal induction of Tbet and RORyt, with differential expression only apparent after several days (Paulos et al., 2010). Further, in vivo blocking of ICOS does not prevent but exacerbates the induction of EAE, while its neutralization during the onset of symptoms does abrogate the disease (Rottman et al., 2001).

4.2.3.3. A role for CD40–CD40L? ICOS cross-linking results in the expression of another important costimulatory molecule; CD40-ligand (CD40L; Grewal and Flavell, 1996; Watts and DeBenedette, 1999). CD40L ligation has been shown to be important for T_H17 induction with high antigen dose (Iezzi *et al.*, 2009), and is required in EAE (Grewal *et al.*, 1996). A recent study indicated that CD40L-CD40-dependent feedback from T cell to DC enhances IL-6 production, essential for T_H17 initiation may

depend sequentially on TCR, ICOS, and CD40L interactions. However, many studies have highlighted the role of CD40L cross-linking in $T_{\rm H1}$ differentiation (Blazar *et al.*, 1997; Campbell *et al.*, 1996; Cella *et al.*, 1996; Koch *et al.*, 1996; Stuber *et al.*, 1996). *In vitro* activation of T cells with high antigen dose induces CD40L expression, which upon ligation with CD40 on DC stimulates the production of IL-12. Importantly, T cell stimulation with low dose of antigen, resulting in $T_{\rm H2}$ development, fails to induce CD40L (Ruedl *et al.*, 2000). Although this is in agreement with observations that expression of CD40L is upregulated by IL-2 (Skov *et al.*, 2000) and inhibited by IL-4 (Lee *et al.*, 2002a), there is no data on the expression of CD40L during high IL-2-dependent $T_{\rm H2}$ development. In addition, there is currently no additional insight for the seemingly contradictory role of CD40L in both $T_{\rm H1}$ and $T_{\rm H17}$ differentiation. However, the intricate relationship between these two subsets may not rule out the importance of CD40L for both.

Importantly, the costimulatory molecules should not be seen in isolation but as a carefully orchestrated response by APCs, timely organized in the IS within the first hours of stable T cell-APC interaction, to optimize an appropriate immune response to encountered pathogens or their products. The combinational presence, their concentration, and the kinetics of their expression will have a substantial influence on the initiation of $T_{\rm H}$ subsets. Future advances in high-resolution live imaging focusing on the sequential fast acting processes in the IS can provide important answers, linking the APCs encounter with a pathogens' molecular pattern composition with the events occurring at the interface between APC and T cells. This could elucidate the role of individual costimulatory molecules and their (sequential) engagement pattern required for distinctive signal to the antigen-specific T cells. This is than subsequently reinforced by the T cell feedback signals, enhancing the development of a particular T_H cell subset. It remains to be resolved when and how cytokine and cytokine receptor signals become important in driving the process of T_H cell subset initiation, stabilization, and expansion.

5. ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS

In addition to PAMPs, environmental factors have frequently been associated with providing the trigger enabling or enhancing the development of autoimmune or allergic responses in genetically predisposed individuals. Many years of research have highlighted the influence of chemicals that can often indirectly influence T_H cell differentiation and function. However, a more direct effect on T_H development was recently reported with the discovery of the role of *all*-trans retinoic acid (ATRA) and aryl hydrocarbon ligands.

5.1. Retinoic acid

ATRA is a dietary metabolite which can be generated by DC from vitamin A. It was initially shown to play a role in T_{H2} differentiation and suppress T_{H1} development (Stephensen *et al.*, 2002). TGF β signaling acts via intracellular proteins called Smads, including Smad3, that transduce signals from TGF β to the nucleus. Smad3 has also been shown to be induced by ATRA (Osanai *et al.*, 2007). In T_{H2} cells, Smad3 expression may regulate the cytokine secretion profile via a direct interaction with Gata3 (Blokzijl *et al.*, 2002). This suggests that ATRA may also have an effect on the differentiation of T_{H9} cells which require the concerted activity of IL-4 and TGF β for their development (Dardalhon *et al.*, 2008).

More recently, ATRA has been associated with the enhanced induction of iT_{REG} and reduced $T_{H}17$ development (Coombes *et al.*, 2007; Osanai et al., 2007; Sun et al., 2007). Interestingly, the presence of ATRA can enhance iT_{REG} differentiation even in the presence of exogenous IL-6 or IL-21 and strong TCR stimulation (Benson et al., 2007; Mucida et al., 2007). The effects of ATRA are likely to be at least partially mediated by the nuclear retinoic acid receptor (RAR) α and involve increased Smad3 signaling activity (Pendaries et al., 2003; Schambach et al., 2007; Xiao et al., 2008). However, RAR α is not expressed in naive T_H cells and its induction seems dependent on TGFβ signaling (Schambach et al., 2007), indicating that ATRA does not directly affect naive T cell polarization. Interestingly, ATRA stimulation is reported to result in reduced expression of the IL-6 and IL-23 receptor, thereby making the T cells refractory to subsequent regulation by these cytokines in vitro (Xiao et al., 2008). Although EAE disease-severity was reduced in the presence of ATRA, no increases in T_{RFG} populations were observed *in vivo*. This suggests that ATRA is not able to prevent $T_H 17$ development, in line with its induced expression and trans-IL-6 signaling (Jones *et al.*, 2010), but could reduce the influence of IL-21 and IL-23 on $T_{\rm H}17$ cells as highlighted by the reduced numbers of $T_H 17$ found, as well as the reduced production of both IL-17 and IFN γ in the presence of ATRA (Xiao *et al.*, 2008).

5.2. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor

Interestingly, another nuclear ligand dependent transcription factor was found to be differentially expressed in T_H17 cells with some expression in T_{REG} , the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) (Quintana *et al.*, 2008; Veldhoen *et al.*, 2008a). Its activation in T_H17 results in high expression of the immunomodulatory cytokine IL-22 (Veldhoen *et al.*, 2008a, 2009). Man-made ligands for AhR can be found in cigarette smoke, charcoal-

grilled food, and industrial contaminants, which appears to make the level of AhR-activity highly dependent on lifestyle and the environment (Stockinger *et al.*, 2009). As such, AhR expression in T_H17 cells could provide an important mechanistic insight in the relation between industrial hydrocarbon and the rise in autoimmune disorders.

However, it seems unlikely that this evolutionary highly conserved system is preserved in mammals to respond to such contaminants alone. The levels of AhR-activity change during the seasons, with highest activity during the summer months (Paigen et al., 1981). Interestingly, this correlates with the occurrence of new lesions and immune activity in multiple sclerosis patients, with a two to three times higher likelihood in March–August than during the rest of the year, correlating strongly with regional climate data and solar radiation in particular (Meier et al., 2010). In line with this observation is the close relationship of AhR with proteins determining the circadian rhythm. Interestingly, proteins with similar ligand-binding domains as AhR primarily detect changes in energy status (Gu et al., 2000; Veldhoen and Duarte, 2010). This suggests that AhR responds to endogenous ligands generated after environmental cues such as light. In agreement, photoproducts of the amino acid tryptophan have been shown to be high affinity ligands and to be present in vivo (Oberg *et al.*, 2005).

AhR is widely expressed in many cell types present throughout the body. As such, the precise role of AhR in the immune system, and its induced expression in T_H17 cells, in particular, should probably be seen in the context of the surrounding tissues. The expression of AhR within the $T_{\rm H}17$ subset may itself be under tight regulation. $T_{\rm H}17$ cells generated in vitro with TGF^β and IL-6 show high levels of AhR expression (Ghoreschi et al., 2010; Veldhoen et al., 2008a), however, those stimulated with IL-23 seem to reduce its expression level (Ghoreschi et al., 2010). We previously reported the presence of high levels of AhR in T_H17 freshly isolated from draining LNs after immunization (Martin et al., 2009; Veldhoen et al., 2008a). Our recent studies with an IL-17 fate reporter mouse confirmed these results. In addition, we can now show that $T_H 17$ cells that have switched their $T_H 17$ cell phenotype toward a $T_H 1$ cell phenotype retain the expression of AhR as well as the IL-1R1 (Hirota *et al.*, 2011). This indicates that those $T_{\rm H}$ 1 cells that are $T_{\rm H}$ 17 cell-derived are still susceptible to AhR-ligands as well as IL-1. In agreement, natural killer (NK) cells that can selectively produce IL-22 express IL-1R1 and AhR (Hughes et al., 2010). The role of IL-1 in autoimmune disorders is well documented (Sutton et al., 2006), but it remains to be seen if it is required in maintaining and activating both T_H17 and T_H1, or in the transition phase between T_H17 to T_H1. The role of AhR is also of great interest, as the ability to interfere with its activity may hold potential therapeutic benefits.

6. CONCLUSION

The discovery of a third major subset of T_H cells seemed to initially resolve some contradictory experimental observations. However, there now seem to be even more questions to be resolved than before. The relative contributions that cytokines and the initial stimulatory signals (TCR signaling-strength, costimulatory molecules, and cell type composition) encountered by T cells upon activation make toward the initiation of a particular T_H cell subset have as yet to be resolved. In addition, we are now faced with a high degree of plasticity, which seems particularly high in the new $T_H 17$ cell subset. The flexibility of this subset could have intriguing implications for the maintenance of peripheral tolerance, immunity at mucosal barrier sites, and the development of autoimmune disorders. A detailed understanding of the elements that determine the initiation, maintenance, quiescence, or the conversion toward another T_H subset, while retaining characteristics of its previous $T_H 17$ cell existence, would no doubt proof extremely useful in therapeutic immune interventions.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to acknowledge funding from the Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council.

REFERENCES

- Acosta-Rodriguez, E. V., Rivino, L., Geginat, J., Jarrossay, D., Gattorno, M., Lanzavecchia, A., Sallusto, F., and Napolitani, G. (2007). Surface phenotype and antigenic specificity of human interleukin 17-producing T helper memory cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 639.
- Acuto, O., and Michel, F. (2003). CD28-mediated co-stimulation: A quantitative support for TCR signalling. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 3, 939.
- Afkarian, M., Sedy, J. R., Yang, J., Jacobson, N. G., Cereb, N., Yang, S. Y., Murphy, T. L., and Murphy, K. M. (2002). T-bet is a STAT1-induced regulator of IL-12R expression in naive CD4+ T cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **3**, 549.
- Aicher, A., Hayden-Ledbetter, M., Brady, W. A., Pezzutto, A., Richter, G., Magaletti, D., Buckwalter, S., Ledbetter, J. A., and Clark, E. A. (2000). Characterization of human inducible costimulator ligand expression and function. J. Immunol. 164, 4689.
- Alegre, M. L., Shiels, H., Thompson, C. B., and Gajewski, T. F. (1998). Expression and function of CTLA-4 in Th1 and Th2 cells. *J. Immunol.* **161**, 3347.
- Aleksic, M., Dushek, O., Zhang, H., Shenderov, E., Chen, J. L., Cerundolo, V., Coombs, D., and van der Merwe, P. A. (2010). Dependence of T cell antigen recognition on T cell receptor-peptide MHC confinement time. *Immunity* 32, 163.
- Amsen, D., Antov, A., and Flavell, R. A. (2009). The different faces of Notch in T-helper-cell differentiation. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 9, 116.
- Anthony, R. M., Rutitzky, L. I., Urban, J. F., Jr., Stadecker, M. J., and Gause, W. C. (2007). Protective immune mechanisms in helminth infection. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **7**, 975.

- Atreya, R., Mudter, J., Finotto, S., Mullberg, J., Jostock, T., Wirtz, S., Schutz, M., Bartsch, B., Holtmann, M., Becker, C., Strand, D., Czaja, J., *et al.* (2000). Blockade of interleukin 6 trans signaling suppresses T-cell resistance against apoptosis in chronic intestinal inflammation: Evidence in crohn disease and experimental colitis in vivo. *Nat. Med.* **6**, 583.
- Azuma, M., Ito, D., Yagita, H., Okumura, K., Phillips, J. H., Lanier, L. L., and Somoza, C. (1993). B70 antigen is a second ligand for CTLA-4 and CD28. *Nature* 366, 76.
- Babu, S., Bhat, S. Q., Kumar, N. P., Jayantasri, S., Rukmani, S., Kumaran, P., Gopi, P. G., Kolappan, C., Kumaraswami, V., and Nutman, T. B. (2009). Human type 1 and 17 responses in latent tuberculosis are modulated by coincident filarial infection through cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 and programmed death-1. J. Infect. Dis. 200, 288.
- Bancroft, A. J., Else, K. J., and Grencis, R. K. (1994). Low-level infection with Trichuris muris significantly affects the polarization of the CD4 response. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 24, 3113.
- Bauquet, A. T., Jin, H., Paterson, A. M., Mitsdoerffer, M., Ho, I. C., Sharpe, A. H., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2009). The costimulatory molecule ICOS regulates the expression of c-Maf and IL-21 in the development of follicular T helper cells and TH-17 cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 167.
- Belkaid, Y. (2007). Regulatory T cells and infection: A dangerous necessity. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 7, 875.
- Benson, M. J., Pino-Lagos, K., Rosemblatt, M., and Noelle, R. J. (2007). All-trans retinoic acid mediates enhanced T reg cell growth, differentiation, and gut homing in the face of high levels of co-stimulation. J. Exp. Med. 204, 1765.
- Bettelli, E., Carrier, Y., Gao, W., Korn, T., Strom, T. B., Oukka, M., Weiner, H. L., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2006). Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature* 441, 235.
- Blander, J. M., Sant'Angelo, D. B., Bottomly, K., and Janeway, C. A., Jr. (2000). Alteration at a single amino acid residue in the T cell receptor alpha chain complementarity determining region 2 changes the differentiation of naive CD4 T cells in response to antigen from T helper cell type 1 (Th1) to Th2. J. Exp. Med. 191, 2065.
- Blazar, B. R., Taylor, P. A., Panoskaltsis-Mortari, A., Buhlman, J., Xu, J., Flavell, R. A., Korngold, R., Noelle, R., and Vallera, D. A. (1997). Blockade of CD40 ligand-CD40 interaction impairs CD4+ T cell-mediated alloreactivity by inhibiting mature donor T cell expansion and function after bone marrow transplantation. *J. Immunol.* **158**, 29.
- Blokzijl, A., ten Dijke, P., and Ibanez, C. F. (2002). Physical and functional interaction between GATA-3 and Smad3 allows TGF-beta regulation of GATA target genes. *Curr. Biol.* 12, 35.
- Bouguermouh, S., Fortin, G., Baba, N., Rubio, M., and Sarfati, M. (2009). CD28 co-stimulation down regulates Th17 development. *PLoS ONE* **4**, e5087.
- Bourillot, P. Y., Aksoy, I., Schreiber, V., Wianny, F., Schulz, H., Hummel, O., Hubner, N., and Savatier, P. (2009). Novel STAT3 target genes exert distinct roles in the inhibition of mesoderm and endoderm differentiation in cooperation with Nanog. *Stem Cells* 27, 1760.
- Bour-Jordan, H., Grogan, J. L., Tang, Q., Auger, J. A., Locksley, R. M., and Bluestone, J. A. (2003). CTLA-4 regulates the requirement for cytokine-induced signals in T(H)2 lineage commitment. *Nat. Immunol.* 4, 182.
- Bream, J. H., Hodge, D. L., Gonsky, R., Spolski, R., Leonard, W. J., Krebs, S., Targan, S., Morinobu, A., O'Shea, J. J., and Young, H. A. (2004). A distal region in the interferongamma gene is a site of epigenetic remodeling and transcriptional regulation by interleukin-2. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 41249.
- Breitfeld, D., Ohl, L., Kremmer, E., Ellwart, J., Sallusto, F., Lipp, M., and Forster, R. (2000). Follicular B helper T cells express CXC chemokine receptor 5, localize to B cell follicles, and support immunoglobulin production. J. Exp. Med. 192, 1545.

- Bretscher, P. A., Wei, G., Menon, J. N., and Bielefeldt-Ohmann, H. (1992). Establishment of stable, cell-mediated immunity that makes "susceptible" mice resistant to *Leishmania major. Science* 257, 539.
- Brown, D. R., Green, J. M., Moskowitz, N. H., Davis, M., Thompson, C. B., and Reiner, S. L. (1996). Limited role of CD28-mediated signals in T helper subset differentiation. *J. Exp. Med.* **184**, 803.
- Brunet, J. F., Denizot, F., Luciani, M. F., Roux-Dosseto, M., Suzan, M., Mattei, M. G., and Golstein, P. (1987). A new member of the immunoglobulin superfamily–CTLA-4. *Nature* 328, 267.
- Campbell, K. A., Ovendale, P. J., Kennedy, M. K., Fanslow, W. C., Reed, S. G., and Maliszewski, C. R. (1996). CD40 ligand is required for protective cell-mediated immunity to Leishmania major. *Immunity* 4, 283.
- Cella, M., Scheidegger, D., Palmer-Lehmann, K., Lane, P., Lanzavecchia, A., and Alber, G. (1996). Ligation of CD40 on dendritic cells triggers production of high levels of interleukin-12 and enhances T cell stimulatory capacity: T-T help via APC activation. *J. Exp. Med.* **184**, 747.
- Cemerski, S., Das, J., Locasale, J., Arnold, P., Giurisato, E., Markiewicz, M. A., Fremont, D., Allen, P. M., Chakraborty, A. K., and Shaw, A. S. (2007). The stimulatory potency of T cell antigens is influenced by the formation of the immunological synapse. *Immunity* 26, 345.
- Chang, S., and Aune, T. M. (2007). Dynamic changes in histone-methylation 'marks' across the locus encoding interferon-gamma during the differentiation of T helper type 2 cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **8**, 723.
- Chaturvedi, P., Yu, Q., Southwood, S., Sette, A., and Singh, B. (1996). Peptide analogs with different affinites for MHC alter the cytokine profile of T helper cells. *Int. Immunol.* **8**, 745.
- Chen, W., Jin, W., Hardegen, N., Lei, K. J., Li, L., Marinos, N., McGrady, G., and Wahl, S. M. (2003). Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. J. Exp. Med. 198, 1875.
- Chen, Z., Laurence, A., Kanno, Y., Pacher-Zavisin, M., Zhu, B. M., Tato, C., Yoshimura, A., Hennighausen, L., and O'Shea, J. J. (2006). Selective regulatory function of Socs3 in the formation of IL-17-secreting T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **103**, 8137.
- Cher, D. J., and Mosmann, T. R. (1987). Two types of murine helper T cell clone. II. Delayedtype hypersensitivity is mediated by TH1 clones. J. Immunol. 138, 3688.
- Coffman, R. L., and Reiner, S. L. (1999). Instruction, selection, or tampering with the odds? Science 284, 1283.
- Constant, S. L., and Bottomly, K. (1997). Induction of Th1 and Th2 CD4+ T cell responses: The alternative approaches. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* **15**, 297.
- Constant, S., Pfeiffer, C., Woodard, A., Pasqualini, T., and Bottomly, K. (1995). Extent of T cell receptor ligation can determine the functional differentiation of naive CD4+ T cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **182**, 1591.
- Coombes, J. L., Siddiqui, K. R., Arancibia-Carcamo, C. V., Hall, J., Sun, C. M., Belkaid, Y., and Powrie, F. (2007). A functionally specialized population of mucosal CD103+ DCs induces Foxp3+ regulatory T cells via a TGF-beta and retinoic acid-dependent mechanism. *J. Exp. Med.* 204, 1757.
- Cote-Sierra, J., Foucras, G., Guo, L., Chiodetti, L., Young, H. A., Hu-Li, J., Zhu, J., and Paul, W. E. (2004). Interleukin 2 plays a central role in Th2 differentiation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **101**, 3880.
- Coyle, A. J., Lehar, S., Lloyd, C., Tian, J., Delaney, T., Manning, S., Nguyen, T., Burwell, T., Schneider, H., Gonzalo, J. A., Gosselin, M., Owen, L. R., *et al.* (2000). The CD28related molecule ICOS is required for effective T cell-dependent immune responses. *Immunity* 13, 95.
- Cua, D. J., Sherlock, J., Chen, Y., Murphy, C. A., Joyce, B., Seymour, B., Lucian, L., To, W., Kwan, S., Churakova, T., Zurawski, S., Wiekowski, M., et al. (2003). Interleukin-23 rather

than interleukin-12 is the critical cytokine for autoimmune inflammation of the brain. *Nature* **421**, 744.

- Dardalhon, V., Awasthi, A., Kwon, H., Galileos, G., Gao, W., Sobel, R. A., Mitsdoerffer, M., Strom, T. B., Elyaman, W., Ho, I. C., Khoury, S., Oukka, M., et al. (2008). IL-4 inhibits TGFbeta-induced Foxp3+ T cells and, together with TGF-beta, generates IL-9+ IL-10+ Foxp3 (–) effector T cells. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 1347.
- Darrah, P. A., Patel, D. T., De Luca, P. M., Lindsay, R. W., Davey, D. F., Flynn, B. J., Hoff, S. T., Andersen, P., Reed, S. G., Morris, S. L., Roederer, M., and Seder, R. A. (2007). Multifunctional TH1 cells define a correlate of vaccine-mediated protection against Leishmania major. *Nat. Med.* 13, 843.
- de Jong, A., Pena-Cruz, V., Cheng, T. Y., Clark, R. A., Van Rhijn, I., and Moody, D. B. (2010). CD1a-autoreactive T cells are a normal component of the human alphabeta T cell repertoire. *Nat. Immunol.* **11**, 1102.
- de Vinuesa, C. G., Cook, M. C., Ball, J., Drew, M., Sunners, Y., Cascalho, M., Wabl, M., Klaus, G. G., and MacLennan, I. C. (2000). Germinal centers without T cells. J. Exp. Med. 191, 485.
- de Wit, M. C., Horzinek, M. C., Haagmans, B. L., and Schijns, V. E. (2004). Host-dependent type 1 cytokine responses driven by inactivated viruses may fail to default in the absence of IL-12 or IFN-alpha/beta. J. Gen. Virol. 85, 795.
- Denning, T. L., Wang, Y. C., Patel, S. R., Williams, I. R., and Pulendran, B. (2007). Lamina propria macrophages and dendritic cells differentially induce regulatory and interleukin 17-producing T cell responses. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 1086.
- Dong, C., Yang, D. D., Tournier, C., Whitmarsh, A. J., Xu, J., Davis, R. J., and Flavell, R. A. (2000). JNK is required for effector T-cell function but not for T-cell activation. *Nature* **405**, 91.
- Duerr, R. H., Taylor, K. D., Brant, S. R., Rioux, J. D., Silverberg, M. S., Daly, M. J., Steinhart, A. H., Abraham, C., Regueiro, M., Griffiths, A., Dassopoulos, T., Bitton, A., *et al.* (2006). A genome-wide association study identifies IL23R as an inflammatory bowel disease gene. *Science* **314**, 1461.
- Durant, L., Watford, W. T., Ramos, H. L., Laurence, A., Vahedi, G., Wei, L., Takahashi, H., Sun, H. W., Kanno, Y., Powrie, F., and O'Shea, J. J. (2010). Diverse targets of the transcription factor STAT3 contribute to T cell pathogenicity and homeostasis. *Immunity* 32, 605.
- Dustin, M. L., Tseng, S. Y., Varma, R., and Campi, G. (2006). T cell-dendritic cell immunological synapses. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 18, 512.
- Eisenbarth, S. C., Piggott, D. A., Huleatt, J. W., Visintin, I., Herrick, C. A., and Bottomly, K. (2002). Lipopolysaccharide-enhanced, toll-like receptor 4-dependent T helper cell type 2 responses to inhaled antigen. J. Exp. Med. 196, 1645.
- Evavold, B. D., and Allen, P. M. (1991). Separation of IL-4 production from Th cell proliferation by an altered T cell receptor ligand. *Science* 252, 1308.
- Eyerich, S., Eyerich, K., Pennino, D., Carbone, T., Nasorri, F., Pallotta, S., Cianfarani, F., Odorisio, T., Traidl-Hoffmann, C., Behrendt, H., Durham, S. R., Schmidt-Weber, C. B., et al. (2009). Th22 cells represent a distinct human T cell subset involved in epidermal immunity and remodeling. J. Clin. Invest. 119, 3573.
- Farrar, J. D., Ouyang, W., Lohning, M., Assenmacher, M., Radbruch, A., Kanagawa, O., and Murphy, K. M. (2001). An instructive component in T helper cell type 2 (Th2) development mediated by GATA-3. J. Exp. Med. 193, 643.
- Fasso, M., Anandasabapathy, N., Crawford, F., Kappler, J., Fathman, C. G., and Ridgway, W. M. (2000). T cell receptor (TCR)-mediated repertoire selection and loss of TCR vbeta diversity during the initiation of a CD4(+) T cell response in vivo. *J. Exp. Med.* **192**, 1719.
- Fazilleau, N., McHeyzer-Williams, L. J., Rosen, H., and McHeyzer-Williams, M. G. (2009). The function of follicular helper T cells is regulated by the strength of T cell antigen receptor binding. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 375.

- Fields, P. E., Kim, S. T., and Flavell, R. A. (2002). Cutting edge: Changes in histone acetylation at the IL-4 and IFN-gamma loci accompany Th1/Th2 differentiation. J. Immunol. 169, 647.
- Finkelman, F. D., Morris, S. C., Orekhova, T., Mori, M., Donaldson, D., Reiner, S. L., Reilly, N. L., Schopf, L., and Urban, J. F., Jr. (2000). Stat6 regulation of in vivo IL-4 responses. J. Immunol. 164, 2303.
- Fossiez, F., Djossou, O., Chomarat, P., Flores-Romo, L., Ait-Yahia, S., Maat, C., Pin, J. J., Garrone, P., Garcia, E., Saeland, S., Blanchard, D., Gaillard, C., et al. (1996). T cell interleukin-17 induces stromal cells to produce proinflammatory and hematopoietic cytokines. J. Exp. Med. 183, 2593.
- Fraser, J. D., Irving, B. A., Crabtree, G. R., and Weiss, A. (1991). Regulation of interleukin-2 gene enhancer activity by the T cell accessory molecule CD28. *Science* **251**, 313.
- Freedman, A. S., Freeman, G., Horowitz, J. C., Daley, J., and Nadler, L. M. (1987). B7, a B-cellrestricted antigen that identifies preactivated B cells. J. Immunol. 139, 3260.
- Friedman, R. S., Beemiller, P., Sorensen, C. M., Jacobelli, J., and Krummel, M. F. (2010). Realtime analysis of T cell receptors in naive cells in vitro and in vivo reveals flexibility in synapse and signaling dynamics. J. Exp. Med. 207, 2733.
- Furio, L., Briotet, I., Journeaux, A., Billard, H., and Peguet-Navarro, J. (2010). Human langerhans cells are more efficient than CD14(–)CD1c(+) dermal dendritic cells at priming naive CD4(+) T cells. J. Invest. Dermatol. 130, 1345.
- Gabrysova, L., Nicolson, K. S., Streeter, H. B., Verhagen, J., Sabatos-Peyton, C. A., Morgan, D. J., and Wraith, D. C. (2009). Negative feedback control of the autoimmune response through antigen-induced differentiation of IL-10-secreting Th1 cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 206, 1755.
- Galicia, G., Kasran, A., Uyttenhove, C., De Swert, K., Van Snick, J., and Ceuppens, J. L. (2009). ICOS deficiency results in exacerbated IL-17 mediated experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J. Clin. Immunol. 29, 426.
- Ghoreschi, K., Laurence, A., Yang, X. P., Tato, C. M., McGeachy, M. J., Konkel, J. E., Ramos, H. L., Wei, L., Davidson, T. S., Bouladoux, N., Grainger, J. R., Chen, Q., et al. (2010). Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF-beta signalling. *Nature* 467, 967.
- Gmunder, H., and Lesslauer, W. (1984). A 45-kDa human T-cell membrane glycoprotein functions in the regulation of cell proliferative responses. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **142**, 153.
- Gomez-Rodriguez, J., Sahu, N., Handon, R., Davidson, T. S., Anderson, S. M., Kirby, M. R., August, A., and Schwartzberg, P. L. (2009). Differential expression of interleukin-17A and -17F is coupled to T cell receptor signaling via inducible T cell kinase. *Immunity* **31**, 587.
- Gonzalo, J. A., Tian, J., Delaney, T., Corcoran, J., Rottman, J. B., Lora, J., Al-garawi, A., Kroczek, R., Gutierrez-Ramos, J. C., and Coyle, A. J. (2001). ICOS is critical for T helper cell-mediated lung mucosal inflammatory responses. *Nat. Immunol.* 2, 597.
- Gorelik, L., Fields, P. E., and Flavell, R. A. (2000). Cutting edge: TGF-beta inhibits Th type 2 development through inhibition of GATA-3 expression. *J. Immunol.* **165**, 4773.
- Gorelik, L., Constant, S., and Flavell, R. A. (2002). Mechanism of transforming growth factor beta-induced inhibition of T helper type 1 differentiation. J. Exp. Med. 195, 1499.
- Grakoui, A., Bromley, S. K., Sumen, C., Davis, M. M., Shaw, A. S., Allen, P. M., and Dustin, M. L. (1999). The immunological synapse: A molecular machine controlling T cell activation. *Science* 285, 221.
- Grewal, I. S., and Flavell, R. A. (1996). The role of CD40 ligand in costimulation and T-cell activation. *Immunol. Rev.* 153, 85.
- Grewal, I. S., Foellmer, H. G., Grewal, K. D., Xu, J., Hardardottir, F., Baron, J. L., Janeway, C. A., Jr., and Flavell, R. A. (1996). Requirement for CD40 ligand in costimulation induction, T cell activation, and experimental allergic encephalomyelitis. *Science* 273, 1864.

- Grogan, J. L., Mohrs, M., Harmon, B., Lacy, D. A., Sedat, J. W., and Locksley, R. M. (2001). Early transcription and silencing of cytokine genes underlie polarization of T helper cell subsets. *Immunity* 14, 205.
- Gu, Y. Z., Hogenesch, J. B., and Bradfield, C. A. (2000). The PAS superfamily: Sensors of environmental and developmental signals. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 40, 519.
- Hamaoka, T., Katz, D. H., and Benacerraf, B. (1973). Hapten-specific IgE antibody responses in mice. II. Cooperative interactions between adoptively transferred T and B lymphocytes in the development of IgE response. *J. Exp. Med.* **138**, 538.
- Happel, K. I., Dubin, P. J., Zheng, M., Ghilardi, N., Lockhart, C., Quinton, L. J., Odden, A. R., Shellito, J. E., Bagby, G. J., Nelson, S., and Kolls, J. K. (2005). Divergent roles of IL-23 and IL-12 in host defense against *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. J. Exp. Med. 202, 761.
- Harrington, L. E., Hatton, R. D., Mangan, P. R., Turner, H., Murphy, T. L., Murphy, K. M., and Weaver, C. T. (2005). Interleukin 17-producing CD4+ effector T cells develop via a lineage distinct from the T helper type 1 and 2 lineages. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 1123.
- Hatton, R. D., Harrington, L. E., Luther, R. J., Wakefield, T., Janowski, K. M., Oliver, J. R., Lallone, R. L., Murphy, K. M., and Weaver, C. T. (2006). A distal conserved sequence element controls Ifng gene expression by T cells and NK cells. *Immunity* 25, 717.
- Haxhinasto, S., Mathis, D., and Benoist, C. (2008). The AKT-mTOR axis regulates de novo differentiation of CD4+Foxp3+ cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **205**, 565.
- Hemmer, B., Stefanova, I., Vergelli, M., Germain, R. N., and Martin, R. (1998). Relationships among TCR ligand potency, thresholds for effector function elicitation, and the quality of early signaling events in human T cells. J. Immunol. 160, 5807.
- Hernandez-Hoyos, G., Anderson, M. K., Wang, C., Rothenberg, E. V., and Alberola-Ila, J. (2003). GATA-3 expression is controlled by TCR signals and regulates CD4/CD8 differentiation. *Immunity* 19, 83.
- Hirano, T., Ishihara, K., and Hibi, M. (2000). Roles of STAT3 in mediating the cell growth, differentiation and survival signals relayed through the IL-6 family of cytokine receptors. *Oncogene* **19**, 2548.
- Hirota, K., Martin, B., and Veldhoen, M. (2010). Development, regulation and functional capacities of Th17 cells. *Semin. Immunopathol.* **32**, 3.
- Hirota, K., Duarte, J. H., Veldhoen, M., Hornsby, E., Li, Y., Wilhelm, C., Tolaini, M., Menzel, U., Garefalaki, A., Potocnik, A. J., and Stockinger, B. (2011). Fate mapping of interleukin-17 producing T cells in inflammatory responses. *Nat. Immunol.* **12**, 255–263.
- Hori, S., Nomura, T., and Sakaguchi, S. (2003). Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3. *Science* 299, 1057.
- Hosken, N. A., Shibuya, K., Heath, A. W., Murphy, K. M., and O'Garra, A. (1995). The effect of antigen dose on CD4+ T helper cell phenotype development in a T cell receptor-alpha beta-transgenic model. *J. Exp. Med.* **182**, 1579.
- Hsieh, C. S., Macatonia, S. E., Tripp, C. S., Wolf, S. F., O'Garra, A., and Murphy, K. M. (1993). Development of TH1 CD4+ T cells through IL-12 produced by Listeria-induced macrophages. *Science* 260, 547.
- Hsieh, C. S., Liang, Y., Tyznik, A. J., Self, S. G., Liggitt, D., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2004). Recognition of the peripheral self by naturally arising CD25+ CD4+ T cell receptors. *Immunity* 21, 267.
- Hughes, T., Becknell, B., Freud, A. G., McClory, S., Briercheck, E., Yu, J., Mao, C., Giovenzana, C., Nuovo, G., Wei, L., Zhang, X., Gavrilin, M. A., *et al.* (2010). Interleukin-1beta selectively expands and sustains interleukin-22+ immature human natural killer cells in secondary lymphoid tissue. *Immunity* **32**, 803.
- Hutloff, A., Dittrich, A. M., Beier, K. C., Eljaschewitsch, B., Kraft, R., Anagnostopoulos, I., and Kroczek, R. A. (1999). ICOS is an inducible T-cell co-stimulator structurally and functionally related to CD28. *Nature* 397, 263.

- Hwang, E. S., Szabo, S. J., Schwartzberg, P. L., and Glimcher, L. H. (2005). T helper cell fate specified by kinase-mediated interaction of T-bet with GATA-3. *Science* **307**, 430.
- Iezzi, G., Sonderegger, I., Ampenberger, F., Schmitz, N., Marsland, B. J., and Kopf, M. (2009). CD40-CD40L cross-talk integrates strong antigenic signals and microbial stimuli to induce development of IL-17-producing CD4+ T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **106**, 876.
- Itoh, Y., Hemmer, B., Martin, R., and Germain, R. N. (1999). Serial TCR engagement and down-modulation by peptide:MHC molecule ligands: Relationship to the quality of individual TCR signaling events. *J. Immunol.* 162, 2073.
- Ivanov, I. I., McKenzie, B. S., Zhou, L., Tadokoro, C. E., Lepelley, A., Lafaille, J. J., Cua, D. J., and Littman, D. R. (2006). The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* 126, 1121.
- Iwasaki, A. (2007). Mucosal dendritic cells. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 25, 381.
- Jankovic, D., Kullberg, M. C., Noben-Trauth, N., Caspar, P., Paul, W. E., and Sher, A. (2000). Single cell analysis reveals that IL-4 receptor/Stat6 signaling is not required for the in vivo or in vitro development of CD4+ lymphocytes with a Th2 cytokine profile. *J. Immunol.* **164**, 3047.
- Jones, G. W., McLoughlin, R. M., Hammond, V. J., Parker, C. R., Williams, J. D., Malhotra, R., Scheller, J., Williams, A. S., Rose-John, S., Topley, N., and Jones, S. A. (2010). Loss of CD4+ T cell IL-6R expression during inflammation underlines a role for IL-6 trans signaling in the local maintenance of Th17 cells. *J. Immunol.* 184, 2130.
- Jorritsma, P. J., Brogdon, J. L., and Bottomly, K. (2003). Role of TCR-induced extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation in the regulation of early IL-4 expression in naive CD4+ T cells. *J. Immunol.* **170**, 2427.
- Kaplan, M. H., Schindler, U., Smiley, S. T., and Grusby, M. J. (1996a). Stat6 is required for mediating responses to IL-4 and for development of Th2 cells. *Immunity* 4, 313.
- Kaplan, M. H., Sun, Y. L., Hoey, T., and Grusby, M. J. (1996b). Impaired IL-12 responses and enhanced development of Th2 cells in Stat4-deficient mice. *Nature* 382, 174.
- Kaplan, M. H., Wurster, A. L., and Grusby, M. J. (1998). A signal transducer and activator of transcription (Stat)4-independent pathway for the development of T helper type 1 cells. *J. Exp. Med.* **188**, 1191.
- Khader, S. A., Bell, G. K., Pearl, J. E., Fountain, J. J., Rangel-Moreno, J., Cilley, G. E., Shen, F., Eaton, S. M., Gaffen, S. L., Swain, S. L., Locksley, R. M., Haynes, L., et al. (2007). IL-23 and IL-17 in the establishment of protective pulmonary CD4+ T cell responses after vaccination and during *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* challenge. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 369.
- Kim, J., Myers, A. C., Chen, L., Pardoll, D. M., Truong-Tran, Q. A., Lane, A. P., McDyer, J. F., Fortuno, L., and Schleimer, R. P. (2005). Constitutive and inducible expression of b7 family of ligands by human airway epithelial cells. *Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol.* 33, 280.
- King, S. B., Knorn, A. M., Ohnmacht, C., and Voehringer, D. (2008). Accumulation of effector CD4 T cells during type 2 immune responses is negatively regulated by Stat6. *J. Immunol.* 180, 754.
- Koch, F., Stanzl, U., Jennewein, P., Janke, K., Heufler, C., Kampgen, E., Romani, N., and Schuler, G. (1996). High level IL-12 production by murine dendritic cells: Upregulation via MHC class II and CD40 molecules and downregulation by IL-4 and IL-10. *J. Exp. Med.* 184, 741.
- Kopf, M., Le Gros, G., Bachmann, M., Lamers, M. C., Bluethmann, H., and Kohler, G. (1993). Disruption of the murine IL-4 gene blocks Th2 cytokine responses. *Nature* 362, 245.
- Kopf, M., Coyle, A. J., Schmitz, N., Barner, M., Oxenius, A., Gallimore, A., Gutierrez-Ramos, J. C., and Bachmann, M. F. (2000). Inducible costimulator protein (ICOS) controls T helper cell subset polarization after virus and parasite infection. J. Exp. Med. 192, 53.
- Korn, T., Bettelli, E., Gao, W., Awasthi, A., Jager, A., Strom, T. B., Oukka, M., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2007). IL-21 initiates an alternative pathway to induce proinflammatory T(H)17 cells. *Nature* 448, 484.

- Krummel, M. F., and Allison, J. P. (1995). CD28 and CTLA-4 have opposing effects on the response of T cells to stimulation. J. Exp. Med. 182, 459.
- Kullberg, M. C., Jankovic, D., Feng, C. G., Hue, S., Gorelick, P. L., McKenzie, B. S., Cua, D. J., Powrie, F., Cheever, A. W., Maloy, K. J., and Sher, A. (2006). IL-23 plays a key role in *Helicobacter hepaticus*-induced T cell-dependent colitis. *J. Exp. Med.* 203, 2485.
- Kumar, V., Bhardwaj, V., Soares, L., Alexander, J., Sette, A., and Sercarz, E. (1995). Major histocompatibility complex binding affinity of an antigenic determinant is crucial for the differential secretion of interleukin 4/5 or interferon gamma by T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 92, 9510.
- Kurata, H., Lee, H. J., O'Garra, A., and Arai, N. (1999). Ectopic expression of activated Stat6 induces the expression of Th2-specific cytokines and transcription factors in developing Th1 cells. *Immunity* 11, 677.
- Langrish, C. L., McKenzie, B. S., Wilson, N. J., de Waal Malefyt, R., Kastelein, R. A., and Cua, D. J. (2004). IL-12 and IL-23: Master regulators of innate and adaptive immunity. *Immunol. Rev.* 202, 96.
- Lanzavecchia, A., and Sallusto, F. (2000). Dynamics of T lymphocyte responses: Intermediates, effectors, and memory cells. *Science* 290, 92.
- Laurence, A., Tato, C. M., Davidson, T. S., Kanno, Y., Chen, Z., Yao, Z., Blank, R. B., Meylan, F., Siegel, R., Hennighausen, L., Shevach, E. M., and O'Shea, J. J. (2007). Interleukin-2 signaling via STAT5 constrains T helper 17 cell generation. *Immunity* 26, 371.
- Le Gros, G., Ben-Sasson, S. Z., Seder, R., Finkelman, F. D., and Paul, W. E. (1990). Generation of interleukin 4 (IL-4)-producing cells in vivo and in vitro: IL-2 and IL-4 are required for in vitro generation of IL-4-producing cells. J. Exp. Med. 172, 921.
- Lee, B. O., Haynes, L., Eaton, S. M., Swain, S. L., and Randall, T. D. (2002a). The biological outcome of CD40 signaling is dependent on the duration of CD40 ligand expression: Reciprocal regulation by interleukin (IL)-4 and IL-12. J. Exp. Med. 196, 693.
- Lee, K. H., Holdorf, A. D., Dustin, M. L., Chan, A. C., Allen, P. M., and Shaw, A. S. (2002b). T cell receptor signaling precedes immunological synapse formation. *Science* 295, 1539.
- Lee, G. R., Fields, P. E., Griffin, T. J., and Flavell, R. A. (2003). Regulation of the Th2 cytokine locus by a locus control region. *Immunity* 19, 145.
- Lee, Y. K., Turner, H., Maynard, C. L., Oliver, J. R., Chen, D., Elson, C. O., and Weaver, C. T. (2009). Late developmental plasticity in the T helper 17 lineage. *Immunity* **30**, 92.
- LeibundGut-Landmann, S., Gross, O., Robinson, M. J., Osorio, F., Slack, E. C., Tsoni, S. V., Schweighoffer, E., Tybulewicz, V., Brown, G. D., Ruland, J., and Reis e Sousa, C. (2007). Syk- and CARD9-dependent coupling of innate immunity to the induction of T helper cells that produce interleukin 17. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 630.
- Li, M. O., Wan, Y. Y., and Flavell, R. A. (2007). T cell-produced transforming growth factorbeta1 controls T cell tolerance and regulates Th1- and Th17-cell differentiation. *Immunity* **26**, 579.
- Liang, S. C., Long, A. J., Bennett, F., Whitters, M. J., Karim, R., Collins, M., Goldman, S. J., Dunussi-Joannopoulos, K., Williams, C. M., Wright, J. F., and Fouser, L. A. (2007). An IL-17F/A heterodimer protein is produced by mouse Th17 cells and induces airway neutrophil recruitment. J. Immunol. 179, 7791.
- Lighvani, A. A., Frucht, D. M., Jankovic, D., Yamane, H., Aliberti, J., Hissong, B. D., Nguyen, B. V., Gadina, M., Sher, A., Paul, W. E., and O'Shea, J. J. (2001). T-bet is rapidly induced by interferon-gamma in lymphoid and myeloid cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 98, 15137.
- Lin, Y., Ritchea, S., Logar, A., Slight, S., Messmer, M., Rangel-Moreno, J., Guglani, L., Alcorn, J. F., Strawbridge, H., Park, S. M., Onishi, R., Nyugen, N., et al. (2009). Interleukin-17 is required for T helper 1 cell immunity and host resistance to the intracellular pathogen *Francisella tularensis*. *Immunity* **31**, 799.

- Lindstein, T., June, C. H., Ledbetter, J. A., Stella, G., and Thompson, C. B. (1989). Regulation of lymphokine messenger RNA stability by a surface-mediated T cell activation pathway. *Science* **244**, 339.
- Linsley, P. S., Clark, E. A., and Ledbetter, J. A. (1990). T-cell antigen CD28 mediates adhesion with B cells by interacting with activation antigen B7/BB-1. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 87, 5031.
- Linsley, P. S., Brady, W., Urnes, M., Grosmaire, L. S., Damle, N. K., and Ledbetter, J. A. (1991). CTLA-4 is a second receptor for the B cell activation antigen B7. J. Exp. Med. 174, 561.
- Liston, A., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2007). Thymic development and peripheral homeostasis of regulatory T cells. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **19**, 176.
- Liu, H., Rhodes, M., Wiest, D. L., and Vignali, D. A. (2000). On the dynamics of TCR:CD3 complex cell surface expression and downmodulation. *Immunity* **13**, 665.
- Malherbe, L., Hausl, C., Teyton, L., and McHeyzer-Williams, M. G. (2004). Clonal selection of helper T cells is determined by an affinity threshold with no further skewing of TCR binding properties. *Immunity* **21**, 669.
- Manetti, R., Parronchi, P., Giudizi, M. G., Piccinni, M. P., Maggi, E., Trinchieri, G., and Romagnani, S. (1993). Natural killer cell stimulatory factor (interleukin 12 [IL-12]) induces T helper type 1 (Th1)-specific immune responses and inhibits the development of IL-4-producing Th cells. J. Exp. Med. 177, 1199.
- Mangan, P. R., Harrington, L. E., O'Quinn, D. B., Helms, W. S., Bullard, D. C., Elson, C. O., Hatton, R. D., Wahl, S. M., Schoeb, T. R., and Weaver, C. T. (2006). Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the T(H)17 lineage. *Nature* 441, 231.
- Martin, B., Hirota, K., Cua, D. J., Stockinger, B., and Veldhoen, M. (2009). Interleukin-17producing gammadelta T cells selectively expand in response to pathogen products and environmental signals. *Immunity* **31**, 321.
- Mathur, A. N., Chang, H. C., Zisoulis, D. G., Stritesky, G. L., Yu, Q., O'Malley, J. T., Kapur, R., Levy, D. E., Kansas, G. S., and Kaplan, M. H. (2007). Stat3 and Stat4 direct development of IL-17-secreting Th cells. J. Immunol. 178, 4901.
- McAdam, A. J., Greenwald, R. J., Levin, M. A., Chernova, T., Malenkovich, N., Ling, V., Freeman, G. J., and Sharpe, A. H. (2001). ICOS is critical for CD40-mediated antibody class switching. *Nature* 409, 102.
- McGeachy, M. J., Chen, Y., Tato, C. M., Laurence, A., Joyce-Shaikh, B., Blumenschein, W. M., McClanahan, T. K., O'Shea, J. J., and Cua, D. J. (2009). The interleukin 23 receptor is essential for the terminal differentiation of interleukin 17-producing effector T helper cells in vivo. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 314.
- Meier, D. S., Balashov, K. E., Healy, B., Weiner, H. L., and Guttmann, C. R. (2010). Seasonal prevalence of MS disease activity. *Neurology* **75**, 799.
- Melton, A. C., Bailey-Bucktrout, S. L., Travis, M. A., Fife, B. T., Bluestone, J. A., and Sheppard, D. (2010). Expression of alphavbeta8 integrin on dendritic cells regulates Th17 cell development and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in mice. J. Clin. Invest. 120, 4436–4444.
- Merad, M., Ginhoux, F., and Collin, M. (2008). Origin, homeostasis and function of Langerhans cells and other langerin-expressing dendritic cells. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 8, 935.
- Milner, J. D., Fazilleau, N., McHeyzer-Williams, M., and Paul, W. (2010). Cutting edge: Lack of high affinity competition for peptide in polyclonal CD4+ responses unmasks IL-4 production. J. Immunol. 184, 6569.
- Mohrs, M., Blankespoor, C. M., Wang, Z. E., Loots, G. G., Afzal, V., Hadeiba, H., Shinkai, K., Rubin, E. M., and Locksley, R. M. (2001). Deletion of a coordinate regulator of type 2 cytokine expression in mice. *Nat. Immunol.* 2, 842.
- Monks, C. R., Freiberg, B. A., Kupfer, H., Sciaky, N., and Kupfer, A. (1998). Three-dimensional segregation of supramolecular activation clusters in T cells. *Nature* **395**, 82.

- Mosmann, T. R., Cherwinski, H., Bond, M. W., Giedlin, M. A., and Coffman, R. L. (1986). Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. J. Immunol. 136, 2348.
- Mosser, D. M. (2003). The many faces of macrophage activation. J. Leukoc. Biol. 73, 209.
- Mucida, D., Park, Y., Kim, G., Turovskaya, O., Scott, I., Kronenberg, M., and Cheroutre, H. (2007). Reciprocal TH17 and regulatory T cell differentiation mediated by retinoic acid. *Science* 317, 256.
- Mullen, A. C., High, F. A., Hutchins, A. S., Lee, H. W., Villarino, A. V., Livingston, D. M., Kung, A. L., Cereb, N., Yao, T. P., Yang, S. Y., and Reiner, S. L. (2001). Role of T-bet in commitment of TH1 cells before IL-12-dependent selection. *Science* 292, 1907.
- Murphy, K. M., and Stockinger, B. (2010). Effector T cell plasticity: Flexibility in the face of changing circumstances. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 674.
- Murphy, C. A., Langrish, C. L., Chen, Y., Blumenschein, W., McClanahan, T., Kastelein, R. A., Sedgwick, J. D., and Cua, D. J. (2003). Divergent pro- and antiinflammatory roles for IL-23 and IL-12 in joint autoimmune inflammation. J. Exp. Med. 198, 1951.
- Murray, J. S., Pfeiffer, C., Madri, J., and Bottomly, K. (1992). Major histocompatibility complex (MHC) control of CD4 T cell subset activation. II. A single peptide induces either humoral or cell-mediated responses in mice of distinct MHC genotype. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 22, 559.
- Nair, R. P., Duffin, K. C., Helms, C., Ding, J., Stuart, P. E., Goldgar, D., Gudjonsson, J. E., Li, Y., Tejasvi, T., Feng, B. J., Ruether, A., Schreiber, S., et al. (2009). Genome-wide scan reveals association of psoriasis with IL-23 and NF-kappaB pathways. Nat. Genet. 41, 199.
- Nicholson, L. B., Greer, J. M., Sobel, R. A., Lees, M. B., and Kuchroo, V. K. (1995). An altered peptide ligand mediates immune deviation and prevents autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Immunity* 3, 397.
- Noben-Trauth, N., Hu-Li, J., and Paul, W. E. (2002). IL-4 secreted from individual naive CD4+ T cells acts in an autocrine manner to induce Th2 differentiation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **32**, 1428.
- Nurieva, R., Yang, X. O., Martinez, G., Zhang, Y., Panopoulos, A. D., Ma, L., Schluns, K., Tian, Q., Watowich, S. S., Jetten, A. M., and Dong, C. (2007). Essential autocrine regulation by IL-21 in the generation of inflammatory T cells. *Nature* 448, 480.
- Oberg, M., Bergander, L., Hakansson, H., Rannug, U., and Rannug, A. (2005). Identification of the tryptophan photoproduct 6-formylindolo[3, 2-b]carbazole, in cell culture medium, as a factor that controls the background aryl hydrocarbon receptor activity. *Toxicol. Sci.* **85**, 935.
- O'Garra, A., Stockinger, B., and Veldhoen, M. (2008). Differentiation of human T(H)-17 cells does require TGF-beta. *Nat. Immunol.* **9**, 588.
- Oosterwegel, M. A., Mandelbrot, D. A., Boyd, S. D., Lorsbach, R. B., Jarrett, D. Y., Abbas, A. K., and Sharpe, A. H. (1999). The role of CTLA-4 in regulating Th2 differentiation. J. Immunol. 163, 2634.
- Osanai, M., Nishikiori, N., Murata, M., Chiba, H., Kojima, T., and Sawada, N. (2007). Cellular retinoic acid bioavailability determines epithelial integrity: Role of retinoic acid receptor alpha agonists in colitis. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **71**, 250.
- Ouyang, W., Lohning, M., Gao, Z., Assenmacher, M., Ranganath, S., Radbruch, A., and Murphy, K. M. (2000). Stat6-independent GATA-3 autoactivation directs IL-4-independent Th2 development and commitment. *Immunity* 12, 27.
- Oxenius, A., Karrer, U., Zinkernagel, R. M., and Hengartner, H. (1999). IL-12 is not required for induction of type 1 cytokine responses in viral infections. *J. Immunol.* **162**, 965.
- Paigen, B., Ward, E., Reilly, A., Houten, L., Gurtoo, H. L., Minowada, J., Steenland, K., Havens, M. B., and Sartori, P. (1981). Seasonal variation of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase activity in human lymphocytes. *Cancer Res.* **41**, 2757.

- Parish, C. R. (1971). Immune response to chemically modified flagellin. II. Evidence for a fundamental relationship between humoral and cell-mediated immunity. J. Exp. Med. 134, 21.
- Parish, C. R., and Liew, F. Y. (1972). Immune response to chemically modified flagellin. 3. Enhanced cell-mediated immunity during high and low zone antibody tolerance to flagellin. J. Exp. Med. 135, 298.
- Park, H., Li, Z., Yang, X. O., Chang, S. H., Nurieva, R., Wang, Y. H., Wang, Y., Hood, L., Zhu, Z., Tian, Q., and Dong, C. (2005). A distinct lineage of CD4 T cells regulates tissue inflammation by producing interleukin 17. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 1133.
- Parry, R. V., Reif, K., Smith, G., Sansom, D. M., Hemmings, B. A., and Ward, S. G. (1997). Ligation of the T cell co-stimulatory receptor CD28 activates the serine-threonine protein kinase protein kinase B. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 27, 2495.
- Paul, W. E., and Zhu, J. (2010). How are T(H)2-type immune responses initiated and amplified? *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 10, 225.
- Paulos, C. M., Carpenito, C., Plesa, G., Suhoski, M. M., Varela-Rohena, A., Golovina, T. N., Carroll, R. G., Riley, J. L., and June, C. H. (2010). The inducible costimulator (ICOS) is critical for the development of human T(H)17 cells. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2, 55ra78.
- Pendaries, V., Verrecchia, F., Michel, S., and Mauviel, A. (2003). Retinoic acid receptors interfere with the TGF-beta/Smad signaling pathway in a ligand-specific manner. *Onco*gene 22, 8212.
- Pepper, M., Linehan, J. L., Pagan, A. J., Zell, T., Dileepan, T., Cleary, P. P., and Jenkins, M. K. (2010). Different routes of bacterial infection induce long-lived TH1 memory cells and short-lived TH17 cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **11**, 83.
- Perez, V. L., Van Parijs, L., Biuckians, A., Zheng, X. X., Strom, T. B., and Abbas, A. K. (1997). Induction of peripheral T cell tolerance in vivo requires CTLA-4 engagement. *Immunity* 6, 411.
- Perona-Wright, G., Jenkins, S. J., O'Connor, R. A., Zienkiewicz, D., McSorley, H. J., Maizels, R. M., Anderton, S. M., and MacDonald, A. S. (2009). A pivotal role for CD40mediated IL-6 production by dendritic cells during IL-17 induction in vivo. *J. Immunol.* 182, 2808.
- Pfeiffer, C., Stein, J., Southwood, S., Ketelaar, H., Sette, A., and Bottomly, K. (1995). Altered peptide ligands can control CD4 T lymphocyte differentiation in vivo. J. Exp. Med. 181, 1569.
- Pickert, G., Neufert, C., Leppkes, M., Zheng, Y., Wittkopf, N., Warntjen, M., Lehr, H. A., Hirth, S., Weigmann, B., Wirtz, S., Ouyang, W., Neurath, M. F., *et al.* (2009). STAT3 links IL-22 signaling in intestinal epithelial cells to mucosal wound healing. *J. Exp. Med.* 206, 1465.
- Pulecio, J., Petrovic, J., Prete, F., Chiaruttini, G., Lennon-Dumenil, A. M., Desdouets, C., Gasman, S., Burrone, O. R., and Benvenuti, F. (2010). Cdc42-mediated MTOC polarization in dendritic cells controls targeted delivery of cytokines at the immune synapse. *J. Exp. Med.* 207, 2719.
- Quintana, F. J., Basso, A. S., Iglesias, A. H., Korn, T., Farez, M. F., Bettelli, E., Caccamo, M., Oukka, M., and Weiner, H. L. (2008). Control of T(reg) and T(H)17 cell differentiation by the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Nature* **453**, 65.
- Robinson, M. J., Osorio, F., Rosas, M., Freitas, R. P., Schweighoffer, E., Gross, O., Verbeek, J. S., Ruland, J., Tybulewicz, V., Brown, G. D., Moita, L. F., Taylor, P. R., *et al.* (2009). Dectin-2 is a Syk-coupled pattern recognition receptor crucial for Th17 responses to fungal infection. *J. Exp. Med.* 206, 2037.
- Rogers, P. R., and Croft, M. (2000). CD28, Ox-40, LFA-1, and CD4 modulation of Th1/Th2 differentiation is directly dependent on the dose of antigen. *J. Immunol.* **164**, 2955.

- Rottman, J. B., Smith, T., Tonra, J. R., Ganley, K., Bloom, T., Silva, R., Pierce, B., Gutierrez-Ramos, J. C., Ozkaynak, E., and Coyle, A. J. (2001). The costimulatory molecule ICOS plays an important role in the immunopathogenesis of EAE. *Nat. Immunol.* 2, 605.
- Ruedl, C., Bachmann, M. F., and Kopf, M. (2000). The antigen dose determines T helper subset development by regulation of CD40 ligand. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 30, 2056.
- Rulifson, I. C., Sperling, A. I., Fields, P. E., Fitch, F. W., and Bluestone, J. A. (1997). CD28 costimulation promotes the production of Th2 cytokines. J. Immunol. 158, 658.
- Sakaguchi, S., Sakaguchi, N., Asano, M., Itoh, M., and Toda, M. (1995). Immunologic selftolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. J. Immunol. 155, 1151.
- Samelson, L. E. (2002). Signal transduction mediated by the T cell antigen receptor: The role of adapter proteins. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 20, 371.
- Samoilova, E. B., Horton, J. L., Zhang, H., Khoury, S. J., Weiner, H. L., and Chen, Y. (1998). CTLA-4 is required for the induction of high dose oral tolerance. *Int. Immunol.* 10, 491.
- Saraiva, M., and O'Garra, A. (2010). The regulation of IL-10 production by immune cells. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 10, 170.
- Sauer, S., Bruno, L., Hertweck, A., Finlay, D., Leleu, M., Spivakov, M., Knight, Z. A., Cobb, B. S., Cantrell, D., O'Connor, E., Shokat, K. M., Fisher, A. G., *et al.* (2008). T cell receptor signaling controls Foxp3 expression via PI3K, Akt, and mTOR. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 105, 7797.
- Savage, P. A., Boniface, J. J., and Davis, M. M. (1999). A kinetic basis for T cell receptor repertoire selection during an immune response. *Immunity* 10, 485.
- Schambach, F., Schupp, M., Lazar, M. A., and Reiner, S. L. (2007). Activation of retinoic acid receptor-alpha favours regulatory T cell induction at the expense of IL-17-secreting T helper cell differentiation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* **37**, 2396.
- Schijns, V. E., Haagmans, B. L., Wierda, C. M., Kruithof, B., Heijnen, I. A., Alber, G., and Horzinek, M. C. (1998). Mice lacking IL-12 develop polarized Th1 cells during viral infection. *J. Immunol.* **160**, 3958.
- Schmitz, J., Owyang, A., Oldham, E., Song, Y., Murphy, E., McClanahan, T. K., Zurawski, G., Moshrefi, M., Qin, J., Li, X., Gorman, D. M., Bazan, J. F., et al. (2005). IL-33, an interleukin-1-like cytokine that signals via the IL-1 receptor-related protein ST2 and induces T helper type 2-associated cytokines. *Immunity* 23, 479.
- Schoenborn, J. R., Dorschner, M. O., Sekimata, M., Santer, D. M., Shnyreva, M., Fitzpatrick, D. R., Stamatoyannopoulos, J. A., and Wilson, C. B. (2007). Comprehensive epigenetic profiling identifies multiple distal regulatory elements directing transcription of the gene encoding interferon-gamma. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 732.
- Sette, A., Buus, S., Colon, S., Smith, J. A., Miles, C., and Grey, H. M. (1987). Structural characteristics of an antigen required for its interaction with Ia and recognition by T cells. *Nature* **328**, 395.
- Shaw, A. S., and Dustin, M. L. (1997). Making the T cell receptor go the distance: A topological view of T cell activation. *Immunity* 6, 361.
- Shnyreva, M., Weaver, W. M., Blanchette, M., Taylor, S. L., Tompa, M., Fitzpatrick, D. R., and Wilson, C. B. (2004). Evolutionarily conserved sequence elements that positively regulate IFN-gamma expression in T cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **101**, 12622.
- Skov, S., Bonyhadi, M., Odum, N., and Ledbetter, J. A. (2000). IL-2 and IL-15 regulate CD154 expression on activated CD4 T cells. J. Immunol. 164, 3500.
- Sloan-Lancaster, J., and Allen, P. M. (1996). Altered peptide ligand-induced partial T cell activation: Molecular mechanisms and role in T cell biology. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 14, 1.
- Solymar, D. C., Agarwal, S., Bassing, C. H., Alt, F. W., and Rao, A. (2002). A 3' enhancer in the IL-4 gene regulates cytokine production by Th2 cells and mast cells. *Immunity* **17**, 41.

- Stephensen, C. B., Rasooly, R., Jiang, X., Ceddia, M. A., Weaver, C. T., Chandraratna, R. A., and Bucy, R. P. (2002). Vitamin A enhances in vitro Th2 development via retinoid X receptor pathway. J. Immunol. 168, 4495.
- Stockinger, B., Veldhoen, M., and Hirota, K. (2009). Modulation of Th17 development and function by activation of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor–the role of endogenous ligands. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 39, 652.
- Stuber, E., Strober, W., and Neurath, M. (1996). Blocking the CD40L-CD40 interaction in vivo specifically prevents the priming of T helper 1 cells through the inhibition of interleukin 12 secretion. J. Exp. Med. 183, 693.
- Sun, C. M., Hall, J. A., Blank, R. B., Bouladoux, N., Oukka, M., Mora, J. R., and Belkaid, Y. (2007). Small intestine lamina propria dendritic cells promote de novo generation of Foxp3 T reg cells via retinoic acid. J. Exp. Med. 204, 1775.
- Sutton, C., Brereton, C., Keogh, B., Mills, K. H., and Lavelle, E. C. (2006). A crucial role for interleukin (IL)-1 in the induction of IL-17-producing T cells that mediate autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J. Exp. Med. 203, 1685.
- Swain, S. L., Weinberg, A. D., English, M., and Huston, G. (1990). IL-4 directs the development of Th2-like helper effectors. J. Immunol. 145, 3796.
- Swallow, M. M., Wallin, J. J., and Sha, W. C. (1999). B7h, a novel costimulatory homolog of B7.1 and B7.2, is induced by TNFalpha. *Immunity* 11, 423.
- Swamy, M., Jamora, C., Havran, W., and Hayday, A. (2010). Epithelial decision makers: In search of the 'epimmunome'. *Nat. Immunol.* **11**, 656.
- Szabo, S. J., Kim, S. T., Costa, G. L., Zhang, X., Fathman, C. G., and Glimcher, L. H. (2000). A novel transcription factor, T-bet, directs Th1 lineage commitment. *Cell* **100**, 655.
- Tafuri, A., Shahinian, A., Bladt, F., Yoshinaga, S. K., Jordana, M., Wakeham, A., Boucher, L. M., Bouchard, D., Chan, V. S., Duncan, G., Odermatt, B., Ho, A., et al. (2001). ICOS is essential for effective T-helper-cell responses. *Nature* 409, 105.
- Takeda, K., Tsutsui, H., Yoshimoto, T., Adachi, O., Yoshida, N., Kishimoto, T., Okamura, H., Nakanishi, K., and Akira, S. (1998). Defective NK cell activity and Th1 response in IL-18deficient mice. *Immunity* 8, 383.
- Tao, X., Constant, S., Jorritsma, P., and Bottomly, K. (1997a). Strength of TCR signal determines the costimulatory requirements for Th1 and Th2 CD4+ T cell differentiation. *J. Immunol.* **159**, 5956.
- Tao, X., Grant, C., Constant, S., and Bottomly, K. (1997b). Induction of IL-4-producing CD4+ T cells by antigenic peptides altered for TCR binding. *J. Immunol.* 158, 4237.
- Thieu, V. T., Yu, Q., Chang, H. C., Yeh, N., Nguyen, E. T., Sehra, S., and Kaplan, M. H. (2008). Signal transducer and activator of transcription 4 is required for the transcription factor T-bet to promote T helper 1 cell-fate determination. *Immunity* 29, 679.
- Tivol, E. A., Borriello, F., Schweitzer, A. N., Lynch, W. P., Bluestone, J. A., and Sharpe, A. H. (1995). Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. *Immunity* 3, 541.
- Trifari, S., Kaplan, C. D., Tran, E. H., Crellin, N. K., and Spits, H. (2009). Identification of a human helper T cell population that has abundant production of interleukin 22 and is distinct from T(H)-17, T(H)1 and T(H)2 cells. *Nat. Immunol.* **10**, 864.
- Trinchieri, G., and Sher, A. (2007). Cooperation of Toll-like receptor signals in innate immune defence. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 7, 179.
- Tsuyuki, S., Tsuyuki, J., Einsle, K., Kopf, M., and Coyle, A. J. (1997). Costimulation through B7-2 (CD86) is required for the induction of a lung mucosal T helper cell 2 (TH2) immune response and altered airway responsiveness. *J. Exp. Med.* **185**, 1671.
- Turner, M. S., Kane, L. P., and Morel, P. A. (2009). Dominant role of antigen dose in CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cell induction and expansion. J. Immunol. 183, 4895.
- Uematsu, S., Fujimoto, K., Jang, M. H., Yang, B. G., Jung, Y. J., Nishiyama, M., Sato, S., Tsujimura, T., Yamamoto, M., Yokota, Y., Kiyono, H., Miyasaka, M., et al. (2008).

195

Regulation of humoral and cellular gut immunity by lamina propria dendritic cells expressing Toll-like receptor 5. *Nat. Immunol.* **9**, 769.

- Usui, T., Preiss, J. C., Kanno, Y., Yao, Z. J., Bream, J. H., O'Shea, J. J., and Strober, W. (2006). T-bet regulates Th1 responses through essential effects on GATA-3 function rather than on IFNG gene acetylation and transcription. J. Exp. Med. 203, 755.
- Veldhoen, M., and Duarte, J. H. (2010). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor: Fine-tuning the immune-response. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 22, 747–752.
- Veldhoen, M., and Stockinger, B. (2006). TGFbeta1, a "Jack of all trades": The link with pro-inflammatory IL-17-producing T cells. *Trends Immunol.* **27**, 358.
- Veldhoen, M., Hocking, R. J., Atkins, C. J., Locksley, R. M., and Stockinger, B. (2006a). TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. *Immunity* 24, 179.
- Veldhoen, M., Hocking, R. J., Flavell, R. A., and Stockinger, B. (2006b). Signals mediated by transforming growth factor-beta initiate autoimmune encephalomyelitis, but chronic inflammation is needed to sustain disease. *Nat. Immunol.* 7, 1151.
- Veldhoen, M., Hirota, K., Westendorf, A. M., Buer, J., Dumoutier, L., Renauld, J. C., and Stockinger, B. (2008a). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor links TH17-cell-mediated autoimmunity to environmental toxins. *Nature* 453, 106.
- Veldhoen, M., Uyttenhove, C., van Snick, J., Helmby, H., Westendorf, A., Buer, J., Martin, B., Wilhelm, C., and Stockinger, B. (2008b). Transforming growth factor-beta 'reprograms' the differentiation of T helper 2 cells and promotes an interleukin 9-producing subset. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 1341.
- Veldhoen, M., Hirota, K., Christensen, J., O'Garra, A., and Stockinger, B. (2009). Natural agonists for aryl hydrocarbon receptor in culture medium are essential for optimal differentiation of Th17 T cells. J. Exp. Med. 206, 43.
- Vignali, D. A., Collison, L. W., and Workman, C. J. (2008). How regulatory T cells work. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 8, 523.
- Voehringer, D., Reese, T. A., Huang, X., Shinkai, K., and Locksley, R. M. (2006). Type 2 immunity is controlled by IL-4/IL-13 expression in hematopoietic non-eosinophil cells of the innate immune system. J. Exp. Med. 203, 1435.
- von Andrian, U. H., and Mempel, T. R. (2003). Homing and cellular traffic in lymph nodes. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* **3**, 867.
- Walunas, T. L., Lenschow, D. J., Bakker, C. Y., Linsley, P. S., Freeman, G. J., Green, J. M., Thompson, C. B., and Bluestone, J. A. (1994). CTLA-4 can function as a negative regulator of T cell activation. *Immunity* 1, 405.
- Waterhouse, P., Penninger, J. M., Timms, E., Wakeham, A., Shahinian, A., Lee, K. P., Thompson, C. B., Griesser, H., and Mak, T. W. (1995). Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4. *Science* 270, 985.
- Watts, T. H., and DeBenedette, M. A. (1999). T cell co-stimulatory molecules other than CD28. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* **11**, 286.
- Wei, L., Laurence, A., Elias, K. M., and O'Shea, J. J. (2007). IL-21 is produced by Th17 cells and drives IL-17 production in a STAT3-dependent manner. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 34605.
- Xiao, S., Jin, H., Korn, T., Liu, S. M., Oukka, M., Lim, B., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2008). Retinoic acid increases Foxp3+ regulatory T cells and inhibits development of Th17 cells by enhancing TGF-beta-driven Smad3 signaling and inhibiting IL-6 and IL-23 receptor expression. J. Immunol. 181, 2277.
- Yamane, H., Zhu, J., and Paul, W. E. (2005). Independent roles for IL-2 and GATA-3 in stimulating naive CD4+ T cells to generate a Th2-inducing cytokine environment. *J. Exp. Med.* 202, 793.
- Yang, X. O., Panopoulos, A. D., Nurieva, R., Chang, S. H., Wang, D., Watowich, S. S., and Dong, C. (2007). STAT3 regulates cytokine-mediated generation of inflammatory helper T cells. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 9358.

- Ye, P., Rodriguez, F. H., Kanaly, S., Stocking, K. L., Schurr, J., Schwarzenberger, P., Oliver, P., Huang, W., Zhang, P., Zhang, J., Shellito, J. E., Bagby, G. J., *et al.* (2001). Requirement of interleukin 17 receptor signaling for lung CXC chemokine and granulocyte colonystimulating factor expression, neutrophil recruitment, and host defense. *J. Exp. Med.* **194**, 519.
- Yoshimoto, T., Takeda, K., Tanaka, T., Ohkusu, K., Kashiwamura, S., Okamura, H., Akira, S., and Nakanishi, K. (1998). IL-12 up-regulates IL-18 receptor expression on T cells, Th1 cells, and B cells: Synergism with IL-18 for IFN-gamma production. J. Immunol. 161, 3400.
- Yoshinaga, S. K., Whoriskey, J. S., Khare, S. D., Sarmiento, U., Guo, J., Horan, T., Shih, G., Zhang, M., Coccia, M. A., Kohno, T., Tafuri-Bladt, A., Brankow, D., et al. (1999). T-cell costimulation through B7RP-1 and ICOS. *Nature* 402, 827.
- Yu, D., Tan, A. H., Hu, X., Athanasopoulos, V., Simpson, N., Silva, D. G., Hutloff, A., Giles, K. M., Leedman, P. J., Lam, K. P., Goodnow, C. C., and Vinuesa, C. G. (2007). Roquin represses autoimmunity by limiting inducible T-cell co-stimulator messenger RNA. *Nature* 450, 299.
- Yu, D., Rao, S., Tsai, L. M., Lee, S. K., He, Y., Sutcliffe, E. L., Srivastava, M., Linterman, M., Zheng, L., Simpson, N., Ellyard, J. I., Parish, I. A., *et al.* (2009). The transcriptional repressor Bcl-6 directs T follicular helper cell lineage commitment. *Immunity* **31**, 457.
- Zenewicz, L. A., Yancopoulos, G. D., Valenzuela, D. M., Murphy, A. J., Stevens, S., and Flavell, R. A. (2008). Innate and adaptive interleukin-22 protects mice from inflammatory bowel disease. *Immunity* 29, 947.
- Zheng, W., and Flavell, R. A. (1997). The transcription factor GATA-3 is necessary and sufficient for Th2 cytokine gene expression in CD4 T cells. *Cell* **89**, 587.
- Zheng, S. G., Wang, J. H., Stohl, W., Kim, K. S., Gray, J. D., and Horwitz, D. A. (2006). TGFbeta requires CTLA-4 early after T cell activation to induce FoxP3 and generate adaptive CD4+CD25+ regulatory cells. *J. Immunol.* **176**, 3321.
- Zheng, Y., Josefowicz, S., Chaudhry, A., Peng, X. P., Forbush, K., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2010). Role of conserved non-coding DNA elements in the Foxp3 gene in regulatory T-cell fate. *Nature* 463, 808.
- Zhou, L., Ivanov, I. I., Spolski, R., Min, R., Shenderov, K., Egawa, T., Levy, D. E., Leonard, W. J., and Littman, D. R. (2007). IL-6 programs T(H)-17 cell differentiation by promoting sequential engagement of the IL-21 and IL-23 pathways. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 967.
- Zhou, L., Lopes, J. E., Chong, M. M., Ivanov, I. I., Min, R., Victora, G. D., Shen, Y., Du, J., Rubtsov, Y. P., Rudensky, A. Y., Ziegler, S. F., and Littman, D. R. (2008). TGF-betainduced Foxp3 inhibits T(H)17 cell differentiation by antagonizing RORgammat function. *Nature* 453, 236.
- Zhu, J., Cote-Sierra, J., Guo, L., and Paul, W. E. (2003). Stat5 activation plays a critical role in Th2 differentiation. *Immunity* **19**, 739.
- Zygmunt, B. M., Rharbaoui, F., Groebe, L., and Guzman, C. A. (2009). Intranasal immunization promotes the17 immune responses. J. Immunol. 183, 6933.

INDEX

A

Activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID), 134 Adaptive immune system (AIS) description for, 126-127 immune response, invertebrates and plants immunoglobulin superfamily (IgSF), 127 - 128innate immunity, 128 leucine-rich-repeat (LRR)-based receptors, 127, 128 TCR and BCR gene family, 129 jawed vertebrates genomic organization IgH locus, 133 hematopoietic stem cells, 130-131 IgH class switching evolution, 133–134 immunoglobulin heavy-chain isotypes, 131-133 immunoglobulin light chains evolution, 134-135 MHC evolution, 137-138 RAG1 and RAG2, 136–137 T and B cells, 131 TCR evolution, 135-136 jawless, in mammals hagfish, APAR, 130 lamprey TCR-like gene, 130 lymphocytes, 129 thymus and bone marrow, lymphocytes, 129 VpreB-like gene, 130 PRRs, responses control (see also Pattern recognition receptors (PRRs)) B cell-intrinsic control, 106-108 C-type lectins, 92–93, 99 cytosolic, 93-96 defective signaling, humans, 108-110 dendritic cells (DCs), 89 distribution, 97 infectious microorganisms, 97 mannose-binding lectin (MBL), 89 plasmacytoid DCs (pDC), 97 RLR vs. TLR, activation, 98

RSV infections, 99 TLR2, trigger, 97 toll-like receptors (TLR), 90-92 transmembrane, 90-93 T cell receptor (TCR), vertebrates, 127 VLR, jawless vertebrates antibody characteristics, VLRB, 144-146 characterization, T and B lymphocyte, 140 - 144lampreys and hagfish, 138–140 lamprey thymus equivalent, 146-147 third lamprey, 144 Antigen dose, 174–176 Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), 180-181

B

B cell-intrinsic control antibody responses, 107 TLR ligands, 106 Bcl11b, 65–66

С

CD4⁺ T cell responses cell-autonomous control FoxP3, 100 MyD88, 100 NOD2, 101 TLRs, 101 indirect control IL-1 effect, 101-103 IL-6 effect, 103-106 CEBP_γ, 71–72 Click chemistry, 9 Costimulation, signaling CD28 and CTLA-4, 176-177 CD40-CD40L, 178-179 ICOS-ICOSL, 177-178 molecules, 172 C-terminal Src kinase-binding protein (Cbp), 25

CTLs. See Cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) Cytokines roles dendritic cells (DCs), 163 differentiation, 164–165 lineage transcription factors, 165–167 microenvironment, 163–164 pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), 163 pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), 163 unstable T_H17 subset, 167–171 Cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), 160

D

DAP12, 67 Dendritic cells (DCs), 163 Depalmitoylation. *See* Protein S-palmitoylation DHHC proteins, 11. *See also* Palmitoylation

Е

E4-binding protein 4 (E4bp4), 56-57 E-box proteins repression expression, 58 splenocytes, 58 Tcf3 (E2A), 60 Elf4, 53 Eomes control, 61-62 NK cell function, 68-69 Ets-family transcription factors NK cell development deletion, 52 Elf4, 53 Flt3, 55 gene expression, direct control, 55 helix-turn-helix, 52 IL-7Rα chain, 56 Jak3, 53 proto-oncogene, 52 PU.1, 54, 56 requirements, 53 splenocytes, 53 NK cell function DAP12, 67 MEF, 66 PU.1, 66-67

G

Gata-3, 63–64, 70–71 Gene expression, direct control, 55

Η

H1 cells, 69 Heavy-chain isotypes, immunoglobulin, 131–133 Hematopoietic stem cells, 130–131

I

Id proteins, 57-58 expression, 58 function, 59 helix-loop-helix (HLH), 57 overexpression, 58 splenocytes, 58 Ifng locus, 68 IgH class switching evolution, 133–134 IgNAR, 132 IgSF. See Immunoglobulin superfamily Ikaros, 51–52 IL-15.49 IL-7Rα chain, 56 Immune response molecules immunoglobulin superfamily (IgSF), 127 - 128innate immunity, 128 Immunoglobulin light chains evolution, 134-135 Immunoglobulin superfamily (IgSF), 127-128 Immunological synapse (IS), 171 Innate immune system. See also Adaptive immune system (AIS) CD4⁺ T cell responses cell-autonomous control, 100-101 indirect control, 101-106 genetic polymorphism, 108 HSV-1-driven encephalitis (HSE), 109 susceptibility, in human, 110 IRF-1,65 IRF-2, 64

J

Jak3, 53

K

Killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor (KIR), 47 Klra (Ly49) gene, 47

F

Flt3, 55 Foxn4L, 146

L

Lipid rafts, 9 LRRFIP1, 94 Lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cell, 51 Lymphotoxin (LTab), 50

Μ

Major histocompatibility complex (MHC) evolution, 137–138 Mannose-binding lectin (MBL), 89 MEF, 53–54, 66 Microphthalmia transcription factor (MITF), 72 Missing-self recognition, 47

Ν

Natural killer (NK) cell, transcriptional control description for, 46-47 development, 48-51 Bcl11b, 65-66 E4-binding protein 4 (E4bp4), 56-57 E-box proteins repression, 58-60 Eomes control, 61–62 Ets-family transcription factors, 52-56 Gata-3, 63–64 Id proteins, 57-58 Ikaros, 51–52 IRF-1,65 IRF-2, 64 Runx proteins, 62–63 T-bet, 60-61 function CEBP_γ, 71-72 Gata-3, 70-71 **MEF**, 66 microphthalmia transcription factor (MITF), 72 PU.1, 66-67 Runx proteins, 69-70 T-bet and Eomes, 68–69 NK cell development Bcl11b, 65-66 bone marrow, 48 CD127, 49 cytokines and growth factors, 48 E4-binding protein 4 (E4bp4), 56-57 E-box proteins repression expression, 58 splenocytes, 58 Tcf3 (E2A), 60

Eomes control, 61-62 Ets-family transcription factors deletion, 52 Elf4, 53 Flt3, 55 gene expression, direct control, 55 helix-turn-helix, 52 IL-7Rα chain, 56 Jak3, 53 proto-oncogene, 52 PU.1, 54, 56 requirements, 53 splenocytes, 53 Gata-3, 63-64 Id proteins expression, 58 function, 59 helix-loop-helix (HLH), 57 overexpression, 58 splenocytes, 58 Ikaros, 51–52 IL-15, 49 IRF-1, 65 IRF-2, 64 lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cell, 51 lymphotoxin (LTab), 50 **NKPs**, 50 Runx proteins, 62-63 T-bet, 60-61 NK cell function CEBP_γ, 71-72 Gata-3, 70-71 MEF. 66 microphthalmia transcription factor (MITF), 72 PU.1, 66-67 Runx proteins, 69-70 T-bet and Eomes, 68-69 NKPs, 50

Р

Palmitoylation description for, 2–3 enzyme DHHC family (*see* DHHC proteins) regulation, 3 T cell proteins alternations and functional consequences, 26–28 CD4/CD8, 19 LAT, defects, 29–30 Ras proteins, 21–22 Palmitoylation (cont.) Src-family tyrosine kinases, 19-21 TM adaptor proteins (TRAPs), 22 - 26Pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) B cell-intrinsic control antibody responses, 107 TLR ligands, 106 C-type lectins, 92-93, 99 cytosolic, 93–96 defective signaling, humans, 108-110 dendritic cells (DCs), 89 distribution, 97 infectious microorganisms, 97 mannose-binding lectin (MBL), 89 plasmacytoid DCs (pDC), 97 RLR vs. TLR, activation, 98 RSV infections, 99 TLR2, trigger, 97 toll-like receptors (TLR), 90-92 transmembrane, 90-93 Protein S-palmitoylation. See also Palmitoylation depalmitoylating enzymes APT1, 13-14 PPT1 and PPT2, 14-15 DHHC family, 10-13 (see also DHHC proteins) properties and functions, 9-10 protein acylation, 9 quantitative global analysis, 15–18 Proto-oncogene, 52 PRRs. See Pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) PU.1, 54, 56, 66-67

Q

Quantitative global analysis, palmitoylation, 15–18

R

Retinoic acid, 180 Reversible protein palmitoylation, T lymphocytes. *See* Palmitoylation Runt domain. *See* Runx proteins Runx proteins, 62–63, 69–70

s

S-acylation. *See* Protein S-palmitoylation Signaling strength antigen dose, 174–176 costimulation CD28 and CTLA-4, 176–177 CD40–CD40L, 178–179 ICOS–ICOSL, 177–178 immunological synapse, 171–172 TCR affinity, 173–174 SMAC. See Supramolecular activation cluster (SMAC) Smads, 180 Splenocytes, 53 Src-family tyrosine kinases, 19–21 Supramolecular activation cluster (SMAC), 171–172

Т

T-bet, 60-61, 68-69 T-box-binding elements, 60 T cell anergy. See Palmitoylation T cell receptor (TCR) evolution, 135-136 T_H17 cells, 104 T helper cell cytokines roles dendritic cells (DCs), 163 differentiation, 164–165 lineage transcription factors, 165-167 microenvironment, 163-164 pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), 163 pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), 163 unstable T_H17 subset, 167-171 cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), 160 environmental factors aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), 180-181 retinoic acid, 180 signaling strength antigen dose, 174-176 costimulation, 176-179 immunological synapse, 171–172 TCR affinity, 173–174 subset identities, 161-162 T lymphocyte activation antigen-presenting cells (APCs), 4 and immunological synapse, production of, 4-6 T cell anergy, 7–8 TM adaptor proteins (TRAPs), 22-26

U

Unstable T_H17 subset, 167–171

\mathbf{V}

Variable lymphocyte receptors (VLRs), jawless antibody characteristics, VLRB, 144–146 characterization, T and B lymphocyte, 140–144 lampreys and hagfish, 138–140 lamprey thymus equivalent, 146–147 third lamprey, 144 VLRA and VLRB, 144

CONTENTS OF RECENT VOLUMES

Volume 85

Cumulative Subject Index Volumes 66-82

Volume 86

Adenosine Deaminase Deficiency: Metabolic Basis of Immune Deficiency and Pulmonary Inflammation Michael R. Blackburn and Rodney E. Kellems

Mechanism and Control of V(D)J Recombination Versus Class Switch Recombination: Similarities and Differences Darryll D. Dudley, Jayanta Chaudhuri, Craig H. Bassing, and Frederick W. Alt

Isoforms of Terminal Deoxynucleotidyltransferase: Developmental Aspects and Function *To-Ha Thai and John F. Kearney*

Innate Autoimmunity Michael C. Carroll and V. Michael Holers

Formation of Bradykinin: A Major Contributor to the Innate Inflammatory Response Kusumam Joseph and Allen P. Kaplan

Interleukin-2, Interleukin-15, and Their Roles in Human Natural Killer Cells Brian Becknell and Michael A. Caligiuri

Regulation of Antigen Presentation and Cross-Presentation in the Dendritic Cell Network: Facts, Hypothesis, and Immunological Implications Nicholas S. Wilson and Jose A. Villadangos

Index

Volume 87

Role of the LAT Adaptor in T-Cell Development and T_h2 Differentiation Bernard Malissen, Enrique Aguado, and Marie Malissen

The Integration of Conventional and Unconventional T Cells that Characterizes Cell-Mediated Responses Daniel J. Pennington, David Vermijlen, Emma L. Wise, Sarah L. Clarke, Robert E. Tigelaar, and Adrian C. Hayday

Negative Regulation of Cytokine and TLR Signalings by SOCS and Others Tetsuji Naka, Minoru Fujimoto, Hiroko Tsutsui, and Akihiko Yoshimura

Pathogenic T-Cell Clones in Autoimmune Diabetes: More Lessons from the NOD Mouse Kathryn Haskins

The Biology of Human Lymphoid Malignancies Revealed by Gene Expression Profiling Louis M. Staudt and Sandeep Dave

New Insights into Alternative Mechanisms of Immune Receptor Diversification Gary W. Litman, John P. Cannon, and Jonathan P. Rast

The Repair of DNA Damages/ Modifications During the Maturation of the Immune System: Lessons from Human Primary Immunodeficiency Disorders and Animal Models Patrick Revy, Dietke Buck, Françoise le Deist, and Jean-Pierre de Villartay

Antibody Class Switch Recombination: Roles for Switch Sequences and Mismatch Repair Proteins Irene M. Min and Erik Selsing

Index

Volume 88

CD22: A Multifunctional Receptor That Regulates B Lymphocyte Survival and Signal Transduction Thomas F. Tedder, Jonathan C. Poe, and Karen M. Haas

Tetramer Analysis of Human Autoreactive CD4-Positive T Cells Gerald T. Nepom

Regulation of Phospholipase C-γ2 Networks in B Lymphocytes Masaki Hikida and Tomohiro Kurosaki

Role of Human Mast Cells and Basophils in Bronchial Asthma Gianni Marone, Massimo Triggiani, Arturo Genovese, and Amato De Paulis

A Novel Recognition System for MHC Class I Molecules Constituted by PIR Toshiyuki Takai

Dendritic Cell Biology Francesca Granucci, Maria Foti, and Paola Ricciardi-Castagnoli

The Murine Diabetogenic Class II Histocompatibility Molecule I-A^{g7}: Structural and Functional Properties and Specificity of Peptide Selection *Anish Suri and Emil R. Unanue*

RNAi and RNA-Based Regulation of Immune System Function Dipanjan Chowdhury and Carl D. Novina

Index

Volume 89

Posttranscriptional Mechanisms Regulating the Inflammatory Response Georg Stoecklin Paul Anderson

Negative Signaling in Fc Receptor Complexes Marc Daëron and Renaud Lesourne

The Surprising Diversity of Lipid Antigens for CD1-Restricted T Cells D. Branch Moody Lysophospholipids as Mediators of Immunity Debby A. Lin and Joshua A. Boyce

Systemic Mastocytosis Jamie Robyn and Dean D. Metcalfe

Regulation of Fibrosis by the Immune System Mark L. Lupher, Jr. and W. Michael Gallatin

Immunity and Acquired Alterations in Cognition and Emotion: Lessons from SLE

Betty Diamond, Czeslawa Kowal, Patricio T. Huerta, Cynthia Aranow, Meggan Mackay, Lorraine A. DeGiorgio, Ji Lee, Antigone Triantafyllopoulou, Joel Cohen-Solal Bruce, and T. Volpe

Immunodeficiencies with Autoimmune Consequences Luigi D. Notarangelo, Eleonora Gambineri, and Raffaele Badolato

Index

Volume 90

Cancer Immunosurveillance and Immunoediting: The Roles of Immunity in Suppressing Tumor Development and Shaping Tumor Immunogenicity

Mark J. Smyth, Gavin P. Dunn, and Robert D. Schreiber

Mechanisms of Immune Evasion by Tumors Charles G. Drake, Elizabeth Jaffee, and Drew M. Pardoll

Development of Antibodies and Chimeric Molecules for Cancer Immunotherapy Thomas A. Waldmann and John C. Morris

Induction of Tumor Immunity Following Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation *Catherine J. Wu and Jerome Ritz*

Vaccination for Treatment and Prevention of Cancer in Animal Models Federica Cavallo, Rienk Offringa, Sjoerd H. van der Burg, Guido Forni, and Cornelis J. M. Melief

Unraveling the Complex Relationship Between Cancer Immunity and Autoimmunity: Lessons from Melanoma and Vitiligo Hiroshi Uchi, Rodica Stan, Mary Jo Turk, Manuel E. Engelhorn, Gabrielle A. Rizzuto, Stacie M. Goldberg, Jedd D. Wolchok, and Alan N. Houghton

Immunity to Melanoma Antigens: From Self-Tolerance to Immunotherapy Craig L. Slingluff, Jr., Kimberly A. Chianese-Bullock, Timothy N. J. Bullock, William W. Grosh, David W. Mullins, Lisa Nichols, Walter Olson, Gina Petroni, Mark Smolkin, and Victor H. Engelhard

Checkpoint Blockade in Cancer Immunotherapy Alan J. Korman, Karl S. Peggs, and James P. Allison

Combinatorial Cancer Immunotherapy F. Stephen Hodi and Glenn Dranoff

Index

Volume 91

A Reappraisal of Humoral Immunity Based on Mechanisms of Antibody-Mediated Protection Against Intracellular Pathogens Arturo Casadevall and Liise-anne Pirofski

Accessibility Control of V(D)J Recombination Robin Milley Cobb, Kenneth J. Oestreich, Oleg A. Osipovich, and Eugene M. Oltz

Targeting Integrin Structure and Function in Disease Donald E. Staunton, Mark L. Lupher, Robert Liddington, and W. Michael Gallatin

Endogenous TLR Ligands and Autoimmunity Hermann Wagner

Genetic Analysis of Innate Immunity Kasper Hoebe, Zhengfan Jiang, Koichi Tabeta, Xin Du, Philippe Georgel, Karine Crozat, and Bruce Beutler

TIM Family of Genes in Immunity and Tolerance Vijay K. Kuchroo, Jennifer Hartt Meyers, Dale T. Umetsu, and Rosemarie H. DeKruyff

Inhibition of Inflammatory Responses by Leukocyte Ig-Like Receptors *Howard R. Katz*

Index

Volume 92

Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: Multiple Immunological Phenotypes in a Complex Genetic Disease Anna-Marie Fairhurst, Amy E. Wandstrat, and Edward K. Wakeland

Avian Models with Spontaneous Autoimmune Diseases Georg Wick, Leif Andersson, Karel Hala, M. Eric Gershwin,Carlo Selmi, Gisela F. Erf, Susan J. Lamont, and Roswitha Sgonc

Functional Dynamics of Naturally Occurring Regulatory T Cells in Health and Autoimmunity Megan K. Levings, Sarah Allan, Eva d'Hennezel, and Ciriaco A. Piccirillo

BTLA and HVEM Cross Talk Regulates Inhibition and Costimulation Maya Gavrieli, John Sedy, Christopher A. Nelson, and Kenneth M. Murphy

The Human T Cell Response to Melanoma Antigens Pedro Romero, Jean-Charles Cerottini, and Daniel E. Speiser

Antigen Presentation and the Ubiquitin-Proteasome System in Host–Pathogen Interactions Joana Loureiro and Hidde L. Ploegh

Index

Volume 93

Class Switch Recombination: A Comparison Between Mouse and Human Qiang Pan-Hammarström, Yaofeng Zhao, and Lennart Hammarström

Anti-IgE Antibodies for the Treatment of IgE-Mediated Allergic Diseases Tse Wen Chang, Pheidias C. Wu, C. Long Hsu, and Alfur F. Hung

Immune Semaphorins: Increasing Members and Their Diverse Roles Hitoshi Kikutani, Kazuhiro Suzuki, and Atsushi Kumanogoh

Tec Kinases in T Cell and Mast Cell Signaling Martin Felices, Markus Falk, Yoko Kosaka, and Leslie J. Berg

Integrin Regulation of Lymphocyte Trafficking: Lessons from Structural and Signaling Studies Tatsuo Kinashi

Regulation of Immune Responses and Hematopoiesis by the Rap1 Signal Nagahiro Minato, Kohei Kometani, and Masakazu Hattori

Lung Dendritic Cell Migration Hamida Hammad and Bart N. Lambrecht

Volume 94

Discovery of Activation-Induced Cytidine Deaminase, the Engraver of Antibody Memory

Masamichi Muramatsu, Hitoshi Nagaoka, Reiko Shinkura, Nasim A. Begum, and Tasuku Honjo

DNA Deamination in Immunity: AID in the Context of Its APOBEC Relatives Silvestro G. Conticello, Marc-Andre Langlois, Zizhen Yang, and Michael S. Neuberger

The Role of Activation-Induced Deaminase in Antibody Diversification and Chromosome Translocations Almudena Ramiro, Bernardo Reina

San-Martin, Kevin McBride, Mila Jankovic, Vasco Barreto, André Nussenzweig, and Michel C. Nussenzweig

Targeting of AID-Mediated Sequence Diversification by *cis*-Acting Determinants Shu Yuan Yang and David G. Schatz

AID-Initiated Purposeful Mutations in Immunoglobulin Genes Myron F. Goodman, Matthew D. Scharff, and Floyd E. Romesberg

Evolution of the Immunoglobulin Heavy Chain Class Switch Recombination Mechanism Jayanta Chaudhuri, Uttiya Basu, Ali Zarrin, Catherine Yan, Sonia Franco, Thomas Perlot, Bao Vuong, Jing Wang, Ryan T. Phan, Abhishek Datta, John Manis, and Frederick W. Alt

Beyond SHM and CSR: AID and Related Cytidine Deaminases in the Host Response to Viral Infection Brad R. Rosenberg and F. Nina Papavasiliou

Role of AID in Tumorigenesis Il-mi Okazaki, Ai Kotani, and Tasuku Honjo

Index
Pathophysiology of B-Cell Intrinsic Immunoglobulin Class Switch Recombination Deficiencies Anne Durandy, Nadine Taubenheim, Sophie Peron, and Alain Fischer

Index

Volume 95

Fate Decisions Regulating Bone Marrow and Peripheral B Lymphocyte Development John G. Monroe and Kenneth Dorshkind

Tolerance and Autoimmunity: Lessons at the Bedside of Primary Immunodeficiencies Magda Carneiro-Sampaio and Antonio Coutinho

B-Cell Self-Tolerance in Humans Hedda Wardemann and Michel C. Nussenzweig

Manipulation of Regulatory T-Cell Number and Function with CD28-Specific Monoclonal Antibodies *Thomas Hünig*

Osteoimmunology: A View from the Bone Jean-Pierre David

Mast Cell Proteases Gunnar Pejler, Magnus Åbrink, Maria Ringvall, and Sara Wernersson

Index

Volume 96

New Insights into Adaptive Immunity in Chronic Neuroinflammation Volker Siffrin, Alexander U. Brandt, Josephine Herz, and Frauke Zipp

Regulation of Interferon-γ During Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses Jamie R. Schoenborn and Christopher B. Wilson

The Expansion and Maintenance of Antigen-Selected CD8⁺ T Cell Clones Douglas T. Fearon Inherited Complement Regulatory Protein Deficiency Predisposes to Human Disease in Acute Injury and Chronic Inflammatory States Anna Richards, David Kavanagh, and John P. Atkinson

Fc-Receptors as Regulators of Immunity Falk Nimmerjahn and Jeffrey V. Ravetch

Index

Volume 97

T Cell Activation and the Cytoskeleton: You Can't Have One Without the Other *Timothy S. Gomez and Daniel D. Billadeau*

HLA Class II Transgenic Mice Mimic Human Inflammatory Diseases Ashutosh K. Mangalam, Govindarajan Rajagopalan, Veena Taneja, and Chella S. David

Roles of Zinc and Zinc Signaling in Immunity: Zinc as an Intracellular Signaling Molecule

Toshio Hirano, Masaaki Murakami, Toshiyuki Fukada, Keigo Nishida, Satoru Yamasaki, and Tomoyuki Suzuki

The SLAM and SAP Gene Families Control Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses Silvia Calpe, Ninghai Wang,

Xavier Romero, Scott B. Berger, Arpad Lanyi, Pablo Engel, and Cox Terhorst

Conformational Plasticity and Navigation of Signaling Proteins in Antigen-Activated B Lymphocytes Niklas Engels, Michael Engelke, and Jürgen Wienands

Index

Volume 98

Immune Regulation by B Cells and Antibodies: A View Towards the Clinic Kai Hoehlig, Vicky Lampropoulou, Toralf Roch, Patricia Neves, Elisabeth Calderon-Gomez, Stephen M. Anderton, Ulrich Steinhoff, and Simon Fillatreau

Cumulative Environmental Changes, Skewed Antigen Exposure, and the Increase of Allergy *Tse Wen Chang and Ariel Y. Pan*

New Insights on Mast Cell Activation via the High Affinity Receptor for IgE Juan Rivera, Nora A. Fierro, Ana Olivera, and Ryo Suzuki

B Cells and Autoantibodies in the Pathogenesis of Multiple Sclerosis and Related Inflammatory Demyelinating Diseases *Katherine A. McLaughlin and Kai W. Wucherpfennig*

Human B Cell Subsets Stephen M. Jackson, Patrick C. Wilson, Judith A. James, and J. Donald Capra

Index

Volume 99

Cis-Regulatory Elements and Epigenetic Changes Control Genomic Rearrangements of the IgH Locus Thomas Perlot and Frederick W. Alt

DNA-PK: The Means to Justify the Ends? Katheryn Meek, Van Dang, and Susan P. Lees-Miller

Thymic Microenvironments for T-Cell Repertoire Formation

Takeshi Nitta, Shigeo Murata, Tomoo Ueno, Keiji Tanaka, and Yousuke Takahama

Pathogenesis of Myocarditis and Dilated Cardiomyopathy Daniela Cihakova and Noel R. Rose

Emergence of the Th17 Pathway and Its Role in Host Defense Darrell B. O'Quinn, Matthew T. Palmer,

Yun Kyung Lee, and Casey T. Weaver

Peptides Presented In Vivo by HLA-DR in Thyroid Autoimmunity Laia Muixí, Iñaki Alvarez, and Dolores Jaraquemada

Index

Volume 100

Autoimmune Diabetes Mellitus—Much Progress, but Many Challenges Hugh O. McDevitt and Emil R. Unanue

CD3 Antibodies as Unique Tools to Restore Self-Tolerance in Established Autoimmunity: Their Mode of Action and Clinical Application in Type 1 Diabetes

Sylvaine You, Sophie Candon, Chantal Kuhn, Jean-François Bach, and Lucienne Chatenoud

GAD65 Autoimmunity—Clinical Studies Raivo Uibo and Åke Lernmark

CD8+ T Cells in Type 1 Diabetes Sue Tsai, Afshin Shameli, and Pere Santamaria

Dysregulation of T Cell Peripheral Tolerance in Type 1 Diabetes *R. Tisch and B. Wang*

Gene–Gene Interactions in the NOD Mouse Model of Type 1 Diabetes William M. Ridgway, Laurence B. Peterson, John A. Todd, Dan

B. Rainbow, Barry Healy, and Linda

S. Wicker

Index

Volume 101

TSLP in Epithelial Cell and Dendritic Cell Cross Talk Yong-Jun Liu

Natural Killer Cell Tolerance: Licensing and Other Mechanisms A. Helena Jonsson and Wayne M. Yokoyama Biology of the Eosinophil Carine Blanchard and Marc E. Rothenberg

Basophils: Beyond Effector Cells of Allergic Inflammation John T. Schroeder

DNA Targets of AID: Evolutionary Link Between Antibody Somatic Hypermutation and Class Switch Recombination

Jason A. Hackney, Shahram Misaghi, Kate Senger, Christopher Garris, Yonglian Sun, Maria N. Lorenzo, and Ali A. Zarrin

Interleukin 5 in the Link Between the Innate and Acquired Immune Response Kiyoshi Takatsu, Taku Kouro, and Yoshinori Nagai

Index

Volume 102

Antigen Presentation by CD1: Lipids, T Cells, and NKT Cells in Microbial Immunity Nadia R. Cohen, Salil Garg, and Michael B. Brenner

How the Immune System Achieves Self–Nonself Discrimination During Adaptive Immunity Hong Jiang and Leonard Chess

Cellular and Molecular Mechanisms in Atopic Dermatitis Michiko K. Oyoshi, Rui He, Lalit Kumar, Juhan Yoon, and Raif S. Geha

Micromanagers of Immune Cell Fate and Function Fabio Petrocca and Judy Lieberman

Immune Pathways for Translating Viral Infection into Chronic Airway Disease

Michael J. Holtzman, Derek E. Byers, Loralyn A. Benoit, John T. Battaile, Yingjian You, Eugene Agapov, Chaeho Park, Mitchell H. Grayson, Edy Y. Kim, and Anand C. Patel

Volume 103

The Physiological Role of Lysyl tRNA Synthetase in the Immune System Hovav Nechushtan, Sunghoon Kim, Gillian Kay, and Ehud Razin

Kill the Bacteria ... and Also Their Messengers? Robert Munford, Mingfang Lu, and Alan Varley

Role of SOCS in Allergic and Innate Immune Responses Suzanne L. Cassel and Paul B. Rothman

Multitasking by Exploitation of Intracellular Transport Functions: The Many Faces of FcRn E. Sally Ward and Raimund J. Ober

Index

Volume 104

Regulation of Gene Expression in Peripheral T Cells by Runx Transcription Factors Ivana M. Djuretic, Fernando Cruz-Guilloty, and Anjana Rao

Long Noncoding RNAs: Implications for Antigen Receptor Diversification Grace Teng and F. Nina Papavasiliou

Pathogenic Mechanisms of Allergic Inflammation: Atopic Asthma as a Paradigm Patrick G. Holt, Deborah H. Strickland, Anthony Bosco, and Frode L. Jahnsen

The Amplification Loop of the Complement Pathways Peter J. Lachmann

Index

Volume 105

Learning from Leprosy: Insight into the Human Innate Immune Response Dennis Montoya and Robert L. Modlin

The Immunological Functions of Saposins

Index

Alexandre Darmoise, Patrick Maschmeyer, and Florian Winau

- OX40–OX40 Ligand Interaction in T-Cell-Mediated Immunity and Immunopathology Naoto Ishii, Takeshi Takahashi, Pejman Soroosh, and Kazuo Sugamura
- The Family of IL-10-Secreting CD4⁺ T Cells Keishi Fujio, Tomohisa Okamura, and Kazuhiko Yamamoto
- Artificial Engineering of Secondary Lymphoid Organs Jonathan K. H. Tan and Takeshi Watanabe
- AID and Somatic Hypermutation Robert W. Maul and Patricia J. Gearhart

BCL6: Master Regulator of the Germinal Center Reaction and Key Oncogene in B Cell Lymphomagenesis Katia Basso and Riccardo Dalla-Favera

Index

Volume 106

The Role of Innate Immunity in B Cell Acquisition of Antigen Within LNs Santiago F. Gonzalez, Michael P. Kuligowski, Lisa A. Pitcher, Ramon Roozendaal, and Michael C. Carroll

Nuclear Receptors, Inflammation, and Neurodegenerative Diseases Kaoru Saijo, Andrea Crotti, and Christopher K. Glass

Novel Tools for Modulating Immune Responses in the Host— Polysaccharides from the Capsule of Commensal Bacteria Suryasarathi Dasgupta and Dennis L. Kasper The Role of Mechanistic Factors in Promoting Chromosomal Translocations Found in Lymphoid and Other Cancers *Yu Zhang, Monica Gostissa, Dominic*

G. Hildebrand, Michael S. Becker, Cristian Boboila, Roberto Chiarle, Susanna Lewis, and Frederick W. Alt

Index

Volume 107

Functional Biology of the IL-22-IL-22R Pathway in Regulating Immunity and Inflammation at Barrier Surfaces Gregory F. Sonnenberg, Lynette A. Fouser, David Artis

Innate Signaling Networks in Mucosal IgA Class Switching Alejo Chorny, Irene Puga, and Andrea Cerutti

Specificity of the Adaptive Immune Response to the Gut Microbiota Daniel A. Peterson and Roberto A. Jimenez Cardona

Intestinal Dendritic Cells Maria Rescigno

The Many Face-Lifts of CD4 T Helper Cells Daniel Mucida and Hilde Cheroutre

GALT: Organization and Dynamics Leading to IgA Synthesis Keiichiro Suzuki, Shimpei Kawamoto, Mikako Maruya, and Sidonia Fagarasan

Bronchus-Associated Lymphoid Tissue (BALT): Structure and Function *Troy D. Randall*

Host–Bacterial Symbiosis in Health and Disease Janet Chow, S. Melanie Lee, Yue Shen, Arya Khosravi, and Sarkis K. Mazmanian

Index

Volume 108

- Macrophage Proinflammatory Activation and Deactivation: A Question of Balance
 - Annabel F. Valledor, Monica Comalada, Luis Santamaría-Babi, Jorge Lloberas, and Antonio Celada
- Natural Helper Cells: A New Player in the Innate Immune Response against Helminth Infection
 - Shigeo Koyasu, Kazuyo Moro, Masanobu Tanabe, and Tsutomu Takeuchi
- Mapping of Switch Recombination Junctions, a Tool for Studying DNA Repair Pathways during Immunoglobulin Class Switching Janet Stavnezer, Andrea Björkman,
 - Likun Du, Alberto Cagigi, and Qiang Pan-Hammarström
- How Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells Induce Regulatory T Cells Roberto A. Maldonado and Ulrich H. von Andrian

Index